BIOSANTE PHARMACEUTICALS INC Form S-4 August 07, 2009 <u>Table of Contents</u>

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 7, 2009

Registration No.

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

BIOSANTE PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

2386

(Primary Standard Industrial

Classification Code Number)

58-2301143

(I.R.S. Employer

Identification Number)

111 Barclay Boulevard

Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069

(847) 478-0500

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

Stephen M. Simes

Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

111 Barclay Boulevard

Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069

(847) 478-0500

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Bruce A. Machmeier, Esq.	Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	Sam Zucker, Esq.	Michael J. Kennedy, Esq.
Amy E. Culbert, Esq.	Chairman of the Board and	Eric Sibbitt, Esq.	Michael S. Dorf, Esq.
Oppenheimer Wolff & Donnelly LLP	Chief Executive Officer	O Melveny & Myers LLP	Shearman & Sterling LLP
Plaza VII Building, Suite 3300	Cell Genesys, Inc.	2765 Sand Hill Road	525 Market Street
45 South Seventh Street	400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525	Menlo Park, California 94025	San Francisco, California 94015
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402	South San Francisco, California 94080	(415) 984-8777	(415) 616-1100
(612) 607-7000	(650) 266-3000		

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this registration statement and the effective time of the merger of Cell Genesys, Inc., a Delaware corporation, with and into BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation, as described in the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009, attached as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus forming part of this registration statement.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box: o

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer \pounds Non-accelerated filer \pounds (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Accelerated filer x Smaller reporting company o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Proposed maximum							
Ti	itle of each class	Amount to be	offering price per	Pro	posed maximum	An	nount of
of secu	rities to be registered	registered(1)	share	aggreg	ate offering price(2)	registration fee(2)	
Common	Stock, par value						
\$0.0001 p	ber share	34,855,735	N/A	\$	38,824,458	\$	2,167
(1)	Represents the maximu	m number of shares of	common stock, par value	\$0.0001	per share, of BioSante	Pharmaceu	uticals, Inc.
	estimated to be issuable	e upon completion of or	following the merger of	Cell Gene	esys, Inc. with and into	o BioSante,	with BioSante
surviving the merger, based on the maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 of a share of BioSante common stock in exchange for each					change for each		
	share of common stock	, par value \$0.001 per s	hare, of Cell Genesys, In	c. Assume	es the issuance of: (i) 2	26,579,351	shares of BioSante
	common stock to holde	rs of outstanding shares	s of Cell Genesys commo	n stock (b	based on 109,650,787	shares of C	ell Genesys
	common stock outstand	ling as of August 1, 200	9); (ii) 310,878 shares of	BioSante	e common stock issual	ole upon the	e exercise of
	outstanding options to p	ourchase shares of Cell	Genesys common stock t	hat will b	e assumed by BioSant	e (based or	options to
	purchase 1,282,500 sha	res of Cell Genesys cor	nmon stock outstanding a	is of Aug	ust 1 2009); (iii) 524,1	08 shares c	of BioSante
	common stock issuable	upon the exercise of ou	itstanding warrants to pur	chase sha	ares of Cell Genesys co	ommon sto	ck that will be
assumed by BioSante (based on warrants to purchase 2,162,162 shares of Cell Genesys common stock outstanding as of August 1,							

2009), and (iv) 7,441,399 shares of BioSante common stock issuable upon the conversion of outstanding convertible senior notes convertible into shares of Cell Genesys common stock that will be assumed by BioSante (based on \$1.2 million principal amount of 3.125% Convertible Senior Notes due 2011 and \$20.8 million principal amount of 3.125% Convertible Senior Notes due 2013 outstanding as of August 1, 2009).

(2) Computed pursuant to Securities Act Rules 457(c) and 457(f), and estimated solely for purposes of calculating the registration fee, the proposed maximum aggregate offering price is \$38,824,458, which is based upon the difference between: (a) the product of (i) the average high and low sale prices of Cell Genesys common stock (the securities to be cancelled in the merger) of \$0.27, as reported on the NASDAQ Global Market on August 6, 2009, and (ii) the maximum total number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock to be cancelled in the merger, 143,794,288 shares, less, (b) in the case of shares issuable upon the exercise of options and warrants or the conversion of the convertible senior notes, the aggregate exercise price or conversion price of such securities.

The Registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Contents

The information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is not an offer to sell and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY COPY SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED AUGUST 7, 2009

PROPOSED MERGER YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT

To the Stockholders of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Cell Genesys, Inc:

On June 29, 2009, BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., which we refer to as BioSante, and Cell Genesys, Inc., which we refer to as Cell Genesys, entered into a merger agreement pursuant to which Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante continuing as the surviving company. The boards of directors of BioSante and Cell Genesys believe that the merger of the two companies will create more value than either company could achieve individually.

As a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment, in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

The combined company will continue to be named BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and shares of the combined company will be traded on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol BPAX. If the merger is completed, shares of Cell Genesys common stock will no longer be traded on the NASDAQ Global Market. On August 6, 2009, the closing price per share of BioSante common stock was \$1.72 and the closing price per share of Cell Genesys common stock was \$0.26, each as reported by the NASDAQ Global Market.

At the effective time of the merger, all outstanding warrants that are unexercised which by their terms will survive the merger will be assumed by BioSante and become warrants to purchase BioSante common stock, except for the warrant subject to a certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which will be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the merger. In addition, as of a date not less than 30 days prior to the anticipated effective time of the merger, all options to purchase Cell Genesys common stock, other than certain designated options held by Cell Genesys current officers, will become fully vested and exercisable until the merger is effective. Upon the effective time of the merger, such unexercised options, other than the assumed options, will terminate, and the assumed options will become options to purchase BioSante common stock. In addition, as a result of the merger, BioSante will assume the \$1.2 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, which will become convertible into shares of BioSante common stock. The underlying number of shares and the exercise or conversion price of these warrants, options and convertible notes will be adjusted based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. As a result of these adjustments and potential future issuances of BioSante common stock after the merger, BioSante will reserve an additional 5.5 million shares of BioSante common stock, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted.

Table of Contents

Upon completion of the merger, holders of BioSante common stock and class C special stock and holders of warrants and options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock will continue to own and hold, respectively, their existing shares of BioSante stock and warrants and options for BioSante common stock.

Consummation of the merger is subject to a number of customary closing conditions, as well as a condition that Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, is a specified minimum amount as of 10 calendar days prior to the anticipated closing date of the merger, which amount varies depending upon the closing date of the merger. While the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger are not free from doubt, BioSante and Cell Genesys intend to treat the merger as a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

BioSante and Cell Genesys each are holding a special meeting of stockholders in order to obtain the stockholder approvals necessary to complete the merger. At the BioSante special meeting, which will be held at [] local time, on [], [], 2009 at the [], unless postponed or adjourned to a later date, BioSante will ask its stockholders to, among other things, approve the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and an amendment to the BioSante charter to increase the authorized number of shares of BioSante common stock. At the Cell Genesys special meeting, which will be held at [] local time, on [], [], 2009 at Cell Genesys s corporate offices located at 400 Oyster Point Boulevard, South San Francisco, California 94080, unless postponed or adjourned to a later date, Cell Genesys will ask its stockholders to, among other things, approve the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

After careful consideration, the BioSante and Cell Genesys boards of directors unanimously have approved the merger agreement and related transactions. The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and **FOR** the amendment to the BioSante charter to increase the authorized number of shares of BioSante common stock. The Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote **FOR** the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus describes the proposed merger and related transactions in more detail. BioSante and Cell Genesys urge you to read this entire document carefully, including the merger agreement, which is included as Annex A. For a discussion of risk factors you should consider in evaluating the merger, see the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 22.

BioSante and Cell Genesys are excited about the opportunities that the proposed merger brings to both BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders and thank you for your consideration and continued support.

Stephen M. Simes

Vice Chairman, President and

/s/ Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.

Chairman of the Board and

Chief Executive Officer,

Chief Executive Officer,

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Cell Genesys, Inc.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the BioSante common stock to be issued pursuant to the merger or determined if the information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate or adequate. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated [and Cell Genesys on or about [], 2009.], 2009 and is first being mailed or otherwise delivered to stockholders of BioSante

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

To Be Held On [], 2009

Dear BioSante Stockholder:

A special meeting of the stockholders of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. will be held on [], for the following purposes:], 2009 at [] a.m., local time, at

1. To consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger.

2. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock.

3. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve an adjournment of the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2.

Stockholders also will consider and act on any other matters as may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, including any procedural matters incident to the conduct of the special meeting.

The board of directors of BioSante has fixed [], 2009 as the record date for the determination of BioSante stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the BioSante special meeting or any adjournments or postponements of the BioSante special meeting. Only holders of record of BioSante common stock and class C special stock at the close of business on the BioSante record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the BioSante special meeting. At the close of business on the record date, BioSante had [] shares of common stock and [] shares of class C special stock outstanding and entitled to vote.

Your vote is important. The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, having voting power outstanding on the record date for the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 1. The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, and BioSante common stock, voting as a separate class, having voting power outstanding on the record date for the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 2. The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, present in person or represented by proxy at the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 3. Please also note that the approval of Proposal No. 1 is not conditioned upon the approval of Proposal No. 2, however, the approval of Proposal No. 2 is conditioned upon the approval of Proposal No. 1 by stockholders of both BioSante and Cell Genesys.

Table of Contents

Even if you plan to attend the BioSante special meeting in person, BioSante requests that you complete, sign and return the enclosed proxy and thus ensure that your shares will be represented at the BioSante special meeting if you are unable to attend. If you sign, date and mail your proxy card without indicating how you wish to vote, your proxy will be counted as a vote in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 through 3. If you fail to return your proxy card, the effect will be that your shares will not be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the BioSante special meeting and will count as a vote against BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2. If you do attend the BioSante special meeting and wish to vote in person, you may withdraw your proxy and vote in person.

The BioSante board of directors has determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, are advisable and in the best interests of BioSante and its stockholders. The BioSante board of directors unanimously has approved and adopted the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and recommends that BioSante stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and recommends that BioSante stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, FOR the amendment to the BioSante charter to increase the authorized number of shares of common stock, and FOR the adjournment of the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Phillip B. Donenberg Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

[][], 2009

Lincolnshire, Illinois

Cell Genesys, Inc.

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

To Be Held On [], 2009

Dear Cell Genesys Stockholder:

A special meeting of the stockholders of Cell Genesys will be held on [], 2009 at [] a.m., local time, at Cell Genesys s corporate offices located at 400 Oyster Point Boulevard, South San Francisco, California 94080, for the following purposes:

1. To consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

2. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve an adjournment of the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

Stockholders also will consider and act on any other matters as may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, including any procedural matters incident to the conduct of the special meeting.

The board of directors of Cell Genesys has fixed [], 2009 as the record date for the determination of Cell Genesys stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Cell Genesys special meeting or any adjournments or postponements of the Cell Genesys special meeting. Only holders of record of Cell Genesys common stock at the close of business on the Cell Genesys record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Cell Genesys special meeting. At the close of business on the record date, Cell Genesys had [] shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote.

Your vote is important. The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the Cell Genesys common stock having voting power outstanding on the record date for the Cell Genesys special meeting is required for approval of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1. The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the Cell Genesys common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cell Genesys special meeting is required for approval of Cell Genesys at the Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 above.

Even if you plan to attend the Cell Genesys special meeting in person, Cell Genesys requests that you complete, sign and return the enclosed proxy and thus ensure that your shares will be represented at the Cell Genesys special meeting if you are unable to attend. If you sign, date and mail your proxy card without indicating how you wish to vote, your proxy will be counted as a vote in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal Nos. 1 and 2. If you fail to return your proxy card, the effect will be that your shares will not be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the Cell Genesys special meeting and will count as a vote against Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1. If you do attend the Cell Genesys special meeting and wish to vote in person, you may withdraw your proxy and vote in person.

The Cell Genesys board of directors has determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger, are advisable and in the best interests of Cell Genesys and its stockholders. The Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously has approved and adopted the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger, and recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and FOR the adjournment of the Cell

Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ Sharon E. Tetlow

Sharon E. Tetlow Secretary

South San Francisco, California [____] [__], 2009

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER	VII
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS FOR BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS ABOUT THE BIOSANTE SPECIAL MEETING	XII
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS FOR CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS ABOUT THE CELL GENESYS SPECIAL MEETING	XVIII
SUMMARY	1
The Companies	1
Summary of the Merger (see page 64)	3
Reasons for the Merger (see pages 80-87)	3
Risk Factors (see page 22)	5
Opinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. (see page 88)	5
Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (see page 93)	6
Merger Consideration; Adjustment (see page 103)	6
Cell Genesys Stock Options and Warrants (see page 111)	7
<u>Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes (see page 112)</u>	8
Conditions to Completion of the Merger (see page 113)	8
No Solicitation (see page 114)	9
Termination of the Merger Agreement (see page 119)	10
Termination Fees and Expenses (see page 120)	11
Management Following the Merger (see page 187)	11
Interests of BioSante s Directors and Officers in the Merger(see page 98)	11
Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger (see page 98)	11
Voting Agreements (see page 124)	12
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger (see page 106)	12
Regulatory Approvals (see page 105)	12
Anticipated Accounting Treatment (see page 107)	13
Appraisal Rights (see page 108)	13 13
Comparison of Stockholder Rights (see page 254)	13
Litigation Relating to the Merger (page 108)	15
SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED	
FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND DATA	14
Selected Historical Financial Data of BioSante	14
Selected Historical Financial Data of Cell Genesys	16
Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Data of BioSante and Cell Genesys	18
MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION	19
Market Price	19
Record Holders	20
Dividends	20
	21
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	22
Risks Related to the Merger	22
Risks Related to BioSante	27
Risks Related to Cell Genesys	40
Risks Related to the Combined Company	44

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	50
THE SPECIAL MEETING OF BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS	51
General	51
Date, Time and Place	51
Purposes of the BioSante Special Meeting	51
Recommendations of the BioSante Board of Directors	51
Record Date and Voting Power	52
Voting and Revocation of Proxies	52
Quorum and Required Vote	53
Solicitation of Proxies Delivery of Proxy Materials to Households Where Two or More Stockholders Reside	54 54
Other Matters	54 54
<u>Other Matters</u>	54
THE SPECIAL MEETING OF CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS	55
General	55
Date, Time and Place	55
Purposes of the Cell Genesys Special Meeting	55
Recommendations of the Cell Genesys Board of Directors	55
Record Date and Voting Power	56
Voting and Revocation of Proxies	56
Ouorum and Required Vote Solicitation of Proxies	57 58
Delivery of Proxy Materials to Households Where Two or More Stockholders Reside	58
Other Matters	58
<u>Other matters</u>	50
MATTERS BEING SUBMITTED TO A VOTE OF BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS	59
BioSante Proposal No. 1 Adoption of Agreement and Plan of Merger and the Transactions Contemplated Thereby, including the	
Merger and the Issuance of Shares of BioSante Common Stock in the Merger	59
BioSante Proposal No. 2 Approval of Amendment to BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Capital Stock	
and Common Stock	59
BioSante Proposal No. 3 Approval of Possible Adjournment of the BioSante Special Meeting	61
MATTERS BEING SUBMITTED TO A VOTE OF CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS	62
Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 Adoption of Agreement and Plan of Merger and the Transactions Contemplated Thereby, Including	
the Merger	62
Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 Approval of Possible Adjournment of the Cell Genesys Special Meeting	62
THE MERGER	64
Background of the Merger	64
BioSante Reasons for the Merger	80
Cell Genesys Reasons for the Merger	83
Opinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.	88
Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC	93
Interests of BioSante s Directors and Officers in the Merger	98
Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger	98
Form of the Merger	103
Merger Consideration	103
Effective Time of the Merger	104
Treatment of Cell Genesys Options and Warrants	105
Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes	105
Regulatory Approvals	105
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger	106
Anticipated Accounting Treatment	107
Appraisal Rights	108
Litigation Relating to the Merger	108

ii

THE MERGER AGREEMENT	109
General	109
Merger Consideration and Adjustment	109
Cell Genesys Stock Options and Restricted Stock	111
Cell Genesys Warrants	112
Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes	112
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	113
No Solicitation	114
Meetings of Stockholders; Change in Board Recommendation	116
Covenants: Conduct of Business Pending the Merger	117
Other Agreements	118
Termination	119
Termination Fees and Expenses	120
Representations and Warranties	121
Amendments	123
VOTING AGREEMENTS	124
BIOSANTE S BUSINESS	125
Overview	125
Hormone Therapy Market	126
Description of BioSante s Products	130
Description of BioSante s CaP Technology and Products in Development	133
Sales and Marketing	136
Research and Product Development	136
Manufacturing	137
Patents, Licenses and Proprietary Rights	137
Competition	138
Governmental Regulation	139
Employees	143
Properties	143
Legal Proceedings	143
Available Information	143
	1.0
<u>CELL GENESYS S BUSINES</u> S	144
Overview	144
Historical Corporate Collaborations	147
Patents and Trade Secrets	149
Competition	150
Human Resources	150
Properties	150
Legal Proceedings	150
	100
BIOSANTE SMANAGEMENT SDISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF	
<u>OPERATIONS</u>	151
Business Overview	151
Proposed Merger with Cell Genesys	153
Financial Overview	155
Results of Operations	157
Liquidity and Capital Resources	160
Critical Accounting Policies	165
Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements	165

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT BIOSANTE S MARKET RISK	167
CELL GENESYS SMANAGEMENT SDISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF	
<u>OPERATIONS</u>	168
Overview	168
Critical Accounting Policies and the Use of Estimates	170
Results of Operations	175
Liquidity and Capital Resources	181
Capital Requirements	185
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	185
OUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT CELL GENESYS S MARKET RISK	186
MANAGEMENT FOLLOWING THE MERGER	187
Directors and Executive Officers of the Combined Company Following the Merger	187
Director Independence	189
Board Committees of the Combined Company	189
Director Compensation	191
Executive Compensation	191
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	192
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	192
COMPENSATION OF BIOSANTE S DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	193
Director Compensation	193
Compensation Discussion and Analysis of BioSante	197
Executive Compensation	212
COMPENSATION OF CELL GENESYS S DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	223
Director Compensation	223
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	224
Executive Compensation	230
Outstanding Equity Awards	234
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	239
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions of BioSante	239
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions of Cell Genesys	240
UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION	242
Introduction to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Balance Sheet	242
Summary Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Data	242
DESCRIPTION OF BIOSANTE CAPITAL STOCK	249
Authorized and Outstanding Capital Stock	249
<u>Common Stock</u>	249
<u>Class C Special Stock</u>	250
Preferred Stock	250
Stock Options	250
Warrants	250
Anti-Takeover Effects of Provisions of BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Law	251
Limitation of Liability and Indemnification	253
Listing of BioSante Common Stock	253
Transfer Agent and Registrar	253

COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF BIOSANTE STOCK AND CELL GENESYS STOCK	254
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF BIOSANTE	265
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF CELL GENESYS	267
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF COMBINED COMPANY	269
LEGAL MATTERS	271
<u>EXPERTS</u>	271
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	271
INDEX TO BIOSANTE S FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
INDEX TO CELL GENESYS S CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-43
ANNEXES	
Annex AAgreement and Plan of MergerAnnex BOpinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.Annex COpinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLCAnnex DProposed Amendment to BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation	A-1 B-1 C-1 D-1

v

REFERENCES TO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part of a registration statement on Form S-4 filed by BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., or BioSante, with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC. It constitutes a prospectus of BioSante under Section 5 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and the rules thereunder, with respect to the shares of BioSante common stock to be issued or issuable to holders of securities of Cell Genesys, Inc., or Cell Genesys, in the merger. In addition, it constitutes a proxy statement under Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, and the rules thereunder, and a notice of meeting with respect to the BioSante special meeting of stockholders at which BioSante stockholders will consider and vote (i) on the adoption of the merger and (ii) an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the authorized number of shares of BioSante common stock. It also constitutes a proxy statement of Cell Genesys under Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and the rules thereunder and a notice of meeting with respect to the Cell Genesys special meeting of stockholders at which Cell Genesys stockholders will consider and vote on the adoption of the merger agreement and the transaction contemplated thereby, including the merger.

BioSante has supplied all information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus relating to BioSante and Cell Genesys has supplied all information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus relating to Cell Genesys.

If you would like to request documents from BioSante or Cell Genesys, please send a request in writing, by telephone or email to either BioSante or Cell Genesys at the following address:

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.	Cell Genesys, Inc.
111 Barclay Boulevard	400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525
Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069	South San Francisco, California 94080
Attention: Investor Relations	Attention: Investor Relations
(847) 478-0500 ext. 120	(650) 266-3200
Email: pdonenberg@biosantepharma.com	Email: IR@cellgenesys.com

If you would like to request documents, please do so by [], 2009 in order to receive them before the special meetings. See Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 271.

References to *BioSante* and *Cell Genesys* in this joint proxy statement/prospectus refer to BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Cell Genesys, Inc., respectively. Except as otherwise specifically noted, references to *shares of BioSante common stock* or *BioSante common stock* refer to shares of common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, of BioSante, references to *shares of*

BioSante class C special stock or *BioSante class C special stock* refer to shares of class C special stock, par value of \$0.0001 per share, of BioSante, and references to *shares of Cell Genesys common stock*, *Cell Genesys common stock* or *Cell Genesys shares* refer to shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Cell Genesys. Except as otherwise specifically noted, references to *we*, *us*, or *our* refer to both BioSante and Cell Genesys.

BioSante owns or has rights to various trademarks, trade names or service marks, including the following: *BioSante®*, *Elestrin*, *LibiGel®*, *Bio-T-Gel*, *The Pill-Plus*, *BioVant*, *BioLook*, *CAP-Oral and BioAir*. Cell Genesys owns or has rights to various trademarks, trade names or service marks, including the following: *Cell Genesys®*, *Cell Design®*, *Changing the Future of Oncology®*, GVAX®, *CIRZEDE*, *CAPTEOS*, *ENEDROS* and *TROCAPSA*. This joint proxy statement/prospectus also contains trademarks, trade names and service marks of others.

vi

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER

The following section provides answers to frequently asked questions about the merger. This section, however, only provides summary information. These questions and answers may not address all issues that may be important to you as a BioSante or Cell Genesys stockholder. You should carefully read the entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including each of the annexes.

Q: What is the merger?

A: BioSante and Cell Genesys have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 29, 2009, which is referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the merger agreement, that contains the terms and conditions of the proposed merger of BioSante and Cell Genesys. Under the merger agreement, Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante continuing as the surviving company. This transaction is referred to as the merger.

As a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

Q: Why are the companies proposing the merger?

A: BioSante and Cell Genesys both believe that the merger of the two companies will be able to create more value than either company could achieve individually. For a more complete description of the reasons for the merger, see the sections entitled The Merger BioSante Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 80 and The Merger Cell Genesys Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 83.

Q: What will I receive in the merger?

A: *BioSante Stockholders*. Each share of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock held by BioSante stockholders immediately before the effective time of the merger will continue to represent one

share of BioSante common stock and one share of BioSante class C special stock, respectively, of the combined company after the effective time of the merger. In other words, BioSante stockholders will receive no additional consideration in the merger and the merger will not change the number of shares of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock a BioSante stockholder currently owns.

Cell Genesys Stockholders. Cell Genesys stockholders will have the right to receive 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock for every one share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment as described in the merger agreement depending upon the amount of net cash of Cell Genesys, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger transaction. The number of shares of BioSante common stock that holders of Cell Genesys common stock will be entitled to receive will be based upon the difference between Cell Genesys s

vii

Table of Contents

net cash balance at the determination date and the target net cash amount applicable as of the date of the merger closing, all as set forth in the merger agreement. If Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the applicable target net cash amount, then the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The actual exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and might be higher or lower than 0.1615 depending on whether the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys is higher or lower than the applicable target net cash amount and the amount of the difference between the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios dependent upon these variables from a maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount. BioSante will issue a press release after the final determination of the exchange ratio announcing the final exchange ratio and Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date. Cell Genesys stockholders will receive cash for any fractional shares of BioSante common stock that they would otherwise receive in the merger.

Q: What will happen to Cell Genesys options or other stock-based awards to acquire Cell Genesys common stock?

A: All options to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, other than designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers, will become fully vested and exercisable until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, at which time any unexercised options will terminate. At the effective time of the merger, the designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers will be assumed by BioSante and converted into and become options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock, on terms substantially identical to those in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, except that appropriate adjustments will be made to the number of shares and the exercise price, based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. All Cell Genesys restricted stock units and restricted stock that are subject to risk of forfeiture, if any, will become fully vested and no longer subject to any such restriction, and at the effective time of the merger, will be exchanged for fully-vested shares of BioSante common stock based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. However, no such restricted stock units or restricted stock were outstanding as of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

What will happen to Cell Genesys warrants to acquire Cell Genesys common stock?

A. Other than the warrant subject to a certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which will be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the merger, at the effective time of the merger, Cell Genesys warrants outstanding and unexercised at the effective time of the merger will be assumed by BioSante to the extent such obligations survive the merger under the terms of the respective Cell Genesys warrants, but will be converted into and become warrants to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger.

Q:

Q.

Can the value of the transaction change between now and the time the merger is completed?

A: Yes. The value of BioSante common stock can change between now and the time the merger is completed and the exchange ratio is subject to adjustment based on Cell Genesys's net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities. If Cell Genesys's net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the applicable target net cash amount, then the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The actual exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and will be higher or lower than 0.1615 depending on whether

viii

Table of Contents

the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys is higher or lower than the applicable target net cash amount and the amount of the difference between the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios dependent upon these variables from a maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount. See The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment beginning on page 109 for additional information. The exchange ratio will not change, however, if the market value of BioSante common stock changes. Therefore, the market value of the total transaction, and of the BioSante common stock issued to Cell Genesys stockholders in the merger, will increase or decrease as the market value of BioSante common stock increases or decreases.

Q: Who will be the directors and executive officers of the combined company following the merger?

A:

Following the merger, the board of directors of the combined company will be as follows:

Name	Current Principal Affiliation
Fred Holubow	Director of BioSante
Peter Kjaer	Director of BioSante
Ross Mangano	Director of BioSante
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	Director of Cell Genesys
Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D.	Director of BioSante
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	Director and Chief Executive Officer of Cell Genesys
Stephen M. Simes	Director, Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
	of BioSante
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	Chairman of the Board of BioSante

Dr. Sullivan, BioSante s chairman of the board, will continue as chairman of the board of the combined company.

Following the merger, the executive officers of the combined company will be the current executive officers of BioSante, who are as follows:

Name	Position
Stephen M. Simes	Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
Phillip B. Donenberg	Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

Q:

What will happen to BioSante or Cell Genesys if, for any reason, the merger does not close?

A: BioSante and Cell Genesys have invested significant time and incurred, and expect to continue to incur, significant expenses related to the proposed merger. In the event the merger does not close, each of BioSante and Cell Genesys will review all alternatives then available to it. However, BioSante or Cell Genesys may not be able to consummate an alternative transaction on favorable terms, or at all. Failure to complete the merger could result in other adverse effects, as discussed in Risk Factors Risks Related to the Merger beginning on page 22.

Q: What are the conditions to the consummation of the merger?

A: Each party s obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) by the parties, at or prior to the merger, of various conditions, which include the following:

• the effectiveness of, and the absence of any stop order with respect to, the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part;

• the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger by the requisite vote of the Cell Genesys stockholders;

• the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger agreement by the requisite vote of the BioSante stockholders;

• the absence of any legal prohibition to completing the merger;

• the approval for listing on NASDAQ of the shares of BioSante common stock issuable in the merger; and

• the due execution and delivery of supplemental indentures governing Cell Genesys s convertible senior notes.

In addition, each party s obligation to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) by that party of the following additional conditions:

• the representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement relating to its authority to enter into the merger agreement being true and correct and relating to its capital structure being true and correct except for de minimis errors, in each case as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger;

• all other representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger or, if such representations and warranties address matters as of a particular date, then as of that particular date, except in each case where the failure of these representations and warranties to be true and correct, disregarding any materiality qualifications, would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the party making the representations and warranties;

• the other party to the merger agreement having performed or complied with in all material respects all agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with by it at or before the effective time of the merger;

• the other party having delivered a certificate signed by a duly authorized officer certifying to the satisfaction of such party of the above conditions in the merger agreement; and

• no material adverse effect on the other party shall have occurred and be continuing since the date of the merger agreement.

In addition, the obligation of BioSante to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or before the effective time of the merger of the condition that Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date be no more than \$5,000,000 less than the target net cash applicable as of the closing date of the merger.

х

Q:

When does BioSante and Cell Genesys expect the merger to be consummated?

A: The merger will be completed upon the filing of a certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of Delaware, but such filing will only be made upon the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) of the conditions specified in the merger agreement, including receipt of the necessary approvals of BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders at their respective special meetings and other customary closing conditions. It is possible that factors outside the control of BioSante and Cell Genesys could result in the merger not being completed or being completed later than expected. Although the exact timing of completion of the merger cannot be predicted with certainty, BioSante and Cell Genesys anticipate completing the merger in the late third or early fourth quarter of 2009.

xi

A:

A:

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS FOR BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS ABOUT THE BIOSANTE SPECIAL MEETING

The following section provides answers to frequently asked questions about the BioSante special meeting of stockholders. This section, however, only provides summary information. These questions and answers may not address all issues that may be important to you as a BioSante stockholder. You should carefully read the entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including each of the annexes.

Q: What proposals will be voted on at the BioSante special meeting?

The following proposals will be voted on at the BioSante special meeting:

• The first proposal to be voted upon is whether to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger. See The Merger and The Merger Agreement beginning on page 64 for a more detailed description of the transaction.

• The second proposal to be voted upon is whether to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock. See Matters Being Submitted to a Vote of BioSante Stockholders Proposal No. 2 Approval of Amendment to BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Shares of BioSante Stock beginning on page 59 for a more detailed description of the proposed amendment.

• The third proposal to be voted upon is whether to adjourn the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the first and second proposals.

Q: What risks should I consider before I vote on the proposed merger transaction?

You should review the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 22.

Q:

How does the BioSante board of directors recommend that BioSante stockholders vote?

A: After careful consideration, the BioSante board of directors unanimously has approved the merger agreement, including the merger and issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and each of the proposals described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus that BioSante stockholders are being asked to consider, and has determined that they are advisable, fair to and in the best interests of BioSante stockholders. Accordingly, the BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote **FOR** each such proposal.

Q: Can I dissent and require appraisal of my shares?

A: No. Under the Delaware General Corporation Law, BioSante stockholders will not have appraisal rights in connection with the merger. See The Merger Appraisal Rights beginning on page 108.

xii

Q: Why is the proposal to amend BioSante s charter to increase the number of authorized shares of BioSante common stock included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is it necessary for the completion of the merger?

BioSante has included a proposal to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation A: to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock. On the record date, BioSante had outstanding approximately 27.0 million shares of BioSante common stock outstanding, approximately 391,286 shares of BioSante common stock were issuable upon conversion of BioSante class C special stock and approximately 5.1 million shares of BioSante common stock were issuable upon exercise of options and warrants. In addition, as a result of the merger, BioSante will issue approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock and reserve an additional 5.5 million shares of BioSante common stock, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted. Although not necessary to complete the merger transaction, the BioSante board of directors believes that the availability of additional authorized shares will provide BioSante with the flexibility in the future to issue shares of BioSante common stock for general corporate purposes, such as raising additional capital and settling outstanding obligations, acquisitions of companies or assets and sales of stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for common stock. The BioSante board of directors also believes that this will provide BioSante with additional flexibility to meet business and financing needs as they arise.

The approval of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it is not conditioned upon approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of BioSante common stock. However, the approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation is conditioned upon approval of the merger agreement. Therefore, the proposal to amend BioSante s certificate of incorporation will only be effected if the merger agreement is approved by the stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys and the merger is completed.

Q: When and where is the BioSante special meeting?

A: The BioSante special meeting of stockholders will be held on [], 2009 at [], local time, at the [] to consider and vote on the proposals related to the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it. For additional information relating to the BioSante special meeting, please see the section entitled The Special Meeting of BioSante Stockholders beginning on page 51.

Q: Who is soliciting my proxy?

A: This proxy is being solicited by the BioSante board of directors.

Q: What do I do now?

٠

A: BioSante urges you to carefully read and consider this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including its annexes, and consider how the proposed merger affects you.

In order for your shares to be represented at the BioSante special meeting:

you can vote by telephone or through the Internet by following the instructions included on your proxy card;

xiii

• you can indicate on the enclosed proxy card how you would like to vote and sign and return the proxy card in the accompanying pre-addressed postage paid envelope; or

• you can attend the BioSante special meeting in person.

If you hold your shares in street name, please refer to your proxy card or the information forwarded by your bank, broker or other holder of record to see which options are available to you.

Q: Who is entitled to vote at the BioSante special meeting?

A: Every stockholder of BioSante on the record date is entitled to vote at the BioSante special meeting. Holders of record of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock at the close of business on
[], 2009 are entitled to notice of and to vote at the BioSante special meeting. As of [], 2009,
[] shares of BioSante common stock were issued and outstanding and entitled to vote and 391,286 shares of BioSante class C special stock were issued and outstanding and entitled to vote.

Q: What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

A: If your shares are registered directly in your name with BioSante s transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, N.A., you are considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record. These proxy materials are sent to you by mail directly by BioSante.

Q:

If I am a stockholder of record of BioSante stock, how do I vote?

If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account or by a bank or other holder of record, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in street name. These proxy materials are forwarded to you by your broker, bank or other holder of record who is considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or other holder of record on how to vote your shares held in your account.

A: You may vote by proxy over the Internet by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http), or you may vote by mail or by telephone. Alternatively, if you are a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the BioSante special meeting. You will receive a ballot when you arrive.

Q: If I am a beneficial owner of shares held in street name, how do I vote?

A: You may vote by proxy over the Internet by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http), or you may vote by mail or by telephone. If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name and you wish to vote in person at the BioSante special meeting, you must obtain a valid proxy from the organization that holds your shares.

Q: What can I do if I change my mind after I vote my shares?

A: A stockholder of record may revoke its proxy at any time before it is used on the date of the BioSante special meeting by delivering to the secretary of BioSante:

• written notice of revocation,

• a duly executed proxy bearing a later date or time than that of the previously submitted proxy, or

Table of Contents

• a later dated vote by the Internet, telephone, or a ballot cast in person at the BioSante special meeting.

If you are a beneficial owner of BioSante shares, you may submit new voting instructions by contacting your bank, broker or other holder of record. You also may vote in person if you obtain a legal proxy as described in the answer to the previous question. All shares that have been properly voted and not revoked will be voted at the BioSante special meeting.

Q: What shares are included on the proxy card?

A: If you are a BioSante stockholder of record you will receive only one proxy card for all the BioSante shares you hold in certificate form and in book-entry form.

If you are a beneficial owner, you will receive voting instructions, and information regarding consolidation of your vote, from your bank, broker or other holder of record.

Q: What are the voting requirements to approve each of the proposals that will be voted on at the BioSante special meeting?

A:

Proposal	Vote Required
Adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger	Majority of the outstanding BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock entitled to vote
Approval of amendment to certificate of incorporation to increase authorized shares of BioSante common stock	Majority of the outstanding BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock, voting as a single class, and a majority of the outstanding BioSante common stock, voting as a separate class, entitled to vote
Approval of adjournment of the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the first two proposals	Majority of the shares of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote when a quorum is present

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, certain of BioSante s directors and executive officers, who collectively hold approximately 9.5 percent of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with Cell Genesys, pursuant to which each stockholder agreed to vote all of their shares of BioSante capital stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transactions contemplated thereby.

See the section entitled Voting Agreements beginning on page 124 for more information regarding these voting agreements.

Q: What constitutes a quorum at the special meeting?

A: The presence at the BioSante special meeting, either in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C special stock entitled to vote shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. Abstentions and broker non-votes are counted as present and entitled to vote for purposes of determining a quorum. A broker non-vote occurs when a bank, broker or other holder of record holding shares for a beneficial owner does not vote on a particular proposal because that holder does not have discretionary voting power for that particular item and has not received instructions from the beneficial owner.

Q: Could other matters be decided at the BioSante special meeting?

A: As of the date of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys knew of any matters to be raised at the BioSante special meeting other than those referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If other matters are properly presented at the BioSante special meeting for consideration, the proxy committee appointed by the BioSante board of directors (the persons named in your proxy card if you are a BioSante stockholder of record) will have the discretion to vote on those matters for you.

Q: Who will count the vote?

A: An officer of BioSante will tabulate the votes and act as inspector of the election.

Q: What is householding and how does it affect me?

A: BioSante has adopted a procedure approved by the SEC called householding. Under this procedure, BioSante stockholders of record who have the same address and last name will receive only one copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, unless one or more of these stockholders notifies BioSante that they wish to continue receiving individual copies. This procedure will reduce BioSante s printing costs and postage fees.

If you are eligible for householding, but you and other BioSante stockholders of record with whom you share an address currently receive multiple copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, or if you hold stock in more than one account, and in either case you wish to receive only a single copy of such document for your household, please contact BioSante s transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (in writing: P.O. Box 43078, Providence, Rhode Island

02940-3078; or by telephone: 1-781-575-2879).

If you participate in householding and wish to receive a separate copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, or if you do not wish to participate in householding and prefer to receive separate copies of similar documents in the future, please contact Computershare Trust Company as indicated above.

Beneficial owners can request information about householding from their banks, brokers or other holders of record.

Q: Who is paying for this proxy solicitation?

A: BioSante and Cell Genesys will share equally the cost of soliciting proxies, including the printing, mailing and filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the proxy card and any additional information furnished to stockholders. BioSante has engaged [], a proxy solicitation firm, to solicit proxies from BioSante stockholders. Arrangements also will be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries who are record holders of BioSante

xvi

Table of Contents

common stock for the forwarding of solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of BioSante common stock. BioSante will reimburse these brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses they incur in connection with the forwarding of solicitation materials.

Q: Whom should I call with questions?

A: If you have additional questions about the merger or if you would like additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, you should contact:

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

111 Barclay Boulevard

Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069

Attention: Investor Relations

Phone Number: (847) 478-0500, ext. 120

Email Address: pdonenberg@biosantepharma.com

xvii

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS FOR CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS ABOUT THE CELL GENESYS SPECIAL MEETING

The following section provides answers to frequently asked questions about the Cell Genesys special meeting of stockholders. This section, however, only provides summary information. These questions and answers may not address all issues that may be important to you as a Cell Genesys stockholder. You should carefully read the entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including each of the annexes.

Q: What proposals will be voted on at the Cell Genesys special meeting?

A: The following proposals will be voted on at the Cell Genesys special meeting:

• The first proposal to be voted upon is whether to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger. See The Merger and The Merger Agreement beginning on page 64 for a more detailed description of the transaction.

• The second proposal to be voted upon is whether to adjourn the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the first proposal.

Q:	What risks should I consider before I vote on the proposed merger transaction?								
A:	You should review the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 22.								
Q: vote?	How does the Cell Genesys board of directors recommend that Cell Genesys stockholders								

A: After careful consideration, the Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously has approved the merger agreement, including the merger, and each of the proposals described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus that the Cell Genesys stockholders are being asked to consider, and has determined that they are advisable, fair to and in the best interests of Cell Genesys stockholders. Accordingly, the Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote **FOR** each such proposal.

Q: Can I dissent and require appraisal of my shares?

A: No. Under the Delaware General Corporation Law, Cell Genesys stockholders will not have appraisal rights in connection with the merger? See The Merger Appraisal Rights beginning on page 108.

Q: When and where is the Cell Genesys special meeting?

A: The Cell Genesys special meeting of stockholders will be held on [], 2009 at [], local time, at Cell Genesys s corporate offices located at 400 Oyster Point Boulevard, South San Francisco, California 94080 to consider and vote on the proposals related to the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it. For additional information relating to the Cell Genesys special meeting, please see the section entitled The Special Meeting of Cell Genesys Stockholders beginning on page 55.

Q: Who is soliciting my proxy?

A: This proxy is being solicited by the Cell Genesys board of directors.

xviii

Table of Contents

Q: What do I do now?

A: Cell Genesys urges you to carefully read and consider this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including its annexes, and consider how the proposed merger affects you.

In order for your shares to be represented at the Cell Genesys special meeting:

• you can vote by telephone or through the Internet by following the instructions included on your proxy card;

• you can indicate on the enclosed proxy card how you would like to vote and sign and return the proxy card in the accompanying pre-addressed postage paid envelope; or

• you can attend the Cell Genesys special meeting in person.

If you hold your shares in street name, please refer to your proxy card or the information forwarded by your bank, broker or other holder of record to see which options are available to you.

Q: Who is entitled to vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting?

A: Every stockholder of Cell Genesys on the record date is entitled to vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting. Holders of record of Cell Genesys common stock at the close of business on [], 2009 are entitled to notice of and to vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting. As of [], 2009, [] shares of Cell Genesys common stock were issued and outstanding and entitled to vote.

Q: What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

A: If your shares are registered directly in your name with Cell Genesys s transfer agent,

Computershare Trust Company, N.A., you are considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record. These proxy materials are sent to you by mail directly by Cell Genesys.

If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account or by a bank or other holder of record, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in street name. These proxy materials are forwarded to you by your broker, bank or other holder of record who is considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or other holder of record on how to vote your shares held in your account.

Q: If I am a stockholder of record of Cell Genesys stock, how do I vote?

A: You may vote by proxy over the Internet by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http), or you may vote by mail or by telephone. Alternatively, if you are a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the Cell Genesys special meeting. You will receive a ballot when you arrive.

Q: If I am a beneficial owner of shares held in street name, how do I vote?

A: You may vote by proxy over the Internet by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http), or you may vote by mail or by telephone. If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name and you wish to vote in person at the Cell Genesys special meeting, you must obtain a valid proxy from the organization that holds your shares.

xix

Q: What can I do if I change my mind after I vote my shares?

A: A stockholder of record may revoke its proxy at any time before it is used on the date of the Cell Genesys special meeting by delivering to the secretary of Cell Genesys:

- written notice of revocation,
- a duly executed proxy bearing a later date or time than that of the previously submitted proxy, or
 - a later dated vote by the Internet, telephone, or a ballot cast in person at the Cell Genesys special meeting.

If you are a beneficial owner of Cell Genesys shares, you may submit new voting instructions by contacting your bank, broker or other holder of record. You also may vote in person if you obtain a legal proxy as described in the answer to the previous question. All shares that have been properly voted and not revoked will be voted at the Cell Genesys special meeting.

Q: What shares are included on the proxy card?

A: If you are a Cell Genesys stockholder of record you will receive only one proxy card for all the Cell Genesys shares you hold in certificate form and in book-entry form.

If you are a beneficial owner, you will receive voting instructions, and information regarding consolidation of your vote, from your bank, broker or other holder of record.

Q: What are the voting requirements to approve each of the proposals that will be voted on at the Cell Genesys special meeting?

•

Proposal		Vote Required			
Adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger		Majority of the outstanding Cell Genesys common stock entitled to vote			
Approval of adjournment of the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement		Majority of the shares of Cell Genesys common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote when a quorum is present			

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, Cell Genesys s chairman of the board and chief executive officer, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D., who held 474,621 shares of the Cell Genesys common stock, or approximately less than one percent of the outstanding shares of the Cell Genesys common stock, as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with BioSante, pursuant to which he agreed to vote his shares of Cell Genesys common stock in favor of the merger, the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transaction contemplated by the merger agreement.

Pursuant to that certain Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement dated as of May 10, 2009 by and between Cell Genesys and Tang Capital Partners, LP, referred to as Tang, Tang is required, at every

xх

Table of Contents

meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders prior to the second anniversary of the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement, to vote all shares of Cell Genesys common stock it beneficially owns in the same proportion as the votes that are collectively cast by all of the other Cell Genesys stockholders with respect to any matter. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Tang retains the option to vote or direct the vote of all shares of Cell Genesys common stock it beneficially owns in accordance with the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors. According to a Schedule 13D/A filed by Tang with the SEC on July 1, 2009, Tang reported owning approximately 9.5 million of Cell Genesys common stock, or approximately 8.7 percent of the outstanding shares.

See the section entitled Voting Agreements beginning on page 124 for more information regarding this and other voting agreements.

Q: What constitutes a quorum at the special meeting?

A: The presence at the Cell Genesys special meeting, either in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock entitled to vote will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. Abstentions and broker non-votes are counted as present and entitled to vote for purposes of determining a quorum. A broker non-vote occurs when a bank, broker or other holder of record holding shares for a beneficial owner does not vote on a particular proposal because that holder does not have discretionary voting power for that particular item and has not received instructions from the beneficial owner.

Q: Could other matters be decided at the Cell Genesys special meeting?

A: As of the date of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys knew of any matters to be raised at the Cell Genesys special meeting other than those referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If other matters are properly presented at the Cell Genesys special meeting for consideration, the proxy committee appointed by the Cell Genesys board of directors (the persons named in your proxy card if you are a Cell Genesys stockholder of record) will have the discretion to vote on those matters for you.

Q:	Who will count the vote?
A:	An officer of Cell Genesys will tabulate the votes and act as inspector of the election.

Q: What is householding and how does it affect me?

A: Cell Genesys has adopted a procedure approved by the SEC called householding. Under this procedure, Cell Genesys stockholders of record who have the same address and last name will receive only one copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, unless one or more of these stockholders notifies Cell Genesys that they wish to continue receiving individual copies. This procedure will reduce Cell Genesys s printing costs and postage fees.

If you are eligible for householding, but you and other Cell Genesys stockholders of record with whom you share an address currently receive multiple copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, or if you hold stock in more than one account, and in either case you wish to receive only a single copy of such document for your household, please contact Cell Genesys s transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (in writing: P.O. Box 43078, Providence, Rhode Island 02940-3078; or by telephone: 1-781-575-2879).

If you participate in householding and wish to receive a separate copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, or if you do not wish to participate in householding and prefer to receive

xxi

Table of Contents

A:

separate copies of similar documents in the future, please contact Computershare Trust Company as indicated above.

Beneficial owners can request information about householding from their banks, brokers or other holders of record.

Q: Who is paying for this proxy solicitation?

A: BioSante and Cell Genesys will share equally the cost of soliciting proxies, including the printing, mailing and filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the proxy card and any additional information furnished to stockholders. Cell Genesys has engaged [_____], a proxy solicitation firm, to solicit proxies from Cell Genesys stockholders. Arrangements also will be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries who are record holders of Cell Genesys common stock for the forwarding of solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of Cell Genesys common stock. Cell Genesys will reimburse these brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses they incur in connection with the forwarding of solicitation materials.

Q: Whom should I call with questions?

If you have additional questions, you should contact:

Cell Genesys, Inc.

400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525

South San Francisco, CA 94080

Telephone: (650) 266-3000

Investor Relations: ir@cellgenesys.com

If you would like additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, you should contact:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

P.O. Box 43078

Providence, Rhode Island 02940-3078

Telephone: (781) 575-2879

xxii

Table of Contents

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this joint proxy statement/prospectus and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. To better understand the merger and the other proposals being considered at the special meetings, you should read this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully, including the attached Annexes, and the other documents to which you are referred herein. See Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 271. Page references are included in parentheses to direct you to a more detailed description of the topics presented in this summary.

The Companies

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (see page 125)

111 Barclay Boulevard

Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069

(847) 478-0500

.

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing products for female sexual health, menopause, contraception and male hypogonadism. BioSante also is engaged in the development of its proprietary calcium phosphate nanotechnology, or CaP, primarily for aesthetic medicine, novel vaccines and drug delivery.

The following is a list of BioSante s key products:

• LibiGel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development under a Special Protocol Assessment, or an SPA, for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction, or FSD.

• Elestrin once daily transdermal estradiol (estrogen) gel approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, indicated for the treatment of moderate-to-severe vasomotor symptoms (hot flashes) associated with menopause and marketed in the U.S.

The Pill-Plus (triple hormone contraceptive) once daily use of various combinations of estrogens,

progestogens and androgens in development for the treatment of FSD in women using oral or transdermal contraceptives.

• Bio-T-Gel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in development for the treatment of hypogonadism, or testosterone deficiency, in men.

BioSante s lead product is LibiGel. Because there is no pharmaceutical product currently approved in the United States for FSD, specifically hypoactive sexual desire disorder, or HSDD, BioSante s management believes, based on sales data for male sexual dysfunction products as well as published papers and third party primary market research, that the estimated market for an FDA approved FSD product could exceed \$2.0 billion, and that if approved by the FDA, LibiGel could become the first FDA approved treatment specifically indicated for HSDD in menopausal women. While several therapies have been tested to treat FSD, thus far testosterone therapy appears to be the only treatment that results in a consistent significant increase in the number of satisfying sexual events in women, which represents one of the two key efficacy endpoints required by the FDA for pivotal clinical trials of FSD therapies. BioSante is not aware of another testosterone therapy product for the treatment of FSD in active clinical development in the U.S. other than LibiGel.

With respect to the required regulatory approval of LibiGel, BioSante believes based on agreements with the FDA, including SPAs received in January 2008 and July 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for

1

Table of Contents

submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of a new drug application, or NDA, for LibiGel for the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in surgically menopausal women. The two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study currently are underway. Both Phase III safety and efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study that will enroll between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months at which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. Following NDA submission and potential FDA approval, BioSante will continue to follow the subjects in the safety study for an additional four years.

BioSante s objective is to submit an NDA to the FDA, seeking approval for a potential commercial launch in 2011. This timing, however, may be delayed depending upon BioSante s ability to raise additional financing to support its operations and close the merger with Cell Genesys. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to require significant resources. BioSante s management estimates that the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel will require approximately \$30 - \$35 million in additional funds to reach submission of an NDA. Therefore, BioSante will need to raise substantial additional capital. Alternatively, BioSante may choose to sublicense LibiGel, Elestrin (outside the territories already sublicensed) or another product to a third party who may finance a portion or all of the continued development and, if approved, commercialization, sell certain assets or rights BioSante has under its existing license agreements or enter into other business collaborations or combinations, including the possible sale of the company. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, BioSante has not entered into any agreement for any such sublicense, business collaboration or combination.

BioSante s CaP technology is based on the use of extremely small, solid, uniform particles, which BioSante calls nanoparticles. BioSante is pursuing the development of three potential initial applications for its CaP technology. First, CaP technology is being tested in the area of aesthetic medicine. Second, BioSante is pursuing the creation of improved versions of current vaccines and new vaccines by the adjuvant activity of BioSante s proprietary nanoparticles that enhance the ability of a vaccine to stimulate an immune response. The same nanoparticles allow for delivery of the vaccine via alternative routes of administration including non-injectable routes of administration. Third, BioSante is pursuing the creation of oral, buccal, intranasal, inhaled and longer acting delivery of drugs that currently must be given by injection (e.g., insulin).

BioSante s website is located at www.biosantepharma.com. The information contained on or connected to BioSante s website is expressly not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Cell Genesys, Inc. (see page 144)

400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525

South San Francisco, California 94080

(650) 266-3000

Cell Genesys is a company that was focused on the development and commercialization of novel biological therapies for patients with cancer. In August 2008 and October 2008, Cell Genesys terminated its Phase III clinical trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, its lead product program, implemented a substantial restructuring plan, and announced its intention to pursue strategic alternatives.

Cell Genesys s website is located at www.cellgenesys.com. The information contained on or connected to Cell Genesys s website is expressly not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Summary of the Merger (see page 64)

If the merger is completed, Cell Genesys will be merged with and into BioSante, with BioSante surviving the merger. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. You are encouraged to read the merger agreement in its entirety because it is the legal document that governs the merger.

Reasons for the Merger (see pages 80-87)

The combined company that will result from the merger will be a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing products for female sexual health, menopause, contraception and male hypogonadism. The combined company s lead product will be LibiGel, the once daily transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development under an SPA for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction. In addition, the combined company will seek to create additional value through its CaP technology and GVAX Immunotherapies. BioSante and Cell Genesys believe that the combined company will have the following potential advantages:

• **Phase III Development Stage under SPA**. Two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study currently are underway pursuant to agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008. Both Phase III safety and efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study that will enroll between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months at which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. BioSante s objective is to submit an NDA to the FDA, seeking approval for a potential commercial launch in 2011.

• **Potential Market Opportunity**. Because there is no pharmaceutical product currently approved in the United States for FSD, specifically hypoactive sexual desire disorder, or HSDD, BioSante s management believes, based on sales data for male sexual dysfunction products as well as published papers and third party primary market research, that the estimated market for an FDA approved FSD product could exceed \$2.0 billion, and that if approved by the FDA, LibiGel could become the first FDA approved treatment specifically indicated for HSDD in menopausal women. While several therapies have been tested to treat FSD, thus far testosterone therapy appears to be the only treatment that results in a consistent significant increase in the number of satisfying sexual events in women, which represents one of the two key efficacy endpoints required by the FDA for pivotal clinical trials of FSD therapies. BioSante is not aware of another testosterone therapy product for the treatment of FSD in active clinical development in the U.S. other than LibiGel.

• *Management Team*. It is expected that the combined company will be led by the experienced management team from BioSante and a board of directors with representation from each of BioSante and Cell Genesys.

Each of the boards of directors of BioSante and Cell Genesys also considered other reasons for the merger, as described herein. For example, the board of directors of BioSante considered, among other reasons:

• BioSante s need for financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and the lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives for BioSante to access capital, especially in light of the state of the capital markets for equity offerings, which historically has been BioSante s method for raising additional financing to support its operations;

3

• the fact that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger would provide BioSante sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel; and that without Cell Genesys s cash that is expected to be available to the combined company at the closing of the merger, BioSante would need to raise substantial additional funds through private or public equity offerings, partnerships with pharmaceutical companies, debt financing or other arrangements in the near future and may be unable to do so within the timeframe in which it would be required to do so and at acceptable terms, which would require BioSante to significantly curtail its operations;

• the fact that BioSante stockholders will hold approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding shares of the combined company after the merger, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged prior to the effective time of the merger; and

• the likelihood that the merger will be consummated on a timely basis and the likelihood that BioSante may not otherwise be able to raise additional sufficient financing prior to the completion of the merger on acceptable terms which would otherwise be necessary in order to continue its operations as currently conducted, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel.

In addition, the board of directors of Cell Genesys considered, among other reasons, the following:

• the all-stock nature of the transaction and the exchange ratio of 0.1615 shares of the combined company that Cell Genesys stockholders will receive for each Cell Genesys share, subject to adjustment based on Cell Genesys s net cash, if the merger is consummated, which provides the opportunity for Cell Genesys stockholders to obtain an equity interest in and to participate in the possible capital appreciation in the value of the common stock of the combined company;

• the fact that the value placed on Cell Genesys with respect to the merger consideration represented a significant premium over Cell Genesys s estimated cash available for distribution to Cell Genesys stockholders (after satisfying all outstanding obligations, including its \$22.0 million principal amount of convertible senior notes) of between \$6 million and \$16 million if Cell Genesys were to liquidate;

• the 0.1615 exchange ratio, which, subject to adjustment for changes in Cell Genesys s net cash, represented approximately 39.6 percent ownership in the outstanding common stock of the combined company by Cell Genesys stockholders on a pro forma basis, which reflected a premium of 12 percent on the closing price of Cell Genesys

common stock on The NASDAQ Stock Market on June 29, 2009; and

• the fact that the exchange ratio is subject to adjustment only for changes in Cell Genesys s net cash and not changes in the market value of Cell Genesys common stock or BioSante common stock, which provides Cell Genesys stockholders with relative certainty regarding the number of shares of BioSante common stock they will receive in connection with the merger and the percentage ownership of the combined company after closing of the merger.

4

Table of Contents

Risk Factors (see page 22)

Both BioSante and Cell Genesys are subject to various risks associated with their businesses and their financial condition. In addition, the merger, as well as the possibility that the merger may not be completed, pose a number of risks to each company and its respective stockholders, including the following risks:

• The exchange ratio in the merger agreement is subject to adjustment based on Cell Genesys s net cash 10 days prior to the anticipated closing date, which could further dilute the ownership of the BioSante or Cell Genesys stockholders in the combined company. If the net cash of Cell Genesys is more than \$500,000 greater than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement, the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive pursuant to the merger, which would further dilute the ownership of the current BioSante stockholders in the combined company. If the net cash of Cell Genesys is more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to increase the number of shares of Cell Genesys is more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to decrease the number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive pursuant to the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to decrease the number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive pursuant to the merger, which would further dilute the ownership of the current Cell Genesys stockholders in the combined company.

• Consummation of the merger is subject to a number of customary conditions, including, but not limited to, the approval of the merger agreement by the BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders. If any of the conditions to the merger are not satisfied or, where waiver is permissible, not waived, the merger will not be consummated.

• The deal-protection provisions of the merger agreement may deter alternative business transactions which could be advantageous to BioSante or Cell Genesys when compared to the terms and conditions of the merger described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and, in certain circumstances, may require Cell Genesys to pay BioSante a \$1.0 million termination fee or reimburse BioSante \$500,000 for its expenses or require BioSante to pay Cell Genesys a \$1.0 million termination fee or reimburse Cell Genesys \$500,000 for its expenses.

• Whether or not the merger is completed, the announcement and pendency of the merger may have and could impact or cause disruptions in BioSante s business, which could have an adverse effect on its business and operating results and the business and operating results of the combined company if the merger is completed.

• The combined company s stock price may be volatile, and the market price of its common stock may decline in value following the merger.

Opinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. (see page 88)

In connection with the merger, the BioSante board of directors received a written opinion, dated June 29, 2009, of BioSante s financial advisor, Oppenheimer & Co. Inc., referred to as Oppenheimer & Co. or BioSante s financial advisor, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinion, to BioSante of the 0.1615 exchange ratio. The full text of Oppenheimer & Co. s written opinion, dated June 29, 2009, which describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex B. **Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion was provided to the BioSante board of directors in connection with its evaluation of the 0.1615 exchange ratio from a financial point of view to BioSante and does not address any other aspect of the merger. Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion does not address the underlying business decision of BioSante to effect the merger,** the relative merits of the merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for BioSante or the effect of any other transaction in

5

which BioSante might engage and does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote or act with respect to any matters relating to the merger.

Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (see page 93)

In connection with the merger, on June 29, 2009, Cell Genesys s investment banker, Lazard Frères & Co. LLC, referred to as Lazard, rendered its oral opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the consideration (0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock) to be paid to holders of Cell Genesys common stock (other than shares of Cell Genesys common stock held by Cell Genesys or BioSante) in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders.

The full text of Lazard s written opinion, dated June 29, 2009, which sets forth the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered, and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Lazard in connection with its opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex C and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. Cell Genesys encourages you to read Lazard s opinion, and the section The Merger Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC beginning on page 93, carefully and in their entirety. Lazard s opinion was directed to the Cell Genesys board of directors for the information and assistance of the Cell Genesys board of directors in connection with its evaluation of the merger and only addressed the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Cell Genesys common stock of the consideration to be paid to certain holders of Cell Genesys common stock in the merger as of the date of Lazard s opinion. Lazard s opinion did not address any other aspect of the merger and was not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Cell Genesys common stock as to how such holder should vote or act with respect to the merger or any matter relating thereto.

Merger Consideration; Adjustment (see page 103)

As a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment, in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

The number of shares of BioSante common stock that stockholders of Cell Genesys common stock will be entitled to receive in exchange for all shares of Cell Genesys common stock at the consummation of the merger will be equal to the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement that is applicable based upon the difference between Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date and the target net cash amount applicable as of the date of the merger closing, all as set forth in the merger agreement. If Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the applicable target net cash amount, then the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The actual exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and will be higher or lower than 0.1615 depending on whether the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys s as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash amount of the difference between the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys s as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios dependent upon these variables from a maximum exchange ratio of

0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a

minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount.

The following table illustrates the exchange ratio for each share of Cell Genesys common stock at various differentials between the net cash balance of Cell Genesys at the determination date and the target net cash amount. This table assumes, for illustrative purposes only, that the date of the closing of the merger is on or between October 1, 2009 and October 31, 2009 and thus the target net cash amount applicable to the merger closing date, as set forth in the merger agreement, is \$21,250,000.

Cell Genesys s Net Cash At Closing As Calculated Pursuant to the Merger Agreement		Closin Octol	et Net Cash for 1g Date between 1, 2009 and 1, 2009	Cell Cas	rence between Genesys s Net h and Target Net Cash	hange atio	Pro Forma Ownership of Outstanding Shares of Combined Company BioSante/Cell Genesys
\$	26,250,001	\$	21,250,000	\$	+5,000,001	0.2424	50.4%/49.6%
\$	23,750,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	+2,500,000	0.1943	55.9%/44.1%
\$	22,250,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	+1,000,000	0.1719	58.9%/41.1%
\$	21,750,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	+500,000	0.1615	60.4%/39.6%
\$	20,750,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	-500,000	0.1615	60.4%/39.6%
\$	20,250,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	-1,000,000	0.1485	62.4%/37.6%
\$	18,750,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	-2,500,000	0.1304	65.4%/34.6%
\$	16,250,000	\$	21,250,000	\$	-5,000,000	0.1036	70.4%/29.6%

See The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment beginning on page 109.

BioSante will issue a press release after the final determination of the exchange ratio announcing the final exchange ratio and Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date.

There will be no adjustment to the total number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive as a result of changes in the market price of BioSante common stock. Accordingly, the market value of the shares of BioSante common stock issued in connection with the merger will depend on the market value of the shares of BioSante common stock at the time of effectiveness of the merger, and could vary significantly from the market value on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Cell Genesys Stock Options and Warrants (see page 111)

All options to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, other than certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement, will become fully vested and exercisable until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. Upon the effective time of the merger, such unexercised options other than the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement will terminate and will no longer be outstanding. At the effective time of the merger, the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement that are outstanding immediately prior to the merger will be assumed by BioSante and will remain outstanding following the merger, but will be converted into and become options to purchase shares of

BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect immediately prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the final exchange ratio determined pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement.

Other than the warrant subject to a certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which will be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the merger, at the effective time of the merger, Cell Genesys warrants outstanding and unexercised on the effective time of the merger will be assumed by BioSante to the extent such obligations survive the merger under the terms of the respective Cell Genesys warrants, but will be converted into and become warrants to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on

7

terms substantially identical to those in effect prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger.

Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes (see page 112)

As a result of the merger, BioSante will assume the \$1.2 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, which notes will become convertible into shares of BioSante common stock in accordance with the terms of the indentures and with adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the conversion price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. The merger agreement provides that BioSante will take all reasonably necessary actions to ensure that BioSante is in compliance with the terms of both the indenture dated as of October 20, 2004 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 issued by Cell Genesys and the indenture dated June 24, 2009 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, including in each case the execution of a supplemental indenture with the applicable trustee under each indenture.

Conditions to Completion of the Merger (see page 113)

BioSante and Cell Genesys expect to complete the merger after all conditions to the merger in the merger agreement are satisfied or, if permissible, waived, including after BioSante and Cell Genesys receive stockholder approvals at the special meetings of the BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders. BioSante and Cell Genesys currently expect to complete the merger in the late third or fourth quarter of 2009. However, it is possible that factors outside of BioSante s or Cell Genesys s control could require BioSante and Cell Genesys to complete the merger at a later time or not complete it at all. Each party s obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) by the parties, at or prior to the merger, of various conditions, which include the following:

• the effectiveness of, and the absence of any stop order with respect to, the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part;

• the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger by the requisite vote of the Cell Genesys stockholders;

• the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger agreement by the requisite vote of the BioSante stockholders;

• the absence of any legal prohibition to completing the merger;

the approval for listing on NASDAQ of the shares of BioSante common stock issuable in the merger; and

•

• the due execution and delivery of the supplemental indentures as described above under the heading The Merger Agreement Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes beginning on page 112, by all required parties.

In addition, each party s obligation to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) by that party of the following additional conditions:

• the representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement relating to its authority to enter into the merger agreement being true and correct and relating to its capital structure being true and correct except for de minimis errors, in each case as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger;

8

• all other representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger or, if such representations and warranties address matters as of a particular date, then as of that particular date, except in each case where the failure of these representations and warranties to be true and correct, disregarding any materiality qualifications, would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the party making the representations and warranties;

• the other party to the merger agreement having performed or complied with in all material respects all agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with by it at or before the effective time of the merger;

• the other party having delivered a certificate signed by a duly authorized officer certifying to the satisfaction of such party of the above conditions in the merger agreement; and

• no material adverse effect on the other party shall have occurred and be continuing since the date of the merger agreement.

In addition, the obligation of BioSante to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or before the effective time of the merger of the condition that Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date be no more than \$5,000,000 less than the target net cash applicable as of the closing date of the merger.

No Solicitation (see page 114)

Cell Genesys agreed that, with certain exceptions, Cell Genesys and its subsidiaries and their respective officers, directors, employees and advisors will not:

• solicit, initiate or knowingly encourage, or take any other action to knowingly facilitate any acquisition proposal;

• enter into, continue or otherwise engage or participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or otherwise knowingly cooperate, encourage or facilitate any effort or attempt to make or implement any proposal or inquiry that constitutes or could reasonably be expected to result in an acquisition proposal;

• approve, endorse or recommend, or propose publicly to approve, endorse or recommend, any acquisition proposal; or

• submit to a vote of its stockholders, approve, endorse, or recommend, or publicly announce an intention to approve, endorse or recommend, or enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, merger agreement, acquisition agreement or similar agreement relating to an acquisition proposal.

The merger agreement does not, however, prohibit Cell Genesys from considering a bona fide acquisition proposal from a third party if certain specified conditions are met. See The Merger Agreement No Solicitation beginning on page 114 for a discussion of the prohibitions on solicitations of acquisition proposals.

9

Termination of the Merger Agreement (see page 119)

Either BioSante or Cell Genesys can terminate the merger agreement, which would prevent the merger from being consummated, under certain circumstances as set forth below:

• by mutual written consent of BioSante and Cell Genesys;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if the merger has not been completed by December 31, 2009, except that a party whose intentional failure to fulfill any obligation of the merger agreement or intentional breach of the merger agreement cannot seek termination for this reason;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if a governmental entity has issued a final and non-appealable order, decree or ruling or taken any other action that permanently restrains, restricts, enjoins or otherwise prohibits the merger, except that the right to terminate the merger agreement for this reason is not available to any party who has not used reasonable best efforts to cause such order, decree or ruling to be lifted;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if Cell Genesys stockholders fail to adopt the merger agreement at the Cell Genesys stockholder meeting or if BioSante stockholders fail to adopt the merger agreement or approve the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger at the BioSante stockholder meeting;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if the other party has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements contained in the merger agreement or if any representation or warranty has become inaccurate, in either case such that the conditions to the closing of the merger would not be satisfied, provided that if such breach or inaccuracy is curable, then the merger agreement will not terminate pursuant to this provision as a result of a particular breach or inaccuracy until the expiration of a 30-day period after delivery of notice of such breach or inaccuracy if such breach has not been cured or waived by the non-breaching party;

• by BioSante, if any of the following occur, each a Cell Genesys triggering event :

• if prior to the Cell Genesys stockholder meeting the Cell Genesys board of directors has withdrawn or made a change, or publicly proposed to withdraw or make a change, in its recommendation to its stockholders to adopt the merger agreement in a manner adverse to BioSante; or

• if Cell Genesys fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus Cell Genesys s board recommendation to its stockholders in favor of adoption of the merger agreement;

• by Cell Genesys, if any of the following occur, each a BioSante triggering event :

• if prior to the BioSante stockholder meeting the BioSante board of directors has withdrawn or made a change, or publicly proposed to withdraw or make a change, in its recommendation to its stockholders to adopt the merger agreement and to approve the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger in a manner adverse to Cell Genesys; or

• if BioSante fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus BioSante s board recommendation to its stockholders in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger;

• by Cell Genesys, if Cell Genesys enters into a superior proposal in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement. For a more detailed description of Cell Genesys s ability to terminate the merger agreement in connection with a superior proposal, see the section entitled The Merger Agreement No Solicitation beginning on page 114.

Termination Fees and Expenses (see page 120)

If the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, BioSante or Cell Genesys will be required to pay the other party a termination fee of \$1.0 million. The merger agreement also provides that under specified circumstances, BioSante or Cell Genesys may be required to reimburse the other party up to \$500,000 for the other party s expenses in connection with the transaction. Any expenses paid by such party will be credited against the termination fee if the termination fee subsequently becomes payable by such party.

Management Following the Merger (see page 187)

Following the merger, the board of directors of the combined company will be comprised of eight members, including each of the six current members of the BioSante board of directors, Louis W. Sullivan, M.D., Stephen M. Simes, Fred Holubow, Peter Kjaer, Ross Mangano and Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D., and two members of the current Cell Genesys board of directors, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. and John T. Potts, Jr., M.D. Pursuant to the merger agreement, David W. Carter, Nancy M. Crowell, James M. Gower, Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D., Eugene L. Step, Inder M. Verma, Ph.D. and Dennis L. Winger, currently members of the Cell Genesys board of directors, will resign immediately prior to the completion of the merger. Dr. Sullivan, BioSante s chairman of the board, will continue as chairman of the board of the company.

Following the merger, the executive officers of the combined company will be the current executive officers of BioSante:

- Stephen M. Simes Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
- Phillip B. Donenberg Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

Interests of BioSante s Directors and Officers in the Merger(see page 98)

In considering the recommendation of the BioSante board of directors to BioSante stockholders to vote in favor of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and the other matters to be acted upon by BioSante stockholders at the BioSante special meeting, BioSante stockholders should be aware that members of the BioSante board of directors and BioSante s officers have interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, or conflict with, the interests of BioSante stockholders. At the effective time of the merger and as a result of the merger, the board of directors of the combined

company will be comprised of the six individuals that are current members of the BioSante board of directors and two additional individuals that are current members of the Cell Genesys board of directors, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. and John T. Potts, Jr., M.D. In addition, at the effective time of the merger and as a result of the merger, the executive officers of the combined company will be the current executive officers of BioSante: Stephen M. Simes as vice chairman, president and chief executive officer and Phillip B. Donenberg as chief financial officer, treasurer and secretary. None of BioSante s directors or officers have any other interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, or conflict with, the interests of BioSante stockholders.

Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger (see page 98)

In considering the recommendations of the Cell Genesys board of directors to Cell Genesys stockholders to vote in favor of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and the other matters to be acted upon by Cell Genesys stockholders at the Cell Genesys special

Table of Contents

meeting, Cell Genesys stockholders should be aware that members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and Cell Genesys stockholders. These have interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, or conflict with, the interests of Cell Genesys stockholders. These interests include retention payments, change in control and severance payments and treatment of stock options held by Cell Genesys s directors and executive officers.

Voting Agreements (see page 124)

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D., as holder of less than one percent of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock, entered into an agreement that provides, among other things, he will vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and grants to BioSante an irrevocable proxy to vote all of his shares in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and against certain transactions or certain actions made in opposition to, or in competition with, the adoption of the merger agreement.

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, certain of BioSante s officers and directors, as holders of approximately 9.5 percent of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock, entered into agreements with Cell Genesys that provide, among other things, that the stockholders will vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock in the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock in favor of adoption to, or in competition with, the proposals to adopt the merger agreement and issue BioSante common stock in connection with the merger.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger (see page 106)

While the matter is not free from doubt, BioSante and Cell Genesys intend to treat the merger as a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes. No ruling has been or will be sought from the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, as to the U.S. federal income tax treatment of the merger. Assuming the transaction qualifies as such, a U.S. holder (as defined in the section entitled The Merger Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 106) of Cell Genesys common stock generally will recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between (a) the sum of the fair market value of the BioSante common stock and any cash in lieu of fractional shares received in exchange for such Cell Genesys common stock and (b) the U.S. holder s tax basis in the Cell Genesys common stock surrendered. For additional information, see the section entitled The Merger Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 106.

Tax matters are complicated, and the tax consequences of the merger to a particular Cell Genesys stockholder will depend on such stockholder s circumstances. Accordingly, Cell Genesys stockholders are urged to consult their own tax advisors to determine the tax consequences of the merger applicable to a Cell Genesys stockholder, including the applicability and effect of federal, state, local, foreign and other tax laws.

Regulatory Approvals (see page 105)

Neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys is required to make any filings or to obtain approvals or clearances from any antitrust regulatory authorities in the United States or other countries to consummate the merger. In the United States, BioSante must comply with applicable federal and state securities laws and NASDAQ rules and regulations in connection with the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, including the filing with the SEC of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part.

Anticipated Accounting Treatment (see page 107)

The merger will be accounted for under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP, as an acquisition of the net assets of Cell Genesys, whereby the individual assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded by BioSante as of the completion of the merger based on their estimated fair values. As Cell Genesys has ceased operations, the acquisition is not considered to be a business combination, and the allocation of the purchase price will not result in recognition of goodwill. Following the completion of the merger, the future net income (loss) of the combined company will reflect charges resulting from the purchase price allocation related to the merger, which will include adjustments to carrying values of the acquired net assets based on the fair value of consideration measured as of the completion of the merger.

Appraisal Rights (see page 108)

If the merger is completed, BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders are not entitled to appraisal rights under Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Comparison of Stockholder Rights (see page 254)

Both BioSante and Cell Genesys are incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware and, accordingly, the rights of the stockholders of each are currently, and will continue to be, governed by the Delaware General Corporation Law. If the merger is completed, Cell Genesys stockholders will become stockholders of BioSante, and their rights will be governed by the Delaware General Corporation Law, the certificate of incorporation of BioSante and the bylaws of BioSante. The rights of BioSante contained in the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of BioSante differ from the rights of Cell Genesys stockholders under the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Cell Genesys, as more fully described under the section entitled Comparison of Rights of Holders of BioSante Stock and Cell Genesys Stock beginning on page 254.

Litigation Relating to the Merger (page 108)

Cell Genesys, the members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and BioSante are named as defendants in purported class action lawsuits brought by Cell Genesys stockholders challenging Cell Genesys s proposed merger with BioSante. The plaintiffs in such actions generally allege that (1) each member of the Cell Genesys board of directors breached his or her fiduciary duties to Cell Genesys and its stockholders by authorizing the sale of Cell Genesys to BioSante for what plaintiffs allege to have been an inadequate sales process resulting in inadequate consideration to Cell Genesys stockholders; (2) Cell Genesys directly aided and abetted the other defendants alleged breach of fiduciary duties; and/or (3) BioSante aided and abetted the alleged breach of fiduciary duties by Cell Genesys s directors. These lawsuits generally seek, among other things, to rescind the merger agreement and enjoin the defendants from consummating the merger on the agreed-upon terms. Cell Genesys and BioSante believe the actions are without merit and intend to defend the actions vigorously.

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND DATA

Selected Historical Financial Data of BioSante

The selected financial data as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 and for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are derived from BioSante s audited financial statements and are included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus beginning on page F-4. The selected financial data as of December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 are derived from BioSante s audited financial statements, which are not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The statement of operations data for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, as well as the balance sheet data as of June 30, 2009 and 2008 are derived from BioSante s unaudited financial statements included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The financial data should be read in conjunction with BioSante s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and BioSante s financial statements and the text of the statements and bioSante s financial statements and bioSante s financi

related notes appearing elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The historical results are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected in any future period.

BioSante s independent registered accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph in its report on BioSante s 2008 financial statements found elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus that expresses substantial doubt about BioSante s ability to continue as a going concern. The selected financial data presented below does not include any adjustments to the amounts and classifications of assets and liabilities that may be necessary should BioSante be unable to continue as a going concern.

	For the Six Ju	Mo 1ne 3	Ended				Ye	ear l	Ende	ed Decemb	er 3	31,				
	2009		2008		2008		2007			2006			2005			2004
							 (in thou	san	ds, e	xcept per	sha	re da	ta)		_	
Statement of Operations Data:																
Revenue																
Licensing revenue	\$		\$ 9		\$ 3,384		\$ 199		\$	14,136		\$	45		\$	10
Grant revenue	93		36		65		59			247			181			68
Royalty revenue	91		27		34		69									
Other revenue			17		298		166			55			32			
Total revenue	184		89		3,781		493			14,438			258			78
Interest income	12		449		588		1,095			429			401			250
Expenses																
Research and development	6,566		6,612		15,790		4,751			3,908			6,409			9,162
General and administration	2,238		2,919		5,125		4,331			4,550			3,801			3,080
Licensing expense					836					3,500						
Depreciation and amortization	63		22		43		90			118			101			102
Total expenses	8,867		9,553		21,794		9,172			12,076			10,311			12,344
Net (loss) income	\$ (8,671)	\$ (9,675)	\$ (17,425)	\$ (7,584)	\$	2,791		\$	(9,651)	\$	(12,016)
	\$ (0.32)	\$ (0.36)	\$ (0.64)	\$ (0.30)	\$	0.13		\$	(0.50)	\$	(0.70)

Basic and diluted net (loss) income per share												
Weighted average number of shares outstanding	27,	434	27,209	27,307		25,486		21,484		19,392		17,145

		As of	' Ju	ne 30	0,					As	of D	ecember 3	31,			
		2009			2008		2008		2007			2006		2005		2004
										((in tł	nousands)				
Balance Sheet Data:																
Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments	\$	5,986		\$	22,755	\$	14,787	\$	30,655		\$	11,450		\$ 9,102	\$	17,269
Total assets		9,529			24,330		17,679		31,241			22,371		9,575		17,827
Stockholders equity		5,813			20,708		13,826		29,725			18,071		6,819		15,921

As discussed in Note 2, *Summary of Significant Accounting Policies* to the financial statements included in BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. s financial statements, effective January 1, 2006, BioSante changed its method of accounting for stock-based compensation pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment.

Selected Historical Financial Data of Cell Genesys

The selected financial data as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 and for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are derived from Cell Genesys s audited financial statements, which have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, and are included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus beginning on page F-46. The selected financial data as of December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, are derived from Cell Genesys s audited financial statements which have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm and are not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The statement of operations data for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, as well as the balance sheet data as of June 30, 2009 and 2008 are derived from Cell Genesys s unaudited financial statements included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus beginning on page F-72. The financial data should be read in conjunction with Cell Genesys s Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and Cell Genesys s financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The historical results are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected in any future period.

		F	or the Six Ju	: Mo ine 3		Ended						Ye	ear F	Ende	d Decemb	oer 3	81,				
			2009			2008			2008			2007			2006			2005			2004
		(un	audited)		(ur	naudited)														-	
	_				_			-	(in thou	Isan	ds, e	xcept per s	shar	e da	ta)		-				
Consolidated Statement of																					
Operations Data:																					
Revenue	9	5	747		\$	29,984		\$	94,571		\$	1,380		\$	1,364		\$	4,584		\$	11,458
Total operating expenses			14,382	*		64,543	*		195,613	*		126,532	*		114,387	*		111,097			110,061
Gain from purchase and exchange of senior notes			5,893						42,668												
Gain/(loss) related to warrant liability			(3,699)		5,716			11,480												
Gain on sale of Abgenix, Inc. common stock															62,677			55,123			12,160
Net loss	9	S	(12,550)*	\$	(25,307)*	\$	(46,975)*	\$	(99,274)*	\$	(82,929		\$	(64,939)	\$	(97,411)
Net loss attributed to common stockholders	97	6	(12,550		\$	(25,307		\$	(46,975		\$	(99,274		\$	(82,929		\$	(64,939		\$	(97,511)
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	97	5	(0.14)*	\$	(0.31)*	\$	(0.56)*	\$	(1.39)*	\$	(1.67)*	\$	(1.43)	\$	(2.23)

	Т	As of	Jui	ne 30,	As of December 31,											
		2009		2008			2008			2007		2006		2005		2004
	(unaudited)		(unaudited)												
									(in	thousands))		1			
Balance Sheet Data:																
Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, including restricted cash and investments	\$	35,555		\$ 165,498		\$	86,101		\$	147,306		\$ 154,074		\$ 129,139		\$ 174,971
Total assets		36,588		295,250			97,973			273,392		291,167		366,975		435,139
Total current liabilities		3,989		41,807			10,987			34,565		51,314		69,385		77,923
Other long-term obligations, excluding current portion				76,530			4,006			56,278		51,326		52,093		51,013
Convertible senior debt principal portion		20,783		145,000			70,867			145,000		145,000		145,000		145,000
Redeemable convertible preferred stock																1,897
Accumulated deficit		(550,640)		(516,422)		(538,090)		(491,115)	(391,841)	(308,912)	(243,973)
Total stockholders equity	,	8,742		31,913			12,113			37,549		43,527		100,497		159,306

^{*} As discussed in *Note 1, Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies* to the consolidated financial statements included in Cell Genesys s consolidated financial statements, effective January 1, 2006, Cell Genesys changed its method of accounting for stock-based compensation pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment.

Table of Contents

Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Data of BioSante and Cell Genesys

The following selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated financial information has been prepared to give effect to the proposed merger of BioSante and Cell Genesys. The merger will be accounted for under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles as an acquisition of the net assets of Cell Genesys, whereby the individual assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded by BioSante as of the completion of the merger based on their estimated fair values. As Cell Genesys has ceased substantially all of its operations, the acquisition is not considered by BioSante to be a business combination, and the allocation of the purchase price will not result in the recognition by BioSante of any goodwill. The total estimated purchase price (based on application of an assumed exchange ratio of 0.1615 to pro forma shares outstanding as of June 30, 2009) calculated as described in the notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, has been allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed in connection with the transaction, on the basis of initial estimates of their fair values. A final determination of these fair values, which cannot be made prior to the completion of the merger, will be based on the actual value of consideration paid, and valuations of the remaining net assets of Cell Genesys that exist as of the date of completion of the merger, which may differ from those portrayed in the unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet.

No unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated statement of operations has been presented, as substantially all of the operations of Cell Genesys have ceased prior to entering into the merger agreement, and the combined pro forma operating performance of both BioSante and Cell Genesys is not considered meaningful for purposes of illustrating the impact of the acquired net assets of Cell Genesys or the future operations of the combined company.

The following selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet data are prepared for illustrative purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of the financial position of BioSante that would have resulted had the merger been consummated as of June 30, 2009. See Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Information.

The following selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet data should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of BioSante and the historical consolidated financial statements of Cell Genesys included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

	s of June 30, 2009 1 Thousands)
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 33,556
Short-term investments	5,008
Short-term restricted cash	2,700
Total assets	46,032
Accounts payable	7,186
Accrued restructuring	5,279
Other accrued expenses	2,821
Convertible senior notes due 2013 and 2011 principal portion	22,017
Accumulated deficit	(110,413)
Stockholders equity	8,729

MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION

Market Price

Shares of BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock are each listed and traded on the NASDAQ Global Market. BioSante common stock is listed for trading under the symbol BPAX and Cell Genesys common stock is listed for trading under the symbol CEGE. From October 1, 2003 to November 2, 2007, shares of BioSante common stock were traded on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol BPA. Shares of BioSante class C special stock are not listed or traded on any national securities exchange or public trading market.

The following tables sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low daily sales prices per share of BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock, in each case as reported on the NASDAQ Global Market (or, in the case of BioSante, the American Stock Exchange, if applicable) for each calendar quarter on which BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock was listed for trading on the NASDAQ Global Market.

BioSante Common Stock

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2006		High		Low
First Quarter	9	\$ 4.69	\$	3.51
Second Quarter		\$ 4.29	\$	1.91
Third Quarter		\$ 2.42	\$	1.60
Fourth Quarter	9	\$ 3.14	\$	1.55

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2007		High		Low
First Quarter	\$	6.25	\$	2.55
Second Quarter	\$	8.00	\$	5.28
Third Quarter	\$	6.71	\$	5.00
Fourth Quarter	\$	6.10	\$	3.50

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008		High		Low
First Quarter	\$	5.05	\$	2.05
Second Quarter	\$	5.85	\$	3.50
Third Quarter	\$	5.79	\$	3.26
Fourth Quarter	\$	4.85	\$	0.81

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2009		High		Low
First Quarter	\$	2.33	\$	1.03
Second Quarter	\$	2.67	\$	1.30
Third Quarter (through August 6, 2009)	\$	2.00	\$	1.45

Cell Genesys Common Stock

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2006		High		Low
First Quarter	\$	7.98	\$	5.36
Second Quarter	\$	7.79	\$	4.92
Third Quarter	\$	5.24	\$	4.32
Fourth Quarter	\$	4.69	\$	3.39

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2007	High	Low
First Quarter	\$ 4.20	\$ 2.81
Second Quarter	\$ 6.86	\$ 3.35
Third Quarter	\$ 4.07	\$ 3.22
Fourth Quarter	\$ 3.74	\$ 2.17

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008	High			Low	
First Quarter	\$	2.98		\$ 1.81	
Second Quarter	\$	4.53		\$ 2.60	
Third Quarter	\$	3.40		\$ 0.59	
Fourth Quarter	\$	0.61		\$ 0.10	

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2009		High		Low
First Quarter	\$	0.5299	\$	0.175
Second Quarter	\$	0.90	\$	0.25
Third Quarter (through August 6, 2009)	\$	0.31	\$	0.22

The table below sets forth the closing sale prices of BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock as reported on the NASDAQ Global Market each on June 29, 2009, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of the transaction, and on August 6, 2009. The table also shows the implied value of one share of Cell Genesys common stock, which was calculated by multiplying the closing price of BioSante common stock on those dates by 0.1615, the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement if Cell Genesys s net cash is within \$500,000 of the target net cash on the determination date. See Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment beginning on page 109 for a description of the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash, the target net cash, and the determination date. The market prices of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock on those dates will fluctuate between the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the time of the Cell Genesys special meeting, the BioSante special meeting, and the completion of the merger. No assurance can be given concerning the market prices of BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock before the completion of the merger or the market price of BioSante common stock after the completion of the merger. The merger consideration and exchange ratio are determined in accordance with the merger agreement and will not be adjusted for changes in the market value of the common stock of BioSante or Cell Genesys. One result of this is that the market value of the BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will receive in the merger may vary significantly from the prices shown in the table below.

	BioSante 1mon Stock	Cell Genesys Common Stock			er Share Value of Cell s Common Stock*	
June 29, 2009	\$ 2.15	\$	0.31	\$	0.347	
August 6, 2009	\$ 1.72	\$	0.26	\$	0.278	

^{*} Assumes an exchange ratio of 0.1615, the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement if Cell Genesys s net cash is within \$500,000 of the target net cash on the determination date. Pursuant to the merger agreement, the exchange ratio will be different if Cell Genesys s net cash is not within \$500,000 of the target net cash on the determination date. See Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment beginning on page 109 for a description of the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash, the target net cash and the determination date.

Cell Genesys stockholders should obtain current market quotations for shares of BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock in deciding whether to vote for adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had 305 holders of record of BioSante common stock and six record holders of BioSante class C special stock.

As of August 1, 2009, Cell Genesys had 589 holders of record of Cell Genesys common stock.

For detailed information regarding the beneficial ownership of certain stockholders of the combined company upon consummation of the merger, see the section entitled Principal Stockholders of Combined Company in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Table of Contents

Dividends

BioSante has never declared or paid cash dividends on its capital stock and does not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Any future determination to pay cash dividends will be at the discretion of the BioSante board of directors and will depend upon BioSante s financial condition, operating results, capital requirements, deployment of resources and ability to engage in strategic transactions, whether or not the merger is consummated, and such other factors as the BioSante board of directors deems relevant.

Cell Genesys has never declared or paid cash dividends on its capital stock and does not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders should carefully consider the following risk factors before deciding whether to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger. If any of the risks described below actually occurs, the respective businesses, operating results, financial condition or stock prices of BioSante, Cell Genesys or the combined company could be materially adversely affected. In addition, if the merger is completed, the combined company s business immediately following the merger will be the business conducted by BioSante immediately prior to the merger. As a result, the risks described below under Risks Related to BioSante are the most significant risks to the combined company if the merger is completed.

Risks Related to the Merger

The exchange ratio in the merger agreement is subject to adjustment based on Cell Genesys s net cash 10 days prior to the anticipated closing date, which could further dilute the ownership of either the BioSante or Cell Genesys stockholders in the combined company.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, at the effective time of and as a result of the merger, each share of common stock of Cell Genesys issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential adjustment as described in the merger agreement depending upon the amount of net cash of Cell Genesys, less certain expenses and liabilities, 10 calendar days prior to the anticipated closing date of the merger. If the net cash of Cell Genesys 10 days prior to the anticipated closing date is more than \$500,000 greater than or less than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement, then the exchange ratio will be adjusted as follows:

• If the net cash of Cell Genesys is more than \$500,000 greater than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement, the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive pursuant to the merger, which would further dilute the ownership of the current BioSante stockholders in the combined company.

• If the net cash of Cell Genesys is more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement, the merger agreement provides for an adjustment to the exchange ratio to decrease the number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive pursuant to the merger, which would further dilute the ownership of the current Cell Genesys stockholders in the combined company.

The items that will constitute Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date set forth in the merger agreement are subject to a number of factors, many of which are outside the control of BioSante and some of which are outside the control of Cell Genesys. For a more detailed discussion of the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date set forth in the merger agreement and to view a table that illustrates how changes in Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date will affect the exchange ratios, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment beginning on page 109.

The exchange ratio is not adjustable based on the market price of BioSante common stock so the merger consideration at the closing may have a greater or lesser value than at the time the merger agreement was signed.

Although the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement is potentially adjustable upward or downward depending upon Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date set forth in the merger agreement, the exchange ratio and the number of shares to be issued by BioSante, is not adjustable based on

Table of Contents

the market price of BioSante or Cell Genesys common stock and the merger agreement may not be terminated for any such changes. If the market price of BioSante common stock declines from the market price on the date of the merger agreement prior to the closing of the merger, Cell Genesys stockholders could receive merger consideration with substantially lower value. Similarly, if the market price of BioSante common stock increases from the market price on the date of the merger agreement prior to the closing of the merger, Cell Genesys stockholders could receive merger consideration with considerably more value than their shares of Cell Genesys common stock and BioSante stockholders immediately prior to the merger will not be compensated for the increased market value of BioSante common stock. Because the exchange ratio does not adjust as a result of changes in the value of BioSante common stock, for each one percentage point that the market value of BioSante common stock rises or declines, there is a corresponding one percentage point rise or decline, respectively, in the value of the total merger consideration issued to Cell Genesys stockholders. For example, on June 29, 2009, the date of the execution of the merger agreement, the closing price of BioSante common stock, as reported on the NASDAQ Global Market, was \$2.15 per share. Assuming that a total of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock are issuable to Cell Genesys stockholders in connection with the merger at an assumed price per share equal to the execution date closing price of BioSante common stock, the aggregate merger consideration for Cell Genesys stockholders would be valued at approximately \$38.1 million. If, however, the closing price of BioSante common stock on the date of closing of the merger declines from the closing price on the date of the merger agreement to, for example, \$1.72 per share, a decline of 20 percent, the aggregate merger consideration to be issued to Cell Genesys stockholders in the merger would decrease from approximately \$38.1 million to approximately \$30.4 million, a decline of \$7.7 million, or 20 percent.

The exchange ratio is not adjustable based on issuances by BioSante or Cell Genesys of additional shares of BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock upon the exercise of options or warrants or the conversion of convertible securities or otherwise, which issuances would result in additional dilution to BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders.

As of August 1, 2009, Cell Genesys had outstanding options to purchase an aggregate of approximately 2.7 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock, warrants to purchase an aggregate of approximately 4.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock and an aggregate of \$22.0 million in convertible senior notes that are convertible into an aggregate of approximately 30.7 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock. As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had outstanding options to purchase an aggregate of approximately 2.7 million shares of BioSante common stock, warrants to purchase an aggregate of approximately 2.9 million shares of BioSante common stock and an aggregate of 391,286 shares of BioSante class C special stock that are convertible into an equal number of shares of BioSante common stock. Although Cell Genesys is prohibited under the terms of the merger agreement from issuing additional equity securities other than pursuant to the exercise of outstanding options or warrants or the conversion of outstanding convertible notes, BioSante is not. It is possible that prior to the completion of the merger BioSante or Cell Genesys of additional shares of BioSante common stock for any reason. Therefore, any such issuances by BioSante or Cell Genesys would result in additional dilution to BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders.

The merger is subject to certain conditions to closing that could result in the merger not being consummated or being delayed, either of which could negatively impact the market price of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock and their respective future businesses and operating results.

Consummation of the merger is subject to a number of customary conditions, including, but not limited to, the approval of the merger agreement by BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders. If any of the conditions to the merger are not satisfied or, where waiver is permissible, not waived, the merger will not be consummated. Failure to complete the merger could result in a number of adverse effects, including:

preventing BioSante and Cell Genesys from realizing any benefits from the merger;

• requiring BioSante and Cell Genesys to incur significant transaction costs without realizing any benefits of the merger, and depending upon the circumstances of the failure to complete the merger, requiring Cell Genesys to pay BioSante a \$1.0 million termination fee or expense reimbursement of up to \$500,000 or requiring BioSante to pay Cell Genesys a \$1.0 million termination fee or expense reimbursement of up to \$500,000;

• a decline in the market prices of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock to the extent the market prices of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock positively reflect a market assumption that the merger will occur;

• uncertainty surrounding the future direction of the product offerings, available alternatives and strategy of BioSante or Cell Genesys on a standalone basis or a negative perception by the market of BioSante and Cell Genesys generally; and

• the diversion of the attention of BioSante s and Cell Genesys s management to the merger instead of their respective operations and the pursuit of other opportunities that could have been beneficial to their respective businesses.

Any delay in the consummation of the merger or any uncertainty about the consummation of the merger also could impact negatively the market price of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock and their respective future businesses and operating results or prevent, delay or eliminate realization of some or all of the anticipated benefits of the merger. It is possible that the merger will not be consummated or the consummation may be delayed or consummated on different terms than those contemplated by the merger agreement and as described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The announcement and pendency of the merger may have and could impact or cause disruptions in BioSante s business, which could have an adverse effect on its business, operating results and financial condition and, if the merger is completed, the business, operating results and financial condition of the combined company.

The announcement and pendency of the merger may have and could cause disruptions in or otherwise negatively impact BioSante s business, operating results and financial condition and if the merger is completed, the business, operating results and financial condition of the combined company. Among others:

• the attention of BioSante s management may be directed toward the completion of the merger and transaction-related considerations and may be diverted from day-to-day business operations; and

• vendors, suppliers or other business partners may seek to modify or terminate their business relationships with BioSante or the combined company.

These disruptions could be exacerbated by a delay in the completion of the merger or termination of the merger agreement and could have an adverse effect on BioSante s business, operating results or financial condition, and if the merger is completed, the business, operating results or financial condition of the combined company.

BioSante and Cell Genesys have incurred and will continue to incur significant transaction costs in connection with the merger, some of which will be required to be paid even if the merger is not completed.

BioSante and Cell Genesys have incurred and will continue to incur significant transaction costs in connection with the merger. These costs are primarily associated with the fees of their respective attorneys, accountants and financial advisors. Most of these costs will be paid by the party incurring the costs even if the merger is not completed. In addition, if the merger agreement is terminated due to certain triggering events specified in the merger agreement, BioSante or Cell Genesys may be required to pay the other party a

Table of Contents

termination fee of \$1.0 million. The merger agreement also provides that under specified circumstances, BioSante or Cell Genesys may be required to reimburse the other party \$500,000 for its expenses in connection with the transaction, which would be credited against the termination fee if the termination fee subsequently becomes payable by BioSante or Cell Genesys, respectively. If the merger is completed, the combined company will bear the transaction costs of both BioSante and Cell Genesys in connection with the merger, including financial advisor, legal and accounting fees and expenses.

Certain directors and executive officers of Cell Genesys and BioSante have interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, or conflict with interests of Cell Genesys and BioSante stockholders generally.

Some directors and executive officers of BioSante and Cell Genesys may have interests in the merger that differ from, are in addition to or conflict with interests of BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders, respectively. For example, the executive officers of Cell Genesys who provided information to the Cell Genesys board of directors relating to the merger, have severance benefit arrangements, rights to acceleration of stock options or other equity awards and other benefits on a change in control of Cell Genesys and rights to ongoing indemnification that provide them with interests in the merger that may differ from Cell Genesys stockholders generally. In addition, the chief executive officer and chairman of the board of Cell Genesys, and another director, are expected to become directors of the combined company and receive equity and cash compensation consistent with BioSante s standard compensation practices for directors. Cell Genesys stockholders should be aware of these interests when considering the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors that they vote in favor of adopting the merger beginning on page 98. The only interests that the directors and executive officers of BioSante have in the merger agreement and the transactions with the combined company. BioSante stockholders also should be aware of these interests when considering the recommendation of directors that they vote in favor of adopting the merger beginning their current positions with the combined company. BioSante stockholders also should be aware of these interests when considering the recompany. BioSante stockholders also should be aware of these interests of BioSante board of directors that they vote in favor of adopting the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger. See Interests of BioSante have in the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of BioSante common stock in the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated ther

The deal-protection provisions of the merger agreement may deter alternative transactions which could be advantageous to BioSante or Cell Genesys when compared to the terms and conditions of the merger transaction described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and, in certain circumstances, may require Cell Genesys or BioSante to pay the other party a \$1.0 million termination fee or reimburse such party \$500,000 for its expenses.

As a result of certain deal-protection provisions of the merger agreement, it is possible that a third party who might be interested in pursuing an alternative transaction with BioSante or Cell Genesys would be discouraged from doing so. Any such proposal might be advantageous to the stockholders of BioSante or Cell Genesys when compared to the merger transaction described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In particular, provisions of the merger agreement which require the payment of a \$1.0 million termination fee or reimbursement of up to \$500,000 of expenses to the other party may deter third parties from proposing alternative business transactions that might result in greater value to BioSante or Cell Genesys stockholders than the merger. In addition, in the event the merger agreement is terminated by BioSante or Cell Genesys in circumstances that may obligate BioSante or Cell Genesys to pay a termination fee or reimburse the other party up to \$500,000 for its expenses, BioSante s or Cell Genesys stock price may decline as result of this reimbursement, its financial condition could be adversely affected and/or a potential competing third party proposing an alternative transaction may propose less favorable terms than it might otherwise have proposed.

Table of Contents

Certain directors and executive officers of BioSante and Cell Genesys have entered into voting agreements that require them to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and against any competing business transaction, which could discourage third parties from making an alternative business transaction proposal to BioSante or Cell Genesys and deprive the stockholders of such company of the benefit of a more advantageous business transaction.

Certain directors and executive officers of BioSante and Cell Genesys, who in the aggregate beneficially owned as of August 1, 2009 approximately 9.5 percent of the issued and outstanding shares of BioSante common stock and less than 1 percent of the issued and outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock, respectively, have entered into voting agreements as further described in the section entitled Voting Agreements beginning on page 124 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, pursuant to which they have agreed, during the term of such agreements and subject to certain exceptions, to vote their shares of common stock in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and against any competing business transaction. In addition, Tang Capital Partners, LP, which according to public filings as of July 1, 2009 held 9,502,089 shares, or 8.7 percent, of Cell Genesys common stock, agreed pursuant to the terms of a settlement and exchange agreement with Cell Genesys to vote any shares of Cell Genesys common stock owned by it only (i) pro rata with the votes of other Cell Genesys stockholders or (ii) at its option in accordance with the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors. The existence of these voting agreements may discourage third parties from making an alternative business transaction.

Charges resulting from the allocation of the purchase consideration may adversely affect the market value of the combined company s common stock following the merger.

The merger will be accounted for under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP, as an acquisition of the net assets of Cell Genesys, whereby the individual assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded by BioSante as of the completion of the merger based on their estimated fair values. Following the completion of the merger, the future net income (loss) of the combined company will reflect charges resulting from the purchase price allocation related to the merger, which will include adjustments to carrying values of the acquired net assets based on the fair value of consideration measured as of the completion of the merger. The purchase price adjustments and potential corresponding charges could have a material impact on the combined company s results of operations which could have an adverse impact on the market value of the combined company s common stock.

BioSante and Cell Genesys may waive one or more of the conditions to the merger without resoliciting stockholder approval for the merger.

Each of the conditions to BioSante s and Cell Genesys s obligations to complete the merger may be waived, in whole or in part, to the extent legally allowed, either unilaterally or by agreement of BioSante and Cell Genesys. The boards of directors of BioSante and Cell Genesys will evaluate the materiality of any such waiver to determine whether amendment of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and resolicitation of proxies is necessary. In the event that the board of directors of BioSante or Cell Genesys determines any such waiver is not significant enough to require resolicitation of stockholders, it will have the discretion to complete the merger without seeking further stockholder approval. Approval of each company s stockholders cannot be waived.

Litigation is pending against Cell Genesys, the members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and BioSante challenging the merger and an adverse judgment in any of those lawsuits may prevent the merger from becoming effective within the expected timeframe or at all.

Cell Genesys, the members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and BioSante are named as defendants in four purported class action lawsuits brought by Cell Genesys stockholders challenging Cell

Table of Contents

Genesys s proposed merger with BioSante, seeking to rescind the merger agreement and an injunction prohibiting the parties from completing the merger. If the plaintiffs in any of these cases are successful in obtaining an injunction prohibiting the parties from completing the merger on the agreed upon terms, the injunction may prevent the completion of the merger in the expected timeframe (if at all). Even if the plaintiffs in these actions are not successful, the costs of defending against such claims could adversely affect the financial condition of BioSante or Cell Genesys to the extent not covered by insurance. For more information about litigation related to the merger, see Litigation Relating to the Merger beginning on page 108.

If any of the events described in Risks Related to BioSante occur, those events could cause the potential benefits of the merger not to be realized.

Following the effective time of the merger, BioSante s business is expected to constitute the business and assets of the combined company. As a result, the risks described below in the section entitled Risks Related to BioSante beginning on page 27 are among the most significant risks to the combined company if the merger is completed. To the extent any of the events in such risks occur, those events could cause the potential benefits of the merger not to be realized and the market price of the combined company s common stock to decline.

Risks Related to BioSante

In determining whether to approve the merger, you should carefully read the following risk factors. BioSante and Cell Genesys anticipate that immediately following the merger the business of the combined company will be the business conducted by BioSante immediately prior to the merger. As a result, the following risks, and the risks factors set forth under the heading most significant that you will face if the merger is completed.

Risks Related to BioSante s Financial Condition and Capital Requirements

BioSante has a history of operating losses, expects continuing losses and may never become profitable.

BioSante has a history of operating losses. BioSante incurred a net loss of \$8.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and a net loss of \$17.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2008. As of June 30, 2009, BioSante s accumulated deficit was \$80.6 million. Substantially all of BioSante s revenue to date has been derived from upfront and milestone payments earned on licensing and sub-licensing transactions, revenue earned from subcontracts with various parties and royalty revenue. BioSante expects to incur substantial and continuing losses for the foreseeable future as its own product development programs continue and various preclinical and clinical trials commence or continue, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. The amount of these losses may vary significantly from year-to-year and quarter-to-quarter and will depend on, among other factors:

• the progress, timing, cost and results of BioSante s preclinical and clinical development programs, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, and its other product development efforts;

• patient recruitment and enrollment in BioSante s current and future clinical studies, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

• the commercial success and net sales of Elestrin;

٠

- BioSante s ability to license LibiGel or its other products for development and commercialization;
 - the cost, timing and outcome of regulatory reviews of BioSante s proposed products;

- the rate of technological advances;
- ongoing determinations of the potential markets for and commercial success of BioSante s proposed products;
- the timing and cost of various cash and non-cash general and administrative expenses;

• the success, progress, timing and costs of BioSante s business development efforts to implement business collaborations, licenses and other business combinations or transactions, including its efforts to evaluate various strategic alternatives available with respect to its products and BioSante;

- the activities of BioSante s competitors; and
- BioSante s opportunities to acquire new products or take advantage of other unanticipated opportunities.

In order to generate new and significant revenues, BioSante successfully must develop its own proposed products and enter into collaborative agreements with others who successfully can commercialize them. Even if BioSante s proposed products and the products it may license or otherwise acquire are introduced commercially, they may never achieve market acceptance and BioSante may not generate additional revenues or achieve profitability in future years.

BioSante needs to raise substantial additional capital in the near future to fund its operations. If additional capital is not available, BioSante may have to curtail significantly or even cease its ongoing operations.

BioSante currently does not have sufficient resources to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products or to complete the commercialization of any of its proposed products. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to continue to require significant resources. As of June 30, 2009, BioSante had \$6.0 million in cash and cash equivalents. Since then, BioSante has continued to spend cash on operations, particularly the Phase III LibiGel clinical study program. Given the poor economic conditions, BioSante has reviewed every aspect of its operations for cost and spending reductions to assure its long term survival while maintaining the resources necessary to achieve its primary objectives of developing its proposed products and obtaining regulatory approval of such products, including in particular LibiGel. To save costs, in April 2009, BioSante decided to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study. Those women already enrolled continue in the study. BioSante intends to reinitiate screening and enrollment in the safety study once it has secured adequate funding or closed the proposed merger with Cell Genesys. Currently, BioSante continues to screen for and enroll new subjects in the LibiGel Phase III efficacy trials. This change in BioSante s clinical study screening may delay the eventual submission of the LibiGel NDA.

One of the primary reasons BioSante is proposing to merge with Cell Genesys is BioSante s need for additional financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and the lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives for BioSante to access capital, especially in light of the state of the markets for equity offerings, which historically has been BioSante s method for raising additional financing. If the merger is not completed, BioSante would need to raise substantial additional funds immediately through private or public equity offerings, partnerships with pharmaceutical companies, debt financing or other arrangements in the near future and may be unable to do so within the timeframe in which it would be required to do so and at acceptable terms. If the merger is completed, BioSante expects that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger would provide the combined company sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel. Even if the merger is completed, however, the combined company likely will need to raise additional financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel is licensed or sold to another company.

Table of Contents

BioSante s future capital requirements will depend upon numerous factors, including:

• its ability to complete the merger with Cell Genesys and acquire the cash and cash equivalents of Cell Genesys;

• the success, progress, timing and costs of its business development efforts to implement business collaborations, licenses and other business combinations or transactions;

• the progress, timing, cost and results of its preclinical and clinical development programs, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, and its other product development efforts;

• patient recruitment and enrollment in its current and future clinical studies, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

• the commercial success and net sales of Elestrin;

• its ability to license LibiGel or its other products for development and commercialization;

- the cost, timing and outcome of regulatory reviews of its proposed products;
- the rate of technological advances;
- the commercial success of its proposed products;
- its general and administrative expenses; and

• the activities of its competitors.

BioSante has on file an effective shelf registration statement that allows it to raise up to \$75 million from the sale of common stock, preferred stock, warrants or units comprised of the foregoing. However, under applicable SEC rules, so long as BioSante has a public float of less than \$75 million, it can only offer to sell under the registration statement up to one-third of its public float during any 12 month period. Recently, the credit markets and the financial services industry have been experiencing a period of unprecedented turmoil and upheaval characterized by the bankruptcy, failure, collapse or sale of various financial institutions and an unprecedented level of intervention from the United States federal government. These events have made equity and debt financing more difficult to obtain, and may negatively impact BioSante s ability to complete financing transactions. In addition, the stock market in general, and the NASDAQ Global Market and the market for life sciences companies in particular, have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that may have been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of listed companies. There have been dramatic fluctuations in the market prices of securities of biopharmaceutical companies such as BioSante s. Broad market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of BioSante common stock, regardless of its operating performance, and may adversely impact its ability to raise additional funds. Due to such market conditions, as well as the status of its product development programs, BioSante can provide no assurance that additional financing will be available on terms favorable to it, or at all. If adequate funds are not available or are not available on acceptable terms when BioSante needs them, BioSante may be required to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of its programs designed to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products, including most importantly, as mentioned above, its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. Failure to obtain adequate financing also may cause BioSante to curtail significantly or even cease its ongoing operations.

Raising additional funds by issuing securities or through licensing arrangements may cause dilution to existing BioSante stockholders, restrict BioSante s operations or require BioSante to relinquish proprietary rights.

If BioSante raises additional funds through the issuance of equity or convertible debt securities, the percentage ownership of BioSante stockholders could be significantly diluted, and these newly issued securities may have rights, preferences or privileges senior to those of existing BioSante stockholders. If BioSante incurs debt financing, a substantial portion of its operating cash flow may be dedicated to the payment of principal and interest on such indebtedness, thus limiting funds available for its business activities, and BioSante could be subject to covenants that restrict its ability to operate its business and make distributions to its stockholders. These restrictive covenants may include limitations on additional borrowing and specific restrictions on the use of BioSante s assets, as well as prohibitions on the ability of BioSante to create liens, pay dividends, redeem its stock or make investments. As an alternative to raising additional financing by issuing securities, BioSante may choose to sublicense LibiGel, Elestrin (outside the territories already sublicensed) or another product to a third party who may finance a portion or all of the continued development and, if approved, commercialization, sell certain assets or rights BioSante has under its existing license agreements or enter into other business collaborations or combinations, including the possible sale of its company. If BioSante raises additional funds through licensing arrangements, BioSante may be required to relinquish greater or all rights to its proposed products at an earlier stage of development or on less favorable terms than BioSante otherwise would choose.

The committed equity financing facility that BioSante entered into with Kingsbridge Capital Limited may not be available to BioSante if BioSante elects to make a draw down.

In December 2008, BioSante entered into a committed equity financing facility, or CEFF, with Kingsbridge. The CEFF entitles BioSante to sell and obligates Kingsbridge to purchase, from time to time over a period of two years, up to the lesser of (1) an aggregate of \$25 million in or (2) 5,405,840 shares of BioSante common stock for cash consideration, subject to certain conditions and restrictions. Kingsbridge will not be obligated to purchase shares under the CEFF unless certain conditions are met, which include a minimum price for BioSante common stock of \$1.15 per share; the accuracy of representations and warranties made to Kingsbridge; compliance with laws; continued effectiveness of the registration statement registering the resale of shares of BioSante common stock issued or issuable to Kingsbridge; and the continued listing of BioSante stock on the NASDAQ Global Market. In addition, Kingsbridge is permitted to terminate the CEFF if it determines that a material and adverse event has occurred affecting BioSante s business, operations, properties or financial condition and if such condition continues for a period of 10 trading days from the date Kingsbridge provides BioSante notice of such material and adverse event. If BioSante is unable to access funds through the CEFF, or if the CEFF is terminated by Kingsbridge, BioSante may be unable to access capital on favorable terms or at all. As of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, BioSante had not sold any shares to Kingsbridge under the CEFF.

The report of BioSante s independent registered public accounting firm expresses substantial doubt about BioSante s ability to continue as a going concern which may adversely affect its ability to raise additional financing and close its proposed merger with Cell Genesys.

Because of continuing expenditures related to BioSante s research and development activities, including in particular the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, as well as additional expenditures incurred due to BioSante s efforts at pursuing strategic alternatives, including in particular the proposed merger with Cell Genesys, BioSante has incurred higher than anticipated expenses and liabilities. In addition, BioSante has not raised additional financing through an equity offering, which historically has been its primary method for raising additional financing. As a result, in connection with the re-issuance of BioSante s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008 as a result of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part, BioSante s independent registered public accounting firm modified their report on BioSante s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008 to include an explanatory

Table of Contents

paragraph that expresses substantial doubt regarding BioSante s ability to continue as a going concern. BioSante s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008 and the unaudited condensed financial statements contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus have been prepared assuming that BioSante will continue as a going concern, which contemplates the realization of assets and the settlement of liabilities in the normal course of business. The going concern paragraph in the audit report to BioSante s financial statements could adversely affect BioSante s relationships with third parties, which could further exacerbate its current liquidity issues and impact its ability to continue as a going concern, and negatively impact the trading price of its common stock. The recent inclusion of the going concern paragraph in the audit report to BioSante s financial statements also may influence BioSante s stockholders or the stockholders of Cell Genesys not to vote in favor of the approval and adoption of the proposed merger with Cell Genesys or may adversely affect BioSante s ability to obtain additional financing.

Risks Related to BioSante s Business

BioSante s proposed products are in the development stages and likely will not be commercially introduced for several years, if at all.

BioSante s proposed products are in the development stages and will require further development, preclinical and clinical testing and investment prior to commercialization in the United States and abroad. Other than Elestrin, none of BioSante s products have been introduced commercially nor does BioSante expect them to be for several years. Some of BioSante s products are not in active development. For example, at this time, BioSante believes that its estrogen/progestogen combination transdermal gel product sublicensed to Solvay Pharmaceuticals, B.V. is not in active development by Solvay, and BioSante does not expect its active development to occur at any time in the near future. BioSante cannot assure you that any of its proposed products will:

- be developed successfully;
- prove to be safe and effective in clinical studies;
- meet applicable regulatory standards or obtain required regulatory approvals;
- demonstrate substantial protective or therapeutic benefits in the prevention or treatment of any disease;
- be capable of being produced in commercial quantities at reasonable costs;
- obtain coverage and favorable reimbursement rates from insurers and other third-party payors; or

be successfully marketed or achieve market acceptance by physicians and patients.

If BioSante fails to obtain regulatory approval to manufacture commercially or sell any of its future products, or if approval is delayed or withdrawn, BioSante will be unable to generate revenue from the sale of its products.

BioSante must obtain regulatory approval to sell any of its products in the United States and abroad. In the United States, BioSante must obtain the approval of the FDA for each product or drug that it intends to commercialize. The FDA approval process is typically lengthy and expensive, and approval is never certain. Products to be commercialized abroad are subject to similar foreign government regulation.

Generally, only a very small percentage of newly discovered pharmaceutical products that enter preclinical development are approved for sale. Because of the risks and uncertainties in biopharmaceutical development, BioSante s proposed products could take a significantly longer time to gain regulatory approval

Table of Contents

than BioSante expects or may never gain approval. If regulatory approval is delayed or never obtained, the credibility of BioSante s management, the value of its company and its operating results and liquidity would be adversely affected. Even if a product gains regulatory approval, the product and the manufacturer of the product may be subject to continuing regulatory review. In addition, even after obtaining regulatory approval, BioSante may be restricted or prohibited from marketing or manufacturing a product if previously unknown problems with the product or its manufacture are subsequently discovered. The FDA also may require BioSante to commit to perform lengthy post-approval studies, for which BioSante would have to expend significant additional resources, which could have an adverse effect on its operating results and financial condition.

To obtain regulatory approval to market BioSante s products, costly and lengthy pre-clinical studies and human clinical trials are required, and the results of the studies and trials are highly uncertain. As part of the FDA approval process, BioSante must conduct, at its own expense or the expense of current or potential licensees, clinical trials on humans on each of its proposed products. Pre-clinical studies on animals must be conducted on some of BioSante s proposed products. BioSante expects the number of pre-clinical studies and human clinical trials that the FDA will require will vary depending on the product, the disease or condition the product is being developed to address and regulations applicable to the particular product. BioSante may need to perform multiple pre-clinical studies using various doses and formulations before BioSante can begin human clinical trials, which could result in delays in its ability to market any of its products. Furthermore, even if BioSante obtains favorable results in pre-clinical studies on animals, the results in humans may be different.

After BioSante has conducted pre-clinical studies in animals, BioSante must demonstrate that its products are safe and effective for use on the target human patients in order to receive regulatory approval for commercial sale. The data obtained from pre-clinical and human clinical testing are subject to varying interpretations that could delay, limit or prevent regulatory approval. BioSante faces the risk that the results of its clinical trials in later phases of clinical trials may be inconsistent with those obtained in earlier phases. A number of companies in the biopharmaceutical industry have suffered significant setbacks in advanced clinical trials, even after experiencing promising results in early animal or human testing. Adverse or inconclusive human clinical results would prevent BioSante from filing for regulatory approval of BioSante s products. Additional factors that can cause delay or termination of BioSante s human clinical trials include:

- slow patient enrollment;
- timely completion of clinical site protocol approval and obtaining informed consent from subjects;
- longer treatment time required to demonstrate efficacy or safety;
- adverse medical events or side effects in treated patients;
- lack of effectiveness of the product being tested; and
 - lack of funding.

Delays in BioSante s clinical trials could allow its competitors additional time to develop or market competing products and thus can be extremely costly in terms of lost sales opportunities and increased clinical trial costs.

Table of Contents

Although BioSante successfully has completed and reached agreement with the FDA under the SPA process for its Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trial program for LibiGel, BioSante still may not obtain FDA approval of LibiGel within a reasonable period of time or ever, which would harm its business and likely decrease its stock price.

BioSante anticipates that LibiGel, if approved by the FDA, could be a very successful product. However, LibiGel has not been approved for marketing by the FDA and is still subject to risks associated with its clinical development and obtaining regulatory approval. BioSante believes based on agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of an NDA for LibiGel for the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in menopausal women. The SPA process and agreement affirms that the FDA agrees that the LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trial design, clinical endpoints, sample size, planned conduct and statistical analyses are acceptable to support regulatory approval. Further, it provides assurance that these agreed measures will serve as the basis for regulatory review and the decision by the FDA to approve an NDA for LibiGel. These SPA trials use BioSante s validated instruments to measure the clinical endpoints. The January 2008 SPA agreement covers the pivotal Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD for surgically menopausal women. In July 2008, BioSante received another SPA for its LibiGel program in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in naturally menopausal women. The SPA agreements, however, are not guarantees of LibiGel approval by the FDA or approval of any permissible claims about LibiGel. In particular, SPA agreements are not binding on the FDA if previously unrecognized public health concerns later comes to light, other new scientific concerns regarding product safety or effectiveness arise, BioSante fails to comply with the protocol agreed upon, or the FDA s reliance on data, assumptions or information are determined to be wrong. Even after an SPA agreement is finalized, the SPA agreement may be changed by BioSante or the FDA on written agreement of both parties, and the FDA retains significant latitude and discretion in interpreting the terms of the SPA agreement and the data and results from any study that is the subject of the SPA agreement. In addition, the data obtained from clinical trials are susceptible to varying interpretations, which could delay, limit or prevent FDA regulatory approval.

Delays in the completion of these clinical trials, which can result from unforeseen issues, FDA interventions, problems with enrolling patients and other reasons, could delay significantly commercial launch and affect BioSante s product development costs. Moreover, results from these clinical studies may not be as favorable as the results BioSante obtained in prior, completed studies. BioSante cannot ensure that, even after extensive clinical trials, regulatory approval will ever be obtained for LibiGel.

Uncertainties associated with the impact of published studies regarding the adverse health effects of certain forms of hormone therapy could adversely affect the market for hormone therapy products and the trading price of BioSante common stock.

The market for hormone therapy products has been affected negatively by the Women's Health Initiative (WHI) study and other studies that have found that the overall health risks from the use of certain hormone therapy products exceed the benefits from the use of those products among healthy postmenopausal women. In July 2002, the NIH released data from its WHI study on the risks and benefits associated with long-term use of oral hormone therapy by healthy women. The NIH announced that it was discontinuing the arm of the study investigating the use of oral estrogen/progestin combination hormone therapy products after an average follow-up period of 5.2 years because the product used in the study was shown to cause an increase in the risk of invasive breast cancer. The study also found an increased risk of stroke, heart attacks and blood clots and concluded that overall health risks exceeded benefits from use of combined estrogen plus progestin for an average of 5.2 year follow-up among healthy postmenopausal women. Also in July 2002, results of an observational study sponsored by the National Cancer Institute on the effects of estrogen therapy were announced. The main finding of the study was that postmenopausal women who used estrogen therapy for 10 or more years had a higher risk of developing ovarian cancer than women who never used hormone therapy.

Table of Contents

In October 2002, a significant hormone therapy study being conducted in the United Kingdom also was halted. BioSante s products differ from the products used in the WHI study and the primary products observed in the National Cancer Institute and United Kingdom studies. In March 2004, the NIH announced that the estrogen-alone study was discontinued after nearly seven years because the NIH concluded that estrogen alone does not affect (either increase or decrease) heart disease, the major question being evaluated in the study. The findings indicated a slightly increased risk of stroke as well as a decreased risk of hip fracture and breast cancer. Preliminary data from the memory portion of the WHI study suggested that estrogen alone may possibly be associated with a slight increase in the risk of dementia or mild cognitive impairment.

Researchers continue to analyze data from both arms of the WHI study and other studies. Recent reports indicate that the safety of estrogen products may be affected by the age of the woman at initiation of therapy. There currently are no studies published comparing the safety of BioSante s products against other hormone therapies. The markets for female hormone therapies for menopausal symptoms have declined as a result of these published studies. The release of any follow-up or other studies that show adverse affects from hormone therapy, including in particular, hormone therapies similar to BioSante s products, also would adversely affect its business and likely decrease its stock price.

If clinical trials for BioSante s proposed products are prolonged or delayed, BioSante may be unable to commercialize its proposed products on a timely basis, which would require it to incur additional costs and delay its receipt of any revenue from potential product sales or licenses.

BioSante may encounter problems with its completed, ongoing or planned clinical trials for its proposed products that will cause it or any regulatory authority to delay or suspend those clinical trials or delay the analysis of data derived from them. A number of events, including any of the following, could delay the completion of, or terminate, BioSante s ongoing and planned clinical trials for its proposed products and negatively impact its ability to obtain regulatory approval or enter into collaborations for, or market or sell, a particular proposed product:

• conditions imposed on BioSante by the FDA or any foreign regulatory authority regarding the scope or design of its clinical trials;

• delay in developing, or its inability to obtain, a clinical dosage form, insufficient supply or deficient quality of its proposed products or other materials necessary to conduct its clinical trials;

• negative or inconclusive results from clinical trials, or results that are inconsistent with earlier results, that necessitate additional clinical study or termination of a clinical program;

• serious and/or unexpected product-related side effects experienced by subjects in clinical trials; or

• failure of its third-party contractors or its investigators to comply with regulatory requirements or otherwise meet their contractual obligations to BioSante in a timely manner.

Regulatory authorities, clinical investigators, institutional review boards, data safety monitoring boards and the sites at which BioSante s clinical trials are conducted all have the power to stop its clinical trials prior to completion. BioSante s clinical trials for its products may not begin as planned, may need to be restructured, and may not be completed on schedule, if at all. This is particularly true if BioSante no longer has the financial resources to dedicate to its clinical trial program.

Table of Contents

BioSante entered into an exclusive sublicense agreement Azur Pharma International II, Limited for the marketing of Elestrin in the United States as a result of which BioSante is dependent upon Azur for the marketing and sale of Elestrin.

In December 2008, BioSante entered into an exclusive sublicense agreement with Azur for the marketing of Elestrin in the United States pursuant to which BioSante received an upfront license payment and has the right to receive certain sales-based milestone payments, plus royalties on sales of Elestrin. As a result of this agreement, Elestrin is subject to not only general market acceptance of the product, but also the success of Azur in marketing and selling the product. Sales of Elestrin by BioSante s former sublicensee, Nycomed US Inc. (which acquired Bradley Pharmaceuticals, Inc. in February 2008), were minimal and did not result in BioSante s receipt of any meaningful royalty revenue. Azur launched sales and marketing activities related to Elestrin in April 2009. Royalty revenues from sales of Elestrin or that Azur will remain focused on the commercialization of Elestrin or will not otherwise breach the terms of its agreement with BioSante, especially if Azur does not experience significant Elestrin sales. Any breach by Azur of its obligations under BioSante s agreement or a termination of the agreement could adversely affect the success of Elestrin if BioSante is unable to sublicense the product to another party on substantially the same or better terms or continue the future commercialization of the product itself.

Elestrin, which is FDA approved, and BioSante s other proposed products, if they receive FDA approval, may not achieve expected levels of market acceptance, which could have a material adverse effect on BioSante s business, financial position and operating results and could cause the market value of BioSante common stock to decline.

The commercial success of BioSante s FDA-approved product, Elestrin, and its other proposed products, if they receive the required regulatory approvals, is dependent upon market acceptance by physicians and patients. Levels of market acceptance for BioSante s products could be affected by several factors, including:

- the availability of alternative products from competitors;
- the price of BioSante s products relative to that of its competitors;
- the timing of market entry; and
- the ability to market its products effectively.

Some of these factors are not within BioSante s control, especially if it has transferred all of the marketing rights associated with the product, as BioSante has with Elestrin to Azur. Elestrin and BioSante s proposed products may not achieve expected levels of market acceptance. Additionally, continuing studies of the proper utilization, safety and efficacy of pharmaceutical products are being conducted by the industry, government agencies and others. Such studies, which increasingly employ sophisticated methods and techniques, can call into question the utilization, safety and efficacy of previously marketed products. In some cases, these studies have resulted, and may in the future result, in the

discontinuance of product marketing. These situations, should they occur, could have a material adverse effect on BioSante s business, financial position and results of operations, and the market value of BioSante common stock could decline.

BioSante and its sublicensees depend on third-party manufacturers to produce BioSante s proposed products and if these third parties do not successfully manufacture these products its business would be harmed.

BioSante has no manufacturing experience or manufacturing capabilities for the production of its proposed products for clinical trials or commercial sale. In order to continue to develop proposed products,

Table of Contents

apply for regulatory approvals and commercialize its proposed products following approval, BioSante or its sublicensees must be able to manufacture or contract with third parties to manufacture its products in clinical and commercial quantities, in compliance with regulatory requirements, at acceptable costs and in a timely manner. The manufacture of BioSante s products may be complex, difficult to accomplish and difficult to scale-up when large-scale production is required. Manufacture may be subject to delays, inefficiencies and poor or low yields of quality products. The cost of manufacturing BioSante s products may make them prohibitively expensive. If supplies of any of BioSante s products become unavailable on a timely basis or at all or are contaminated or otherwise lost, clinical trials by it could be seriously delayed.

To the extent that BioSante or its sublicensees seek to enter into manufacturing arrangements with third parties, BioSante and such sublicensees will depend upon these third parties to perform their obligations in a timely and effective manner and in accordance with government regulations. Contract manufacturers may breach their manufacturing agreements because of factors beyond BioSante s control or may terminate or fail to renew a manufacturing agreement based on their own business priorities at a time that is costly or inconvenient for BioSante. If third-party manufacturers fail to perform their obligations, BioSante s competitive position and ability to generate revenue may be adversely affected in a number of ways, including:

• BioSante and its collaborators may not be able to initiate or continue clinical trials of product candidates that are under development;

• BioSante and its collaborators may be delayed in submitting applications for regulatory approvals for its product candidates; and

• BioSante and its collaborators may not be able to meet commercial demands for any approved products.

BioSante has very limited staffing and will continue to be dependent upon key employees.

BioSante s success is dependent upon the efforts of a small management team and staff. BioSante has employment arrangements in place with both of its two executive officers, but neither of its executive officers is legally bound to remain employed for any specific term. BioSante does not have key man life insurance policies covering its executive officers or any of its other employees. If key individuals leave BioSante, it could be adversely affected if suitable replacement personnel are not recruited quickly.

There is competition for qualified personnel in all functional areas, which makes it difficult to attract and retain the qualified personnel necessary for the development and growth of BioSante s business. BioSante s future success depends upon its ability to continue to attract and retain qualified personnel.

Failure to maintain effective internal controls in accordance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 could have a material adverse effect on BioSante s stock price.

Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 requires BioSante s management to assess and its independent registered public accounting firm to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of its internal controls over financial reporting. The Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission provides a framework for companies to assess and improve their internal control systems. If BioSante is unable to maintain effective internal controls, BioSante might be subject to sanctions or investigations by regulatory authorities, such as the Securities and Exchange Commission or the NASDAQ Stock Market. Any such action could adversely affect BioSante s financial results, financial position and the market price of BioSante common stock. In addition, if one or more material weaknesses is identified in BioSante s internal controls over financial reporting, BioSante will be unable to assert that its internal controls over financial reporting is effective. If BioSante is unable to assert that its internal controls over financial reporting firm is unable to express an opinion or issues an adverse opinion on the effectiveness of its internal controls over financial reporting), BioSante could lose investor confidence in

Table of Contents

the accuracy and completeness of its financial reports, which in turn could have an adverse effect on its stock price. If BioSante fails to maintain the adequacy of its internal controls, as such standards are modified, supplemented or amended from time to time, BioSante may not be able to ensure that it can conclude on an ongoing basis that it has effective internal controls over financial reporting in accordance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Failure to achieve and maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting could have an adverse effect on BioSante common stock price.

Risks Related to BioSante s Industry

Because BioSante s industry is very competitive and many of its competitors have substantially greater capital resources and more experience in research and development, manufacturing and marketing than BioSante, BioSante may not succeed in developing its proposed products and bringing them to market.

Competition in the pharmaceutical industry is intense. Potential competitors in the United States and abroad are numerous and include pharmaceutical, chemical and biotechnology companies, most of which have substantially greater capital resources and more experience in research and development, manufacturing and marketing than BioSante. Academic institutions, hospitals, governmental agencies and other public and private research organizations are also conducting research and seeking patent protection and may develop and commercially introduce competing products or technologies on their own or through joint ventures. BioSante cannot assure you that its competitors, some of whom are its development collaborators, will not succeed in developing similar technologies and products more rapidly than BioSante does, commercially introducing such technologies and products to the marketplace prior to BioSante, or that these competing technologies and products will not be more effective or successful than any of those that BioSante currently is developing or will develop.

Because the pharmaceutical industry is heavily regulated, BioSante faces significant costs and uncertainties associated with its efforts to comply with applicable regulations. Should BioSante fail to comply, it could experience material adverse effects on its business, financial position and results of operations, and the market value of BioSante common stock could decline.

The pharmaceutical industry is subject to regulation by various federal and state governmental authorities. For example, BioSante must comply with FDA requirements with respect to the development of its proposed products and its clinical trials, and if any of its proposed products are approved, the manufacture, labeling, sale, distribution, marketing, advertising and promotion of its products. Failure to comply with FDA and other governmental regulations can result in fines, disgorgement, unanticipated compliance expenditures, recall or seizure of products, total or partial suspension of production and/or distribution, suspension of the FDA s review of NDAs, enforcement actions, injunctions and criminal prosecution. Under certain circumstances, the FDA also has the authority to revoke previously granted drug approvals. Despite BioSante were deemed to be deficient in any significant way, its business, financial position and results of operations could be materially affected and the market value of BioSante common stock could decline.

Risks Related to BioSante s Intellectual Property

BioSante licenses the technology underlying most of its products and a portion of its CaP technology from third parties and may lose the rights to license them, which could have a material adverse effect on its business, financial position and operating results and could cause

the market value of its common stock to decline.

BioSante licenses certain of the technology underlying its products from Antares Pharma, Inc., a portion of its CaP technology from the University of California and the Pill-Plus from Wake Forest University. BioSante may lose its right to license these technologies if it breaches its obligations under the license

Table of Contents

agreements. Although BioSante intends to use its reasonable best efforts to meet these obligations, if BioSante violates or fails to perform any term or covenant of the license agreements or with respect to the University of California s license agreement within 60 days after written notice from the University of California, the other party to these agreements may terminate these agreements or certain projects contained in these agreements. The termination of these agreements, however, will not relieve BioSante of its obligation to pay any royalty or license fees owed at the time of termination. BioSante s failure to retain the right to license the technology underlying its proposed products or CaP technology could harm its business and future operating results. For example, if BioSante were to enter into a sublicense agreement with a third party under which BioSante agrees to sublicense its hormone therapy technology or CaP technology for a license fee, the termination of the main license agreement with Antares Pharma, Inc., the University of California or Wake Forest University could either, depending upon the terms of the sublicense agreement, cause BioSante to breach its obligations under the sublicense agreement or give the other party a right to terminate that agreement, thereby causing BioSante to lose future revenue generated by the sublicense fees.

BioSante has licensed some of its products to third parties and any breach by these parties of their obligations under these sublicense agreements or a termination of these sublicense agreements by these parties could adversely affect the development and marketing of its licensed products. In addition, these third parties also may compete with BioSante with respect to some of its proposed products.

BioSante has licensed its CaP technology for use as a facial line filler to Medical Aesthetics Technology Corporation and some of its hormone therapy product to third parties, including Azur, Solvay Pharmaceuticals, B.V., Teva Pharmaceuticals USA, Inc., Pantarhei Bioscience B.V. and PharmaSwiss SA. All of these parties, except for Azur as to development, have agreed to be responsible for continued development, regulatory filings and manufacturing and marketing associated with the products. In addition, BioSante in the future may enter into additional similar license agreements. BioSante s products that it has licensed to others thus are subject to not only customary and inevitable uncertainties associated with the drug development process, regulatory approvals and market acceptance of products, but also depend on the respective licensees for timely development, obtaining required regulatory approvals, commercialization and otherwise continued commitment to the products. BioSante s current and future licensees may have different and, sometimes, competing priorities. BioSante cannot assure you that its partners or any future third party to whom BioSante may license its proposed products will remain focused on the development and commercialization of its partnered products or will not otherwise breach the terms of its agreements with them, especially since these third parties also may compete with BioSante with respect to some of its proposed products. For example, at this time, BioSante believes that its estrogen/progestogen combination transdermal hormone therapy gel product licensed to Solvay is not in active development by Solvay, and BioSante does not expect its active development to occur at any time in the near future.

If BioSante is unable to protect its proprietary technology, it may not be able to compete as effectively.

The pharmaceutical industry places considerable importance on obtaining patent and trade secret protection for new technologies, products and processes. BioSante s success will depend, in part, upon its ability to obtain, enjoy and enforce protection for any products it develops or acquires under United States and foreign patent laws and other intellectual property laws, preserve the confidentiality of its trade secrets and operate without infringing the proprietary rights of third parties. BioSante relies on patent protection, as well as a combination of copyright and trademark laws and nondisclosure, confidentiality and other contractual arrangements to protect its proprietary technology. However, these legal means afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect BioSante s rights or permit it to gain or keep any competitive advantage.

Where appropriate, BioSante seeks patent protection for certain aspects of its technology. However, BioSante s owned and licensed patents and patent applications may not ensure the protection of its intellectual property for a number of other reasons:

BioSante does not know whether its licensor s patent applications will result in issued patents.

Table of Contents

• Competitors may interfere with BioSante s patents and patent process in a variety of ways. BioSante s issued patents and those that may be issued in the future may be challenged, invalidated or circumvented, which could limit its ability to stop competitors from marketing related products. Competitors may claim that they invented the claimed invention before BioSante or may claim that BioSante is infringing on their patents and therefore BioSante cannot use its technology as claimed under its patent. Competitors also may have BioSante s patents reexamined by demonstrating to the patent examiner that the invention was not original or novel or was obvious.

• BioSante is engaged in the process of developing proposed products. Even if BioSante receives a patent, it may not provide much practical protection. There is no assurance that third parties will not be able to design around BioSante s patents. If BioSante receives a patent with a narrow scope, then it will be easier for competitors to design products that do not infringe on its patent. Even if the development of BioSante s proposed products is successful and approval for sale is obtained, there can be no assurance that applicable patent coverage, if any, will not have expired or will not expire shortly after this approval. Any expiration of the applicable patent could have a material adverse effect on the sales and profitability of BioSante s proposed products.

• Litigation also may be necessary to enforce patent rights BioSante holds or to protect trade secrets or techniques BioSante owns. Intellectual property litigation is costly and may adversely affect BioSante s operating results. Such litigation also may require significant time by BioSante s management. In litigation, a competitor could claim that BioSante s issued patents are not valid for a number of reasons. If the court agrees, BioSante would lose protection on products covered by those patents.

• BioSante also may support and collaborate in research conducted by government organizations or universities. BioSante cannot guarantee that it will be able to acquire any exclusive rights to technology or products derived from these collaborations. If BioSante does not obtain required licenses or rights, BioSante could encounter delays in product development while it attempts to design around other patents or it may be prohibited from developing, manufacturing or selling products requiring these licenses. There is also a risk that disputes may arise as to the rights to technology or products developed in collaboration with other parties.

BioSante also relies on unpatented proprietary technology. It is unclear whether efforts to secure BioSante s trade secrets will provide useful protection. BioSante relies on the use of registered trademarks with respect to the brand names of some of its products. BioSante also relies on common law trademark protection for some brand names, which are not protected to the same extent as its rights in the use of its registered trademarks. BioSante cannot assure you that it will be able to meaningfully protect all of its rights in its unpatented proprietary technology or that others will not independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary products or processes or otherwise gain access to its unpatented proprietary technology. BioSante seeks to protect its know-how and other unpatented proprietary technology, in part with confidentiality agreements and intellectual property assignment agreements with its employees and consultants. However, such agreements may not be enforceable or may not provide meaningful protection for BioSante s proprietary information in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure or other breaches of the agreements or in the event that its competitors discover or independently develop similar or identical designs or

other proprietary information. Enforcing a claim that someone else illegally obtained and is using BioSante s trade secrets, like patent litigation, is expensive and time consuming, and the outcome is unpredictable. In addition, courts outside the United States are sometimes less willing to protect trade secrets.

Table of Contents

Claims by others that BioSante s products infringe their patents or other intellectual property rights could adversely affect BioSante s financial condition.

The pharmaceutical industry has been characterized by frequent litigation regarding patent and other intellectual property rights. Patent applications are maintained in secrecy in the United States and also are maintained in secrecy outside the United States until the application is published. Accordingly, BioSante can conduct only limited searches to determine whether its technology infringes the patents or patent applications of others. Any claims of patent infringement asserted by third parties would be time-consuming and could likely:

- result in costly litigation;
- divert the time and attention of BioSante s technical personnel and management;
- cause product development delays;
- require BioSante to develop non-infringing technology; or
- require BioSante to enter into royalty or licensing agreements.

Although patent and intellectual property disputes in the pharmaceutical industry often have been settled through licensing or similar arrangements, costs associated with these arrangements may be substantial and often require the payment of ongoing royalties, which could hurt BioSante s potential gross margins. In addition, BioSante cannot be sure that the necessary licenses would be available to it on satisfactory terms, or that BioSante could redesign its products or processes to avoid infringement, if necessary. Accordingly, an adverse determination in a judicial or administrative proceeding, or the failure to obtain necessary licenses, could prevent BioSante from developing, manufacturing and selling some of BioSante s products, which could harm its business, financial condition and operating results.

Risks Related to Cell Genesys

In determining whether to approve the merger, you should carefully read the following risk factors. BioSante and Cell Genesys anticipate that immediately following the merger the business of the combined company will be the business conducted by BioSante immediately prior to the merger. As a result, the risk factors set forth under the heading Risks Related to the Combined Company, are the most significant that you will face if the merger is completed. In addition, you should read and consider the risks associated with the business of Cell Genesys because these risks also may relate to BioSante following completion of the merger.

Cell Genesys no longer has any product candidates in clinical or preclinical development from which the company can potentially generate any revenue from product sales.

As a result of terminating both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 trials Cell Genesys ended further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Cell Genesys no longer has any product candidates in clinical or preclinical development. Cell Genesys does not expect to generate any revenue from product sales of its product candidates for at least the next several years, if ever.

The commercial value of Cell Genesys s patents is uncertain.

As of June 30, 2009, following a series of decisions to reduce expenses related to the maintenance and prosecution of its patents, Cell Genesys had 95 U.S. and non-U.S. patents issued or granted to it or available for use by it based on licensing arrangements and 82 U.S. and non-U.S. applications pending in Cell Genesys s name or available for use by it based on licensing arrangements. The patent positions of pharmaceutical and

Table of Contents

biotechnology firms, including Cell Genesys, are generally uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. Cell Genesys believes that there will continue to be significant litigation in the industry regarding patent and other intellectual property rights. Cell Genesys cannot be certain whether any given patent application filed by it or its licensors will result in the issuance of a patent or if any given patent issued to Cell Genesys or its licensors will later be challenged and invalidated. Nor can Cell Genesys be certain whether any given patent that may be issued to it or its licensors will provide any significant proprietary protection to Cell Genesys s products and business. Others may have filed patent applications or received patents and may file additional patent applications and obtain additional patents that may prevent patents being issued to Cell Genesys or its licensors or limit the scope of those patents. Depending upon their filing date, patent applications in the United States are confidential until the patent applications are published, typically eighteen months after their filing date, or patents are issued. Outside the United States, patent applications are confidential until they are published, typically eighteen months after their first filing date. In addition, publication of discoveries in the scientific or patent literature tends to lag behind actual discoveries by several to many months. Accordingly, Cell Genesys cannot be sure that it or its licensors were the first creator of inventions covered by Cell Genesys s or its licensors pending patent applications or issued patents or that Cell Genesys or its licensors were the first to file patent applications for these inventions. In addition, because patents have a limited life, subject to potential extensions, patents issued to Cell Genesys or its licensors may have expired prior to or have limited term remaining after the first commercial sale of a related product. As a result, the commercial value of these patents might be limited. The alternatives Cell Genesys is exploring include the sale of its assets, but Cell Genesys may not be able to sell its intellectual property at attractive prices or for any price, or Cell Genesys s competitors may challenge its ownership.

Cell Genesys may have to engage in litigation to determine the scope and validity of third party patents and proprietary rights, which, if it does not prevail, could harm its business, results of operations, financial condition, cash flow and future prospects.

Third parties may have filed patent applications and obtained patents and may in the future file patent applications and obtain patents relating to Cell Genesys s products and technologies. Cell Genesys is aware of competing intellectual property relating to its technologies and products. From time to time Cell Genesys has received communications from third parties claiming to have conflicting rights relating to components of its products and technologies. Regardless of their ultimate merit, any infringement or other intellectual property claims against Cell Genesys s products and technologies may be expensive and time-consuming to litigate and may divert management attention. If any such claim were successful, Cell Genesys could be required to obtain licenses to a third party s technologies, patents or other proprietary rights or to their biological or chemical reagents in order to develop and market Cell Genesys s products. Moreover, Cell Genesys may choose to voluntarily seek such a license in order to avoid the expense and uncertainty of fully defending its position. In either event, such a license may not be available to Cell Genesys on acceptable terms or on any terms, and Cell Genesys may have to discontinue that portion of its business, or such third party may seek an injunction to prevent Cell Genesys from practicing their proprietary technology. In addition, to the extent Cell Genesys indemnifies those licensing its technologies against losses incurred if practicing its intellectual property infringes upon the proprietary rights of others. The failure to license any technologies or biological or chemical reagents required to develop or commercialize Cell Genesys s technologies or products at reasonable cost may harm Cell Genesys s business, results of operations, financial condition, cash flow and future prospects.

Cell Genesys may have to engage in litigation, which could result in substantial cost or distraction, to enforce or defend its patents and which, if Cell Genesys not prevail, could harm its business and make it more vulnerable to competition.

In the future, Cell Genesys may have to engage in litigation to enforce or defend its proprietary rights and patents. To determine who was first to make an invention claimed in a U.S. patent application or patent and thus be entitled to a patent, the USPTO can declare an interference proceeding. In the United States,

Table of Contents

patents may be revoked or invalidated in court actions or in reexamination proceedings in front of the USPTO. In Europe, patents can be revoked through opposition or nullity proceedings. Such litigation or proceedings could result in substantial cost or distraction to Cell Genesys. These proceedings could potentially result in an adverse decision as to Cell Genesys s or its licensors patent applications and patents.

Cell Genesys cannot predict the outcome of interference, reexamination, opposition or nullity proceedings or patent litigation that it may become involved with in the future. An adverse result in any of these proceedings could have an adverse effect on Cell Genesys s intellectual property position in the technologies to which the patent applications or patents involved in the proceedings are directed and on its business in related areas. If Cell Genesys loses in any such proceeding, its patents or patent applications that are the subject matter of the proceeding may be invalidated or may not be issued as patents. Cell Genesys also may be required to obtain a license from the prevailing party.

Cell Genesys s ability to protect and control unpatented trade secrets, know-how and other technological innovation is limited.

Cell Genesys has a limited ability to protect and control unpatented trade secrets, know-how and other technological innovation. Others may independently develop similar or better proprietary information and techniques and disclose them publicly. Also, others may gain access to Cell Genesys s trade secrets, and Cell Genesys may not be able to meaningfully protect its rights to its unpatented trade secrets. In addition, confidentiality agreements and other measures may not provide meaningful protection for Cell Genesys s trade secrets in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure of such information. Failure to protect and control such trade secrets, know-how and innovation could harm the value of Cell Genesys s unpatented trade secrets, know-how and other technological innovation.

Inventions or processes discovered by Cell Genesys s outside scientific collaborators or consultants may not become Cell Genesys s property, which may affect its competitive position.

In the past Cell Genesys has relied on the continued availability of outside scientific collaborators to perform research for Cell Genesys. As these scientific collaborators are not Cell Genesys employees, the company has had limited control over their activities. Cell Genesys s arrangements with these collaborators, as well as those with Cell Genesys s scientific consultants, provide that any rights Cell Genesys obtains as a result of their research efforts will be subject to the rights of the research institutions for which they work. For these reasons, inventions or processes discovered by Cell Genesys s scientific collaborators or consultants may not become Cell Genesys s property.

If Cell Genesys fails to maintain an effective system of internal controls, it may not be able to accurately report its financial results, maintain investor confidence or prevent fraud.

Effective internal controls are necessary for Cell Genesys to provide reliable financial reports, maintain investor confidence and prevent fraud. As part of Cell Genesys s examination of its internal systems in response to Sarbanes-Oxley requirements, Cell Genesys has discovered in the past, and may in the future discover, areas of its internal controls that could be improved. None of these issues have risen to the level that Cell Genesys was unable to attest to the effectiveness of its internal controls when Cell Genesys was required to do so. Cell Genesys cannot be certain that any measures that it takes to improve its internal controls will ensure that it implements and maintains adequate controls over its financial processes and reporting in the future. In addition, as a result of its recent restructuring, Cell Genesys has significantly reduced its number of employees, having only nine employees as of June 30, 2009, and there can be no guarantee that it will be able to retain employees with the requisite expertise to maintain an effective system of internal controls. Any failure to implement required new or improved controls, or

difficulties encountered in their implementation, could harm Cell Genesys s operating results or cause it to fail to meet its reporting obligations. Inferior internal controls could also cause investors to lose confidence in Cell Genesys s reported financial information, which could have a negative effect on the trading price of Cell Genesys common stock.

Table of Contents

Cell Genesys in the future may be exposed to product liability claims, which could harm its business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flow.

Clinical trials or marketing of any of Cell Genesys s potential products, including the recently terminated VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, may expose Cell Genesys to liability claims resulting from the use of its products. These claims might be made by clinical trial participants and associated parties, consumers, health care providers, sellers of Cell Genesys s products or others. A claim, particularly resulting from a clinical trial, or a product recall could harm Cell Genesys s business, results of operations, financial condition, cash flow and future prospects.

Accounting pronouncements may impact Cell Genesys s reported results of operations and financial position.

U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and related implementation guidelines and interpretations can be highly complex and involve subjective judgments. Changes in these rules or their interpretation, the adoption of new pronouncements or the application of existing pronouncements to changes in Cell Genesys s business could significantly alter Cell Genesys s reported financial statements and results of operations.

Cell Genesys is subject to federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations, and complying with these may cause Cell Genesys to incur significant costs.

Cell Genesys s research, product development and manufacturing activities have involved the controlled use of hazardous materials, and Cell Genesys may incur significant costs as a result of the need to comply with numerous laws and regulations. Cell Genesys is subject to laws and regulations enforced by the FDA, the DEA, the CDHS, foreign health authorities and other regulatory statutes including the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Environmental Protection Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, and other current and potential federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations governing the use, manufacture, storage, handling and disposal of Cell Genesys s products, materials used to develop and manufacture such products, and resulting waste products.

Cell Genesys cannot completely eliminate the risk of contamination or injury, by accident or as the result of intentional acts from these materials. In the event of an accident, Cell Genesys could be held liable for any damages that result, and any resulting liability could exceed its resources. Cell Genesys does not carry insurance for potential exposures which could result from these risks. Cell Genesys may also be required to incur significant costs to comply with environmental laws and regulations in the future. Cell Genesys is also subject to laws generally applicable to businesses, including but not limited to, federal, state and local regulations relating to wage and hour matters, employee classification, mandatory healthcare benefits, unlawful workplace discrimination and whistle-blowing. Any actual or alleged failure to comply with any regulation applicable to its business or any whistle-blowing claim, even if without merit, could result in costly litigation, regulatory action or otherwise harm Cell Genesys s business, results of operations, financial condition, cash flow and future prospects.

Table of Contents

Risks Related to the Combined Company

In determining whether to approve the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders should carefully read the following risk factors. Following the merger, BioSante and Cell Genesys anticipate that the business of the combined company will be the business conducted by BioSante prior to the merger. As a result, the risk factors set forth under the heading Risks Related to BioSante, together with the following risks, are the most significant BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders will face if the merger is completed.

Upon completion of the merger, the combined company will have substantial indebtedness, which increases the vulnerability of the combined company to general adverse economic and industry conditions and may limit the combined company s ability to pursue strategic alternatives and react to changes in its business and industry.

Upon completion of the merger, the combined company will have a significant amount of debt and no significant source of revenues. As of June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys had outstanding \$20.8 million aggregate principal amount of convertible senior notes due in May 2013 and \$1.2 million aggregate principal amount of convertible senior notes due in November 2011. It is anticipated that upon completion of the merger, the combined company will have \$22.0 million aggregate principal amount of outstanding convertible notes, \$1.2 million of which will be due in November 2011 and \$20.8 million of which will be due in May 2013. The annual interest payment on these notes is anticipated to be approximately \$0.7 million. This substantial indebtedness could harm the combined company s business, results of operations, financial condition, cash flow and future prospects. For example, it could:

• make it more difficult for the combined company to pay its debts and meet other financial obligations as they become due;

• require the combined company to dedicate a substantial portion of its cash flows to make principal and interest payments which will reduce the combined company s cash flow available for operations and future business opportunities;

• limit the combined company s ability to raise or borrow additional funds for future working capital, capital expenditures, research and development and other general corporate requirements;

• increase the combined company s vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

• limit the combined company s ability to pursue strategic alternatives, including merger or acquisition transactions; and

• limit the combined company s flexibility to react to changes in its business and the industry in which it will operate.

The combined company may not have sufficient funds to pay principal and interest on its outstanding convertible notes as they become due, which would have a material adverse effect on the combined company s financial condition.

It is anticipated that upon completion of the merger, the combined company will have \$22.0 million aggregate principal amount of outstanding convertible notes, \$1.2 million of which will be due in November 2011 and \$20.8 million of which will be due in May 2013. The annual interest payment on these notes is anticipated to be approximately \$0.7 million. Although it is anticipated that upon completion of the merger, the combined company will have approximately \$21.5 million in cash and cash equivalents, assuming a closing date of October 31, 2009, the combined company will not have any significant source of revenues.

Table of Contents

Although the combined company intends to continue to seek additional financing, it is possible that the combined company may not have sufficient funds to pay the principal and interest on its convertible notes when they become due, especially if an event of default were to occur under the indentures governing the convertible notes.

The indentures to be assumed by the combined company contain covenants, which if not complied with, could result in an event of default and the acceleration of all amounts due under the notes.

The indentures contain covenants, such as the requirement to pay accrued interest on May 1 and November 1 of each year, the requirement to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change, as defined in the indenture, if a note holder so elects and the requirement to file periodic reports electronically with the SEC, which if not complied with, could result in an event of default and the acceleration of all amounts due under the notes. Upon the occurrence of an event of default under the indentures, the trustee has available a range of remedies customary in these circumstances, including declaring all such indebtedness, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon, to be due and payable. Although it is possible we could negotiate a waiver with the trustee and the holders of the notes, such a waiver likely would involve significant costs. It is also possible that we could refinance our obligations under the notes; however, such a refinancing also would involve significant costs and likely result in increased interest rates.

The combined company likely will need to raise additional financing to fund its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, and if the combined company is unable to raise such financing when needed, it may have to curtail significantly or even cease its ongoing operations.

The combined company will not have sufficient resources to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products or to complete the commercialization of any of its proposed products, including LibiGel. If the merger is completed, BioSante expects that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger would provide the combined company sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel. Like BioSante, the combined company s future capital requirements will depend upon numerous factors, including:

• the progress, timing, cost and results of its preclinical and clinical development programs, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, and its other product development efforts;

• patient recruitment and enrollment in its current and future clinical studies, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

- the commercial success and net sales of Elestrin;
- its ability to license LibiGel or its other products for development and commercialization;

- the cost, timing and outcome of regulatory reviews of its proposed products;
- the rate of technological advances;

٠

- the commercial success of its proposed products;
- its general and administrative expenses;
- the timing and cost of obtaining third party reimbursement for its products;
- the activities of its competitors; and

Table of Contents

• the success, progress, timing and costs of its business development efforts to implement business collaborations, licenses and other business combinations or transactions.

Additional financing may not be available to the combined company on terms favorable to it, or at all. If adequate funds are not available or are not available on acceptable terms when the combined company needs them, the combined company may be required to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of its programs designed to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products, including most importantly, its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. Failure to obtain adequate financing also may cause the combined company to curtail significantly or even cease its ongoing operations.

After the completion of the merger, the combined company will possess not only all of the assets but also all of the liabilities of both BioSante and Cell Genesys. Discovery of previously undisclosed liabilities could have an adverse effect on the combined company s business, operating results and financial condition.

Acquisitions involve risks, including inaccurate assessment of undisclosed, contingent or other liabilities or problems. In October 2008, in view of the termination of both its VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials, Cell Genesys placed on hold the further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Cell Genesys subsequently implemented a substantial restructuring plan to wind down its business operations and seek strategic alternatives. Under the restructuring plan, Cell Genesys terminated approximately over 280 employees, closed two facilities and terminated the related leases. After the completion of the merger, the combined company will possess not only all of the assets, but also all of the liabilities and Cell Genesys. Although BioSante conducted a due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys and its known and potential liabilities and obligations and Cell Genesys conducted a due diligence investigation of its known and potential liabilities and contingent or other liabilities or problems may arise after the completion of the merger, which could have an adverse effect on the combined company s business, operating results and financial condition.

The combined company s stock price may be volatile, and the market price of its common stock may decline in value following the merger.

The market price of the combined company s common stock could be subject to significant fluctuations following the merger. Market prices for securities of early-stage pharmaceutical, biotechnology and other life sciences companies historically have been particularly volatile. Some of the factors that may cause the market price of the combined company s common stock to fluctuate include:

• general stock market and general economic conditions in the United States and abroad, not directly related to the combined company or its business;

- the ability of the combined company to obtain additional financing when needed and on acceptable terms;
- governmental agency actions, including in particular decisions or actions by the FDA or FDA advisory

committee panels with respect to the combined company s products or its competitors products;

• the results of the combined company s current and any future clinical studies, including in particular the LibiGel Phase III clinical study program;

• the results of clinical trials conducted by others on products that would compete with the combined company s proposed products;

• the results and timing of regulatory reviews relating to the approval of the combined company s products, including in particular LibiGel;

Table of Contents

• failure of any of the combined company s products, if approved, to achieve commercial success;

• public concern as to the safety or efficacy of or market acceptance of products developed by the combined company or its competitors;

• the entry into, or termination of, key license and sublicense agreements;

• announcements by licensors or licensees of the combined company s technology;

• the initiation of, material developments in, or conclusion of litigation to enforce or defend any of the combined company s intellectual property rights;

• general and industry-specific economic conditions that may affect the combined company s research and development expenditures;

• issues in manufacturing the combined company s proposed products;

• the loss of key employees;

• the introduction of technological innovations or new commercial products by competitors of the combined company;

• changes in estimates or recommendations by securities analysts, if any, who cover the combined company s common stock;

• future sales of the combined company s securities;

• changes in the structure of health care payment systems;

• period-to-period fluctuations in the combined company s financial results, including its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investment balance, operating expenses, cash burn rate or revenues; and

• other potentially negative financial announcements, including delisting of the combined company s common stock from the NASDAQ Global Market, changes in accounting treatment or restatement of previously reported financial results, delays in the combined company s filings with the SEC or the combined company s failure to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting.

Also, certain dilutive securities such as warrants can be used as hedging tools which may increase volatility in the combined company s stock and cause a price decline. While a decrease in market price could result in direct economic loss for an individual investor, low trading volume could limit an individual investor s ability to sell the combined company s common stock, which could result in substantial economic loss as well. In addition, due in large part to the current global economic crisis many institutional investors that historically had invested in specialty pharmaceutical companies have ceased operations or further investment in these companies, which has negatively impacted trading volume for stocks such as the combined company s common stock.

Securities class action litigation is sometimes brought against a company following periods of volatility in the market price of its securities or for other reasons. Subsequent to the June 30, 2009 announcement of the proposed merger, Cell Genesy, the members of the Cell Genesy board of directors and BioSante were named as defendants in purported class action lawsuits brought by Cell Genesy stockholders challenging the proposed merger. For additional information see the description under the heading Litigation relating to the Merger. The combined company may become the target of similar litigation. Securities litigation, whether with or without merit, could result in substantial costs

Table of Contents

and divert management s attention and resources, which could harm the combined company s business and financial condition, as well as the market price of its common stock.

If the combined company fails to meet the continued listing standards of the NASDAQ Global Market, its common stock may be delisted which could have a material adverse effect on the liquidity of its common stock.

In order for the combined company s common stock to be eligible for continued listing on the NASDAQ Global Market after the completion of the merger, the combined company will need to remain in compliance with certain listing standards, including a \$1.00 minimum closing bid price per share requirement, a minimum stockholders equity requirement and certain corporate governance standards. There can be no assurance that the combined company will meet all requirements for continued listing on the NASDAQ Global Market. If BioSante is unable to raise additional financing prior to the completion of the merger, it is likely that the combined company will not meet the minimum \$10.0 million stockholders equity requirement. If the combined company s common stock were to be delisted from the NASDAQ Global Market, the combined company could apply to list its common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market or its common stock could be traded in the over-the-counter market on an electronic bulletin board established for unlisted securities, such as the Pink Sheets or the OTC Bulletin Board. Any delisting could adversely affect the market price of, and liquidity of the trading market for, the combined company s common stock, its ability to obtain financing for the continuation of its operations and could result in the loss of confidence by investors.

A substantial number of shares of the combined company s common stock will be eligible for future sale in the public market. The sale of these shares could cause the market price of the combined company s common stock to fall.

Upon completion of the merger, it is anticipated that the combined company will have approximately 44.7 million shares of common stock outstanding, 391,286 shares of class C special stock outstanding, options and warrants to purchase an aggregate of approximately 5.6 million shares and \$22.0 million principal amount of convertible notes that will be convertible into approximately 5.0 million shares of common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. A substantial number of such shares, when the combined company issues them upon exercise or conversion, will be available for immediate resale in the public market. If existing stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys sell, or indicate an intention to sell, substantial amounts of company common stock in the public market after the merger, the trading price of the common stock of the combined company could decline.

Exercise of outstanding and future options and warrants and the conversion of outstanding convertible notes and any future equity issuances will dilute the combined company s stockholders and could decrease the market price of the combined company s common stock.

Upon completion of the merger, it is anticipated that the combined company will have approximately 44.7 million shares of common stock outstanding, 391,286 shares of class C special stock outstanding, options and warrants to purchase an aggregate of approximately 5.6 million shares of common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. The existence of the outstanding options and warrants and the convertible notes may adversely affect the market price of the combined company s common stock and the terms under which the combined company could obtain additional equity capital. In addition, the combined company may grant additional options and warrants and issue additional convertible equity securities in the future, which would further dilute its then current stockholders and could decrease the market price of its common stock.

Table of Contents

It is anticipated that on a long-term basis, in the absence of recurring operating or licensing revenues, the combined company will need to finance a large portion of its operating cash requirements, by issuing and selling equity securities. The combined company will have a shelf registration statement to sell, subject to certain limitations, up to approximately \$75 million of its securities, some or all of which may be shares of its common stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for shares of its common stock, and all of which would be available for resale in the market. Any issuances by the combined company of equity securities may be at or below the prevailing market price of the combined company s common stock and may have a dilutive impact on its existing stockholders. These issuances or other dilutive issuances also would cause the combined company s net income, if any, per share to decrease in future periods. As a result, the market price of the combined company s common stock could decrease.

Provisions in the combined company s charter documents and Delaware law could discourage or prevent a takeover, even if an acquisition would be beneficial to its stockholders.

Provisions of the combined company s certificate of incorporation and bylaws, as well as provisions of Delaware law, could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire the combined company, even if doing so would be beneficial to its stockholders. These provisions include:

• authorizing the issuance of blank check preferred shares that could be issued by the combined company s board of directors to increase the number of outstanding shares and thwart a takeover attempt;

• prohibiting cumulative voting in the election of directors, which would otherwise allow less than a majority of stockholders to elect director candidates; and

• advance notice provisions in connection with stockholder proposals that may prevent or hinder any attempt by the combined company s stockholders to bring business to be considered by the combined company s stockholders at a meeting or replace the combined company s board of directors.

BioSante and Cell Genesys have never paid dividends on their capital stock, and do not anticipate that the combined company will pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

BioSante and Cell Genesys have not paid any cash dividends on any of their classes of capital stock to date, and the current expectation is that the combined company will retain its future earnings to fund the development and growth of the combined company business. As a result, capital appreciation, if any, of the common stock of the combined company will be your sole source of gain, if any, for the foreseeable future.

Table of Contents

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains certain forward-looking information about BioSante, Cell Genesys and the combined company that is intended to be covered by the safe harbor for forward-looking statements provided by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements are statements that are not historical facts. Words such as expect, believe, will, may, might, anticipate, continue. plan, estimate, intend. should, can, likely, could, predict, project, forecast. potential. possible and similar e identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus include, but are not limited to statements about:

• the expected benefits of and potential value created by the proposed merger for the stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys;

• the amount of cash and cash equivalents that will be available to fund the combined company s business after the merger and the length of time that BioSante anticipates such cash and cash equivalents will be available to fund the combined company s operating plan after the merger;

• the likelihood of the satisfaction of certain conditions to the completion of the merger and whether and when the merger will be consummated;

• the amount of shares BioSante expects to issue in the merger and the post-capitalization of the combined company after the merger;

• each of BioSante s and Cell Genesys s results of operations, financial condition and businesses and their objectives, plans and expectations; and

• information about the combined company and the expected impact of the proposed merger on the combined company and its future business, operating results and financial condition.

These statements are subject to risks and uncertainties, including the risks described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus under the section Risk Factors, that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied or projected by, the forward-looking information and statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of performance. These statements are based upon the current beliefs and expectations of management of BioSante and Cell Genesys and are subject to a number of factors that could cause actual outcomes and results to be materially different from those projected or anticipated.

In light of these risks, uncertainties, assumptions and factors, the forward-looking events discussed in this joint proxy statement/prospectus may not occur. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements which speak only as of the date hereof. Except to the extent required by applicable law or regulation, neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys undertakes any obligation to update or publish revised forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date hereof or the date of the forward-looking statements or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

THE SPECIAL MEETING OF BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS

General

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is being furnished to stockholders of BioSante on or about [], 2009.

BioSante is sending this joint proxy statement/prospectus to its stockholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the BioSante board of directors for use at the BioSante special meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the special meeting.

Date, Time and Place

The special meeting of BioSante stockholders will	l be held at [] a.m., local time, on [1. 2009. at [1.
The special meeting of BioSunte stockholders with		j ami, iocai ame, on [], 2009, at [

Purposes of the BioSante Special Meeting

The purposes of the BioSante special meeting are to consider and act upon the following matters:

1. To consider and to vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger.

2. To consider and to vote upon a proposal to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock.

3. To consider and to vote upon a proposal to approve an adjournment of the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2.

Stockholders also will consider and act on any other matters as may properly come before the BioSante special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, including any procedural matters incident to the conduct of the special meeting.

Recommendations of the BioSante Board of Directors

The BioSante board of directors has determined and believes that the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, is advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of BioSante and its stockholders and unanimously has approved such proposal. The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 1 to approve the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger.

The BioSante board of directors has determined and believes that the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation effecting the increase in the authorized shares of common stock, as described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, is advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of BioSante and its stockholders and unanimously has approved such proposal. The BioSante board of directors recommends unanimously that

Table of Contents

BioSante stockholders vote **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 2 to approve the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation effecting the increase in the authorized shares of common stock.

The BioSante board of directors has determined and believes that adjourning the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2 is advisable, fair to, and in the best interest of, BioSante and its stockholders and unanimously has approved such proposal. The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 3 to adjourn the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2.

Record Date and Voting Power

The close of business on [], 2009 has been fixed as the BioSante record date for the determination of BioSante stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the BioSante special meeting or any adjournments or postponements of the BioSante special meeting. Only holders of record of BioSante common stock and BioSante class C stock at the close of business on the BioSante record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the BioSante special meeting. At the close of business on the record date, BioSante had [] shares of common stock and 391,286 shares of class C special stock outstanding and entitled to vote. Each share of BioSante common stock and class C special stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote on each matter submitted for stockholder approval. See Principal Stockholders of BioSante for information regarding persons known to management of BioSante to be the beneficial owners of more than 5 percent of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock and class C special stock.

Voting and Revocation of Proxies

The proxy accompanying this joint proxy statement/prospectus is solicited on behalf of the BioSante board of directors for use at the BioSante special meeting.

If you are a stockholder of record of BioSante as of the applicable record date referred to above, you may vote in person at the BioSante special meeting or vote by proxy over the Internet, by telephone or using the enclosed proxy card. Whether or not you plan to attend the BioSante special meeting, BioSante urges you to vote by proxy to ensure your vote is counted. You still may attend the BioSante special meeting and vote in person if you already have voted by proxy.

BioSante stockholders of record as of the close of business on [

], 2009 may submit their proxies:

• **through the Internet**, by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http); or

• **by telephone**, by calling the toll-free number [] in the United States, Canada or Puerto Rico on a touch-tone phone (or [] from elsewhere), providing the unique 10-digit control number shown on the enclosed proxy card and following the recorded instructions; or

• **by mail**, by marking, signing and dating the enclosed proxy card and returning it in the postage-paid envelope provided or returning it pursuant to the instructions provided in the proxy card.

If your shares are held in street name, you must request a legal proxy from your nominee as proof of ownership in order to vote in person at your special meeting. If you hold your shares in street name, please refer to your proxy card or the information forwarded by your bank, broker or other holder of record to see which options are available to you.

Table of Contents

All properly executed proxies that are not revoked will be voted at the BioSante special meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the BioSante special meeting in accordance with the instructions contained in the proxy. If a holder of BioSante capital stock executes and returns a proxy and does not specify otherwise, the shares represented by that proxy will be voted **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 1 to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger; **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 2 to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to effect the increase in the authorized shares of BioSante common stock described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus; **FOR** BioSante Proposal No. 3 to adjourn the BioSante special meeting, if necessary, if a quorum is present, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2 in accordance with the recommendation of the BioSante board of directors.

Any BioSante stockholder of record voting by proxy, other than those stockholders who have executed a voting agreement and irrevocable proxy, has the right to revoke the proxy at any time before the polls close at the BioSante special meeting by sending a written notice stating that it would like to revoke its proxy to the Secretary of BioSante, by voting again over the Internet or by telephone, by providing a duly executed proxy card bearing a later date than the proxy being revoked or by attending the BioSante special meeting and voting in person. Attendance alone at the BioSante special meeting will not revoke a proxy. A beneficial owner of BioSante common stock that holds shares in street name must follow directions received form the bank, broker or other nominee that holds the shares to change its voting instructions.

Quorum and Required Vote

The presence at the BioSante special meeting, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority ([] shares) of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock and a majority (195,644 shares) of the outstanding shares of BioSante class C special stock as of the record date will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the BioSante special meeting. In general, shares of BioSante common stock and shares of BioSante class C special stock represented by a properly signed and returned proxy card will be counted as shares present and entitled to vote at the BioSante special meeting for purposes of determining a quorum. Shares represented by proxies marked Abstain or Withheld are counted in determining whether a quorum is present. In addition, a broker non-vote is considered in determining whether a quorum is present. A broker non-vote is a proxy returned by a broker on behalf of its beneficial owner customer that is not voted on a particular matter because voting instructions have not been received by the broker from the customer, and the broker does not have discretionary authority to vote on behalf of such customer on such matter. If a quorum is not present at the BioSante special meeting, BioSante expects that the

BioSante special meeting will be adjourned or postponed to solicit additional proxies.

A description of the vote required to approve each proposal being submitted to a vote of BioSante stockholders is included with the description of each proposal. For BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and 2, a failure to vote by proxy or in person at the BioSante special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote for such proposals, will have the same effect as a vote against the approval of such proposals. For BioSante Proposal No. 1, a failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the BioSante special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of such proposals.

The approval of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it is not conditioned upon approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of BioSante common stock. However, the approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation is conditioned upon approval of the merger agreement. Therefore, the proposal to amend BioSante s certificate of incorporation will only be effected if the merger agreement is approved by the stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys.

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, certain of BioSante s directors and officers, who collectively hold approximately 9.5 percent of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock as of the

Table of Contents

close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with Cell Genesys, pursuant to which each stockholder agreed to vote all of their shares of BioSante common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transactions contemplated thereby.

Solicitation of Proxies

In addition to solicitation by mail, the directors, officers, employees and agents of BioSante may solicit proxies from BioSante stockholders by personal interview, telephone, telegram or other electronic means. BioSante and Cell Genesys will share equally the costs of the solicitation of proxies by BioSante from BioSante stockholders. Arrangements also will be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries who are record holders of BioSante common stock for the forwarding of solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of BioSante common stock and class C special stock. BioSante will reimburse these brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses they incur in connection with the forwarding of solicitation materials.

BioSante has retained [approximately \$[].], a proxy solicitation firm, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the merger for a fee of

Delivery of Proxy Materials to Households Where Two or More Stockholders Reside

Some banks, brokers and other nominee record holders may be participating in the practice of householding proxy statements. This means that only one copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to any BioSante stockholder may have been sent to multiple stockholders in each household. BioSante will promptly deliver a separate copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to any BioSante stockholder upon written or oral request to BioSante s Investor Relations Department, BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 111 Barclay Boulevard, Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069, telephone: (847) 478-0500 ext. 120.

Other Matters

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the BioSante board of directors does not know of any business to be represented at the BioSante special meeting other than as set forth in the notice accompanying this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If any other matters should properly come before the BioSante special meeting, or any adjournment or postponement of the BioSante special meeting it is intended that the shares represented by proxies will be voted with respect to such matters in accordance with the judgment of the person voting the proxies.

THE SPECIAL MEETING OF CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS

General

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is being furnished to stockholders of Cell Genesys on or about [], 2009.

Cell Genesys is sending this joint proxy statement/prospectus to its stockholders in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Cell Genesys board of directors for use at the Cell Genesys special meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the special meeting.

Date, Time and Place

The special meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders will be held at [] a.m., local time, on [], 2009, at [

Purposes of the Cell Genesys Special Meeting

The purposes of the Cell Genesys special meeting are to consider and act upon the following matters:

1. To consider and to vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

2. To consider and to vote upon a proposal to approve an adjournment of the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

Stockholders also will consider and act on any other matters as may properly come before the Cell Genesys special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, including any procedural matters incident to the conduct of the special meeting.

].

Recommendations of the Cell Genesys Board of Directors

The Cell Genesys board of directors has determined and believes that the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, is advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Cell Genesys and its stockholders and unanimously has approved such proposal. The Cell Genesys board of directors recommends unanimously that Cell Genesys stockholders vote **FOR** Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 to approve the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

The Cell Genesys board of directors has determined and believes that adjourning the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 is advisable, fair to, and in the best interest of, Cell Genesys and its stockholders and unanimously has approved such proposal. The Cell Genesys board of directors recommends unanimously that Cell Genesys stockholders vote **FOR** Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 to adjourn the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

Record Date and Voting Power

The close of business on [], 2009 has been fixed as the Cell Genesys record date for the determination of Cell Genesys stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Cell Genesys special meeting or any adjournments or postponements of the Cell Genesys special meeting. Only holders of record of Cell Genesys common stock at the close of business on the Cell Genesys had [] shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. Each share of Cell Genesys common stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote on each matter submitted for stockholder approval. See Principal Stockholders of Cell Genesys for information regarding persons known to management of Cell Genesys to be the beneficial owners of more than 5 percent of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock.

Voting and Revocation of Proxies

The proxy accompanying this joint proxy statement/prospectus is solicited on behalf of the Cell Genesys board of directors for use at the Cell Genesys special meeting.

If you are a stockholder of record of Cell Genesys as of the applicable record date referred to above, you may vote in person at the Cell Genesys special meeting or vote by proxy over the Internet, by telephone or using the enclosed proxy card. Whether or not you plan to attend the Cell Genesys special meeting, Cell Genesys urges you to vote by proxy to ensure your vote is counted. You still may attend the Cell Genesys special meeting and vote in person if you already have voted by proxy.

Cell Genesys stockholders of record as of the close of business on [

], 2009 may submit their proxies:

• **through the Internet**, by visiting the website established for that purpose at https://www.proxyvote.com and following the instructions (please note you must type an s after http); or

• by telephone, by calling the toll-free number [] in the United States, Canada or Puerto Rico on a touch-tone phone (or [] from elsewhere), providing the unique 10-digit control number shown on the enclosed proxy card and following the recorded instructions; or

• **by mail**, by marking, signing and dating the enclosed proxy card and returning it in the postage-paid envelope provided or returning it pursuant to the instructions provided in the proxy card.

If your shares are held in street name, you must request a legal proxy from your nominee as proof of ownership in order to vote in person at your special meeting. If you hold your shares in street name, please refer to your proxy card or the information forwarded by your bank, broker or other holder of record to see which options are available to you.

All properly executed proxies that are not revoked will be voted at the Cell Genesys special meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the Cell Genesys special meeting in accordance with the instructions contained in the proxy. If a holder of Cell Genesys common stock executes and returns a proxy and does not specify otherwise, the shares represented by that proxy will be voted **FOR** Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger; **FOR** Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 to adjourn the Cell Genesys special meeting, if necessary, if a quorum is present, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 in accordance with the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors.

Table of Contents

Any Cell Genesys stockholder of record voting by proxy, other than those stockholders who have executed a voting agreement and irrevocable proxy, has the right to revoke the proxy at any time before the polls close at the Cell Genesys special meeting by sending a written notice stating that it would like to revoke its proxy to the Secretary of Cell Genesys, by voting again over the Internet or by telephone, by providing a duly executed proxy card bearing a later date than the proxy being revoked or by attending the Cell Genesys special meeting and voting in person. Attendance alone at the Cell Genesys special meeting will not revoke a proxy. A beneficial owner of Cell Genesys common stock that holds shares in street name must follow directions received form the bank, broker or other nominee that holds the shares to change its voting instructions.

Quorum and Required Vote

The presence at the Cell Genesys special meeting, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority ([] shares) of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock entitled to vote as of the record date will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Cell Genesys special meeting. In general, shares of Cell Genesys common stock represented by a properly signed and returned proxy card will be counted as shares present and entitled to vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting for purposes of determining a quorum. Shares represented by proxies marked Abstain or Withheld are counted in determining whether a quorum is present. In addition, a broker non-vote is considered in determining whether a quorum is present. A broker non-vote is a proxy returned by a broker on behalf of its beneficial owner customer that is not voted on a particular matter because voting instructions have not been received by the broker from the customer, and the broker does not have discretionary authority to vote on behalf of such customer on such matter. If a quorum is not present at the Cell Genesys special meeting, Cell Genesys expects that the Cell Genesys special meeting will be adjourned or postponed to solicit additional proxies.

A description of the vote required to approve each proposal being submitted to a vote of Cell Genesys stockholders is included with the description of each proposal. For Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1, a failure to vote by proxy or in person at the Cell Genesys special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote for such proposal, will have the same effect as a vote against the approval of such proposal. For Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2, a failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of such proposal.

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, Cell Genesys s Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D., who held 474,621 shares of Cell Genesys common stock or approximately less than one percent of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with BioSante, pursuant to which he agreed to vote his shares of Cell Genesys common stock in favor of the merger, the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transaction contemplated by the merger agreement.

Pursuant to that certain Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement dated as of May 10, 2009 by and between Cell Genesys and Tang Capital Partners, LP, referred to as Tang, Tang is required, at every meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders prior to the second anniversary of the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement, to vote all shares of Cell Genesys common stock it beneficially owns in the same proportion as the votes that are collectively cast by all of the other Cell Genesys stockholders with respect to any matter. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Tang retains the option to vote or direct the vote of all shares of Cell Genesys common stock it beneficially owns in accordance with the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors. According to a Schedule 13D/A filed by Tang with the SEC on July 1, 2009, Tang reported owning approximately 9.5 million of Cell Genesys common stock, or approximately 8.7 percent of the outstanding shares.

Table of Contents

Solicitation of Proxies

In addition to solicitation by mail, the directors, officers, employees and agents of Cell Genesys may solicit proxies from Cell Genesys stockholders by personal interview, telephone, telegram or other electronic means. BioSante and Cell Genesys will share equally the costs of the solicitation of proxies by Cell Genesys from Cell Genesys s stockholders. Arrangements also will be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries who are record holders of Cell Genesys common stock for the forwarding of solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of Cell Genesys common stock. Cell Genesys will reimburse these brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses they incur in connection with the forwarding of solicitation materials.

Cell Genesys has retained [], a proxy solicitation f approximately \$[].

], a proxy solicitation firm, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the merger for a fee of

Delivery of Proxy Materials to Households Where Two or More Stockholders Reside

Some banks, brokers and other nominee record holders may be participating in the practice of householding proxy statements. This means that only one copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to any Cell Genesys stockholder may have been sent to multiple stockholders in each household. Cell Genesys will promptly deliver a separate copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to any Cell Genesys stockholder upon written or oral request to Cell Genesys s transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (in writing: P.O. Box 43078, Providence, Rhode Island 02940-3078; or by telephone: 1-781-575-2879).

Other Matters

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the Cell Genesys board of directors does not know of any business to be represented at the Cell Genesys special meeting other than as set forth in the notice accompanying this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If any other matters should properly come before the Cell Genesys special meeting, or any adjournment or postponement of the Cell Genesys special meeting it is intended that the shares represented by proxies will be voted with respect to such matters in accordance with the judgment of the person voting the proxies.

MATTERS BEING SUBMITTED TO A VOTE OF BIOSANTE STOCKHOLDERS

BioSante Proposal No. 1 Adoption of Agreement and Plan of Merger and the Transactions Contemplated Thereby, including the Merger and the Issuance of Shares of BioSante Common Stock in the Merger

General

At the BioSante special meeting, BioSante stockholders will be asked to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

The terms of, reasons for and other aspects of the merger agreement, the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger are described in detail in the other sections of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The full text of the merger agreement is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A.

Vote Required; Recommendation of BioSante Board of Directors

The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, having voting power outstanding on the record date for the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 1.

A failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the BioSante special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote will have the same effect as a vote against the approval of BioSante Proposal No. 1.

The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote FOR BioSante s Proposal No. 1 to adopt the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger.

BioSante Proposal No. 2 Approval of Amendment to BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Capital Stock and Common Stock

General

At the BioSante special meeting, BioSante stockholders will be asked to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the total number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock. The full text of the amendment is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex D.

On the record date, BioSante had outstanding [C special stock. In addition, an aggregate of [] shares of BioSante common stock outstanding and 391,286 shares of BioSante class] shares

Table of Contents

of BioSante common stock were issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options and warrants. In addition, as a result of the merger, BioSante will issue approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock and reserve an additional 5.5 million shares of BioSante common stock for future issuance upon the exercise of options, warrants and convertible senior notes to be assumed by BioSante in connection with the merger, which number of shares assumes the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted. Although not necessary to complete the merger transaction, the BioSante board of directors believes that the availability of additional authorized shares of BioSante common stock will provide BioSante with the flexibility in the future to issue shares of BioSante common stock for general corporate purposes, such as raising additional capital and settling outstanding obligations, acquisitions of companies or assets and sales of stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for common stock. The BioSante board of directors also believes that this will provide BioSante with additional flexibility to meet business and financing needs as they arise. As of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, there are no specific plans, arrangements or understandings in existence for any issuance of BioSante common stock.

The BioSante board of directors will determine whether, when and on what terms the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock may be warranted in connection with any future actions. No further action or authorization by BioSante stockholders will be necessary before issuance of the additional shares of BioSante common stock authorized under BioSante s certificate of incorporation, except as may be required for a particular transaction by applicable law or regulatory agencies or by the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market or any other stock market or exchange on which BioSante common stock may then be listed.

The additional shares of BioSante common stock, if issued, would have the same rights and privileges as the shares of BioSante common stock now issued. BioSante stockholders do not have any preemptive or similar rights to subscribe for or purchase any additional shares of BioSante common stock that may be issued in the future. Therefore, any issuance of additional shares of BioSante common stock would increase the number of outstanding shares of BioSante common stock and (unless such issuance was pro-rata among existing BioSante stockholders) the percentage ownership of existing BioSante stockholders would be diluted accordingly.

Although an increase in the authorized shares of BioSante common stock could, under certain circumstances, also be construed as having an anti-takeover effect (for example, by permitting easier dilution of the stock ownership of a person seeking to effect a change in the composition of the BioSante board of directors or contemplating a tender offer or other transaction resulting in the acquisition of BioSante by another company), the proposed increase in shares of BioSante common stock authorized is not in response to any effort by any person or group to accumulate BioSante common stock or to obtain control of BioSante by any means. In addition, the proposal is not part of any plan by the BioSante board of directors to recommend or implement a series of anti-takeover measures. Provisions of BioSante s certificate of incorporation and bylaws and Delaware law contain provisions that could have the effect of preventing, discouraging or delaying any change in control of BioSante. See Description of BioSante s Capital Stock Anti-Takeover Effects of Provisions of BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Law .

The approval of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it is not conditioned upon approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of BioSante common stock. However, the approval of the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation is conditioned upon approval of the merger agreement. Therefore, the proposal to amend BioSante s certificate of incorporation will only be effected if the merger agreement is approved by the stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys.

The proposed increase in the authorized shares of BioSante common stock would become effective immediately upon the filing of the amendment with the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. BioSante expects to file the amendment in this Proposal No. 2 with the Secretary of State of Delaware promptly after the completion of the merger, subject to the approval of Proposal No. 1 by the stockholders of BioSante and Cell Genesys and the completion of the merger.

Vote Required; Recommendation of BioSante Board of Directors

The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, and BioSante common stock, voting as a separate class, having voting power outstanding on the record date for the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 2.

A failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the BioSante special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote will have the same effect as a vote against the approval of BioSante Proposal No. 2.

The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote FOR BioSante Proposal No. 2 to approve the amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the total number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of shares of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock.

BioSante Proposal No. 3 Approval of Possible Adjournment of the BioSante Special Meeting

General

If BioSante fails to receive a sufficient number of votes to approve BioSante Proposals No. 1 and 2, BioSante may propose to adjourn the BioSante special meeting for a period of not more than 30 days, for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies to approve BioSante Proposals No. 1 and 2. BioSante currently does not intend to propose adjournment at the BioSante special meeting if there are sufficient votes to approve BioSante Proposal Nos. 1 and No. 2.

Vote Required; Recommendation of BioSante Board of Directors

The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the BioSante common stock and class C special stock, voting as a single class, present in person or represented by proxy at the BioSante special meeting is required for approval of BioSante Proposal No. 3.

A failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the BioSante special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote will have no effect on the outcome of BioSante Proposal No. 3.

The BioSante board of directors unanimously recommends that BioSante stockholders vote FOR BioSante Proposal No. 3 to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of BioSante Proposals Nos. 1 and 2.

MATTERS BEING SUBMITTED TO A VOTE OF CELL GENESYS STOCKHOLDERS

Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 Adoption of Agreement and Plan of Merger and the Transactions Contemplated Thereby, Including the Merger

General

At the Cell Genesys special meeting, Cell Genesys stockholders will be asked to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 29, 2009 by and between BioSante and Cell Genesys, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

The terms of, reasons for and other aspects of the merger agreement and the merger are described in detail in the other sections of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The full text of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Vote Required; Recommendation of Cell Genesys Board of Directors

The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the Cell Genesys common stock having voting power outstanding on the record date for the Cell Genesys special meeting is required for approval of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

A failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote will have the same effect as a vote against the approval of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

The Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote FOR Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1 to adopt the agreement and plan of merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger.

Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 Approval of Possible Adjournment of the Cell Genesys Special Meeting

General

If Cell Genesys fails to receive a sufficient number of votes to approve Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1, Cell Genesys may propose to adjourn the Cell Genesys special meeting for a period of not more than 30 days, for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies to approve Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1. Cell Genesys currently does not intend to propose adjournment at the Cell Genesys special meeting if there are sufficient votes to approve Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

Table of Contents

Vote Required; Recommendation of Cell Genesys Board of Directors

The affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the Cell Genesys common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Cell Genesys special meeting is required for approval of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2.

A failure to submit a proxy card or vote at the Cell Genesys special meeting, or an abstention, vote withheld or broker non-vote will have no effect on the outcome of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2.

The Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote FOR Cell Genesys Proposal No. 2 to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of Cell Genesys Proposal No. 1.

THE MERGER

This section and the section entitled The Merger Agreement describe the material aspects of the merger, including the merger agreement. While BioSante and Cell Genesys believe that this description covers the material terms of the merger and the merger agreement, it may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should read carefully this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more complete understanding of the merger and the merger agreement, including the attached Annexes, and the other documents to which you are referred herein. See Where You Can Find More Information.

Background of the Merger

Historical Background for BioSante

BioSante is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing products for female sexual health, menopause, contraception and male hypogonadism. BioSante also is engaged in the development of its proprietary calcium phosphate nanotechnology, or CaP, primarily for aesthetic medicine, novel vaccines and drug delivery. BioSante s business operations to date have consisted mostly of licensing and research and development activities. Accordingly, BioSante has spent considerable resources developing a pipeline of proprietary and licensed products.

BioSante s lead product is LibiGel, a once daily transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development under an FDA agreed upon SPA for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction, or FSD. Because there is no pharmaceutical product currently approved in the United States for FSD, specifically hypoactive sexual desire disorder, or HSDD, BioSante s management believes, based on sales data for male sexual dysfunction products as well as published papers and third party primary market research sponsored by BioSante, that the estimated market for an FDA approved FSD product could exceed \$2.0 billion, and that if approved by the FDA, LibiGel could become the first FDA approved treatment specifically indicated for HSDD in menopausal women. While several therapies have been tested to treat FSD, thus far testosterone therapy appears to be the only treatment that results in a consistent significant increase in the number of satisfying sexual events in women, which represents one of the two key efficacy endpoints required by the FDA for pivotal clinical trials of FSD therapies. BioSante is not aware of another testosterone therapy product for the treatment of FSD in active clinical development in the U.S. other than LibiGel.

With respect to the required regulatory approval of LibiGel, BioSante believes based on agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of a new drug application, or NDA, for LibiGel for the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in surgically menopausal women.

Two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study currently are underway. Both Phase III safety and efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study that will enroll between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months at which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. Following NDA submission and potential FDA approval, BioSante will continue to follow the subjects in the safety study for an additional four years.

BioSante s objective is to submit an NDA to the FDA seeking approval for a potential commercial launch in 2011. This timing, however, may be delayed depending upon BioSante s ability to raise additional financing to support its operations and close the proposed merger with Cell Genesys.

⁶⁴

Table of Contents

BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to require significant resources. BioSante s management estimates that the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel will require approximately \$30 - \$35 million in additional funds to reach submission of an NDA.

Substantially all of BioSante s revenue to date has been derived from upfront, milestone and royalty payments earned on licensing and sublicensing transactions and from subcontracts. To date, BioSante has used primarily equity financings, licensing income and interest income to fund its ongoing business operations and short-term liquidity needs. Since 1999, BioSante has completed seven public and private financings, raising an aggregate of approximately \$70 million in equity financings to fund BioSante s operations. BioSante completed its most recent private equity financing in June 2007 when BioSante completed a \$18.3 million private placement of shares of BioSante common stock and warrants to purchase shares of BioSante common stock. As a result of its past operations, BioSante had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$80.6 million as of June 30, 2009.

As of June 30, 2009, BioSante had approximately \$6.0 million in cash and cash equivalents. Given the harsh economic conditions, BioSante reviewed every aspect of its operations for cost and spending reductions to assure its long-term survival while maintaining the resources necessary to achieve its primary objectives of developing its proposed products and obtaining regulatory approval of such products, including in particular LibiGel. To save costs, in April 2009, BioSante decided to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study and to continue the study for those women already enrolled in the study. BioSante intends to reinitiate screening and enrollment in the safety study once it has secured adequate funding or closed the proposed merger with Cell Genesys. Currently, BioSante continues to screen for and enroll new subjects in the LibiGel Phase III efficacy trials. This change in BioSante s clinical study screening likely will delay the eventual submission of the LibiGel NDA.

Over the years, the BioSante board of directors and management, on an ongoing basis, has evaluated various strategic options to continue and expand BioSante s research and product development efforts and enhance value for BioSante stockholders. After receipt of the January 2008 SPA agreement for LibiGel, at a regular meeting of the BioSante board of directors held on March 11, 2008, the BioSante board of directors authorized and directed BioSante s management to explore more formally an exclusive license of LibiGel to a third party or a possible sale of BioSante. On April 25, 2008, at a special meeting of the BioSante board of directors, the board formed a subcommittee of the board, which we refer to as the strategic transaction committee, to oversee the formal process of evaluating strategic transactions, including specifically an exclusive license of LibiGel to a third party or a possible sale of BioSante of LibiGel to a third party or a possible sale of BioSante of LibiGel to a third party or a possible sale of BioSante, and to approve the final terms of BioSante s engagement of a financial advisor to assist BioSante in exploring such strategic transactions. The strategic transaction committee was comprised of Fred Holubow, Ross Mangano and Stephen Simes.

BioSante s management met with several investment banking firms regarding a possible engagement to assist BioSante in exploring a possible exclusive license of LibiGel to a third party or a possible sale of BioSante. On May 16, 2008, BioSante executed an engagement letter formally retaining Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. as BioSante s investment banking firm and financial advisor in connection with BioSante s then ongoing process to explore strategic alternatives in order to enhance value to its stockholders.

Beginning in May 2008, representatives of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. contacted approximately 100 public and private companies regarding their interest in licensing LibiGel or acquiring BioSante. Approximately 10 of these companies received management presentations from BioSante and/or performed limited due diligence on BioSante. In mid-August 2008, however, almost all of these companies indicated that they were not interested at that time in licensing LibiGel or acquiring BioSante. Of the companies that indicated an interest, none of them were willing to submit a formal bid. BioSante s management, nonetheless, continued to work with Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. after such time to pursue the companies that indicated informally an interest in licensing LibiGel or acquiring BioSante and other third parties that were subsequently identified by BioSante as possible candidates for a possible business combination, license transaction or other

Table of Contents

transaction with BioSante. However, these efforts were unsuccessful and no transaction to license LibiGel or acquire BioSante was ever negotiated or completed.

Commencing in mid-August 2008, BioSante s management, with the assistance of another investment banking firm, Oppenheimer & Co., began to pursue in earnest alternatives for raising additional financing to fund BioSante s operations, including in particular its Phase III development program for LibiGel. The need for additional capital was of particular concern as approximately \$12.0 million of BioSante s investments were in auction rate securities for which there was no liquid market at that time. Possible financing alternatives that were considered by BioSante s management included a private investment public equity, or PIPE, transaction, a registered direct offering and/or a committed equity financing facility. BioSante s management did not consider pursuing any bank financing since such arrangements typically are dependent upon the lender being able to obtain a security interest in a significant amount of tangible assets to secure the financing, and BioSante, like several other biopharmaceutical companies that are engaged primarily in research and development activities, does not have significant tangible assets that could serve as collateral for a bank loan.

In mid-October 2008, BioSante obtained partial liquidity for its auction rate securities. As a result of settlement agreements between some of the banks and the Securities and Exchange Commission and state regulatory agencies, BioSante received \$9.0 million plus accrued interest in October 2008 and the remaining \$3.0 million plus accrued interest for its auction rate securities in January 2009.

Although BioSante obtained liquidity for its auction rate securities, BioSante s management still recognized that BioSante would need additional financing to continue its operations and in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. Accordingly, BioSante s management continued to seek additional financing. However, because of then current market and overall poor economic conditions for raising additional financing and the inability of BioSante to raise additional financing by its traditional methods of private and public equity financings, BioSante s management began to explore alternative financing methods. These alternative financing methods included a possible merger with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, and obtaining access to a committed equity financing facility.

At the end of October 2008, BioSante s management began tracking publicly traded companies that had low market capitalizations in relation to their cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. In the beginning of November 2008, BioSante began a process, with the assistance of its financial advisor, to contact these companies and attempt to arrange initial meetings to discuss potential merger opportunities. On November 21, 2008, at a special meeting of BioSante s strategic transaction committee, BioSante s management updated the committee as to management s efforts to raise financing by merging with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. It was the consensus of the strategic transaction committee that BioSante s management should continue to pursue such a possible transaction, along with any other possible alternatives that may exist for BioSante to raise additional financing.

At a regular meeting of the BioSante board of directors on December 15, 2008, BioSante s management updated the board as to management s efforts to raise additional financing by merging with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments and the recommendation of BioSante s strategic transaction committee that BioSante s management should continue to pursue such a possible transaction. At this meeting, the BioSante board of directors authorized management to continue to pursue such a transaction and to work with the special transaction committee in negotiating the terms of any such proposed transaction.

From November 2008 to June 2009, approximately 50 companies that had a low market capitalization in relation to their cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments were contacted and meetings in person or via telephone with six of these companies (including Cell Genesys) to discuss a possible transaction were held.

Table of Contents

During this time, in addition to pursuing a merger transaction with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, BioSante s management often discussed with BioSante s financial advisor other possible alternatives for raising additional financing, including a PIPE transaction, a registered direct offering, a venture financing and a committed equity financing facility. During such discussions, BioSante s financial advisor indicated that it believed that the capital markets likely would not be receptive to a PIPE transaction or a registered direct offering by BioSante at the time due primarily to then challenging and difficult market and overall economic conditions.

In December 2008, BioSante entered into a committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital Limited in which Kingsbridge committed to purchase, subject to certain conditions and at BioSante s sole discretion, up to the lesser of \$25.0 million or approximately 5.4 million shares of BioSante common stock through the end of December 2010. The funds that can be raised under the facility depend on the then current price for BioSante common stock and the number of shares actually sold, which may not exceed an aggregate of approximately 5.4 million shares. Under the facility, BioSante may access capital by providing Kingsbridge with BioSante common stock at discounts ranging from 8 percent to 14 percent, depending on the average market price of BioSante common stock during the applicable pricing period. Kingsbridge is not obligated to purchase shares under the facility unless certain conditions are met, including a minimum price for BioSante common stock of \$1.15 per share and the continued effectiveness of a resale registration statement. To date, BioSante has not sold any shares to Kingsbridge under the facility, primarily because of the discount and the maximum individual drawdown capacity.

In early November 2008, an investment banking firm (other than Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Oppenheimer & Co.) contacted BioSante s management about the potential interest of an equity investment in BioSante by a venture capital fund. In mid-November 2008, BioSante s management and representatives of the venture capital fund discussed BioSante s business and a potential equity investment by the venture capital fund. On December 3, 2008, BioSante and the venture capital fund entered into a mutual confidentiality agreement. From December 2008 to March 2009, the venture capital fund performed a due diligence investigation into BioSante s business. On several occasions during this period, BioSante s management and representatives of the venture capital fund. At the end of March 2009, however, BioSante was informed that the venture capital fund was not interested in an equity investment in BioSante at that time.

From January 2009 to June 2009, BioSante s management continued to discuss with BioSante s financial advisor possible alternatives for raising financing, including a PIPE transaction and a registered direct offering. In furtherance of a registered direct offering, BioSante filed a registration statement on Form S-3 in mid-June 2009. However, due primarily to the continued economic recession and its effects on the capital markets, especially for thinly traded stocks like BioSante s, BioSante was unable to complete either a PIPE transaction or a registered direct offering on terms acceptable to BioSante.

During such period, BioSante s management also continued to pursue BioSante s strategy of seeking a merger with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments by sending indications of interest to seven such companies. One of these companies was Cell Genesys.

Historical Background for Cell Genesys

Cell Genesys is a company that was focused on the development and commercialization of novel biological therapies for cancer patients. In August and October 2008, Cell Genesys announced the early termination of its two Phase III trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Cell Genesys s lead product program to which it previously had devoted substantively all of its research, development and clinical efforts, and financial resources. Cell Genesys concluded that, without any near-term opportunity to conduct new Phase III trials of GVAX

immunotherapy for prostate cancer or any other product in Cell Genesys s

Table of Contents

portfolio, Cell Genesys would initiate a process of extensively restructuring its business to reduce its recurring expenses and liabilities and undertake an expansive review and assessment of its alternatives, including a review and assessment, among other things, of whether it would be in the interest of Cell Genesys and its stockholders to combine with or be acquired by a public or private company, continue as an independent company and allocate its resources to other biopharmaceutical product areas through in-licensing or acquisitions, sell Cell Genesys s assets or liquidate Cell Genesys.

Restructuring Efforts. As a result of eight months of restructuring efforts, Cell Genesys, among other things, had reduced its outstanding indebtedness under its convertible senior notes from an aggregate of approximately \$145 million to approximately \$22 million, reduced annualized interest expense on its outstanding convertible senior notes by approximately \$3.8 million, reduced its staff of 290 persons as of October 31, 2008 to nine people as of August 1, 2009, and terminated major facilities leases that had an aggregate outstanding obligation of approximately \$110 million through the expiration dates of the leases.

The Cell Genesys board of directors and management, with the assistance of Cell Genesys s financial advisor, evaluated various alternatives. As part of this process, Cell Genesys identified more than 100 potential public and private counterparties, contacted more than 60 of those potential counterparties, entered into confidentiality agreements and held discussions with 26 of these companies, received indications of interest from eight of these companies, and engaged in more extensive discussions and discussed proposed definitive terms with three companies, including BioSante.

As part of its restructuring plan, Cell Genesys took the following steps:

• Ended the development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and oncolytic virus therapy products, closed or transferred all investigational new drug, or IND, filings with the FDA and closed all clinical trial sites and contracts related to those activities.

• Reduced its staff by approximately 60 percent from 290 people to 122 people as of October 31, 2008, by 65 percent to 97 people as of November 30, 2008, by 80 percent to 61 people as of December 31, 2008 and to nine people as of August 1, 2009, primarily as a result of eliminating all of its research and development, manufacturing, clinical and regulatory activities personnel.

• Repurchased in October 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$26.3 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value in a series of privately negotiated transactions with institutional holders of such notes, for aggregate consideration of approximately \$10.5 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest, thereby reducing the annualized interest expense by approximately \$800,000.

• Repurchased in December 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$47.8 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of 60 percent from face value in a tender offer for aggregate consideration of approximately \$19.1 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest.

• Terminated Cell Genesys s lease for its head office and research facility in South San Francisco, California as of January 2, 2009, following a payment of approximately \$14.7 million to the South San Francisco landlord in satisfaction and release of its \$86.0 million obligation through the lease s 2017 expiration date and temporarily relocated its manufacturing facility in Hayward, California.

• Repurchased in January 2009 \$2.6 million in face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value for aggregate consideration of approximately \$1.0 million.

Table of Contents

• Terminated Cell Genesys s lease for its manufacturing facility in Hayward, California following a payment of approximately \$3.6 million and the issuance of 1.0 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock to the Hayward landlord in April 2009 in complete satisfaction of its remaining \$24.0 million lease obligation and relocated Cell Genesys s corporate headquarters to short-term office space in South San Francisco.

Vacated its Memphis facility in February 2009 and did not renew the lease upon its expiration in April 2009.

• Completed termination of Cell Genesys s collaboration agreement with Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited for GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, effective in the first quarter 2009.

• Substantially reduced the number of patents and terminated a number of license agreements in order to reduce costs, including without limitation the terminated agreements relating to the development and commercialization of oncolytic therapies with Novartis Pharma, AG and certain affiliates as well as a gene activation technology license agreement with sanofi-aventis.

• Terminated a committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital Limited due to a substantial decrease in the trading price of Cell Genesys common stock below the minimum purchase price of \$1.75 per share.

• In order to facilitate the pursuit of potential alternatives for Cell Genesys and to reduce the cash payment required under the terms of a warrant to purchase approximately 8.5 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock in the event Cell Genesys were to consummate certain transactions (including, without limitation, a merger with BioSante), entered into a warrant exchange agreement on May 17, 2009, resulting in the issuance of 8.0 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock and reducing the cash payment upon the consummation of such transactions to \$277,000 as of August 1, 2009 (the cash payment value was estimated to be approximately \$4.2 million on the last trading day prior to execution of such agreement and had exceeded \$5 million for 10 of the 20 trading days prior to execution of such agreement, reaching a high of approximately \$6.7 million on April 28, 2009).

• Completed in June 2009 a tender offer to exchange all of the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011, pursuant to which Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of \$67.1 million face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock, and \$20.8 million of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013. As a result of the tender offer, \$1.2 million of the 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 remain outstanding and the creditor derivative lawsuit filed by Tang Capital Partners, LP, referred to as Tang, on May 5, 2009 in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware against Cell Genesys and its directors and executive officers was withdrawn.

Review of Strategic Alternatives. The various alternatives discussed and considered by the Cell Genesys board of directors included combining with or being acquired by a public or private company, continuing as an independent company and allocating its resources to other biopharmaceutical product areas through in-licensing or acquisitions, selling Cell Genesys s assets and liquidating Cell Genesys.

On September 19, 2008, at the first meeting of the Cell Genesys board of directors following the termination of VITAL-2, Dr. Stephen A. Sherwin, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Cell Genesys, outlined management s preliminary review of potential alternatives for Cell Genesys based on different potential outcomes of the pending VITAL-1 futility analysis. With the VITAL-1 futility analysis still pending,

Table of Contents

the Cell Genesys board of directors met again on October 1, 2008 to review and discuss the potential alternatives available to Cell Genesys. The Cell Genesys board of directors next met on October 8, 2008 and again reviewed and discussed different alternatives presented by management based on the potential outcomes of the VITAL-1 futility analysis, preliminary steps required to assess alternatives for Cell Genesys, the timing of potentially engaging an investment banking firm to help evaluate alternatives available to Cell Genesys, and the fiduciary obligations of the Cell Genesys board of directors.

On October 15, 2008, the Cell Genesys board of directors met and was presented with the results of the VITAL-1 futility analysis, which indicated that VITAL-1 had less than a 30 percent chance of meeting its predefined primary endpoint of improved patient survival. The Cell Genesys board of directors then reviewed and discussed and approved restructuring and cost reduction activities for Cell Genesys and discussed and approved the retention of an investment banking firm. In addition, the Cell Genesys board of directors: Nancy M. Crowell, James M. Gower, Dennis L. Winger and alternate member David W. Carter. The Cell Genesys board of directors authorized the Cell Genesys finance committee to meet regularly with management and assist the Cell Genesys board of directors in evaluating alternatives.

On October 21, 2008, the Cell Genesys board of directors met and discussed the implementation of the restructuring plan, potential alternatives and possible financial advisors to assist Cell Genesys and the Cell Genesys board of directors in evaluating alternatives for Cell Genesys. Representatives of O Melveny & Myers LLP, referred to as OMM, and Shearman and Sterling, referred to as Shearman, gave a presentation regarding the fiduciary obligations of the Cell Genesys board of directors.

The trading price of Cell Genesys common stock had decreased significantly. On October 21, 2008, Cell Genesys received a NASDAQ Staff Deficiency Letter indicating that Cell Genesys had become non-compliant with the minimum \$1.00 bid price requirement for continued listing on The NASDAQ Global Market because the price of Cell Genesys common stock had closed below the minimum bid price of \$1.00 per share for a period of 30 consecutive business days. In light of extraordinary market conditions, NASDAQ has suspended enforcement of the rules and extended the suspension period with regard to the minimum bid price and market value of publicly held shares requirements several times, as a result of which Cell Genesys now has until January 20, 2010 to regain compliance.

On November 6, 2008, Cell Genesys engaged the investment banking firm, Lazard Frères & Co. LLC, referred to as Lazard, in connection with Cell Genesys s evaluation of alternatives.

The Cell Genesys board of directors met on November 6, 2008 and discussed the status of Cell Genesys s restructuring plan and its efforts to evaluate various alternatives for the company. Representatives of Lazard gave a presentation to the Cell Genesys board of directors describing and analyzing potential alternatives.

After being contacted by a public company referred to as Public Company A, Cell Genesys entered into a confidentiality agreement with Public Company A on October 27, 2008. Cell Genesys and Lazard spoke with Public Company A and its financial advisor on November 16, 2008. Following this initial meeting, representatives from Public Company A visited Cell Genesys s office on November 21, 2008 to discuss business diligence issues. On December 1, 2008, Cell Genesys received a written indication of interest from Public Company A.

The Cell Genesys board of directors met on December 3, 2008, reviewed presentations by management and representatives of Lazard and discussed the status of the restructuring and Cell Genesys s efforts to explore various alternatives. OMM and Shearman advised the Cell Genesys board of directors regarding various legal and fiduciary issues to consider in evaluating alternatives.

Table of Contents

Cell Genesys entered into a confidentiality and non-disclosure agreement with a public company referred to as Public Company B on December 12, 2008. On December 19, 2008, Public Company B gave a corporate presentation to the Cell Genesys management team and representatives of Lazard.

On December 19, 2008, the Cell Genesys board of directors met and discussed the status of the restructuring and the status of Cell Genesys s efforts to explore various alternatives. Management and representatives of Lazard provided an update regarding the alternatives available to Cell Genesys.

On December 19, 2008, Lazard sent letters to potential counterparties, public and private, requesting an indication of interest. BioSante was not one of these parties. Three private companies submitted indications of interest in response to these letters in January 2009 and Lazard and Cell Genesys s management engaged these parties in discussions. However, after review by Cell Genesys s management in consultation with its financial and legal advisors and in light of the alternatives potentially available to Cell Genesys including liquidation, Cell Genesys and these parties subsequently determined that a transaction was either not feasible or sufficiently attractive and Cell Genesys determined that allocating further resources to continued discussions at that time was not in the best interest of Cell Genesys.

On January 16, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors met, reviewed presentations by management and representatives of Lazard and discussed the status of Cell Genesys s efforts to explore various alternatives.

On January 26, 2009, Lazard sent letters to Public Company A, Public Company B and other potential counterparties requesting proposals. On January 30, 2009, Cell Genesys received a written indication of interest from Public Company A.

On February 3, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met, reviewed presentations by management and representatives of Lazard and discussed the status of Cell Genesys s restructuring efforts and its efforts to explore various alternatives. Representatives from Shearman provided the committee with an overview of certain legal considerations in connection with evaluating Cell Genesys s potential alternatives.

On February 13, 2009, Public Company A notified Cell Genesys that it no longer wished to pursue a merger due to the imminent consummation of a financing transaction and Cell Genesys and Public Company A agreed to terminate further discussions.

On March 3 and March 9, 2009, Dr. Sherwin and Sharon Tetlow, the senior vice president and chief financial officer of Cell Genesys, met with senior management personnel from Public Company B to discuss the terms of a possible merger of Public Company B and Cell Genesys, as well as other business and legal diligence matters.

On March 4, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors met, reviewed presentations by management and representatives of Lazard and discussed Cell Genesys s efforts to explore various alternatives.

On March 6, 2009, Cell Genesys received an indication of interest from a private company and Lazard and Cell Genesys s management engaged in discussions with this party. However, after review by Cell Genesys s management in consultation with its financial and legal advisors, and in light of the alternatives potentially available to Cell Genesys at that time including liquidation, Cell Genesys subsequently determined that a transaction was not likely to be sufficiently attractive and Cell Genesys determined that allocating further resources to continued discussions at that time was not in the best interest of Cell Genesys.

On March 16, 2009, Public Company B submitted a revised acquisition proposal to Cell Genesys.

On March 19, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met and reviewed the status of Cell Genesys s restructuring efforts and its efforts to explore various alternatives, including Cell Genesys s ongoing discussions with BioSante, Public Company B and other interested potential parties, and to consider the other alternatives available to Cell Genesys, including liquidation. Representatives of OMM and Shearman reviewed the proposed terms of an agreement to enter into exclusive negotiations with Public Company B for a

71

Table of Contents

period of 20 days, which Public Company B had indicated was a requirement to continue further discussions. The Cell Genesys finance committee authorized management to enter into an exclusivity agreement with Public Company B.

On March 23, 2009, Cell Genesys entered into an exclusivity agreement with Public Company B obligating Cell Genesys to negotiate with Public Company B in good faith and on an exclusive basis until April 12, 2009 with respect to a potential transaction. The same day, Public Company B circulated a draft merger agreement to Cell Genesys.

On March 25, 2009, Dr. Sherwin and Robert Tidwell, the senior vice president of corporate development, of Cell Genesys and Dr. Potts of the Cell Genesys board of directors visited Public Company B to conduct diligence and engage in further discussions. Also on March 25, 2009, while still subject to the exclusivity agreement with Public Company B, Cell Genesys received an indication of interest from another private company. However, after review by Cell Genesys s management in consultation with its financial and legal advisors and in light of the various alternatives available to Cell Genesys, including liquidation and the possibility of a transaction with Public Company B, Cell Genesys determined that discussions at that time would not be in the best interest of Cell Genesys.

On March 30, 2009, OMM and Shearman circulated a revised draft merger agreement to Public Company B s counsel. Public Company B s counsel responded on April 2, 2009, circulating a revised draft merger agreement to Cell Genesys and its advisors. Representatives of Public Company B and its counsel met in person with Ms. Tetlow, OMM and Shearman on April 3, 2009 at OMM s offices in San Francisco to discuss the draft merger agreement between Cell Genesys and Public Company B.

On April 4, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors met and discussed Cell Genesys s ongoing negotiations with Public Company B and other alternatives for Cell Genesys. On April 7, 2009, Dr. Sherwin and members of the board of directors with scientific backgrounds met to discuss diligence conducted on Public Company B.

On April 8, 2009, Dr. Sherwin and the chief executive officer of Public Company B met to discuss further the possibility of a potential transaction between Cell Genesys and Public Company B. After review by Cell Genesys s management in consultation with its financial and legal advisors, and in light of the various alternatives available to Cell Genesys including liquidation, Cell Genesys decided that further discussions with Public Company B at that time would not be in the best interest of Cell Genesys and the parties agreed to terminate further negotiations. Cell Genesys s exclusivity agreement with Public Company B expired on Sunday, April 12, 2009 and was not renewed by the parties.

Background of Development of Transaction between BioSante and Cell Genesys

On December 9, 2008, Phillip B. Donenberg, the Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary of BioSante, contacted Lazard to express BioSante s interest in exploring a possible merger with Cell Genesys.

On February 19, 2009, a representative of Lazard spoke with Mr. Donenberg. The following day, February 20, 2009, BioSante and Cell Genesys entered into a mutual confidentiality agreement in order to allow the parties to explore and evaluate a possible transaction and conduct

initial due diligence.

On March 4, 2009, Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg of BioSante met with Dr. Sherwin and Ms. Tetlow of Cell Genesys and representatives of Lazard in San Francisco, California to discuss further BioSante s possible interest in a merger with Cell Genesys. BioSante s management team gave a corporate presentation to the Lazard representatives and Cell Genesys management team.

On March 5, 2009, BioSante s management and legal advisors were granted access to Cell Genesys s electronic data room and subsequently immediately commenced initial due diligence on Cell Genesys, including in particular its outstanding 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 and whether a merger between BioSante and Cell Genesys would accelerate payment of such notes.

On March 10, 2009, BioSante s management sent an exploratory initial indication of interest letter to Cell Genesys that proposed an acquisition of Cell Genesys in a stock-for-stock merger pursuant to which the exchange ratio would be fixed based on a 25 percent premium to the volume-weighted average price of Cell

72

Table of Contents

Genesys common stock for the 10 trading days preceding the signing of a definitive agreement. At that time, Cell Genesys s balance of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments exceeded \$70 million and Cell Genesys s stock was trading at 23 cents per share and BioSante common stock was trading at \$1.26 per share.

On March 13, 2009, at a regular meeting of the BioSante board of directors, BioSante s management updated the board as to BioSante s efforts to pursue a merger with several companies that had a low market capitalization in relation to their cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, including Cell Genesys. Mr. Simes summarized for the board the various indications of interest that BioSante s management had sent to target companies and specifically the proposed indication of interest to Cell Genesys. At the meeting, the BioSante board of directors authorized BioSante s management to continue to pursue its strategy of seeking a merger with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, as well as other financing alternatives that may become available.

Cell Genesys s management, together with its advisors, reviewed the terms of the initial BioSante proposal. On March 16, 2009, Ms. Tetlow of Cell Genesys spoke with Mr. Donenberg of BioSante to inform him of Cell Genesys s interest in further negotiations regarding BioSante s acquisition proposal and to request that BioSante submit a revised acquisition proposal. Following Ms. Tetlow s conversation with Mr. Donenberg, BioSante sent an updated indication of interest letter to Cell Genesys. In the letter, BioSante indicated a willingness subject to certain conditions to pursue a stock-for-stock merger pursuant to which the exchange ratio would be fixed based on a 25 percent premium to the volume-weighted average price of Cell Genesys common stock for the 10 trading days preceding the signing of the definitive agreement. BioSante also proposed to add two new members to the board of directors of the combined company, both of which would be designated by Cell Genesys.

On March 20, 2009, Cell Genesys informed BioSante and other parties that previously had submitted an indication of interest that it had decided to pursue an alternative transaction with another third party and had agreed to enter into a letter of exclusivity with such other third party.

On April 13, 2009, a representative of Lazard contacted a representative of BioSante s financial advisor to communicate that Cell Genesys was no longer in exclusive negotiation with the other third party and to determine whether BioSante was still interested in a potential merger with Cell Genesys. At the direction of BioSante s management, BioSante s financial advisor communicated to Cell Genesys s financial advisor that BioSante was still interested in a potential merger with Cell Genesys.

Also on April 13, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met to discuss Cell Genesys s efforts to explore alternatives.

On April 15, 2009, in accordance with the directives of BioSante, BioSante s financial advisor reiterated to Cell Genesys s financial advisor that BioSante was interested in pursuing negotiations of a possible acquisition of Cell Genesys in a stock-for-stock merger. Also on April 15, 2009, Ms. Tetlow contacted Mr. Donenberg to discuss BioSante s interest in a potential merger with Cell Genesys and the process and timing of BioSante s due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys.

On April 16, 2009, Cell Genesys s management sent to BioSante s management a draft merger agreement and a due diligence request for purposes of assisting Cell Genesys and its advisors in performing a due diligence investigation of BioSante. In response, BioSante s management communicated to Cell Genesys s management that BioSante was not interested in spending significant resources on a potential transaction without an exclusivity letter.

On April 16, 2009, Cell Genesys s management communicated to BioSante s management that if BioSante sent Cell Genesys a formal, more detailed written indication of interest containing the material terms pursuant to which BioSante was willing to acquire Cell Genesys in a merger transaction, the Cell Genesys board of directors might be willing to grant BioSante exclusivity for a certain limited period.

⁷³

Table of Contents

On April 17, 2009, BioSante s management sent a formal, more detailed written indication of interest containing the material terms pursuant to which BioSante was willing to acquire Cell Genesys in a stock-for-stock merger in which all outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock would be converted into BioSante common stock at a fixed exchange ratio that would be determined using a 25 percent premium to the volume-weighted average price of Cell Genesys common stock during the 10 trading days preceding the signing and announcement of the definitive agreement.

From April 18, 2009 to May 20, 2009, BioSante s and Cell Genesys s respective managements and advisors performed additional due diligence. On April 19, 2009, Public Company B s counsel circulated a revised draft definitive merger agreement to Cell Genesys and OMM.

On April 20, 2009, Cell Genesys s management informed BioSante and its legal counsel of a letter sent to Cell Genesys by Tang in which Tang, among other things, expressed concern that Cell Genesys was exploring alternatives which included the sale or merger of Cell Genesys, claimed that Cell Genesys was insolvent, that its fiduciary duty was to maximize recovery for its creditors, not its stockholders, and requested that the retention payments for executives publicly announced on April 9, 2009 be reconsidered.

The Cell Genesys finance committee met on April 21, 2009 and discussed the most recent proposal from BioSante and the discussions with Public Company B, as well as Cell Genesys s other available alternatives, including liquidation. Representatives of Shearman provided the Cell Genesys finance committee with an overview of certain legal considerations in evaluating various alternatives.

On April 22, 2009, Mr. Simes of BioSante discussed the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys with members of the strategic transaction committee. Such members directed Mr. Simes to continue to proceed with the proposed transaction and to update the committee and the full BioSante board of directors as appropriate.

On April 22, 2009, BioSante s management again communicated to Cell Genesys s management that BioSante was not interested in spending significant resources on a potential transaction without an exclusivity agreement.

Also on April 22, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors met and reviewed the status of ongoing negotiations with BioSante and Public Company B, as well as other alternatives. Representatives of Lazard reviewed the process for identifying potential counterparties to a transaction, Dr. Sherwin and Ms. Tetlow reviewed the status of Cell Genesys s diligence and discussions with potential counterparties and Lazard presented various financial considerations for the Cell Genesys board of directors in connection with evaluating a transaction. The Cell Genesys board of directors also discussed the general parameters and effect of liquidation as compared to other alternatives. Further, the Cell Genesys board of directors reviewed and discussed criteria prepared by management with respect to considering various in-licensing opportunities and potential candidates in connection with the Cell Genesys board of directors s consideration of various alternatives. Dr. Potts gave a report on BioSante s business opportunities based on his discussions with independent experts in the field. In connection with pursuing further discussions with BioSante providing for exclusive negotiations for an initial period not to exceed 20 business days.

Later on April 22, 2009, Cell Genesys s management communicated to BioSante s management that, if the material terms of the definitive merger agreement could be agreed upon as indicated by BioSante sending to Cell Genesys detailed comments to the draft merger agreement, Cell Genesys may be willing to grant BioSante exclusivity for a certain limited period.

In addition, on April 22, 2009, BioSante s management directed BioSante s legal counsel, Oppenheimer Wolff & Donnelly LLP, referred to as OWD, to commence a legal due diligence investigation

Table of Contents

of Cell Genesys and to begin reviewing the draft merger agreement sent to BioSante by Cell Genesys on April 16, 2009.

From April 22, 2009 until May 8, 2009, representatives of OWD conducted a legal due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys. From April 27, 2009 until May 8, 2009, representatives of Deloitte & Touche LLP, BioSante s independent registered public accounting firm, conducted a tax and accounting due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys. During such period, several telephone conference calls were held between representatives of OWD and legal counsel to Cell Genesys to discuss various aspects of the due diligence investigation.

On April 24, 2009, Cell Genesys management informed Public Company B that it was not currently interested in pursuing further discussions at that time. On the same day, BioSante sent Cell Genesys a revised draft merger agreement.

On April 25, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met and discussed the status of Cell Genesys s discussions with potential counter parties, and reviewed a proposed exclusivity agreement from BioSante and various alternatives for Cell Genesys, including liquidation. The Cell Genesys finance committee approved entering into an exclusivity agreement and continuing negotiations with BioSante.

Later on April 25, 2009, Cell Genesys sent BioSante a draft exclusivity agreement and, on April 27, 2009, Cell Genesys and BioSante executed an agreement requiring that Cell Genesys negotiate with BioSante exclusively until May 9, 2009, unless either party earlier notified the other of its decision to terminate discussions.

On April 29, 2009, Dr Sherwin had an extensive discussion with Mr. Simes in which he reviewed BioSante s product development and business activities with particular emphasis on the prior and current clinical trials and history of communications with the FDA regarding BioSante s lead product LibiGel, the current status of other products in BioSante s portfolio, BioSante s CaP technology platform which includes the BioVant vaccine adjuvant, and the financial terms of the key in-licensing and out-licensing agreements entered into by BioSante. On the same day, representatives of OWD, OMM and Shearman held a telephone conference call to discuss the terms of the merger agreement.

On May 1, 2009, a special meeting of the BioSante board of directors was held. At the meeting, Mr. Simes provided a summary of the efforts of BioSante s management, with the assistance of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., during the past year to seek strategic alternatives, including a license of LibiGel and a sale of BioSante, and, with the assistance of Oppenheimer & Co., to raise additional financing. Mr. Simes explained that largely as a result of the current economic recession and its effect on the capital markets, BioSante had been unable to complete a more traditional financing, such as a PIPE transaction or a registered direct equity offering. Mr. Simes next summarized the efforts of BioSante s management to seek alternative methods for raising additional financing, such as its strategy to merge with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. Mr. Simes reminded the board regarding BioSante s previous contacts with Cell Genesys as of the time of the board s last meeting in March 2009, updated the board as to the most recent developments with respect to a proposed transaction with Cell Genesys and summarized the then material terms of the proposed transaction. BioSante s financial advisor summarized for the board the efforts conducted, at the request of BioSante s management, in seeking additional financing and pursuing BioSante s strategy to merge with a company that had a low market capitalization in relation to its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. A representative of OWD next summarized for the board its fiduciary duties in connection with considering a merger with Cell Genesys. A copy of a memorandum describing the board s fiduciary duties was sent to the board members in advance of the meeting. The representative of OWD next summarized the proposed structure of the transaction and its material terms. A copy of the draft merger agreement was sent to the board members in advance of the meeting. The representative of OWD also explained the status and results to date of the due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys. A discussion of the transaction followed this review. At the conclusion of this

Table of Contents

discussion, the directors unanimously determined that BioSante s management should continue to proceed with the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys.

On May 5, 2009, Cell Genesys s management informed BioSante and its legal counsel of a letter sent to Cell Genesys by Tang s counsel which, among other things, reiterated its claim that Cell Genesys was insolvent, claimed that the authorization of retention payments violated the Cell Genesys board s fiduciary duties and threatened litigation. Also on May 5, 2009, representatives of OWD, OMM and Shearman held a telephone conference call to discuss the terms of the merger agreement, including the exchange ratio and potential adjustments to the exchange ratio, requirements of Cell Genesys for net cash less certain liabilities, the proposed treatment of an outstanding Cell Genesys warrant, the effect of the threatened litigation by Tang on BioSante s ability to refuse to close or terminate the agreement, representations by Cell Genesys, the covenant regarding the conduct of Cell Genesys s business prior to closing, termination rights and termination fees.

On May 5, 2009, Tang filed suit in The Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware against Cell Genesys and its directors and executive officers, pursuant to which Tang purported to be Cell Genesys s largest creditor as a holder of 67.6 percent of the outstanding principal amount of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, and sought declaratory and injunctive relief for itself and on behalf of Cell Genesys. The complaint contained three claims for relief: (1) declaratory relief that Cell Genesys was insolvent, and therefore, the directors must manage Cell Genesys principally for the benefit of its creditors; (2) a derivative suit on behalf of the Cell Genesys stockholders, seeking declaratory relief for breach of the director s fiduciary duties to Cell Genesys by approving retention payments for Cell Genesys s executives and a related injunction to prevent such payments; and (3) relief enjoining such payment as fraudulent obligations and/or transfers. Prior to and after Tang s filing of the complaint, representatives of Tang, Shearman and OMM engaged in discussions with Cell Genesys agreed to commence with the exchange offer discussed above.

On May 8, 2009, following a review of numerous confidential documents provided by BioSante for purposes of due diligence, Dr. Sherwin discussed with Mr. Simes the design and current status of the LibiGel Phase III trials and plans for other potential clinical trials of the product, the process undertaken for LibiGel Phase III protocol review by the FDA and the review with the FDA of the contents of a potential registration filing for the product, the current status of and future plans for manufacturing LibiGel and the history of FDA communications regarding product manufacturing, the market potential and competitive landscape for LibiGel, the potential for future sales of Elestrin, BioSante s marketed product, and further details regarding certain of BioSante s in-licensing and out-licensing agreements. On the same day, BioSante and Cell Genesys amended their letter of exclusivity to extend the exclusivity period to May 23, 2009.

Also on May 8, 2009, a special meeting of the BioSante board of directors was held during which Mr. Simes updated the board as to the status of the transaction and developments since the last board meeting. Mr. Simes summarized the recent developments, including the formal complaint filed by Tang against Cell Genesys and its directors and officers and the substance of subsequent settlement discussions that had taken place between Cell Genesys s management and Tang. OWD provided a legal analysis of the merit of such claims and summarized the manner in which the litigation likely would evolve if BioSante and Cell Genesys were to enter into a definitive merger agreement. Members of the BioSante board of directors discussed the complaint, the terms of the subsequent settlement discussions between Cell Genesys and Tang and the effect of the complaint on BioSante s willingness to proceed with the potential transaction. OWD also provided a detailed executive summary of the due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys. An executive summary of the due diligence investigation report was provided to the members of the BioSante board of directors in advance of the meeting. Mr. Donenberg summarized the accounting and tax due diligence investigation conducted by Deloitte & Touche LLP and in so doing referred to a draft of due diligence report prepared by Deloitte & Touche LLP and sent to the directors prior to the meeting. After further discussion of the transaction, it was the consensus of the BioSante board of directors to authorize BioSante s management to continue to proceed

Table of Contents

with the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys so long as Cell Genesys would agree that the absence of any pending motion for immediate relief in connection with the then pending Tang litigation would be a condition to BioSante s obligation to close the transaction.

On May 13, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met and discussed Cell Genesys s efforts to pursue alternatives for Cell Genesys.

On May 19, 2009, Dr. Sherwin and Mr. Simes met while attending the BIO 2009 meeting in Atlanta and confirmed interest in the discussion of a potential merger transaction, but agreed the parties would not be in a position to further evaluate such a potential transaction prior to completion of Cell Genesys s exchange offer.

On May 22, 2009, BioSante submitted a revised draft of the merger agreement to Cell Genesys. During a conference call on that same day, BioSante and Cell Genesys discussed their interest in continuing to negotiate a potential transaction, but that neither party would be in a position to evaluate whether any specific terms of a transaction would be in the best interest of such company and its stockholders until the results of Cell Genesys s exchange offer were available. Later that day, Cell Genesys and BioSante executed an amendment to their April 25 exclusivity agreement, extending the period of exclusive negotiations between the parties to June 12, 2009 and providing for automatic 10-day extensions thereafter subject to cancellation upon two days notice by either party.

On June 9, 2009, a regular meeting of the BioSante board of directors was held during which Mr. Simes updated the board as to the status of the transaction and developments since the last board meeting, including the fact that Cell Genesys had commenced its exchange offer and that the exchange offer was scheduled to expire on June 22, 2009.

On June 9, 2009, the Cell Genesys finance committee met and discussed Cell Genesys s efforts to explore various alternatives.

On June 18, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors convened to discuss Cell Genesys s efforts to explore alternatives. During this meeting, representatives from Lazard gave a presentation to the Cell Genesys board of directors regarding the various alternatives Cell Genesys had been examining, including a merger with a public or private company, product acquisition and liquidation. Representatives of Shearman and OMM updated the Cell Genesys board of directors regarding the status of negotiations with BioSante and summarized the main legal issues under negotiation or to be negotiated. Dr. Sherwin and Mr. Tidwell provided the Cell Genesys board of directors with further information about BioSante based on management s due diligence review, including an overview of BioSante s products, technology, and clinical pipeline; a detailed review of the past clinical data and ongoing Phase III trials for its lead product, LibiGel, and the history of communications with the FDA; information about BioSante s management personnel and past record of achievement; a review of its key in-licensing and out-licensing agreements; an assessment of the market potential for its lead product; the state of its finances; and potential near-term milestones for its business.

On June 23, 2009, Cell Genesys s exchange offer expired. Upon the settlement of the exchange offer, approximately 109.6 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock were outstanding, Cell Genesys s cash and cash equivalents balance was approximately \$36 million and approximately \$20.1 million aggregate principal amount of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 and \$1.2 million of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 were outstanding.

On June 23, 2009, Ms. Tetlow contacted Mr. Donenberg to inform him of the results of the exchange offer and the resulting capitalization of Cell Genesys and to determine whether BioSante remained interested in pursuing a merger transaction. Mr. Donenberg indicated that BioSante was still interested in a possible

Table of Contents

merger transaction with Cell Genesys and subsequently members of senior management of Cell Genesys and BioSante resumed negotiations.

In a series of telephone conferences beginning on June 23, Dr. Sherwin and Ms. Tetlow of Cell Genesys negotiated various terms, including the exchange ratio, with Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg. Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg initially proposed an exchange ratio equivalent to a 1 percent premium over Cell Genesys s trading price prior to execution of a definitive agreement. In a subsequent call, Ms. Tetlow responded that the proposed exchange ratio was unacceptable and proposed an exchange ratio equivalent to a 25 percent pricing premium, consistent with BioSante s original proposal. Both parties agreed to discuss the matter further at a later date. BioSante and Cell Genesys subsequently conferred with their respective financial advisors and members of their respective boards of directors.

On June 24, 2009, BioSante indicated that it was not willing to offer an exchange ratio that represented a 25 percent premium to Cell Genesys s then current trading price given that Cell Genesys s cash balance was lower by approximately \$34 million and that Cell Genesys s stock price had appreciated from the time of BioSante s initial proposal. Mr. Donenberg proposed an exchange ratio that represented an 8 percent premium and Ms. Tetlow proposed an exchange ratio which represented a 17 percent premium. Mr. Donenberg and Ms. Tetlow then agreed later that day in principle to an exchange ratio that represented a 12 percent premium above the closing sale price of Cell Genesys common stock on the date a definitive agreement is entered into, subject to approval by the Cell Genesys and BioSante boards of directors.

On June 23, 2009, representatives of OWD reinitiated its legal due diligence investigation of Cell Genesys. From June 23, 2009 to June 29, 2009, several telephone conference calls and e-mails took place between representatives of OWD and legal counsel to Cell Genesys to discuss various aspects of the due diligence investigation and disclosure schedules to the merger agreement.

On June 24, 2009, representatives of OWD, OMM and Shearman held a telephone conference call to discuss the terms of the merger agreement, including the structure of the merger, the exchange ratio, potential adjustments to the exchange ratio for changes in the cash balance of Cell Genesys, the requirement of Cell Genesys to maintain minimum net cash less certain liabilities, the covenants regarding the conduct of Cell Genesys s business prior to closing, the employee benefits covenant, the parties termination rights and fees and expenses that would be payable upon certain termination events.

Between June 24, 2009 and June 27, 2009, representatives from OWD, OMM, and Shearman exchanged drafts of the merger agreement and continued to negotiate the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the exchange ratio, potential adjustments to the exchange ratio, minimum net cash requirements for Cell Genesys and the employee benefits covenant.

On June 26, 2009, the BioSante board of directors held a special meeting to receive an update on the status of the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys. Mr. Simes summarized the status of the deal negotiations and developments since the board had last met on June 9, 2009. BioSante s financial advisor updated the BioSante board of directors as to the efforts conducted, at the request of BioSante s management, since August 2008 to assist BioSante in raising additional financing. A representative of OWD summarized the material terms of the merger agreement and voting agreements. A draft of the merger agreement and a memorandum describing the principal terms of the transaction documents were provided to the members of the BioSante board of directors in advance of the meeting. After discussion, the directors unanimously determined that BioSante s management should continue to proceed with the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys.

On June 27 and 28, 2009, BioSante s and Cell Genesys s managements worked to resolve the remaining open points in the merger agreement, including the exchange ratio, potential adjustments to the exchange ratio, minimum net cash requirements for Cell Genesys, whether any directors of Cell Genesys would become directors of the combined company, the obligation of BioSante to honor contractual rights of

Table of Contents

Cell Genesys s current executive officers and employees to receive continued health insurance after the completion of the transaction and the tax treatment of payments to be received by Cell Genesys s executives in connection with the merger.

The Cell Genesys board of directors met on June 28, 2009 to review and assess the proposed merger and merger agreement with BioSante as well as the alternative options available to Cell Genesys. During this meeting, representatives from Lazard gave a presentation to the Cell Genesys board of directors regarding the financial terms of the proposed merger and the financial positions of both Cell Genesys and BioSante, and management s estimated range of liquidation values in the event of liquidation. Representatives from Shearman and OMM also gave a presentation to the Cell Genesys board of directors, discussing the fiduciary obligations of the Cell Genesys board of directors as well as an analysis of the terms and structure of the merger agreement, which had been distributed previously to the members of the Cell Genesys board of directors. Dr. Sherwin also reviewed his earlier presentation to the Cell Genesys board of directors regarding various aspects of BioSante s business. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Cell Genesys board of directors instructed management to finalize the merger agreement with BioSante.

After the market closed on June 29, 2009, Mr. Donenberg and Ms. Tetlow discussed Cell Genesys s expected cash balance post-closing, the premium to Cell Genesys s closing sale price that BioSante would be willing to pay in relation to the closing sale price of Cell Genesys common stock on that day in light of the expected cash balance and the specific exchange ratio of 0.1615. Subject to approval by their respective boards of directors, Mr. Donenberg and Ms. Tetlow agreed upon a 12% premium and the exchange ratio of 0.1615, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment for changes in Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, prior to closing.

Later on June 29, 2009, the Cell Genesys board of directors convened to consider the proposed merger with BioSante. Representatives from Lazard updated the analysis presented at the June 28 Cell Genesys board of directors meeting and rendered its oral opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors (which was confirmed in writing by delivery of Lazard s written opinion dated June 29, 2009), to the effect that, as of the date thereof and based upon and subject to the procedures followed, assumptions made, qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken and other matters considered by Lazard in preparing its opinion, the merger consideration to be paid to holders of Cell Genesys common stock was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. After this presentation and after reviewing and assessing the terms of the proposed merger agreement, and concluding that entering into the merger was in the best interests of Cell Genesys and its stockholders, the Cell Genesys board of directors unanimously approved the merger agreement and related agreements, and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger with BioSante.

Also on June 29, 2009, the BioSante board of directors held a special meeting to consider the proposed transaction with Cell Genesys. Mr. Simes summarized the status of the deal negotiations and developments since the board last met. BioSante s financial advisor again summarized for the board the efforts conducted, at the direction of BioSante s management, since August 2008 to assist BioSante in raising additional financing. A representative of OWD summarized the principal deal terms focusing, in particular, on changes to those terms since the meeting held by the BioSante board of directors on June 26, 2009. A draft of the merger agreement, a memorandum describing the principal terms of the transaction documents and proposed resolutions were provided to the members of the BioSante board of directors in advance of the meeting. The representative of OWD also provided a final oral due diligence report to the board. Also at this meeting, Oppenheimer & Co. reviewed with the BioSante board of directors its financial analysis of the 0.1615 exchange ratio and rendered to the BioSante board of directors an oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated June 29, 2009, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the matters described in the opinion, the 0.1615 exchange ratio was fair, from a financial point of view, to BioSante. A representative of OWD summarized the proposed resolutions for the BioSante board of directors its fiduciary duties applicable to the proposed transaction. At the conclusion of this discussion, the directors unanimously determined that the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby were fair to, and in the best interests of, BioSante and its stockholders. The

Table of Contents

directors voted unanimously to approve and adopt all of the resolutions, including the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, the approval of an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of common stock and resolutions that authorized and directed BioSante s management to take certain actions in connection with execution of the merger agreement and voting agreement.

Also on June 29, 2009, certain stockholders of BioSante entered into voting agreements with Cell Genesys to vote in favor of adoption of the merger and approval of the merger agreement, and Dr. Sherwin entered into a voting agreement with BioSante pursuant to which he agreed to vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger.

Later that day, representatives of Cell Genesys, OMM and Shearman finalized the merger agreement with representatives of BioSante and OWD, and BioSante and Cell Genesys entered into the merger agreement.

On June 30, 2009, BioSante and Cell Genesys issued a joint press release announcing the proposed merger of Cell Genesys and BioSante.

Subsequent to the June 30, 2009 announcement of the proposed merger, Cell Genesys, the members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and BioSante were named as defendants in purported class action lawsuits brought by Cell Genesys stockholders challenging Cell Genesys s proposed merger with BioSante. For additional information see the description under the heading Litigation Relating to the Merger.

BioSante Reasons for the Merger

In evaluating the merger, the BioSante board of directors consulted with BioSante s management and legal and financial advisors and, in reaching its decision to approve the merger and enter into the merger agreement, the BioSante board of directors considered a number of factors, including the following material factors which the BioSante board of directors viewed as generally supporting its decision to approve the merger and the merger agreement.

• BioSante s need for financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and the lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives for BioSante to access capital, especially in light of the state of the capital markets for equity offerings, which historically had been BioSante s method for raising additional financing to support its operations;

• the fact that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger would provide BioSante sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel; and that without Cell Genesys s cash that is expected to be available to the combined company at the closing of the merger, BioSante would need to raise substantial additional funds immediately through private or public equity offerings, partnerships with pharmaceutical companies, debt financing or other arrangements in the near future, which if it were unable to do so within the required timeframe and at acceptable terms, would cause BioSante to curtail significantly its operations;

• the projected market size for LibiGel and the belief of the BioSante board of directors that if the Phase IIII clinical studies for LibiGel are successful, BioSante could be successful in gaining approval for LibiGel, licensing the marketing rights to LibiGel to a third party or in selling BioSante;

⁸⁰

Table of Contents

• historical and current information concerning BioSante s business, financial performance, financial condition, operations and management, including financial projections of BioSante under various scenarios and its short and long-term strategic objectives and the risks associated therewith;

• the fact that BioSante stockholders will hold approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding shares of the combined company after the merger, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger;

• the results of BioSante s due diligence investigations of Cell Genesys;

• the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including without limitation the following:

• the structure of the merger and the level of certainty as to the aggregate number of shares of BioSante common stock to be issued to Cell Genesys stockholders and the percentage of the total shares of BioSante common stock that current Cell Genesys stockholders will own after the merger provided by the exchange ratio which may be adjusted based on Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date, but will not be adjusted to reflect changes in the market value of BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock;

• the provisions in the merger agreement that prohibit Cell Genesys from soliciting other acquisition offers;

• the limited number and nature of the conditions to the obligation of Cell Genesys to consummate the merger;

• the ability of BioSante to seek additional financing or to effect other mergers, acquisitions or business combinations during the pendency of the merger with Cell Genesys;

• the conclusion of the BioSante board of directors that the potential termination fee of \$1.0 million or the reimbursement of certain transaction expenses incurred in connection with the merger of up to \$500,000, payable by Cell Genesys to BioSante and the circumstances when such fee or expense reimbursement may be payable, were reasonable; and

• the belief that the parties respective representations, warranties and covenants, and the conditions to their respective obligations, are reasonable under the circumstances;

• the likelihood that the merger will be consummated on a timely basis and the likelihood that BioSante may not otherwise be able to raise additional sufficient financing prior to the completion of the merger on acceptable terms, which financing would be necessary in order to continue its operations as currently conducted, including its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

• the fact that BioSante s management team and board of directors will continue in their current roles following the merger;

• the fact that the combined company will have access to Cell Genesys s GVAX Immunotherapies, specifically the commercial rights to any product arising from the ongoing physician investigator sponsored-INDs at the Sidney Kimmel Cancer Center at Johns Hopkins Hospital in pancreatic cancer, leukemia and breast cancer, which could enhance the value of the combined company s stock;

Table of Contents

• the fact that the combined company may be able to evaluate Cell Genesys s GVAX Immunotherapies in combination with BioSante s BioVant vaccine adjuvant to potentially enhance these immunotherapies and increase the value of the combined company s stock;

• the fact that the combined company will have a 16 percent equity ownership position in Ceregene, Inc., a former subsidiary of Cell Genesys which is developing gene therapies for neurodegenerative disorders and that successful developments by Ceregene could positively affect the combined company;

• the fact that the merger could enable stockholders of the combined company to enjoy greater liquidity from the larger stockholder base so as to allow them to buy and sell shares quickly and efficiently; and

• Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion, and its financial presentation, dated June 29, 2009, to the BioSante board of directors as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinion, to BioSante of the 0.1615 exchange ratio, as described more fully below under the caption Opinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.

The BioSante board of directors weighed the factors described above which the BioSante board of directors viewed generally as supporting its decision to approve the merger and the merger agreement against a number of other factors identified in its deliberations weighing negatively against the merger, including without limitation the following material factors:

• the amount of time it likely will take to complete the merger and BioSante s need to raise additional financing in order to continue its Phase III clinical development of LibiGel and otherwise conduct its operations;

• the possibility that the merger might not be completed and the potential adverse effect of the public announcement of the merger on the reputation of BioSante and the ability of BioSante to obtain financing in the future in the event the merger is not completed;

• the possible negative effect of the public announcement of the merger on BioSante s stock price;

• the risk that the per share value of the consideration to be paid in the merger to Cell Genesys stockholders could increase significantly from the value prior to the announcement of the merger agreement because the exchange ratio will not be adjusted for changes in the market price of BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock;

• the risk of diverting the attention of BioSante s management from other alternative financing opportunities and other strategic priorities to implement the merger and integrate each company s operations and infrastructure following the merger;

• the assumption by BioSante of all of Cell Genesys s obligations and liabilities, including those known and unknown, and the \$22.0 million principal amount of Cell Genesys s outstanding convertible senior notes which are expected to remain at closing;

• the fact that Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer Phase III clinical development program failed and was terminated by Cell Genesys and that BioSante may be unsuccessful in obtaining further value from GVAX Immunotherapies either through further internal development work or external collaborations;

	1
о	2

Table of Contents

• the fact that Cell Genesys does not have any material assets other than its cash and cash equivalents and certain technologies and intellectual property licenses, including rights to a potential line of GVAX immunotherapies;

• the substantial transaction costs and expenses that have been incurred to date and are expected to be incurred in connection with the merger;

• the provisions of the merger agreement that require the payment of a \$1.0 million fee if the merger agreement is terminated by BioSante due to specified reasons;

• the administrative challenges associated with combining the two companies; and

• the other risks of the type and nature described under Risk Factors and the matters described under Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

After consideration of these factors, the BioSante board of directors determined that these risks could be mitigated or managed by BioSante or Cell Genesys or by the combined company following the merger, were reasonably acceptable under the circumstances or, in light of the anticipated benefits, the risks were unlikely to have a materially adverse impact on the merger or on the combined company following the merger, and that, overall, these risks were significantly outweighed by the potential benefits of the merger.

Although this discussion of the information and factors considered by the BioSante board of directors is believed to include the material factors considered by the BioSante board of directors, it is not intended to be exhaustive and may not include all of the factors considered by the BioSante board of directors. In reaching its determination to approve the merger and approve and adopt the merger agreement, the BioSante board of directors did not find it useful and did not attempt to quantify or assign any relative or specific weights to the various factors that it considered in reaching its determination that the merger agreement are advisable and fair to and in the best interests of BioSante and its stockholders. Rather, the BioSante board of directors based its position and determination on the totality of the information presented to and factors considered by it. In addition, individual members of the BioSante board of directors may have given differing weights to different factors.

In considering the determination by the BioSante board of directors that the merger and the merger agreement are advisable and fair to and in the best interests of BioSante and its stockholders, you should be aware that certain BioSante directors and officers have arrangements that may cause them to have interests in the transaction that are different from, in addition to, or may conflict with the interests of BioSante stockholders generally. See Interests of BioSante s Directors and Officers in the Merger.

Cell Genesys Reasons for the Merger

The Cell Genesys board of directors believes that the merger and the merger agreement are advisable and in the best interests of Cell Genesys and its stockholders. Accordingly, the Cell Genesys board of directors, at a meeting held on June 29, 2009, unanimously approved the merger and the merger agreement and unanimously recommends that Cell Genesys stockholders vote FOR adoption and approval of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger. When Cell Genesys stockholders consider the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors, Cell Genesys stockholders should be aware that Cell Genesys s directors may have interests in the merger that may be different from, in addition to, or conflict with the interests of Cell Genesys stockholders. These interests are described in Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger.

In connection with its evaluation of the merger and its consideration of whether or not to adopt the merger agreement, the Cell Genesys board of directors consulted with, and received input from:

83

Table of Contents

• the executive officers of Cell Genesys regarding the results of the due diligence efforts undertaken by and on behalf of Cell Genesys, their evaluation of the merger and other potential alternatives and their recommendation that the Cell Genesys board of directors approve the merger, their analysis of the estimated amount available for distribution to creditors and stockholders in a liquidation, and their views on BioSante s product candidates, particularly with respect to its clinical trials and record of communications with the FDA, and BioSante s business, management, and historical, current and projected financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, business strategy, prospects and associated risks;

• representatives of Lazard, Cell Genesys s financial advisor, regarding the fairness from a financial point of view, of the merger consideration to be paid pursuant to the merger agreement to the holders of Cell Genesys common stock;

• members of the Cell Genesys board of directors with scientific backgrounds that had conducted scientific due diligence on BioSante s product candidates, including interviews with independent experts in the field; and

• representatives of O Melveny & Myers LLP and Shearman & Sterling LLP, Cell Genesys s outside legal counsel, regarding legal due diligence matters, the board s fiduciary duties and the terms of the merger agreement and other agreements.

In the course of determining that the merger and the merger agreement are advisable and in the best interests of Cell Genesys and its stockholders, the Cell Genesys board of directors considered a number of factors in making its determination, including the following material factors which the Cell Genesys board of directors viewed as generally supporting its decision to approve the merger and the merger agreement:

Merger Consideration. The Cell Genesys board of directors considered the merger consideration and various related financial considerations, including:

• the all-stock nature of the transaction and the exchange ratio of 0.1615 shares of the combined company that Cell Genesys stockholders will receive for each Cell Genesys share, subject to adjustment based on Cell Genesys s net cash, if the merger is consummated, which provides the opportunity for Cell Genesys stockholders to obtain an equity interest in and to participate in the possible capital appreciation in the value of the common stock of the combined company;

• the fact that the value placed on Cell Genesys with respect to the merger consideration represented a significant premium over Cell Genesys s estimated cash available for distribution to Cell Genesys stockholders (after satisfying all outstanding obligations, including its \$22.0 million principal amount of convertible senior notes) of between \$6 million and \$16 million if Cell Genesys were to liquidate;

• the exchange ratio, which, subject to adjustment for changes in Cell Genesys's net cash, represented approximately 39.6 percent ownership in the outstanding common stock of the combined company by Cell Genesys stockholders on a proforma basis, which reflected a premium of 12 percent on the closing price of Cell Genesys common stock on The NASDAQ Stock Market on June 29, 2009;

• historical and current financial market conditions and market prices and historical stock prices and trading volumes of Cell Genesys common stock and BioSante common stock;

• the historical and current information concerning the business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, business and prospects of Cell Genesys and BioSante, and conditions generally in the biotechnology industry;

0	- 4
- 75	4
0	

Table of Contents

• the fact that the exchange ratio is subject to adjustment only for changes in Cell Genesys s net cash and not changes in the market value of Cell Genesys common stock or BioSante common stock, which provides Cell Genesys stockholders with relative certainty regarding the number of shares of BioSante common stock they will receive in connection with the merger and the percentage ownership of the combined company after closing of the merger; and

• the fact that the exchange ratio which is not subject to changes in the market value of BioSante common stock allows Cell Genesys stockholders to benefit from any relative increase in the price of BioSante common stock during the pre-closing period.

Opinion of Lazard Frères. The Cell Genesys board of directors considered the financial analysis reviewed by Lazard Frères and the oral opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors (which was confirmed in writing by delivery of Lazard Frères s written opinion dated June 29, 2009), to the effect that, as of the date thereof and based upon and subject to the procedures followed, assumptions made, qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken and other matters considered by Lazard Frères in preparing its opinion, the merger consideration (0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock) to be paid to holders of Cell Genesys common stock pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. The full text of Lazard Frères s written opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex C.

Extensive Process and Review of Alternatives. Based on the extensive process that the Cell Genesys board of directors and Cell Genesys had conducted during the several months prior to the signing of the merger agreement in reviewing and evaluating various alternatives and the fact that there was no assurance as to when or whether another favorable opportunity to engage in would arise, the assessment of the Cell Genesys board of directors of the potential value to Cell Genesys stockholders of the combined company compared with various alternatives, including liquidation (based on a liquidation analysis prepared by management and reviewed by the Cell Genesys board of directors), continuing as a stand alone company and in-licensing or acquiring technologies or product candidates, other merger opportunities, including the two other potential merger transactions Cell Genesys had explored in depth, one of which withdrew after completing a financing transaction and the other of which the Cell Genesys board of directors opted not to pursue.

Potential Financial, Strategic and Other Benefits of the Merger. The Cell Genesys board of directors considered the various potential financial, strategic and other benefits of the merger, including:

• in light of Cell Genesys s termination of the Phase III clinical trials for GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Cell Genesys s lead product program and the absence of any products under clinical development or prospects for near-term product opportunities, the opportunity for Cell Genesys stockholders to participate in the future growth of an organization with several product candidates under development, including both clinical and preclinical programs in significant areas of unmet medical needs;

• the near-term product opportunity represented by LibiGel, the projected market size for LibiGel and the belief that if the Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel are successful the combined company may be successful in licensing or marketing rights to LibiGel to a third party or selling the entire combined company:

the potential of BioSante s CaP nanotechnology platform, including BioVant, a vaccine adjuvant;

• the fact that the cash resources of the combined company are expected to provide sufficient capital to allow the combined company to maintain its projected operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III development of LibiGel;

greater resources to enable the combined company to negotiate more favorable corporate collaborations and licensing opportunities;

•

Table of Contents

• the leadership of a strong and capable management team with a record of achievement, including as demonstrated through the FDA approval and the launch of Elestrin;

• the fact that the merger could enable stockholders of the combined company to enjoy greater liquidity from the larger stockholder base of the combined company so as to allow them to buy and sell shares of common stock of the combined company quickly and efficiently; and

• the potential to seek further development opportunities for GVAX immunotherapies, including potential combination with BioVant, as well as possible external collaborations, and to seek out licensing opportunities for other Cell Genesys technologies.

Ability to Respond to Alternative Offers and Other Terms of the Merger Agreement. The Cell Genesys board of directors, with the assistance of counsel, considered the other terms of the merger agreement, including:

• the provisions of the merger agreement that limit the ability of Cell Genesys to solicit and respond to offers for alternative transactions, but which allow Cell Genesys to respond to a bona fide acquisition proposal that the Cell Genesys board of directors determines is or is reasonably likely to lead to a superior proposal, subject to certain restrictions imposed by the merger agreement, which such provisions the Cell Genesys board of directors believed were reasonable under the circumstances;

• the requirement to hold a special meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders to vote on the merger agreement even if the Cell Genesys board of directors subsequently changes its recommendation, but the ability of the Cell Genesys board of directors, in accordance with its fiduciary duties, to withdraw, modify or amend its recommendation that Cell Genesys stockholders vote in favor the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, which such provisions the Cell Genesys board of directors believed were reasonable under the circumstances;

• the conditions under which the merger agreement may be terminated by either party and the fact that a termination or breakup fee of \$1.0 million is payable if the merger agreement is terminated by either party for specified reasons and that expense reimbursement by either party of up to \$500,000 (creditable against the termination fee) is payable if the merger agreement is terminated for specified reasons, and that these provisions of the merger agreement could have the effect of discouraging certain alternative financings by BioSante or alternative proposals for an acquisition of Cell Genesys, but which such provisions the Cell Genesys board of directors believe are customary and reasonable for transactions of this size and type;

• the \$1.0 million termination fee payable in specified circumstances, which amount is equal to approximately 2.6 percent of the implied equity value of Cell Genesys, based on the assumed exchange ratio of 0.1615 and based on the closing prices of Cell Genesys common stock and BioSante common stock on June 29, 2009, which the Cell Genesys board of directors believed was within a reasonable range, particularly in light of the extensive process conducted by the Cell Genesys board of directors with the assistance of Lazard Frères and management;

• the relatively limited nature of the closing conditions, the net cash closing condition, which has a \$5.0 million cushion and the inclusion of an exchange ratio adjustment for certain changes in Cell Genesys s net cash rather than requiring a higher net cash closing condition requirement, and the terms of voting agreements by certain of BioSante s directors and officers in support of the merger and the likelihood that the closing conditions would be met and the transaction approved by the Cell Genesys and BioSante stockholders;

Table of Contents

• the structure of the merger; and

• the parties respective representations, warranties, and other covenants, and the belief that the merger agreement as a whole is reasonable under the circumstances.

The Cell Genesys board of directors also identified and considered a number of countervailing factors weighing negatively against the merger and risks to Cell Genesys, Cell Genesys stockholders and the combined company that could arise from the merger, including without limitation the following material factors:

• the possibility that the anticipated benefits of the merger may not be realized or that they may be lower than expected;

• the amount of time required to complete the merger and the possibility that the merger may not be completed and the potential adverse consequences to Cell Genesys if the merger is not completed, including the potential to depress values offered by others to Cell Genesys in a business combination or other alternative transaction;

• the possibility that the combination might be unduly delayed and the potential of such a delay to reduce or eliminate the expected benefits of the transaction;

• the risk of failure of LibiGel, BioSante s lead drug candidate, or the combined company s other product candidates under development and the impact of a failure on the common stock price of the combined company and its prospects;

• the risks associated with an exchange ratio that will not compensate Cell Genesys stockholders for any relative declines in the price of BioSante common stock prior to the completion of the merger;

• the risk that sales of substantial amounts of BioSante common stock after the closing of the merger could materially adversely affect the market price of BioSante common stock;

• the substantial charges to be incurred in connection with the merger, including transaction expenses that would be incurred whether or not the merger is completed, and change of control, severance and retention payments to executive officers triggered by the closing of the transaction;

• the potential negative effect on the trading price of Cell Genesys common stock of (i) the public announcement of the merger, and (ii) the failure to complete the merger, to the extent that the market price after public announcement positively reflected a market assumption that the merger will be completed; and

• various other risks and uncertainties associated with the merger described in Risk Factors Risks Related to the Merger.

After consideration of these factors, however, the Cell Genesys board of directors concluded that overall, the potentially negative factors associated with the merger were outweighed by the potential benefits of the merger and were superior to other available alternatives based on the information available to it after the extensive process it conducted.

In addition, the Cell Genesys board of directors was aware that some of its directors and officers may have interests in the merger that are different from, in addition to or may conflict with those of its stockholders which are described under Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger.

87

Table of Contents

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Cell Genesys board of directors is not intended to be exhaustive but includes the material factors considered by the Cell Genesys board of directors. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the merger and the complexity of these matters, the Cell Genesys board of directors did not find it useful to and did not attempt to quantify, rank, or otherwise assign relative weights to these factors. In addition, the Cell Genesys board of directors did not undertake to make any specific determination as to whether any particular factor, or any aspect of any particular factor, was favorable or unfavorable to its ultimate determination, but rather the Cell Genesys board of directors conducted an overall analysis of the factors described above, including, without limitation, the premium over the estimated cash available for distribution to Cell Genesys stockholders in the event of liquidation, and discussions with Cell Genesys soard of directors may have given different weights to different factors.

Opinion of Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.

BioSante engaged Oppenheimer & Co. to act as BioSante s exclusive financial advisor in connection with the merger. In connection with this engagement, BioSante requested that Oppenheimer & Co. evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to BioSante of the 0.1615 exchange ratio. On June 29, 2009, at a meeting of the BioSante board of directors held to evaluate the merger, Oppenheimer & Co. rendered to the BioSante board of directors an oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated June 29, 2009, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the matters described in its opinion, the 0.1615 exchange ratio was fair, from a financial point of view, to BioSante.

The full text of Oppenheimer & Co. s written opinion, dated June 29, 2009, which describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex B. **Oppenheimer & Co. s** opinion was provided to the BioSante board of directors in connection with its evaluation of the 0.1615 exchange ratio from a financial point of view to BioSante and does not address any other aspect of the merger. Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion does not address the underlying business decision of BioSante to effect the merger, the relative merits of the merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for BioSante or the effect of any other transaction in which BioSante might engage and does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote or act with respect to any matters relating to the merger. The summary of Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion described below is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of its opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, Oppenheimer & Co.:

• reviewed the merger agreement;

• reviewed audited financial statements of BioSante for fiscal years ended December 31, 2006, December 31, 2007 and December 31, 2008 and unaudited financial statements of BioSante for the three months ended March 31, 2009;

• reviewed audited financial statements of Cell Genesys for fiscal years ended December 31, 2006, December 31, 2007 and December 31, 2008 and unaudited financial statements of Cell Genesys for the three months ended March 31, 2009;

• reviewed financial forecasts and estimates relating to the pro forma combined company prepared by the management of BioSante, which financial forecasts and estimates reflect certain assumptions of the management of BioSante as to certain strategic benefits anticipated by the management of BioSante to result from the merger and a potential equity financing that such management believes would need to be undertaken by the pro forma combined company following consummation of the merger;

Table of Contents

• held discussions with the senior managements of BioSante and Cell Genesys with respect to the businesses and prospects of BioSante and Cell Genesys, including the assessments of the managements of BioSante and Cell Genesys as to the liquidity needs of, and capital resources available to, BioSante and Cell Genesys;

• held discussions, at the direction of BioSante, with selected third parties to solicit indications of interest in a possible strategic transaction with, or financing for, BioSante;

reviewed historical market prices and trading volumes of BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock;

• reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available financial data for companies that Oppenheimer & Co. deemed relevant in evaluating Cell Genesys;

• reviewed and analyzed publicly available financial terms of transactions that Oppenheimer & Co. deemed relevant in evaluating the merger;

• performed a liquidation analysis of BioSante using certain assumptions and estimates provided to or discussed with Oppenheimer & Co. by the management of BioSante as to the current market value of BioSante s assets and the amount of BioSante s current liabilities;

reviewed other public information concerning BioSante and Cell Genesys; and

• performed such other analyses, reviewed such other information and considered such other factors as Oppenheimer & Co. deemed appropriate.

In rendering its opinion, Oppenheimer & Co. relied upon and assumed, without independent verification or investigation, the accuracy and completeness of all of the financial and other information provided to or discussed with Oppenheimer & Co. by BioSante, Cell Genesys and their respective employees, representatives and affiliates or otherwise reviewed by Oppenheimer & Co. Oppenheimer & Co. also relied, at the direction of BioSante, without independent verification or investigation, on the assessments of the managements of BioSante and Cell Genesys as to the liquidity needs of, and capital resources available to, BioSante and Cell Genesys and the ability of BioSante and Cell Genesys to fund their respective operations internally or through external sources in the absence of the merger. In this regard, the managements of BioSante and Cell Genesys advised Oppenheimer & Co. that BioSante and Cell Genesys have been unable to obtain adequate financing to fund their respective operations sufficiently beyond the next 12 months and that the failure to obtain such financing may adversely affect their ability to operate as going concerns. Accordingly, although Oppenheimer & Co. requested, it was not provided with, reliable financial forecasts relating to BioSante or Cell Genesys prepared by the managements of BioSante or Cell Genesys and, in light of the foregoing, Oppenheimer & Co. did not perform a financial analysis of the future cash flows of BioSante or Cell Genesys on a standalone basis in connection with its opinion.

Oppenheimer & Co. relied, at the direction of BioSante, without independent verification or investigation, on the assessments of the management of BioSante as to (i) the existing and future products and product candidates of BioSante and Cell Genesys, the risks associated with such products and product candidates and the ability of BioSante to integrate certain of such products and product candidates (including, without limitation, the timing and probability of successful development, testing and marketing, and of approval by appropriate governmental authorities, of such products and product candidates) and (ii) the ability of BioSante to obtain sufficient financing to fund the operations of the pro forma combined company. Oppenheimer & Co. assumed, with BioSante s consent, that the merger would be consummated in accordance with its terms without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement and in compliance with all applicable laws and other requirements and that, in the course of obtaining the necessary regulatory or third party approvals, consents and releases with respect to the merger, no delay, limitation,

Table of Contents

restriction or condition would be imposed that would have an adverse effect on BioSante, Cell Genesys or the merger (including the contemplated benefits of the merger). Oppenheimer & Co. neither made nor obtained any independent evaluations or appraisals of the assets or liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of BioSante or Cell Genesys.

Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion relates to the relative values of BioSante and Cell Genesys. Oppenheimer & Co. did not express any opinion as to the underlying valuation, future performance or long-term viability of BioSante or Cell Genesys, the actual value of BioSante common stock when issued or the prices at which BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock would trade at any time. Oppenheimer & Co. expressed no view as to, and its opinion did not address, any terms or other aspects or implications of the merger (other than the 0.1615 exchange ratio to the extent expressly specified in its opinion) or any aspect or implication of any other agreement, arrangement or understanding entered into in connection with the merger or otherwise, including, without limitation, the form or structure of the merger or any adjustments to the 0.1615 exchange ratio. In addition, Oppenheimer & Co. expressed no view as to, and its opinion did not address, the fairness of the amount or nature of, or any other aspect relating to, the compensation to be received by any individual officers, directors or employees of any parties to the merger, or any class of such persons, relative to the exchange ratio. Oppenheimer & Co. also expressed no view as to, and its opinion did not address, BioSante s underlying business decision to effect the merger nor did its opinion address the relative merits of the merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for BioSante or the effect of any other transaction in which BioSante might engage. Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion was necessarily based on the information available to it and general economic, financial and stock market conditions and circumstances as they existed and could be evaluated by Oppenheimer & Co. on the date of its opinion. The credit, financial and stock markets are experiencing unusual volatility and Oppenheimer & Co. expressed no opinion or view as to any potential effects of such volatility on BioSante, Cell Genesys or the proposed merger. Although subsequent developments may affect its opinion, Oppenheimer & Co. does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion. Except as described above. BioSante imposed no other instructions or limitations on Oppenheimer & Co. with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by it in rendering its opinion.

This summary is not a complete description of Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion or the financial analyses performed and factors considered by Oppenheimer & Co. in connection with its opinion. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex analytical process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, a financial opinion is not readily susceptible to summary description. Oppenheimer & Co. arrived at its ultimate opinion based on the results of all analyses undertaken by it and assessed as a whole, and did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any one factor or method of analysis for purposes of its opinion. Accordingly, Oppenheimer & Co. believes that its analyses and this summary must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying Oppenheimer & Co. s analyses and opinion.

In performing its analyses, Oppenheimer & Co. considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters existing as of the date of its opinion, many of which are beyond the control of BioSante and Cell Genesys. No company, business or transaction used in the analyses is identical to BioSante, Cell Genesys or the merger, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies, business segments or transactions analyzed.

The assumptions and estimates contained in Oppenheimer & Co. s analyses and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by its analyses. In addition, analyses

Table of Contents

relating to the value of businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the assumptions and estimates used in, and the results derived from, Oppenheimer & Co. s analyses are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

The type and amount of consideration payable in the merger were determined through negotiation between BioSante and Cell Genesys, and the decision to enter into the transaction was solely that of the BioSante board of directors. Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion and financial presentation were only one of many factors considered by the BioSante board of directors in its evaluation of the merger and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the BioSante board of directors or management with respect to the merger or the exchange ratio provided for in the merger.

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses reviewed with the BioSante board of directors in connection with Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion dated June 29, 2009. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Oppenheimer & Co. s financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Oppenheimer & Co. s financial analyses.

Introduction

In connection with its evaluation of the 0.1615 exchange ratio from a financial point of view to BioSante, Oppenheimer & Co. performed a liquidation analysis for BioSante and a selected companies analysis and selected precedent transactions analysis for Cell Genesys. Utilizing the implied equity references ranges derived from these analyses, Oppenheimer & Co. calculated implied exchange ratio reference ranges for BioSante common stock and Cell Genesys common stock. These exchange ratio reference ranges were then compared with the 0.1615 exchange ratio provided for the merger.

BioSante Liquidation Analysis

Oppenheimer & Co. performed a liquidation analysis of BioSante s assets to estimate the potential net proceeds available for distribution upon an orderly liquidation of BioSante. Financial data for BioSante were based on BioSante s public filings and internal estimates of BioSante s management. Estimated net liquidation proceeds were derived by applying to the book values of BioSante s non-operating assets certain recovery percentages estimated by BioSante s management to be realized from a liquidation of such assets ranging from, depending on the type of asset, 50 percent to 100 percent and by applying to BioSante s liabilities certain payment percentages estimated by BioSante s management to be made in a liquidation with respect to such liabilities ranging from, depending on the type of liability, 80 percent to 100 percent. This analysis indicated a selected implied per share equity reference range for BioSante of approximately \$0.15 to \$0.23 per share, as compared to the closing price of BioSante common stock on June 29, 2009 of \$2.15 per share.

Cell Genesys Financial Analyses

Selected Companies Analysis. Oppenheimer & Co. performed a selected companies analysis of Cell Genesys in which Oppenheimer & Co. reviewed financial and stock market information of Cell Genesys and the following five selected publicly-held cancer vaccine and gene therapy companies which, with the exception of Dendreon Corporation, have product candidates at an early stage of development that have not yet demonstrated efficacy and/or safety:

- Celldex Therapeutics, Inc.
- Dendreon Corporation
- GenVec, Inc.
- Oncolytics Biotech Inc.
- Vical Incorporated

Oppenheimer & Co. reviewed enterprise values of the selected companies, calculated as fully-diluted market value of equity based on closing stock prices on June 29, 2009, plus total debt, preferred stock and out-of-the-money convertible debt, less cash and cash equivalents. Financial data for the selected companies were based on public filings. Utilizing the selected implied per share equity reference range for BioSante indicated above under the caption BioSante s Liquidation Analysis and an implied per share equity reference range for Cell Genesys derived by applying Cell Genesys s estimated net cash as of September 30, 2009 (based on internal estimates of BioSante s management) to a selected range of enterprise values derived from the selected companies (excluding Dendreon Corporation as an outlier), this analysis indicated the following implied exchange ratio reference range, as compared to the exchange ratio provided for in the merger:

Implied Exchange Ratio	
Reference Range	Exchange Ratio
2.1116x 4.7369x	0.1615x

Selected Precedent Transactions Analysis. Oppenheimer & Co. performed a selected precedent transactions analysis of Cell Genesys in which Oppenheimer & Co. reviewed the transaction values of the following five selected transactions involving target companies in the biopharmaceutical industry engaged in the development of cancer vaccines for which efficacy and/or safety had not been demonstrated as of the announcement date of the relevant transaction:

[Announcement Date	Acquiror	Target					
	• 11/16/2007	• Pfizer Inc.	Coley Pharmaceutical Group, Inc.					
	• 10/22/2007	• Celldex Therapeutics, Inc.	x Therapeutics, Inc. • AVANT Immunotherapeutics, Inc.					
	• 04/12/2005	Pharmexa AS	GemVax AS					
	• 12/15/2004	Aphton Corporation.	Igeneon AG					
	• 04/24/2001	Antigenics, Inc.	Aronex Pharmaceuticals, Inc.					

Oppenheimer & Co. reviewed transaction values in the selected transactions, calculated as the equity value implied for the target company based on the consideration payable in the selected transaction (including contingent payments) plus total debt, preferred stock and out-of-the-money convertible debt, less cash and cash equivalents. Financial data for the selected transactions were based on publicly available information at the time of announcement of the relevant transaction. Utilizing the selected implied per share equity reference range for BioSante indicated above under the caption BioSante s Liquidation Analysis and an implied per share equity reference range for Cell Genesys derived by applying Cell Genesys s estimated net cash as of September 30, 2009 (based on internal estimates of BioSante s management) to a selected range of transaction values derived from the selected transactions, this analysis indicated the following implied exchange ratio reference range, as compared to the exchange ratio provided for in the merger:

Implied Exchange Ratio	
Reference Range	Exchange Ratio
0.7655x 1.7081x	0.1615x

Miscellaneous

BioSante has agreed to pay Oppenheimer & Co. for its financial advisory services in connection with the merger an aggregate fee of approximately \$1.1 million, a portion of which was payable upon delivery of its opinion and approximately \$850,000 of which is contingent upon consummation of the merger. BioSante also has agreed to reimburse Oppenheimer & Co. for its reasonable expenses, including reasonable fees and expenses of its legal counsel, and to indemnify Oppenheimer & Co. and related parties against liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities laws, relating to, or arising out of, its engagement.

Table of Contents

Oppenheimer & Co. and its affiliates in the past have performed investment banking and other services for BioSante unrelated to the merger, for which services Oppenheimer & Co. and its affiliates have received compensation, including co-placement agent services to BioSante in connection with an equity financing in 2007. In the ordinary course of business, Oppenheimer & Co. and its affiliates may actively trade the securities of BioSante and Cell Genesys for Oppenheimer & Co. s and its affiliates own accounts and for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

The issuance of Oppenheimer & Co. s opinion was approved by an authorized committee of Oppenheimer & Co. BioSante selected Oppenheimer & Co. to provide certain financial advisory services in connection with the merger based on Oppenheimer & Co. s reputation and experience and its familiarity with BioSante and its business. Oppenheimer & Co. is an internationally recognized investment banking firm and, as a part of its investment banking business, is regularly engaged in valuations of businesses and securities in connection with acquisitions and mergers, underwritings, secondary distributions of securities, private placements and valuations for other purposes.

Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC

Cell Genesys retained Lazard to act as investment banker to Cell Genesys and to render an opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to holders of Cell Genesys common stock of the consideration to be paid to such holders in the merger. Pursuant to the merger agreement, each outstanding share of Cell Genesys common stock other than shares of Cell Genesys common stock held by Cell Genesys or BioSante (such holders, the excluded holders), will be converted into the right to receive a number of shares of BioSante common stock equal to the exchange ratio (such number of shares so issuable, the consideration). On June 29, 2009, Lazard rendered its oral opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the consideration to be paid to holders of Cell Genesys common stock (other than the excluded holders) in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders.

The full text of Lazard s written opinion, dated June 29, 2009, which sets forth the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered, and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Lazard in connection with its opinion is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex C and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. The description of Lazard s opinion set forth in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of Lazard s written opinion attached as Annex C. Cell Genesys encourages you to read Lazard s opinion and this section carefully and in their entirety.

Lazard s opinion was directed to the Cell Genesys board of directors for the information and assistance of the Cell Genesys board of directors in connection with its evaluation of the merger and only addressed the fairness, from a financial point of view, to holders of Cell Genesys common stock (other than excluded holders) of the consideration to be paid to such holders in the merger as of the date of Lazard s opinion. Cell Genesys did not request Lazard to consider, and Lazard s opinion did not address, the relative merits of the merger as compared to any other transaction or business strategy in which Cell Genesys might engage or the merits of the underlying decision by Cell Genesys to engage in the merger. Lazard s opinion was not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Cell Genesys common stock as to how such holder should vote or act with respect to the merger or any matter relating thereto. Lazard s opinion was necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Lazard as of, the date of Lazard s opinion. Lazard assumed no responsibility for updating or revising its opinion based on circumstances or events occurring after the date of Lazard s opinion. Lazard s opinion did not express any opinion as to the prices at which shares of Cell Genesys common stock or BioSante common stock may trade at any time subsequent to the announcement of the merger.

The following is a summary of Lazard s opinion. Cell Genesys encourages you to read Lazard s written opinion carefully in its entirety.

In connection with its opinion, Lazard:

• Reviewed the financial terms and conditions of a draft of the merger agreement, dated June 29, 2009, which Cell Genesys provided to Lazard prior to the delivery of Lazard s oral opinion, and the financial terms and conditions of the final draft of the merger agreement, which Cell Genesys provided to Lazard prior to the delivery of Lazard s written opinion;

Analyzed certain historical business and financial information relating to Cell Genesys and BioSante;

• Reviewed various financial forecasts and other data provided to Lazard by Cell Genesys and BioSante relating to the business of BioSante;

Reviewed a liquidation analysis of Cell Genesys provided to Lazard by Cell Genesys;

• Held discussions with members of the senior management of Cell Genesys with respect to the business and prospects of Cell Genesys and with members of the senior managements of Cell Genesys and BioSante with respect to the business and prospects of BioSante;

• Reviewed public information with respect to certain other companies in lines of business Lazard believed to be generally relevant in evaluating the business of BioSante;

Reviewed historical stock prices and trading volumes of Cell Genesys common stock and BioSante common stock; and

Conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations as Lazard deemed appropriate.

Lazard assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of the foregoing information, without independent verification of such information. Lazard did not conduct any independent valuation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Cell Genesys or BioSante or concerning the solvency or fair value of Cell Genesys or BioSante, and Lazard was not furnished with such valuation or appraisal. Cell Genesys advised Lazard that there is no current or prospective going concern alternative for Cell Genesys s business and did not provide Lazard with any financial forecasts with respect to Cell Genesys; accordingly Lazard did not perform any discounted cash flow or

similar financial analysis of Cell Genesys. As a result of the financial and operating characteristics of Cell Genesys as of the date of Lazard s opinion, Cell Genesys s financial results were not comparable, for valuation purposes, to those of other companies and transactions. Accordingly, Lazard did not perform a comparable companies or comparable transactions analysis with respect to Cell Genesys and only performed a comparable companies analysis with respect to BioSante. In Lazard s analyses of BioSante, at the direction of Cell Genesys s management and with Cell Genesys s consent, Lazard used the financial forecasts provided by Cell Genesys s management that were probability adjusted based on direction from Cell Genesys s management and not the financial forecasts provided by BioSante s management. With respect to such financial forecasts, Lazard assumed, with the consent of Cell Genesys, that they have been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments as to the future financial performance of BioSante. Lazard assumed no responsibility for and expressed no view as to such forecasts or the assumptions on which they are based.

In rendering its opinion, Lazard assumed, with Cell Genesys s consent, that the merger will be consummated on the terms described in the merger agreement, without any waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions, except that Lazard also assumed, with Cell Genesys s consent, that the exchange ratio will not be adjusted from the initial exchange ratio of 0.1615 pursuant to the merger agreement as a result

Table of Contents

of Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date. This 0.1615 exchange ratio is referred to herein as the assumed exchange ratio. Lazard also assumed, with Cell Genesys s consent, that obtaining the necessary regulatory or third party approvals and consents for the merger will not have an adverse effect on Cell Genesys, BioSante or the combined company. Lazard did not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that might result from the merger, nor does its opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which Lazard understands that Cell Genesys obtained such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals. Lazard expressed no view or opinion as to any terms or other aspects of the merger (other than the consideration to the extent expressly specified in Lazard s opinion). In addition, Lazard expresses no view or opinion as to the fairness of the amount or nature of, or any other aspects relating to, the compensation to any officers, directors or employees of any parties to the merger, or class of such persons, relative to the consideration or otherwise.

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses and reviews that Lazard deemed appropriate in connection with rendering its opinion. The brief summary of Lazard s analyses and reviews provided below is not a complete description of the analyses and reviews underlying Lazard s opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of analysis and review and the application of those methods to particular circumstances, and, therefore, is not readily susceptible to summary description. Considering selected portions of the analyses and reviews or the summary set forth below, without considering the analyses and reviews as a whole, could create an incomplete or misleading view of the analyses and reviews underlying Lazard s opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, Lazard considered the results of all of its analyses and reviews and did not attribute any particular weight to any factor, analysis or review considered by it; rather, Lazard made its determination as to fairness on the basis of its experience and professional judgment after considering the results of all of its analyses and reviews.

For purposes of its analyses and reviews, Lazard considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Cell Genesys and BioSante. No company, business or transaction used in Lazard s analyses and reviews as a comparison is identical to Cell Genesys, BioSante or the merger, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses and reviews is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses and reviews involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies, businesses or transactions used in Lazard s analyses and reviews. The estimates contained in Lazard s analyses and reviews and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis or review are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by Lazard s analyses and reviews. In addition, analyses and reviews relating to the value of companies, businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which companies, businesses or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, Lazard s analyses and reviews are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

The summary of the analyses and reviews provided below includes information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Lazard s analyses and reviews, the tables must be read together with the full text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of Lazard s analyses and reviews. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full description of the analyses and reviews, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses and reviews, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Lazard s analyses and reviews.

Except as otherwise noted, the following quantitative information, to the extent that it is based on market data, is based on market data as it existed on or before June 26, 2009 and is not necessarily indicative of current market conditions.

Financial Analyses

Implied Exchange Ratio Analysis

Using a liquidation analysis for Cell Genesys and a discounted cash flow analysis and a selected comparable company analysis for BioSante that are described below, Lazard derived an implied equity reference range from each analysis as described below.

Based on these implied equity reference ranges, Lazard then calculated implied exchange ratio reference ranges for Cell Genesys common stock and BioSante common stock. The results of this implied exchange ratio analysis were then compared with the assumed exchange ratio in the merger.

This analysis indicated the following approximate implied exchange ratio reference ranges, as compared to the assumed exchange ratio of 0.1615 in the merger:

Methodology	Implied Exchange Ratio Reference Range
Cell Genesys Liquidation Analysis/ BioSante Discounted Cash Flow	0.0097 0.0743
Cell Genesys Liquidation Analysis/ BioSante Selected Comparable Companies	0.0116-0.0913

Cell Genesys Liquidation Analysis

Lazard performed a liquidation analysis of Cell Genesys s assets to calculate the potential range of net cash available for distribution upon an orderly liquidation of Cell Genesys, based on internal estimates of Cell Genesys s management as to the potential market value of Cell Genesys s assets, the amount of Cell Genesys s current liabilities and the potential amount of expenses associated with a liquidation. The potential range of net cash that would be available for distribution from an orderly liquidation of Cell Genesys was derived by assuming that the value potentially available for Cell Genesys s non-cash assets would be realized for the high end of the range and not realized at the low end of the range. This analysis resulted in an implied distribution per share, or equity reference range per share, for Cell Genesys of \$0.05 to \$0.15.

BioSante Analyses

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis. Using the financial forecasts with respect to BioSante that were provided by Cell Genesys's management, Lazard performed an analysis of the net present value of the projected operating free cash flows for 2009 to 2022 based on LibiGel partnership at royalty rates ranging from 15 percent-25 percent, probability weighted based on direction from Cell Genesys management, to calculate an implied equity value per share for BioSante at royalty rates ranging from 15 percent. The assumed discount rate range was derived from the weighted average cost of capital analysis that Lazard calculated for BioSante. Based on this analysis, Lazard arrived at an implied

equity reference range per share for BioSante of \$1.97 to \$5.64.

Selected Comparable Companies Analysis. Lazard reviewed publicly available financial information for the following six publicly traded specialty pharmaceutical companies with mid to late stage clinical pipelines:

Aryx Therapeutic, Inc.

Javelin Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

NerurogesX, Inc.

Pozen Pharmaceutical Development Company

Repros Therapeutic, Inc.

Vivus, Inc.

Lazard reviewed, among other things, technology values per expected product candidate of the selected companies, calculated as the equity value of such company based on the closing stock price on June 26, 2009, plus the amount of net debt of such company, divided by the expected number of marketed products (calculated by multiplying the number of product candidates of the selected companies by the probability of success of such product candidates). Lazard then applied the range of technology values per expected product candidate derived from the selected companies to BioSante s expected number of marketed products. Financial data for the selected companies and BioSante were based on publicly available information. This analysis indicated an implied equity reference range per share for BioSante of \$1.60 to \$4.75.

Other Analyses and Reviews

Last Twelve Month Trading Range. Lazard reviewed the historical exchange ratio of the BioSante common stock compared to Cell Genesys common stock since October 16, 2008 and found historical exchange ratio range to be 0.0339 to 0.3638.

Miscellaneous

In connection with Lazard s services as Cell Genesys s investment banker, Cell Genesys agreed to pay Lazard an aggregate fee of \$1,750,000, \$500,000 of which was payable upon the delivery of Lazard s opinion and \$1,250,000 of which is contingent upon the consummation of the merger. Cell Genesys also agreed to reimburse Lazard for certain expenses incurred in connection with Lazard s engagement and to indemnify Lazard and certain related persons under certain circumstances against certain liabilities that may arise from or relate to Lazard s engagement, including certain liabilities under U.S. federal securities laws.

Lazard, as part of its investment banking business, is continually engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements, leveraged buyouts, and valuations for estate, corporate and other purposes. Lazard has in the past provided, currently is providing and in the future may provide investment banking services to Cell Genesys, including its December 2008 convertible note modified Dutch auction tender offer, for which Lazard has received receive compensation. In addition, in the ordinary course of their respective businesses, Lazard Frères & Co. LLC and LFCM Holdings LLC (an entity indirectly owned in large part by managing directors of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC) and their respective affiliates may actively trade securities of Cell Genesys and/or securities of BioSante for their own accounts and for the accounts of their customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities. The issuance of Lazard s opinion was approved by an authorized committee of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC.

Lazard is an internationally recognized investment banking firm providing a full range of financial advisory and other services. Lazard was selected to act as investment banker to Cell Genesys because of its qualifications, expertise and reputation in investment banking and mergers and acquisitions, as well as its familiarity with the business of Cell Genesys.

Cell Genesys and BioSante determined the consideration to be paid to the holders of Cell Genesys common stock in the merger through arm s-length negotiations, and the Cell Genesys board of directors approved the consideration. Lazard conducted the analyses and reviews summarized above for the purpose of providing an opinion to the Cell Genesys board of directors as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to

the holders of Cell Genesys common stock (other than excluded holders) of the consideration to be paid to such holders in the merger. Lazard did not recommend any specific consideration to the Cell Genesys board of directors or any other person or indicate that any given consideration constituted the only appropriate consideration for the merger.

Lazard s opinion was one of many factors considered by the Cell Genesys board of directors. Consequently, the summary of the analyses and reviews provided above should not be viewed as determinative of the opinion of the Cell Genesys board of directors with respect to the consideration or of whether the Cell Genesys board of directors would have been willing to recommend a different transaction or determine that a different consideration was fair. Additionally, Lazard s opinion is not intended to confer any rights or remedies upon any employee or creditor of Cell Genesys.

Interests of BioSante s Directors and Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the BioSante board of directors to BioSante stockholders to vote in favor of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and the other matters to be acted upon by BioSante stockholders at the BioSante special meeting, BioSante stockholders should be aware that members of the BioSante board of directors and BioSante s officers have interests in the merger that may be different from, in addition to, or may conflict with the interests of BioSante stockholders. At the effective time of the merger and as a result of the merger, the board of directors of the combined company will be comprised of the six individuals that are current members of the BioSante board of directors and two additional individuals that are current members of the Cell Genesys board of directors, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. and John T. Potts, Jr., M.D. Dr. Sullivan, BioSante s chairman of the board, will continue as chairman of the board of the combined company. In addition, at the effective time of the merger and as a result of the merger, the executive officers of the combined company will be the current executive officers of BioSante: Stephen M. Simes as vice chairman, president and chief executive officer and Phillip B. Donenberg as chief financial officer, treasurer and secretary. None of BioSante s directors or officers have any other interests in the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and to recommend that BioSante stockholders approve the merger agreement, including the merger and the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and related matters.

Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the Cell Genesys board of directors to Cell Genesys stockholders to vote in favor of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and the other matters to be acted upon by Cell Genesys stockholders at the Cell Genesys special meeting, Cell Genesys stockholders should be aware that members of the Cell Genesys board of directors and Cell Genesys officers have interests in the merger that may be different from, in addition to, or may conflict with the interests of Cell Genesys stockholders. The Cell Genesys board of directors was aware of these potential conflicts of interest and considered them, among other matters, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, including the merger, and to recommend that Cell Genesys stockholders approve the merger agreement, including the merger.

For purposes of all of the Cell Genesys agreements and plans described below, the consummation of the merger will constitute a change of control and the deductibility of some of the payments to be made in connection with such change of control may be limited under

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or Code.

Retention Letter Agreements

Each of Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D., chairman of the board and chief executive officer; Sharon E. Tetlow, senior vice president and chief financial officer; Marc L. Belsky, vice president, finance and chief accounting officer; and Robert H. Tidwell, senior vice president, corporate development has entered into certain retention payment arrangements, as approved by the Cell Genesys board of directors, pursuant to a retention payment letter agreement with Cell Genesys on April 4, 2009. The retention period commenced on May 1, 2009 and ends on April 30, 2010 (or in the case of Mr. Tidwell, July 29, 2009). Under each retention letter agreement, the officer is eligible to receive a payment under one (and only one) of the three circumstances described below:

1. If the officer remains employed with Cell Genesys through the end of the retention period and no change of control, as defined in the retention letter agreement, occurs during the retention period of 365 days (through April 30, 2010), such officer will be entitled to receive a lump sum cash payment equal to \$1,400,000 for Dr. Sherwin, \$800,000 for Ms. Tetlow, \$360,000 for Mr. Belsky, which shall be paid within five business days after the end of the applicable retention period. For Mr. Tidwell the payment amount is \$140,000 and the retention period is 90 days (ending July 29, 2009).

2. If the officer s employment is terminated during the applicable retention period, either by Cell Genesys without cause, as defined in the retention letter agreement, or as a result of an involuntary termination, as defined in the retention letter agreement, and in either case, other than due to such officer s death or disability, as defined in the retention letter agreement, then such officer will be entitled to receive the applicable payment amount (a lump sum cash payment equal to \$1,400,000 for Dr. Sherwin, \$800,000 for Ms. Tetlow, \$360,000 for Mr. Belsky and \$140,000 for Mr. Tidwell) within 30 calendar days after the date of such officer s employment termination. The payment will be contingent on the officer s execution of a release of claims in favor of Cell Genesys and its successors on termination of employment.

3. If a change of control occurs during the retention period and the officer continues to be employed with Cell Genesys through the date of the change of control, such officer will be entitled to receive a lump sum cash change in control payment equal to (i) the applicable amount for each executive described in (1) above multiplied by (ii) the ratio of (y) the number of days, not to exceed 365 days (or in the case of Mr. Tidwell, 90 days), from May 1, 2009 through the date of the change of control, to (z) 365 (or in the case of Mr. Tidwell, 90). The change in control payment will be contingent on the officer s execution of a release of claims in favor of Cell Genesys and its successors, and will be paid within three days following the effective date of such releases.

In connection with the merger, on the date following the effective date of the merger, each of the officers who are employed by Cell Genesys on the effective date will be terminated by BioSante. Pursuant to the terms of each officer s release of claims and the retention letter agreement, each officer so terminated will be entitled to receive payment under the circumstance described in (3) above within three business days after the effective date of their respective signed releases.

In the case of Dr. Sherwin, if any of the amount he is entitled to receive as a result of the change of control constitutes an excess parachute payment under Section 280G of the Code that would be subject to 280G excise tax under IRC Section 4999, or the 280G excise tax, then he has agreed to execute a release waiving his rights to receive payment under his retention letter agreement to the extent necessary to eliminate the 280G excise tax. It is the belief and intention of all parties that his agreement to waive some or all of such payment under these circumstances will be sufficient to eliminate any 280G excise tax related to any of Dr. Sherwin s payments. In the event that a waiver of all of his retention payment amount is insufficient to

eliminate the 280G excise tax related to his combined change of control payments, he also has agreed under the terms of his release to a reduction in the number of months for which he is entitled to reimbursed health insurance premiums (described below) to the extent necessary to eliminate any remaining 280G excise tax.

For each officer other than Dr. Sherwin, if any of the amounts the executive is entitled to receive constitute excess parachute payments subject to 280G excise tax, then each has agreed execute a release of claims waiving his or her rights to receive such amounts to the extent necessary to eliminate the 280G excise tax if such waiver results in a greater benefit to the officer on an after-tax basis. No officer is entitled to be grossed-up for 280G excise tax owed as a result of any compensation paid in connection with the change of control.

Change of Control and Severance Agreements.

Each of Dr. Sherwin, Ms. Tetlow, Mr. Belsky and Mr. Tidwell entered into a change of control and severance Agreement with Cell Genesys on October 30, 2007, as previously approved by the Cell Genesys board of directors. The severance agreements provide for severance benefits that may become payable to such officer in connection with a termination of their employment with Cell Genesys and/or a change in control of Cell Genesys. In each case, payment of the severance and other benefits described below is contingent on the officer s execution of a release of claims in favor of Cell Genesys and its successors.

In the event of an involuntary termination of the officer s employment within 60 days before or two years following a change in control of Cell Genesys, the officer will be entitled to a lump sum severance payment equal to 18 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 30 months) of the officer s then effective annual compensation, which includes (i) annual base salary at the highest rate in effect during the preceding 12 months, plus (ii) 100 percent of the officer s annual target bonus in effect for the year in which the termination occurs, as measured on the date of involuntary termination.

Each officer and his or her family members also will be entitled to continued coverage under Cell Genesys s health plans for 18 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 30 months unless reduced as necessary to eliminate 280G excise taxes as described above) following the date of termination (subject to earlier termination if the officer becomes eligible to be covered under another employer s health plan). If Cell Genesys ceases to provide any group health plan to its employees in connection with the merger, Cell Genesys will (before the merger) or, after the merger, BioSante will (or will cause the surviving corporation to) provide each officer, subject to such officer s signing and not rescinding a release, for the remainder (if any at such time) of the coverage period applicable to each officer under their respective severance agreement, a monthly cash payment equal to the premiums such officer pays each month for (i) an individual conversion policy with Anthem Blue Cross Blue Shield of California pursuant to Cell Genesys s group medical plan or, if such individual conversion policy is unavailable to the officer or provides materially less coverage that is not materially less than his or her coverage under Cell Genesys s group medical plan and (ii) an individual dental insurance policy that provides coverage that is not materially less than coverage under Cell Genesys s group dental plan, plus (iii) an additional amount equal to the federal, state and any other income, employment and other taxes (calculated at the highest rates applicable to such officer) such individual will owe on such amounts (including on the tax gross-up payment itself), it being intended that the individual retain (on an after-tax basis) an amount equal to the paid monthly premiums.

On the date following the effective date of the merger, each of the officers who are employed by Cell Genesys on the effective date will be terminated by BioSante, and their respective terminations of employment will entitle them to the benefits defined under their severance agreements. The following table presents an estimate of the amount of benefits to which each of the officers will be entitled following their respective terminations:

Name	Casl	1 Severance	Health Benefits Payment Period
Stephen A. Sherwin	\$	2,184,063	30*
Sharon E. Tetlow	\$	672,750	18
Robert H. Tidwell	\$	661,050	18
Marc Belsky	\$	452,813	18

* This number may be reduced as necessary to eliminate 280G excise taxes as described above.

Specified Stock Options held by Executive Officers

The merger agreement provides that certain specified stock options held by Dr. Sherwin, Ms. Tetlow, Mr. Tidwell and Mr. Belsky will be assumed by BioSante and will remain outstanding following the merger. Each such stock option so assumed by BioSante will continue to have, and be subject to, the same terms and conditions of such options immediately prior to the merger (including, without limitation, any vesting provisions), except that: (i) each such stock option will be solely exercisable (or will become exercisable in accordance with its terms) for that number of whole shares of BioSante common stock equal to the product of the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock that were issuable upon exercise of such option immediately prior to the effective time multiplied by the exchange ratio, rounded down to the nearest whole number of BioSante common stock; and (ii) the per share exercise price for the BioSante common stock at which such option was exercisable immediately prior to the effective time by the exercise price per share of Cell Genesys common stock at which such option was exercisable immediately prior to the effective time by the exchange ratio, rounded up to the nearest whole cent. The following table presents the stock options held by the officers and the shares of BioSante common stock exercisable under these options and the corresponding exercise prices prices assuming no adjustment to the exchange ratio at the effective time.

Name	Original Grant Date		Cell Genesys Plan	Number of Cell Genesys Option Shares	Cell Genesys Exercise Price		se Optio			BioSante Exercise Price	
Stephen A Sherwin, M.D.	2/6/2008		2005/ISO	55,260	\$	1.8400		8,924		\$	11.40
	2/6/2008		2005/NQ	319,740	\$	1.8400		51,638		\$	11.40
	2/7/2007		2005/ISO	27,761	\$	3.0700		4,483		\$	19.01
	2/7/2007		2005/NQ	72,239	\$	3.0700		11,666		\$	19.01
	2/7/2006		2005/ISO	18,633	\$	6.0700		3,009		\$	37.59
	2/7/2006		2005/NQ	41,367	\$	6.0700		6,680		\$	37.59
	2/3/2005		1998/NQ	100,248	\$	6.7300		16,190		\$	41.68
	2/3/2005		1998/ISO	12,252	\$	6.7300		1,978		\$	41.68
Total				647,500				104,568			
Sharon E. Tetlow	2/6/2008	_	2005/NQ	49,998	\$	1.8400		8,074	-	\$	11.40
	2/6/2008		2005/ISO	50,002	\$	1.8400		8,075		\$	11.40
	2/7/2007		2005/NQ	36,459	\$	3.0700		5,888		\$	19.01
	2/7/2007		2005/ISO	13,541	\$	3.0700		2,186		\$	19.01
	6/1/2005		2005/ISO	68,964	\$	5.8000		11,137		\$	35.92
	6/1/2005		2005/NQ	81,036	\$	5.8000		13,087		\$	35.92
	2/7/2006		2005/ISO	1,250	\$	6.0700		201		\$	37.59

Edgar Filing: BIOSANTE PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form S-4

	2/7/2006	2005/NQ	28,750 \$	6.0700	4,643	\$ 37.59
Total			330,000		53,291	

Name	Original Grant Date	Cell Genesys Plan	Number of Cell Genesys Option Shares	Cell Genesys Exercise Price	Number of BioSante Option Shares	BioSante Exercise Price
Robert H. Tidwell	2/6/2008	2005/NQ	27,747	\$ 1.8400	4,481	\$ 11.40
	2/6/2008	2005/ISO	37,253	\$ 1.8400	6,016	\$ 11.40
	2/7/2007	2005/ISO	26,042	\$ 3.0700	4,205	\$ 19.01
	2/7/2007	2005/NQ	23,958	\$ 3.0700	3,869	\$ 19.01
	2/7/2006	2005/NQ	20,039	\$ 6.0700	3,236	\$ 37.59
	2/7/2006	2005/ISO	9,961	\$ 6.0700	1,608	\$ 37.59
	2/3/2005	1998/NQ	41,877	\$ 6.7300	6,763	\$ 41.68
	2/3/2005	1998/ISO	13,123	\$ 6.7300	2,119	\$ 41.68
Total			200,000		32,297	
Marc L. Belsky	2/6/2008	2005/ISO	55,000	\$ 1.8400	8,882	\$ 11.40
	12/1/2006	2005/ISO	50,000	\$ 3.8000	8,075	\$ 23.53
Total			105,000		16,957	

Option Acceleration Outside of the Change in Control Agreements

The merger agreement provides that all of Cell Genesys s stock options outstanding under its Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive Stock Option Plan, the 2001 Nonstatutory Option Plan, the 2001 Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan and the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, other than the specified stock options being assumed by BioSante will accelerate and become vested prior to the effective time. None of Cell Genesys s directors or executive officers holds any options (other than the specified stock options) issued under Cell Genesys s stock option plans with an exercise price less than \$1.81. Given the estimated per share consideration of \$0.347, it is therefore anticipated that no directors or executive officers will receive any benefit as a result of this acceleration.

Estimated Director and Officer Exchanges of Cell Genesys Common Stock for BioSante Common Stock pursuant to the Merger

The following table presents the shares of Cell Genesys common stock held by Cell Genesys s directors and officers at the effective time to be exchanged and the estimated shares of BioSante common stock to be issued assuming no adjustment to the exchange ratio.

Name	Number of Shares of Cell Genesys Common Stock Held	Total Number of Shares of BioSante Common Stock to be Issued Upon Closing (using the 0.1615 Exchange Ratio)
David W. Carter	8,000	1,292
Nancy M. Crowell	8,000	1,292
James M. Gower	14,536	2,347
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	30,536	4,931
Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D.	32,000	5,168
Eugene L. Step	38,000	6,137
Inder M. Verma, Ph.D.	55,196	8,914
Dennis L. Winger	8,000	1,292

Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	474,621	76,651
Sharon E. Tetlow	18,449	2,979
Robert H. Tidwell	15,949	2,575
Marc Belsky	6,456	1,042
	709,743	114,620

Table of Contents

In addition, following completion of the merger, Dr. Sherwin and Dr. Potts are expected to receive cash or equity compensation in accordance with BioSante s equity compensation policies for non-employee directors. Currently, BioSante provides an annual cash retainer of \$18,000 for non-employee board members, pays each non-employee director \$1,800 for board meetings attended in person, \$900 for each board meeting attended by telephone and for each board committee meeting attended in person or by telephone, grants options from time to time at its discretion and enters into indemnification agreements with each director, although these policies are subject to change at any time.

Form of the Merger

The merger agreement provides that, at the effective time, Cell Genesys will be merged with and into BioSante, with BioSante surviving the merger.

Merger Consideration

At the effective time of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive shares of BioSante common stock. There will be no adjustment to the total number of shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive as a result of changes in the market price of BioSante common stock. Accordingly, the market value of the shares of BioSante common stock issued in connection with the merger will depend on the market value of the shares of BioSante common stock at the time of effectiveness of the merger, and could vary significantly from the market value on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The number of shares of BioSante common stock that stockholders of Cell Genesys common stock will be entitled to receive in exchange for all shares of Cell Genesys common stock at the consummation of the merger will be equal to the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement that is applicable based upon the difference between Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date and the target net cash amount applicable as of the date of the merger closing, all as set forth in the merger agreement. If Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the applicable target net cash amount, then the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The actual exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and will be higher or lower than 0.1615 depending on whether the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys is higher or lower than the applicable target net cash amount and the amount of the difference between the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios dependent upon these variables from a maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount. Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date will generally be equal to the amount of cash, cash equivalents, short-term investments, restricted cash, accounts receivable, refundable deposits, and recoverable prepaid balances, as of the determination date, minus Cell Genesys s accounts payable and accrued expenses, contractual obligations, restructuring accruals, certain insurance obligations, change in control payments and retention payments and certain other similar payments arising as a result of the merger, unpaid taxes, principal and accrued interest due in connection with any acceleration of repayment of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, and payments to its advisors in connection with the merger. For a more detailed description of the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date and the applicable target net cash as of the merger closing date, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment.

The items that will constitute Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date are subject to a number of factors, many of which are outside of Cell Genesys s control. For a more detailed discussion of the different exchange ratios at different net cash balances of Cell Genesys at the determination date, see The

Table of Contents

Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment. If Cell Genesys s net cash at determination date is more than \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash as of the date of the closing of the merger, based on the manner of calculating net cash pursuant to the merger agreement, Cell Genesys would be unable to satisfy a closing condition for the merger, and BioSante could elect to terminate the merger agreement.

No fractional shares of BioSante common stock will be issued in connection with the merger. Instead, each Cell Genesys stockholder who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of BioSante common stock, after aggregating all fractional shares of BioSante common stock issuable to such stockholder, will be entitled to receive in cash the dollar amount, rounded to the nearest whole cent, without interest, determined by multiplying such fraction by the closing price of a share of BioSante common stock as quoted on The NASDAQ Global Market on the date the merger becomes effective.

The merger agreement provides that, from and after the effective time of the merger, BioSante will deposit with the exchange agent acceptable to BioSante and Cell Genesys stock certificates or, at BioSante s option, evidence of shares in book entry form, of BioSante common stock issuable to the Cell Genesys stockholders and a sufficient amount of cash to make payments in lieu of fractional shares.

The merger agreement provides that, as promptly as practicable after the effective time of the merger, the exchange agent will mail to each record holder of Cell Genesys common stock immediately prior to the effective time of the merger a letter of transmittal and instructions for surrendering and exchanging the record holder s Cell Genesys stock certificates. Upon surrender of a Cell Genesys common stock certificate for exchange to the exchange agent, together with a duly signed letter of transmittal, and such other documents as the exchange agent or BioSante may reasonably require, the holder of the Cell Genesys stock certificate will be entitled to receive a certificate representing the number of whole shares of BioSante common stock that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the provisions of the merger agreement, cash in lieu of any fractional share of BioSante common stock, and dividends or other distributions, if any, to which they are entitled under the terms of the merger agreement. The Cell Genesys stock certificate surrendered will be cancelled.

At the effective time of the merger, all holders of certificates representing shares of Cell Genesys common stock that were outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will cease to have any rights as stockholders of Cell Genesys. In addition, no transfer of Cell Genesys common stock after the effective time of the merger will be registered on the stock transfer books of Cell Genesys.

If a stock certificate to be exchanged by a Cell Genesys stockholder for merger consideration has been lost, stolen or destroyed, the exchange agent will issue the merger consideration in exchange for that certificate upon the making of an affidavit by the holder of the certificate of the fact that the certificate has been lost, stolen or destroyed, as the case may be. However, BioSante may in its discretion and as a condition precedent to the merger consideration being paid on such certificate require the owner of the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate to deliver a bond in a such sum as BioSante may reasonably direct as indemnity against any claim that may be made against BioSante or the exchange agent with respect to the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate.

From and after the effective time of the merger, until it is surrendered, each certificate that previously evidenced Cell Genesys common stock will be deemed to represent only the right to receive shares of BioSante common stock and cash in lieu of any fractional share of BioSante common stock. BioSante will not pay dividends or other distributions on any shares of BioSante common stock to be issued in exchange for any unsurrendered Cell Genesys stock certificate until the Cell Genesys stock certificate is surrendered as provided in the merger agreement.

Effective Time of the Merger

The merger agreement requires the parties to consummate the merger after all of the conditions to the consummation of the merger contained in the merger agreement are satisfied or waived, including the approval

and adoption of the merger agreement by the stockholders of Cell Genesys and the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger by the stockholders of BioSante. The merger will become effective upon the filing of a certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or at such later time as is agreed by BioSante and Cell Genesys and specified in the certificate of merger. However, neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys can predict the exact timing of the consummation of the merger.

Treatment of Cell Genesys Options and Warrants

As of a date mutually agreed upon by both parties, but in no event less than 30 days prior to the effective time of the merger, all options to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, other than certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement, will become fully vested and exercisable until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. Upon the effective time of the merger, such unexercised options other than the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement will terminate and will no longer be outstanding. At the effective time of the merger, the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement that are outstanding immediately prior to the merger will be assumed by BioSante and will remain outstanding following the merger, but will be converted into and become options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect immediately prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement.

Other than the warrant subject to a certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which will be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the merger, at the effective time of the merger, Cell Genesys warrants outstanding and unexercised on the effective time of the merger shall be assumed by BioSante to the extent such obligations survive the merger under the terms of the respective Cell Genesys warrants, but will be converted into and become warrants to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. Of the outstanding warrants to purchase Cell Genesys common stock, only the terms of the warrants issued in connection with Cell Genesys s April 2007 registered direct offering provide that it will survive the merger. All other outstanding and unexercised warrants to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, other than the warrant subject to that certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009 which may be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the effective time of the merger at a maximum price of \$277,270, will terminate and no longer be outstanding immediately prior to the merger.

Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes

The merger agreement provides that BioSante will take all reasonably necessary action to ensure that BioSante is in compliance with the terms of both the indenture dated as of October 20, 2004 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 issued by Cell Genesys and the indenture dated June 24, 2009 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, including in each case the execution of a supplemental indenture with the applicable trustee under each indenture. On and after the effective time of the merger, these convertible notes will be convertible into shares of BioSante common stock in accordance with the terms of the indentures, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the conversion price based on the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement.

Regulatory Approvals

Neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys is required to make any filings or to obtain approvals or clearances from any antitrust regulatory authorities in the United States or other countries to consummate the merger. In the United States, BioSante must comply with applicable federal and state securities laws and NASDAQ rules and regulations in connection with the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, including

Table of Contents

the filing with the SEC of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, BioSante has filed an initial listing application with the NASDAQ Global Market to effect the initial listing of BioSante common stock issuable in connection with the merger or upon exercise of Cell Genesys s outstanding stock options or warrants that are assumed by BioSante and remain outstanding following the consummation of the merger.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger

The following is a general summary of material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to U.S. holders (as defined below) of Cell Genesys common stock for BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger. This summary assumes that U.S. holders hold their shares of Cell Genesys common stock as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, as property held as an investment). This summary is based on provisions of the Code, Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder and administrative rulings and court decisions, as currently in effect as of the date hereof and all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect, and to differing interpretations. This summary is for general information purposes only and does not describe the tax consequences under state, local or foreign laws, nor does it address any U.S. federal laws other than U.S. holder in light of its, his or her personal circumstances or to stockholders subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws, including brokers or dealers in securities or currencies, traders in securities that elect to use the mark-to-market method of accounting, expatriates or former long-term residents of the United States, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax provisions of the Code, tax-exempt organizations, persons that are not U.S. holders, tax-exempt organizations, partnerships or other pass-through entities (and persons holding Cell Genesys common stock through a partnership or other pass-through entity), financial institutions, mutual funds, insurance companies, holders who acquired Cell Genesys common stock in connection with stock option or stock purchase plans or in other compensatory transactions, or persons holding Cell Genesys common stock as part of a straddle, hedge, constructive sale, conversion or other risk-reduction transaction.

Holders of Cell Genesys common stock are strongly urged to consult with their own tax advisors as to the tax consequences of the merger under U.S. federal, state, local, foreign and other tax laws in light of their particular circumstances.

As used in this summary, the term U.S. holder means a beneficial owner of Cell Genesys common stock that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

• an individual citizen or resident of the United States;

• a corporation (or any entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or

• a trust if either (a) it is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all of its substantial decisions, or (b) it has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person.

If an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds Cell Genesys common stock, the tax treatment of such partnership and each of its partners generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Entities that are treated as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax

Table of Contents

purposes that hold Cell Genesys common stock, and their partners, are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger.

Tax Consequences of the Merger Generally

While the matter is not free from doubt, BioSante and Cell Genesys intend to treat the merger as a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Assuming the merger so qualifies, in general, a U.S. holder of Cell Genesys common stock will recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between (a) the sum of the fair market value of the BioSante common stock and any cash in lieu of fractional shares received in exchange for such Cell Genesys common stock and (b) the U.S. holder s tax basis in the Cell Genesys common stock surrendered. Gain or loss will be calculated separately for each block of shares exchanged in the merger (i.e., shares acquired at the same cost in a single transaction). The gain or loss will generally be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if, on the date of the merger, the shares of Cell Genesys common stock were held for more than one year. In the case of certain non-corporate U.S. holders, long-term capital gain is currently eligible for reduced rates of U.S. federal income tax. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitation.

Although BioSante and Cell Genesys intend to treat the merger as a taxable transaction, no ruling has been or will be sought from the IRS as to the U.S. federal income tax treatment of the merger. As such, it is possible that the merger would qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. If the transaction were treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, the tax consequences above would not apply, but instead a U.S. holder of Cell Genesys common stock generally would not recognize gain or loss on the exchange of Cell Genesys common stock for BioSante stock, and would be required to recognize gain or loss with respect to cash received in lieu of a fractional share of BioSante common stock that such holder would otherwise have been entitled to receive in an amount equal to the difference between the cash received and the tax basis allocable to such fractional share.

Holders of Cell Genesys common stock are urged to consult their own tax advisors as to the tax treatment of the merger under U.S federal income tax laws.

Backup Withholding Tax

Under certain circumstances, information reporting and/or backup withholding may apply to U.S. holders with respect to payments made on or proceeds from the sale, exchange or other disposition of BioSante common stock, unless the U.S. holder provides a correct taxpayer identification number and certain other information, or otherwise establishes a basis for exemption from backup withholding, and otherwise complies with the backup withholding rules. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, any amounts withheld under the backup withholding tax rules will be allowed as a credit against a U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, or be refunded if such U.S. holder furnishes the required information to the IRS on a timely basis.

Anticipated Accounting Treatment

The merger will be accounted for under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP, as an acquisition of the net assets of Cell Genesys, whereby the individual assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded by BioSante as of the completion of the merger based on their estimated fair values. As Cell Genesys has ceased operations, the acquisition is not considered to be a business combination, and the allocation of the purchase price will not result in recognition of goodwill. Following the completion of the merger, the future net income (loss) of the combined company will reflect charges resulting from the purchase price allocation related to the merger, which will include adjustments to carrying values of the acquired net assets based on the fair value of consideration measured as of the completion of the merger.

Table of Contents

Appraisal Rights

If the merger is completed, BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders are not entitled to appraisal rights under Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Litigation Relating to the Merger

On July 1, 2009, a putative shareholder class action lawsuit was filed in California Superior Court in San Mateo County (Case No. 485528) naming Cell Genesys, its officers and directors, and BioSante as defendants. The lawsuit alleges that defendants breached their fiduciary duties and/or aided and abetted the breach of fiduciary duties owed to the Cell Genesys stockholders in connection with the proposed merger between Cell Genesys and BioSante, including by failing to engage in a fair process and obtain a fair price for the sale of Cell Genesys. Plaintiffs seek an order certifying the lawsuit as a class action, injunctive relief to enjoin the merger or, in the event the merger is completed, a rescission of the merger or rescissory damages. Plaintiffs further seek an accounting for all damages and an award of attorneys fees and costs. On July 6, 2009, a second putative shareholder class action lawsuit naming the same parties and containing essentially identical allegations was filed in California Superior Court in San Mateo County (Case No. 485613). On July 8, 2009, a third putative shareholder class action lawsuit (Case No. 485528), which also named the same parties and contained essentially identical allegations as the two prior lawsuits. On July 14, 2009, the parties to these three lawsuits filed a stipulation and proposed order consolidating the actions and appointing interim lead counsel, which was entered by the Court on July 15, 2009.

On July 6, 2009, a putative shareholder class action lawsuit was filed in The Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (Case No. 4715-VCP) naming Cell Genesys, its officers and directors, and BioSante as defendants and alleging that the proposed merger between Cell Genesys and BioSante does not provide the Cell Genesys stockholders fair compensation for the value of their stock. Plaintiffs seek an order certifying the lawsuit as a class action, injunctive relief to enjoin the merger or, in the event the merger is completed, a rescission of the merger or rescissory damages. Plaintiffs further seek an accounting for all damages and an award of attorneys fees and costs. On July 27 and July 28, 2009, Cell Genesys and BioSante, respectively, filed motions to dismiss the Delaware action.

As of the date of the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the three lawsuits filed in California Superior Court in San Mateo County and the lawsuit filed in The Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware remain pending. Cell Genesys and BioSante believe the actions are without merit and intend to defend the actions vigorously.

Table of Contents

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

BioSante and Cell Genesys entered into the merger agreement on June 29, 2009. The full text of this agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. BioSante and Cell Genesys urge you to read the merger agreement in its entirety for a more complete description of the terms and conditions of the merger and related matters.

The representations and warranties described below and included in the merger agreement were made by BioSante and Cell Genesys to each other as of specific dates. The assertions embodied in those representations and warranties were made solely for purposes of the merger agreement and may be subject to important qualifications and limitations agreed to by BioSante and Cell Genesys in connection with negotiating the terms of the merger agreement. Moreover, the representations and warranties may be subject to a contractual standard of materiality that may be different from what may be viewed as material to stockholders, or may have been used for the purpose of allocating risk between BioSante and Cell Genesys rather than establishing matters as facts. The merger agreement is described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and included as Annex A only to provide you with information regarding the material terms and conditions of the merger agreement, and not to provide any other factual information regarding BioSante, Cell Genesys or their respective businesses. Accordingly, you should not rely on the representations and warranties in the merger agreement as characterizations of the actual state of facts about BioSante or Cell Genesys, and you should read the information provide elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for information regarding BioSante and tis business. See Where You Can Find More Information.

General

Under the merger agreement, Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante surviving the merger. Pursuant to the merger agreement, Cell Genesys stockholders will have the right to receive shares of BioSante common stock based on the exchange ratio determined in accordance with the merger agreement. BioSante stockholders will continue to own their existing shares of BioSante common stock or class C special stock after the merger. Each share of BioSante common stock will represent one share of common stock in the combined company. Each share of BioSante class C special stock will represent on share of class C special stock in the combined stockholders should not send in their stock certificates in connection with the merger.

The closing of the merger will take place as promptly as practicable after the day on which the last of the conditions to the merger set forth in the merger agreement has been satisfied or waived (if permissible), unless BioSante and Cell Genesys agree to a different date. However, because the merger is subject to a number of conditions, neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys can predict exactly when the closing will occur or if it will occur at all. See The Merger Agreement Conditions to Completion of the Merger for a more complete description of the conditions that must be satisfied or waived before closing.

Merger Consideration and Adjustment

Subject to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, at the effective time of and as a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive the number of shares of BioSante common stock equal to the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement. Assuming that Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash amount

applicable as of the merger closing date as set forth in the merger agreement, the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The exchange ratio will be higher or lower than 0.1615 if Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is more than \$500,000 greater than or more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash set forth in the merger agreement. The exact exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and will depend on the amount of the difference between the target net cash amount applicable as of the date of the merger closing and Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance at the

109

Table of Contents

determination date. The determination date will be the date that is 10 calendar days before the date originally scheduled for the earlier to occur of the BioSante or Cell Genesys stockholder meeting. The exchange ratio will not be determined until that time.

Under the merger agreement, the target net cash amount that is applicable depends on the date of the merger closing. As an example, if the merger were to close on August 31, 2009, the target net cash amount would be \$22,950,000. The target net cash amount decreases each month as set forth in the merger agreement and may be as low as \$19,650,000 if the date of the merger closing is on or between December 1, 2009 and December 31, 2009.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, Cell Genesys s net cash balance will be calculated as of the determination date, which is the date that is 10 calendar days prior to the earlier to occur of the date originally scheduled for the Cell Genesys stockholder meeting or the date originally scheduled for the Cell Genesys stockholder meeting or the date originally scheduled for the BioSante stockholder meeting. Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date will generally be equal to the sum of cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments, restricted cash, any accrued interest receivable thereon, accounts receivable, refundable deposits, and recoverable prepaid balances, as of the determination date and determined for Cell Genesys in a manner consistent with the manner in which such items were historically determined by Cell Genesys and in accordance with its consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008, minus Cell Genesys s accounts payable and accrued expenses, contractual obligations, restructuring accruals, change in control payments, retention payments or severance payments as a result of the merger, unpaid taxes, the amount of principal and accrued interest due in the event any acceleration of repayment of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due November 2011, and payments to its advisors in connection with the merger. The items listed above also are subject to certain exclusions set forth in the merger agreement.

Once the net cash balance at the determination date is finally calculated, which will be no later than five days after the determination date, the difference between the net cash balance and the target net cash that is applicable as of the date of the merger closing will be calculated. Based on this difference and in accordance with the merger agreement, the parties will determine the exchange ratio. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios, dependent upon whether the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys is higher or lower than the applicable target net cash amount and the amount by which it is higher or lower than the applicable target net cash, from a maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount. The following table illustrates the exchange ratio for each share of Cell Genesys common stock at various differentials between the net cash balance of Cell Genesys at the determination date and the target net cash amount. This table assumes, for illustrative purposes only, that the date of the closing of the merger is on or between October 1, 2009 and October 31, 2009 and thus the target net cash amount applicable to the merger closing date, as set forth in the merger agreement, is \$21,250,000.

Cell Genesys s Net Cash At Closing As Calculated Pursuant to the Merger Agreement	Target Net Cash for Closing Date between October 1, 2009 and October 31, 2009	Difference between Cell Genesys s Net Cash and Target Net Cash	Exchange Ratio	Pro Forma Ownership of Outstanding Shares of Combined Company BioSante/Cell Genesys
\$ 26,250,001	\$ 21,250,000	\$ +5,000,001	0.2424	50.4%/49.6%
\$ 23,750,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ +2,500,000	0.1943	55.9%/44.1%
\$ 22,250,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ +1,000,000	0.1719	58.9%/41.1%
\$ 21,750,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ +500,000	0.1615	60.4%/39.6%
\$ 20,750,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ -500,000	0.1615	60.4%/39.6%
\$ 20,250,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ -1,000,000	0.1485	62.4%/37.6%
\$ 18,750,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ -2,500,000	0.1304	65.4%/34.6%
\$ 16,250,000	\$ 21,250,000	\$ -5,000,000	0.1036	70.4%/29.6%

Table of Contents

For the complete list of exchange ratios applicable to various differentials between Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance at the determination date and the target net cash applicable as of the date of the merger closing, see the definition of Exchange Ratio in Section 1.01 of the merger agreement that is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus at Annex A.

If Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date is more than \$5,000,000 below the target net cash amount applicable at the date of the merger closing, based on the manner of calculating net cash pursuant to the merger agreement, Cell Genesys would be unable to satisfy a closing condition for the merger, and BioSante could elect to terminate the merger agreement.

BioSante will issue a press release after the final determination of the exchange ratio announcing the final exchange ratio and Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date.

Cell Genesys Stock Options and Restricted Stock

As of a date mutually agreed upon by both parties, but in no event less than 30 days prior to the effective time of the merger, all options to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, other than certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement, will become fully vested and exercisable until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. Upon the effective time of the merger, such unexercised options other than the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement will terminate and will no longer be outstanding.

At the effective time of the merger, the certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers on the date of the merger agreement that are outstanding immediately prior to the merger will be assumed by BioSante and will remain outstanding following the merger, but will be converted into and become options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect immediately prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement. The number of shares of BioSante common stock subject to each assumed option will be determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock that was subject to each option prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the merger agreement, and rounding that result down to the nearest whole number of shares of BioSante common stock. The per share exercise price for the assumed options will be determined by dividing the per share exercise price of the Cell Genesys common stock subject to each option as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio and rounding that result up to the nearest whole cent. The actual exchange ratio is determined in accordance with the merger agreement by reference to the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date, as set forth in the merger agreement, and Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance at the determination date, as calculated pursuant to the merger agreement. The items that will constitute Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date are subject to numerous factors, many of which are outside of Cell Genesys s control. For a more detailed discussion of the applicable target net cash amount, the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date, and the determination of the actual exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment. Assuming that Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date as set forth in the merger agreement, the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. In such case, the certain designated options to be assumed by BioSante held by Cell Genesys s current officers to purchase an aggregate of 1,282,500 shares of Cell Genesys common stock that were outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement would become options to purchase an aggregate of 207,123 shares of BioSante common stock at the effective time of the merger. Such options, which were exercisable at prices per share ranging from \$1.84 to \$6.73 as of the date of the merger agreement, would become exercisable at prices per share ranging from \$11.40 to \$41.68 at the effective time of the merger.

Table of Contents

Immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, Cell Genesys restricted stock, restricted stock units and other outstanding rights to receive Cell Genesys common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger that are unvested or subject to risk of forfeiture or other restrictions or conditions, if any, will be fully vested and no longer subject to any restrictions or other conditions. At the effective time of the merger, such Cell Genesys equity-based awards will be treated in the same manner as Cell Genesys common stock and converted into the right to receive the number of shares of BioSante common stock equal to the exchange ratio determined in accordance with the merger agreement for each share of Cell Genesys common stock.

Cell Genesys Warrants

Cell Genesys has issued warrants to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock. Each outstanding warrant to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock, which by its terms will survive the merger, will be assumed by BioSante, but will be converted into and become warrants to purchase shares of BioSante common stock on terms substantially identical to those in effect prior to the merger, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the exercise price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. All other outstanding and unexercised warrants to purchase shares of Cell Genesys common stock immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, other than the warrant subject to that certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which may be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the effective time of the merger at a maximum price of \$277,270, will terminate immediately prior to the merger.

Of the outstanding warrants to purchase Cell Genesys common stock, only the terms of the warrants issued in connection with Cell Genesys s April 2007 registered direct offering provide that such warrants will survive the merger. The number of shares of BioSante common stock subject to each assumed warrant will be determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock that was subject to each warrant prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the merger agreement, and rounding that result down to the nearest whole number of shares of BioSante common stock. The per share exercise price for the assumed warrants will be determined by dividing the per share exercise price of the Cell Genesys common stock subject to each warrant as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio and rounding that result up to the nearest whole cent. The actual exchange ratio is determined in accordance with the merger agreement by reference to the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date, as set forth in the merger agreement, and Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance at the determination date, as calculated pursuant to the merger agreement. The items that will constitute Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date are subject to numerous factors, many of which are outside of Cell Genesys s control. For a more detailed discussion of the applicable target net cash amount, the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date, and the determination of the actual exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment. Assuming that Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date as set forth in the merger agreement, the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. In such case, the warrants to purchase an aggregate of 2,162,162 shares of Cell Genesys common stock that were issued in connection with Cell Genesys s April 2007 registered direct offering would become warrants to purchase an aggregate of 349,189 shares of BioSante common stock at the effective time of the merger. Such warrants, which were exercisable at a price per share of \$7.18 as of the date of the merger agreement, would become exercisable at a price per share of \$44.46 at the effective time of the merger.

Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes

The merger agreement provides that BioSante will take all reasonably necessary action to ensure that BioSante is in compliance with the terms of both the indenture dated as of October 20, 2004 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 issued by Cell Genesys and the indenture dated June 24, 2009 for the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, including in each case the execution of a supplemental indenture with the applicable trustee under each indenture. On and after the

Table of Contents

effective time of the merger, these convertible notes will be convertible into shares of BioSante common stock in accordance with the terms of the indentures, except for adjustments to the underlying number of shares and the conversion price based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. The number of shares of BioSante common stock that would be issuable upon conversion of the assumed 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the assumed 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 will be determined by multiplying the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes immediately prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio determined pursuant to the merger agreement, and rounding that result up to the nearest one-ten-thousandth of a share of BioSante common stock. The per share conversion price for the assumed notes will be determined by dividing the conversion price of the notes as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger by the exchange ratio and rounding that result up to the nearest whole cent. The actual exchange ratio is determined in accordance with the merger agreement by reference to the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date, as set forth in the merger agreement, and Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance at the determination date, as calculated pursuant to the merger agreement. The items that will constitute Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date are subject to numerous factors, many of which are outside of Cell Genesys s control. For a more detailed discussion of the applicable target net cash amount, the calculation of Cell Genesys s net cash at the determination date, and the determination of the actual exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment. Assuming that Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the target net cash amount applicable as of the merger closing date as set forth in the merger agreement, the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. In such case, the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 that were outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement and were convertible into 135,604 shares of Cell Genesys common stock and 30,563,235 shares of Cell Genesys common stock, respectively, would become 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 to purchase an aggregate of 21,900 shares of BioSante common stock and 4,935,962 shares of BioSante common stock, respectively, at the effective time of the merger. Such 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013, which were convertible at a conversion price of \$9.10 and \$0.68, respectively, as of the date of the merger agreement, would become convertible at a conversion price of \$56.35 and \$4.21, respectively, at the effective time of the merger, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted.

Conditions to Completion of the Merger

The obligations of each of BioSante and Cell Genesys to consummate the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) at or before the effective time of the merger of the following conditions:

• the effectiveness of, and the absence of any stop order with respect to, the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part;

the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger by the requisite vote of Cell Genesys stockholders;

• the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and merger and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger agreement by the requisite vote of BioSante stockholders;

[•] the absence of any legal prohibition to completing the merger;

• the approval for listing on NASDAQ of the shares of BioSante common stock issuable in the merger; and

• the due execution and delivery of the supplemental indentures as described above under the heading The Merger Agreement Cell Genesys Convertible Senior Notes by all required parties.

Table of Contents

In addition, each party s obligation to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver (if permissible) by that party of the following additional conditions:

• the representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement relating to its authority to enter into the merger agreement being true and correct and relating to its capital structure being true and correct except for de minimis errors, in each case as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger;

• all other representations and warranties of the other party in the merger agreement being true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger or, if such representations and warranties address matters as of a particular date, then as of that particular date, except where the failure of these representations and warranties to be true and correct, disregarding any materiality qualifications, would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the party making the representations and warranties;

• the other party to the merger agreement having performed or complied with in all material respects all agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with by it at or before the effective time of the merger;

• the other party having delivered a certificate signed by a duly authorized officer certifying to the satisfaction of such party of the above conditions in the merger agreement; and

no material adverse effect on the other party shall have occurred and be continuing since the date of the merger agreement.

In addition, the obligation of BioSante to complete the merger is further subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or before the effective time of the merger of the condition that Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date be no more than \$5,000,000 less than the target net cash applicable as of the closing date of the merger.

No Solicitation

Prior to the consummation of the merger or the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms, Cell Genesys agreed that, except as described below, Cell Genesys and any of its subsidiaries will not, and will cause any of the officers, directors, employees and advisors retained by it or any of its subsidiaries not to:

• solicit, initiate or knowingly encourage, or take any other action to knowingly facilitate making of any acquisition proposal of the type described below;

• enter into, continue or otherwise engage or participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or otherwise knowingly cooperate, encourage or facilitate any effort or attempt to make or implement any proposal or inquiry that constitutes or could reasonably be expected to result in an acquisition proposal;

• approve, endorse or recommend, or propose publicly to approve, endorse or recommend, any acquisition proposal; or

• submit to a vote of its stockholders, approve, endorse, or recommend, or publicly announce an intention to approve, endorse or recommend, or enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, merger agreement, acquisition agreement or similar agreement relating to an acquisition proposal.

Table of Contents

An acquisition proposal is any proposal or offer in a single transaction or series of related transactions, other than pursuant to the merger agreement, with respect to: (i) any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, scheme or arrangement, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving Cell Genesys or any of its subsidiaries pursuant to which a person or group of persons would own 20 percent or more of the voting power of any class of equity securities of Cell Genesys or of any result parent of Cell Genesys, (ii) any sale, lease, exchange, transfer or other disposition of assets or businesses that constitute or represent 20 percent or more of the consolidated revenue, operating income, or total assets of Cell Genesys and its subsidiaries taken as a whole or (iii) any sale, exchange, transfer, or other disposition pursuant to which a person or group of persons would own 20 percent or more of any class of equity securities of Cell Genesys.

However, prior to Cell Genesys stockholder approval of adoption of the merger agreement, Cell Genesys is permitted to engage in discussions or negotiations with, and provide information to, any person in response to an unsolicited bona fide acquisition proposal that is a superior proposal of the type described below or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal if:

• its board of directors determines, after receiving the advice of its advisors, that such acquisition proposal is a superior proposal or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal;

• at least two business days prior to engaging or participating in such discussions or negotiations with, or furnishing any non-public information, Cell Genesys gives BioSante written notice of its intent to furnish information or enter into discussion or negotiations with the person or group of persons responsible for the acquisition proposal;

• the person or group of persons making the acquisition proposal enter into a confidentiality agreement with terms no less restrictive to such person as the terms of the confidentiality agreement between Cell Genesys and BioSante; and

• within one day of receipt of an acquisition proposal, Cell Genesys advises BioSante in writing of such receipt or any inquiry to request to enter into discussions with respect to an acquisition proposal, provides a summary of the material terms and conditions of such acquisition proposal, copies of any acquisition proposal and other written materials provided in connection with such acquisition proposal.

In connection with a superior proposal, Cell Genesys may make a change in its board recommendation of the merger or terminate the merger agreement to enter into such superior proposal concurrent with or immediately following such termination, if:

• its board of directors determines, after receiving the advice of its advisors, that failing to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to Cell Genesys stockholders; and

• prior to changing its board recommendation or terminating the merger agreement, Cell Genesys gives BioSante (i) at least five business days notice (or two business days with respect to material revisions to such superior proposal) of its intention to change its board recommendation or terminate the merger agreement and the material terms and conditions of such superior proposal, and (ii) the opportunity to

negotiate with Cell Genesys during such notice period in good faith to revise the terms and conditions of the merger agreement so that the superior proposal ceases to be a superior proposal.

A superior proposal is an unsolicited written bona fide offer made by a third party to consummate any of the following transactions: (i) a merger, consolidation, amalgamation, share exchange, business combination, asset purchase, scheme of arrangement, or other similar transaction involving Cell Genesys pursuant to which the stockholders of Cell Genesys immediately preceding such transaction would hold less

Table of Contents

than 75 percent of the voting power of any class of equity securities of Cell Genesys or of any resulting entity of such transaction or Cell Genesys would sell more than 75 percent of the consolidated assets of Cell Genesys and its Subsidiaries; or (ii) the acquisition by any person or group (including by means of a tender offer or an exchange offer or a two-step transaction involving a tender offer followed with reasonable promptness by a cash-out merger involving Cell Genesys), directly or indirectly, of ownership of 100 percent of the then outstanding shares of stock of Cell Genesys, in each case (i) for consideration that is not less than the per share merger consideration and (ii) otherwise on terms that the Cell Genesys board of directors determines, in its good faith judgment (after consultation with Cell Genesys s financial advisors), to be more favorable to Cell Genesys stockholders than the merger (after taking into account, among other factors the Cell Genesys board of directors may deem relevant, the likelihood of obtaining any financing required to consummate the transaction contemplated by such offer).

The merger agreement also provides that Cell Genesys will keep BioSante reasonably informed of the status of any negotiations with respect to an acquisition proposal and will provide BioSante any non-public information provided to any other person in connection with an acquisition proposal.

Meetings of Stockholders; Change in Board Recommendation

BioSante is obligated under the merger agreement to call and hold the BioSante special meeting for purposes of considering the adoption of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger. The BioSante board of directors has recommended the approval of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger by the BioSante stockholders and has agreed that it will not change or publicly propose to change, in any manner adverse to Cell Genesys, the approval or recommendation by the BioSante board of directors of the merger agreement, the merger or the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger, or take any action inconsistent with its recommendation. However, the BioSante board of directors may make a change in its recommendation prior to the BioSante stockholder approval of the merger agreement and the issuance of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger, if:

• the BioSante board of directors determines, after receiving the advice of its outside legal counsel, that failing to change its board recommendation would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to BioSante stockholders; and

• prior to changing its board recommendation, BioSante gives Cell Genesys (i) at least five business days notice of its intention to change its board recommendation, and (ii) the opportunity to negotiate with BioSante during such notice period in good faith to revise the terms and conditions of the merger agreement so that failure to change BioSante s board recommendation would no longer be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to BioSante stockholders.

Unless the merger agreement is otherwise terminated in accordance with its terms, even if the BioSante board of directors has made an adverse recommendation change regarding the merger and the issuance of the BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger, the BioSante proposals to adopt the merger agreement and approve the share issuance must be submitted to the BioSante stockholders at a meeting of the BioSante stockholders called for such purpose.

Cell Genesys is obligated under the merger agreement to call and hold the Cell Genesys special meeting for purposes of considering the adoption of the merger agreement. The Cell Genesys board of directors has recommended the approval the adoption of the merger agreement by the Cell Genesys stockholders and has agreed that it will not change or publicly propose to change, in any manner adverse to BioSante, the approval or

recommendation by the Cell Genesys board of directors of the merger agreement or merger, or take any action inconsistent with its recommendation. However, the Cell Genesys board of directors may make a change in its recommendation prior to the Cell Genesys stockholder approval of the merger and the merger agreement, if:

Table of Contents

• the Cell Genesys board of directors determines, after receiving the advice of its outside legal counsel, that failing to change its board recommendation would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to Cell Genesys stockholders; and

• prior to changing its board recommendation, Cell Genesys shall give BioSante (i) at least five business days notice of its intention to change its board recommendation, and (ii) the opportunity to negotiate with Cell Genesys during such notice period in good faith to revise the terms and conditions of the merger agreement so that failure to change Cell Genesys s board recommendation would no longer be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties to Cell Genesys stockholders.

The Cell Genesys board of directors also may make a change in its recommendation prior to Cell Genesys stockholder approval of the merger and merger agreement in connection with a superior proposal as described above under the heading The Merger Agreement No Solicitation.

Unless the merger agreement is otherwise terminated in accordance with its terms, even if (i) the Cell Genesys board of directors has made an adverse recommendation change; or (ii) an acquisition proposal has been commenced, disclosed, announced or submitted to the Cell Genesys board of directors, the Cell Genesys proposal to adopt the merger agreement must be submitted to the Cell Genesys stockholders at a meeting of the Cell Genesys stockholders called for such purpose.

Covenants; Conduct of Business Pending the Merger

Cell Genesys agreed to certain restrictions on it and its subsidiaries until the later of either the effective time of the merger or the date the merger agreement is terminated. In general, Cell Genesys must conduct its business in all material respects to keep substantially intact the business, properties, and assets of Cell Genesys and its subsidiaries and to use reasonable best efforts to keep available the executive officers of Cell Genesys also agreed that, subject to certain limited exceptions described in the merger agreement, without the consent of BioSante, it would not, during the period prior to the closing of the merger:

• amend its certificate of incorporation or bylaws;

• issue, deliver or sell equity securities, options or other securities convertible into or exercisable for equity securities, except to a limited extent to employees or directors;

• sell or pledge any assets other than immaterial assets;

- declare dividends or split, combine or reclassify its shares of capital stock;
 - repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of its capital stock or other securities;

• acquire any assets, incur any indebtedness except in limited circumstances, enter into any contract other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice in an aggregate not to exceed \$50,000, make certain capital expenditures, repay or redeem convertible notes or take any action that would change the conversion price of such notes, or enter into or amend any material contract;

- exercise its discretion, including the acceleration of vesting of Cell Genesys options not contemplated in the merger agreement;
- change its accounting policies and procedures;

•

Table of Contents

• make or change any material tax election, settle or compromise any material tax liability or engage in certain other activities with respect to taxes;

• pay or discharge any material claim or obligation;

• amend, renew, or consent to the termination of any material contract or employee benefit plan;

- commence or settle any litigation or other action;
- fail to make required SEC filings in a timely manner;

• take any action intended or reasonably expected to result in any of the conditions to closing of the merger agreement not being satisfied; or

• announce any intention or enter into an agreement to do any of the foregoing.

BioSante also has agreed to certain restrictions until the later of either the effective time of the merger or the date the merger agreement is terminated. In general, BioSante has agreed to use reasonable best efforts to keep substantially intact its business, properties, assets, and business relationships and to take no action which would materially adversely affect the ability of the parties to consummate the merger agreement. BioSante also agreed that, subject to certain limited exceptions described in the merger agreement, without the consent of Cell Genesys, it would not, during the period prior to the closing of the merger:

• amend its certificate of incorporation or bylaws in a manner affecting the BioSante common stock or rights of holders of BioSante common stock;

- declare dividends or split, combine or reclassify its shares of capital stock;
- repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of its capital stock or other securities;

• acquire any other entity or portion thereof, assets, licenses or rights (other than the acquisition of inventory in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice) if the agreement relating to such acquisition would reasonably be expected to materially delay consummation of the merger; or

• announce any intention or enter into an agreement to do any of the foregoing.

Other Agreements

Each of BioSante and Cell Genesys has agreed:

• to use its reasonable best efforts to cause the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part to become effective as promptly as practicable;

• to coordinate with the other in preparing and exchanging information and promptly provide the other with copies of all filings or submissions made in connection with the merger;

• to use its reasonable best efforts to take all actions necessary, proper or advisable to complete the merger and to obtain all consents, approvals and authorizations necessary to complete the merger; and

Table of Contents

• to use reasonable best efforts to consult with each other about any public statement either will make concerning the merger, subject to certain exceptions.

BioSante and Cell Genesys also agreed that:

• If Cell Genesys ceases to provide any group health plan to its employees in connection with the merger, either Cell Genesys (before the effective time of the merger) or BioSante (after the effective time of the merger) will provide each Cell Genesys current officer and certain non-executive employees of Cell Genesys with a monthly cash payment in accordance with the merger agreement for a certain portion of such individual s COBRA period equal to the premiums such individual pays for health and dental insurance and an additional amount equal to the taxes owed on such amounts. For a detailed description of cash payments to be made to Cell Genesys s current officers, see The Merger Interests of Cell Genesys Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger.

• BioSante will promptly prepare and submit to NASDAQ a listing application covering the shares of BioSante common stock that Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to received pursuant to the merger, and to use its reasonable best efforts to obtain approval for the listing of such shares prior to the effective time of the merger.

• The combined company will continue to indemnify each of the directors and officers of Cell Genesys to the fullest extent permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law and, for a period of six years after the merger, will maintain directors and officers liability insurance for Cell Genesys s directors and officers.

• Cell Genesys will use its reasonable best efforts to obtain the resignation as of the effective time of the merger of certain of its directors specified by BioSante, and BioSante has agreed to terminate the employment of all current Cell Genesys officers on the day immediately following the effective time of the merger.

• BioSante and Cell Genesys will take all action reasonably necessary so that at the effective time of the merger, BioSante will be in compliance with the indenture dated as of October 20, 2004 for Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the indenture dated as of June 24, 2009 for Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013, including the execution of a supplemental indenture to provide such convertible notes will be convertible only into BioSante common stock. BioSante also agreed to reserve for issuance a sufficient number of shares of BioSante common stock for delivery upon conversion of the convertible notes in accordance with the terms of the applicable indenture. Cell Genesys agreed to give any required notice under the indenture with respect to the merger and to deliver certain documents and take all actions required under the indenture in connection with the merger.

• BioSante will file a registration statement on Form S-8 with respect to the BioSante common stock subject to any assumed options or Cell Genesys restricted awards and will use reasonable efforts to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement for so long as they remain outstanding.

Termination

٠

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time before the completion of the merger, whether before or after the required stockholder approvals to complete the merger have been obtained as set forth below:

by mutual written consent of BioSante and Cell Genesys;

Table of Contents

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if the merger has not been completed by December 31, 2009, except that a party whose intentional failure to fulfill any obligation of the merger agreement or intentional breach of the merger agreement cannot seek termination for this reason;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if a governmental entity has issued a final and non-appealable order, decree or ruling or taken any other action that permanently restrains, enjoins or otherwise prohibits the merger, except that the right to terminate the merger agreement for this reason is not available to any party who has not used reasonable best efforts to cause such order to be lifted;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if Cell Genesys stockholders fail to adopt the merger agreement at the Cell Genesys stockholder meeting or if BioSante stockholders fail to adopt the merger agreement or approve the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock pursuant to the merger at the BioSante stockholder meeting;

• by BioSante or Cell Genesys, if the other party has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements contained in the merger agreement or if any representation or warranty has become inaccurate, in either case such that the conditions to the closing of the merger would not be satisfied, provided that if such breach or inaccuracy is curable, then the merger agreement will not terminate pursuant to this provision as a result of a particular breach or inaccuracy until the expiration of a 30-day period after delivery of notice of such breach or inaccuracy if such breach has not been cured;

• by BioSante, if any of the following occur, each a Cell Genesys triggering event :

• if prior to the Cell Genesys special meeting the Cell Genesys board of directors has withdrawn or made a change, or publicly proposed to withdraw or make a change, in its recommendation to its stockholders to adopt the merger agreement in a manner adverse to BioSante; or

• if Cell Genesys fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus Cell Genesys s board recommendation to its stockholders in favor of adoption of the merger agreement;

• by Cell Genesys, if any of the following occur, each a BioSante triggering event :

• if prior to the BioSante special meeting the BioSante board of directors has withdrawn or made a change, or publicly proposed to withdraw or make a change, in its recommendation to its stockholders to adopt the merger agreement and to approve the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger in a manner adverse to Cell Genesys; or

• if BioSante fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus BioSante s board recommendation to its stockholders in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger; and

• by Cell Genesys, if Cell Genesys enters into a superior proposal in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement. For a more detailed description of Cell Genesys s ability to terminate the merger agreement in connection with a superior proposal, see under the heading above The Merger Agreement No Solicitation.

Termination Fees and Expenses

Cell Genesys must pay BioSante up to \$500,000 of BioSante s fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger if BioSante terminates the merger agreement in accordance with the merger agreement because of a Cell Genesys triggering event or an uncured Cell Genesys breach of the merger

Table of Contents

agreement that causes the conditions to closing of the merger to not be satisfied. In addition, Cell Genesys must pay BioSante a termination fee equal to \$1.0 million, less the amount of any expenses already paid, if any one of the following occurs: (1) BioSante terminates the merger agreement due to a Cell Genesys triggering event and within 12 months after the date of such termination, Cell Genesys enters into a definitive agreement with respect to (and subsequently consummates) an acquisition proposal (changing the 20 percent amount referred to in the definition of acquisition proposal described above under the heading The Merger Agreement No Solicitation, to 50 percent for purposes of this provision), (2) Cell Genesys terminates the merger agreement because of a superior proposal in accordance with the merger agreement, as described under the heading above The Merger Agreement No Solicitation), (3) either party terminates the merger agreement because the merger has not occurred by December 31, 2009 due to a reason not primarily attributable to BioSante and prior to such termination an acquisition proposal with respect to Cell Genesys becomes publicly known, and within 12 months after the termination date Cell Genesys enters into a definitive agreement with respect to (and subsequently consummates) an acquisition proposal, or (4) either party terminates the merger agreement because either party s stockholders did not approve the merger and prior to such failure an acquisition proposal with respect to (and subsequently consummates) an acquisition proposal.

BioSante must pay Cell Genesys up to \$500,000 of Cell Genesys s fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger if Cell Genesys terminates the merger agreement in accordance with the merger agreement because of a BioSante triggering event or an uncured BioSante breach of the merger agreement that causes the conditions to closing of the merger to not be satisfied. In addition, BioSante must pay Cell Genesys a termination fee equal to \$1.0 million, less the amount of any expenses already paid, if Cell Genesys terminates the merger agreement with respect to (and subsequently consummates) a debt or equity financing transaction that results in net proceeds to BioSante equal to at least 85 percent of the target net cash applicable on the earlier of the date that the BioSante board has withdrawn or made a change in its recommendation to the BioSante stockholders to adopt the merger agreement and approve the issuance of BioSante common stock in the merger in a manner adverse to Cell Genesys or the date that Cell Genesys terminates the merger agreement.

Representations and Warranties

The merger agreement contains customary representations and warranties of Cell Genesys and BioSante related to, among other things:

- due organization, good standing and qualification;
- ownership of subsidiaries;
- capitalization;
- corporate authority to enter into the merger agreement and complete the merger;

- absence of any breach of organizational documents, laws and agreements as a result of the merger;
 - required consents and filings with government entities;

•

•

•

compliance with applicable SEC requirements with respect to, and sufficiency of documents filed with the SEC;

Table of Contents

• conformity of the financial statements with applicable accounting principles and that the financial statements fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial positions of BioSante and Cell Genesys;

- absence of undisclosed liabilities;
- sufficiency of internal controls over financial reporting;
- absence of material changes or events since December 31, 2008;
- absence of material pending or threatened legal proceedings;
- intellectual property;
- regulatory compliance;
- approval and adoption of the merger agreement and related matters by the board of directors;
- required stockholder vote to approve the merger; and
- receipt of opinions from financial advisors.

The merger agreement contains additional representations and warranties made of Cell Genesys to BioSante related to:

• employee benefit plans;

- labor and employment matters;
- real property ownership and leases;
- tax matters;

•

- environmental matters;
- termination of the Cell Genesys rights agreement;
- material contracts;
- insurance coverage;
- no finder s fees; and

• the absence of any fundamental change under both the indenture dated October 20, 2004 for Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in 2011 and the indenture dated as of June 24, 2009 for Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due in 2013.

The representations and warranties are, in many respects, qualified by materiality and knowledge, and will not survive the merger, but their accuracy forms the basis of one of the conditions to the obligations of BioSante and Cell Genesys to complete the merger.

Table of Contents

Amendments

The merger agreement may be amended by the parties at any time, except that after the merger agreement has been adopted (and, in the case of BioSante, the issuance of BioSante common stock has been approved) by either the Cell Genesys stockholders or the BioSante stockholders, no amendment that by law requires further approval of the Cell Genesys stockholders or BioSante stockholders, as applicable, may be made without such further approval.

Table of Contents

VOTING AGREEMENTS

Concurrently and in connection with the execution of the merger agreement, Cell Genesys s Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D., who holds less than one percent of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys common stock as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with BioSante, pursuant to which he agreed to vote his shares of Cell Genesys common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transaction contemplated by the merger agreement.

In addition, certain of BioSante s directors and officers, who collectively hold approximately 9.5 percent of the outstanding shares of BioSante common stock as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, entered into a voting agreement with Cell Genesys, pursuant to which each stockholder agreed to vote its shares of BioSante capital stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and approval of the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger, and against certain transactions or certain actions that would delay, prevent or nullify the merger or the transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

All of the voting agreements will terminate upon the earlier of the consummation of the merger or the termination of the merger agreement.

Pursuant to that certain Settlement and Exchange Agreement dated May 10, 2009 between Cell Genesys and Tang Capital Partners, L.P., Tang, which holds approximately 8.7 percent of the outstanding shares of Cell Genesys as of the close of business on June 29, 2009, Tang has agreed that until the second anniversary of the Settlement and Exchange Agreement Tang will vote, or direct the vote of, its shares in the same proportion (for, against, withheld, and/or abstain without giving effect to any broker non-votes) as the votes that are collectively cast by all of the other Cell Genesys stockholders who are present and voting with respect to such matter. Notwithstanding this requirement, the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement further provides that Tang may vote, or direct the vote of, its shares in accordance with the recommendation of the Cell Genesys Board at every meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders until the second anniversary of the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement.

Table of Contents

BIOSANTE S BUSINESS

Overview

BioSante is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing products for female sexual health, menopause, contraception and male hypogonadism. BioSante also is engaged in the development of its proprietary calcium phosphate nanotechnology, or CaP, primarily for aesthetic medicine, novel vaccines and drug delivery.

The following is a list of BioSante s key products:

• LibiGel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development under an SPA for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction, or FSD.

• Elestrin once daily transdermal estradiol (estrogen) gel approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, indicated for the treatment of moderate-to-severe vasomotor symptoms (hot flashes) associated with menopause and marketed in the U.S.

• The Pill-Plus (triple hormone contraceptive) once daily use of various combinations of estrogens, progestogens and androgens in development for the treatment of FSD in women using oral or transdermal contraceptives.

• Bio-T-Gel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in development for the treatment of hypogonadism, or testosterone deficiency, in men.

In order to market products in the United States, BioSante is required to obtain approval of a new drug application, or NDA, or an abbreviated NDA, or ANDA, for each such product from the FDA. With respect to Elestrin, BioSante submitted an NDA in February 2006 and received non-conditional and full approval of the NDA from the FDA in December 2006. In addition, BioSante received three years of marketing exclusivity for Elestrin. In December 2008, BioSante entered into a sublicense agreement and an asset purchase agreement with Azur Pharma International II Limited for the marketing of Elestrin and the sale of certain assets related to Elestrin. Azur has agreed to promote Elestrin using its women s health sales force that targets estrogen prescribing physicians in the U.S. comprised mostly of gynecologists. In addition, Azur has agreed to minimum marketing expenditures in the first two years of the agreement.

Prior to submitting an NDA or ANDA for BioSante s other products, the products must undergo human clinical trials. With respect to LibiGel, BioSante believes, based on agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of an NDA for LibiGel for

the treatment of FSD, specifically, hypoactive sexual desire disorder, or HSDD, in menopausal women. The SPA process and agreement affirms that the FDA agrees that the LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trial design, clinical endpoints, sample size, planned conduct and statistical analyses are acceptable to support regulatory approval. Further, it indicates that these agreed measures will serve as the basis for regulatory review and any decision by the FDA to approve an NDA for LibiGel. The LibiGel SPA trials use BioSante s validated instruments to measure the clinical endpoints. The January 2008 SPA agreement covers the pivotal Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD for surgically menopausal women. In July 2008, BioSante received another SPA for its LibiGel program in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in naturally menopausal women.

Currently, three LibiGel Phase III studies are underway: two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study. Both Phase III safety and efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically

Table of Contents

menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study of between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months at which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. Following NDA submission and potential FDA approval, BioSante will continue to follow the subjects in the safety study for an additional four years. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to require significant resources. Therefore, BioSante will need to raise substantial additional capital. Alternatively, BioSante may choose to sublicense LibiGel, Elestrin (outside the territories already sublicensed) or another product to a third party who may finance a portion or all of the continued development and, if approved, commercialization, sell certain assets or rights BioSante has under its existing license agreements or enter into other business collaborations or combinations, including the possible sale of the company.

BioSante s CaP technology is based on the use of extremely small, solid, uniform particles, which BioSante calls nanoparticles. BioSante is pursuing the development of three potential initial applications for its CaP technology. First, CaP technology is being tested in the area of aesthetic medicine. Second, BioSante is pursuing the creation of improved versions of current vaccines and new vaccines by the adjuvant activity of BioSante s proprietary nanoparticles that enhance the ability of a vaccine to stimulate an immune response. The same nanoparticles allow for delivery of the vaccine via alternative routes of administration including non-injectable routes of administration. Third, BioSante is pursuing the creation of oral, buccal, intranasal, inhaled and longer acting delivery of drugs that currently must be given by injection (e.g., insulin).

The following is a list of BioSante s CaP products in development:

• BioLook facial line filler in development using proprietary CaP technology in the area of aesthetic medicine.

• BioVant proprietary CaP adjuvant and delivery technology in development for improved versions of current vaccines and new vaccines against viral and bacterial infections and autoimmune diseases, among others. BioVant also serves as a delivery system for non-injected delivery of vaccines.

• BioOral a delivery system using CaP technology for oral/buccal/intranasal administration of proteins and other therapies that currently must be injected.

• BioAir a delivery system using CaP technology for inhalable versions of proteins and other therapies that currently must be injected.

Hormone Therapy Market

Hormone therapy is used to relieve one or more symptoms caused by declining or low hormone levels. Symptoms addressed by hormone therapies include female sexual dysfunction and menopausal symptoms in women, including hot flashes, vaginal atrophy and impotence, lack of sex drive and muscle weakness in men. The primary goal of hormone therapy is to safely and effectively relieve these dysfunctions and symptoms with minimal side effects.

Testosterone Therapy for Women. Although generally characterized as a male hormone, testosterone also is present in women and its deficiency has been found to cause low libido or sex drive. Studies have shown that testosterone therapy in women can boost sexual desire, sexual activity and pleasure, increase bone density, raise energy levels and improve mood. According to a study published in the Journal of the American Medical Association, 43 percent of American women between the ages of 18-59, or about 40 million women, experience some degree of impaired sexual function. Among the more than 1,400 women surveyed, 32 percent lacked interest in sex (low sexual desire) and 26 percent could not experience orgasm. Furthermore, according to a study published in the New England Journal of Medicine, 43 percent of American women between the ages of 57-85 experience low sexual desire. Importantly, according to IMS data, two million

Table of Contents

testosterone prescriptions were written off-label for women by U.S. physicians in 2007. Female sexual dysfunction (FSD), is defined as a lack of sexual desire, arousal or pleasure. The majority of women with FSD are postmenopausal, experiencing symptoms due to hormonal changes that occur with aging or following surgical menopause.

There is no pharmaceutical product currently approved in the United States for FSD, specifically hypoactive sexual desire disorder (HSDD). While several therapies have been tested to treat FSD, thus far testosterone therapy appears to be the only treatment that results in a consistent significant increase in the number of satisfying sexual events in women, which represents one of the two key efficacy endpoints chosen by the FDA for pivotal clinical trials of FSD therapies. BioSante is not aware of another testosterone therapy product for the treatment of FSD in active clinical development in the U.S. other than LibiGel.

In December 2004, the FDA s Reproductive Health Drugs Advisory Committee panel voted unanimously against recommending the approval of Procter & Gamble s Intrinsa testosterone patch for HSDD. The panel s main concern was a desire to have additional safety data available particularly as it pertains to potential increased risk of cardiovascular disease and breast cancer in women treated chronically with testosterone in combination with estrogen. Despite the recommendation not to approve Intrinsa, the panel voted that Intrinsa provides a clinically meaningful benefit for women with HSDD. Procter & Gamble withdrew its NDA for Intrinsa and it is BioSante s understanding that Procter & Gamble completed two Phase III studies in over 1,000 surgically menopausal women, two additional Phase III studies in over 1,000 naturally menopausal women (i.e., with an intact uterus and ovaries) as well as additional Phase III studies in different patient populations for a total of five Phase III clinical studies with several currently not yet finished. However, to date, BioSante is not aware of any clinical activity by Procter & Gamble to provide the required safety data. Procter & Gamble received European regulatory approval for its Intrinsa patch in July 2006 and began marketing the product in Europe during the first half of 2007. It is BioSante s understanding that Procter & Gamble has not made any final decision as to whether it will continue to pursue regulatory approval of Intrinsa in the United States.

Pursuant to BioSante s discussions, meetings and agreements with the FDA including an SPA received in January 2008 regarding LibiGel, it believes two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of an NDA for LibiGel.

Estrogen and Combined Estrogen Therapy for Women. According to The North American Menopause Society, there are more than 40 million postmenopausal women in the U.S., and this group is expected to grow 25 percent by 2010. Menopause begins when the ovaries cease to produce estrogen, or when both ovaries are surgically removed prior to natural menopause. The average age at which women experience natural menopause is 51 years. The average age of surgical menopause is 41 years. The most common physical symptoms of natural or surgical menopause and the resultant estrogen deficiency are hot flashes, vaginal atrophy and osteoporosis. According to the North American Menopause Society, recent studies show that hot flashes occur in approximately two-thirds of menopausal women. Hormone therapy in women decreases the chance that women will experience the symptoms of menopause due to estrogen deficiency. According to industry estimates, approximately six million women in the U.S. currently are receiving some form of estrogen or combined estrogen hormone therapy. According to IMS Health, the current market in the U.S. for single-entity estrogen products was approximately \$1.4 billion in 2008, of which the transdermal segment, mostly patches, is reported at about \$290 million. As the baby boomer generation ages, the number of women reaching menopause, a large percentage of whom may need estrogen or combined estrogen therapy, is between 5,000 and 6,000 women per day in the U.S.

There are several treatment options for women experiencing menopausal symptoms, which vary according to which symptoms a woman experiences and whether or not she has had a hysterectomy. Estrogen is most commonly given orally in pill or tablet form. There are several potential side effects, however, with

Table of Contents

the use of oral estrogen, including insufficient absorption by the circulatory system, upset stomach, gallstones, blood clots as well as an increase in C-reactive protein, a possible marker for cardiovascular inflammation. Reports suggest that oral estrogen causes an increase in strokes and blood clots. Although transdermal, or skin, patches have been shown to avoid some of these problems or effects, transdermal patches have a physical presence, can fall off, and can result in skin irritation. However, transdermal delivery of estrogen via patches or gels may reduce the risks associated with oral estrogen, including having no effect on C-reactive protein and potentially reduce the risk of breast cancer and cardiovascular disease.

Women who have not had a hysterectomy must take estrogen in combination with progestogen (either progestin or progesterone) as estrogen alone may increase endometrial hyperplasia and endometrial cancer risks. In July 2002, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) released data from its Women s Health Initiative (WHI) study on the risks and benefits associated with long-term use of oral hormone (conjugated estrogen plus progestin) therapy. The NIH announced that it was discontinuing the arm of the study investigating the use of the estrogen/progestogen tablet combination from the WHI study because Prempro®, the combination oral estrogen/progestogen therapy product used in the study, was shown to cause an increase in the risk of invasive breast cancer after an average follow-up period of 5.2 years. The study also found an increased risk of stroke, heart attacks and blood clots and concluded that overall health risks exceeded benefits from use of the orally delivered combined estrogen plus progestogen product among healthy postmenopausal women. Also in July 2002, the National Cancer Institute (NCI) published the results of an observational study in which it found that postmenopausal women who used estrogen therapy for 10 or more years had a higher risk of developing ovarian cancer than women who never used hormone therapy. The markets for female hormone therapies for menopausal symptoms declined as a result of these published studies.

In March 2004, the NIH announced that the estrogen-alone arm of the study was discontinued after nearly seven years because the NIH concluded that estrogen alone does not affect (either increase or decrease) heart disease, the major question being evaluated in the study. The findings indicated a slightly increased risk of stroke as well as a decreased risk of hip fracture and breast cancer. Preliminary data from the memory portion of the WHI study suggested that estrogen alone may possibly be associated with a slight increase in the risk of dementia or mild cognitive impairment.

Recently published results suggest that age has an effect on these results and women who begin estrogen therapy in their fifties might in fact see a decrease in the risk of heart disease and breast cancer. The WHI studies were conducted using only oral conjugated estrogen.

In May 2006, data from the Nurses Health Study (NHS) were published in the Archives of Internal Medicine showing no increase in invasive breast cancer risk among postmenopausal hysterectomized women who used estrogen-alone therapy for less than 10 years. The NHS researchers also reported a nonsignificant decrease in breast cancer risk among current estrogen therapy users for five to 9.9 years. These data are consistent with the recent findings on estrogen therapy and breast cancer that were published from the Women s Health Initiative (WHI) Estrogen Therapy (ET) sub-study. The NHS is a large prospective cohort study of over 120,000 registered nurses in the United States. There were 11,508 women who had a hysterectomy and reported information on estrogen use at baseline in 1980. The study population was expanded every two years as NHS participants reported having a hysterectomy and becoming menopausal. By the final follow-up period (2000- 2002), there were 28,835 women being followed in the study.

In February 2007, the medical journal Circulation published data suggesting the risks of hormones are dramatically reduced when the drugs are absorbed through the skin in patches and gels rather than taken as pills. The study by French researchers showed that one of the most serious risks associated with hormone use blood clots could be virtually eliminated if women switch to a skin-delivery system like the patch. It is estimated that more than six million U.S. women use menopause hormones to relieve hot flashes and other symptoms. Although hormone drugs come in pills, patches, gels, a lotion and rings, the vast majority of U.S. women use the pill form.

Table of Contents

Among the 881 women studied in the Circulation report, researchers found that women who took oral hormone pills were four times as likely to suffer a serious blood clot. Women who used transdermal hormone patches or gels were at no higher risk for blood clots than women who did not take hormones at all. The research, collected from a continuing study called ESTHER (which stands for Estrogen and Thromboembolism Risk), was funded primarily by French government health agencies and also received some support from drug companies that make patch treatments. The women studied were taking either estrogen only or an estrogen-and-progestin combination.

As a result of the findings from the WHI and other studies, the FDA has required that black box labeling be included on all estrogen products marketed in the United States to warn, among other things, that these products have been associated with increased risks for heart disease, heart attacks, strokes, and breast cancer and that they are not approved for heart disease prevention. In addition, NIH guidelines, which are supported by many physicians and the FDA, as well as the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) and the North American Menopause Society (NAMS), recommend hormone therapy for treating menopausal symptoms in the lowest dose possible for the shortest duration of time consistent with therapeutic goals.

The primary advantage of transdermal estrogen therapy products over oral products is that the estrogen avoids the first pass through the liver where it may have certain negative effects and it avoids being metabolized and losing potency, thereby allowing a lower dosage of hormone to be used. In addition, unlike the oral products containing conjugated estrogens, which were evaluated in the NIH trials, transdermal products, such as BioSante s Elestrin, use estradiol which is identical to the estrogen produced naturally by a woman s ovaries. No studies to date have evaluated the long-term effects of transdermal estrogen alone. Despite the lack of such studies, however, the FDA has approved several transdermal estrogen or estrogen combined with progestogen products, including transdermal patches and a spray, manufactured by Noven Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Berlex Laboratories, Inc., Mylan Laboratories, Inc., Novartis Pharma AG, Pfizer Inc., Watson Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and KV Pharmaceutical Co.; transdermal gels marketed by Ascend Therapeutics, Inc. and Upsher-Smith Laboratories, Inc. and BioSante s Elestrin transdermal gel marketed by Azur.

Testosterone Therapy for Men. Testosterone deficiency in men is known as hypogonadism. Low levels of testosterone may result in lethargy, depression, decreased sex drive, impotence, low sperm count and increased irritability. Men with severe and prolonged reduction of testosterone also may experience loss of body hair, reduced muscle mass, osteoporosis and bone fractures due to osteoporosis. Approximately five million men in the United States, primarily over age 40, have lower than normal levels of testosterone. Testosterone therapy has been shown to restore levels of testosterone with minimal side effects.

There are currently several products on the market for the treatment of low testosterone levels in men. As opposed to estrogen therapy products, oral administration of testosterone is currently not possible as the hormone is, for the most part, rendered inactive in the liver making it difficult to achieve adequate levels of the compound in the bloodstream. Current methods of administration include testosterone injections, patches and gels. Testosterone injections require large needles, are often painful and not effective for maintaining adequate testosterone blood levels throughout the day. Delivery of testosterone through transdermal patches was developed primarily to promote the therapeutic effects of testosterone therapy without the often painful side effects associated with testosterone injections. Transdermal patches, however, similar to estrogen patches, have a physical presence, can fall off, and can result in skin irritation. Testosterone formulated gel products for men are designed to deliver testosterone without the pain of injections and the physical presence, skin irritation and discomfort associated with transdermal patches. BioSante is aware of two gel testosterone products for men currently on the market in the United States. According to IMS Health, the U.S. market for transdermal testosterone therapies grew approximately 21 percent in 2008 to \$755 million from \$624 million in 2007. BioSante has entered into a development and license agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals USA, Inc., pursuant to which Teva USA agreed to develop its male testosterone gel, Bio-T-Gel, for the U.S. market.

Table of Contents

Description of BioSante s Products

Overview. BioSante s primary products are gel formulations of testosterone and estradiol. The gels are designed to be quickly absorbed through the skin after application on the upper arm for the women s products, delivering the hormone to the bloodstream evenly and in a non-invasive, painless manner. The gels are formulated to be applied once per day and to be absorbed into the skin without a trace of residue and to dry in under one to two minutes.

BioSante believes its products have a number of benefits over competitive products, including the following:

• BioSante s transdermal gels can be spread over areas of skin where they dry rapidly and decrease the chance for skin irritation versus transdermal patches;

• BioSante s transdermal gels may have fewer side effects than many pills which have been known to cause gallstones, blood clots and complications related to metabolism;

• BioSante s transdermal gels have been shown to be well absorbed, thus allowing clinical hormone levels to reach the systemic circulation;

• hormone therapy using gels may allow for better dose adjustment than either transdermal patches or oral tablets or capsules; and

• gel formulations may be more appealing to patients since they are less conspicuous than transdermal patches, which may be aesthetically unattractive.

BioSante s principal gel products include LibiGel, Elestrin and Bio-T-Gel. In addition to BioSante s gel products, BioSante also has licensed The Pill-Plus, which is a triple hormone contraceptive that uses various combinations of estrogens, progestogens and androgens in development for the treatment of FSD in women using oral or transdermal contraceptives.

LibiGel. LibiGel is a once daily transdermal testosterone gel designed to treat FSD, specifically HSDD in menopausal women. The majority of women with FSD are postmenopausal, experiencing FSD due to hormonal changes due to aging or following surgical menopause. LibiGel successfully has completed a Phase II clinical trial, and BioSante s three Phase III safety and efficacy clinical studies are underway and enrolling women.

With respect to LibiGel, BioSante believes based on agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of an NDA for LibiGel for the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in menopausal women. The SPA process and agreement affirms that the FDA agrees that the LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trial design, clinical endpoints, sample size, planned conduct and statistical analyses are acceptable to support regulatory approval. Further, it indicates that these agreed measures will serve as the basis for regulatory review and any decision by the FDA to approve an NDA for LibiGel. These SPA trials use BioSante s validated instruments to measure the clinical endpoints. The January 2008 SPA agreement covers the pivotal Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD for surgically menopausal women. In July 2008, BioSante received another SPA for its LibiGel program in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in naturally menopausal women.

Currently, three LibiGel Phase III studies are underway: two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study. Both Phase III safety and

Table of Contents

efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study of between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months at which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. Following NDA submission and potential FDA approval, BioSante will continue to follow the subjects in the safety study for an additional four years. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to require significant resources.

Elestrin. BioSante s estrogen formulated gel product, Elestrin, is a once daily transdermal gel that delivers estrogen without the skin irritation associated with, and the physical presence of, transdermal patches, and to avoid the effects of oral estrogen. Elestrin contains estradiol versus conjugated equine estrogen contained in the most commonly prescribed oral estrogen.

In December 2006, BioSante received FDA approval for the marketing of Elestrin in the United States. Elestrin is indicated for the treatment of moderate-to-severe vasomotor symptoms (hot flashes) associated with menopause. Elestrin is administered using a metered dose applicator that delivers 0.87 grams of gel per actuation, thereby allowing for precise titration from dose to dose. Two doses of Elestrin, 0.87 grams per day and 1.7 grams per day, were approved by the FDA. The 0.87 gram dose of Elestrin, which delivers 12.5 mcg of estradiol per day, is one of the lowest daily doses of estradiol approved by the FDA for the treatment of hot flashes and is 67 percent lower than the lowest dose, FDA-approved, estrogen patch for hot flashes on the market. The Elestrin FDA approval was a non-conditional and full approval. In addition, BioSante received three years of marketing exclusivity for Elestrin.

In November 2006, BioSante entered into an exclusive sublicense agreement with Nycomed for the marketing of Elestrin in the United States. Upon execution of the agreement, BioSante received an upfront payment of \$3.5 million. In addition, in 2007, Nycomed paid BioSante an additional \$10.5 million which was triggered by FDA approval of Elestrin which occurred in the fourth quarter of 2006. Nycomed also agreed to pay BioSante additional sales-based milestone payments, plus royalties on sales of Elestrin. Nycomed commercially launched Elestrin in the U.S. in June 2007. BioSante did not receive any meaningful royalties from Nycomed on net sales of Elestrin. Pursuant to a termination, release and settlement agreement with Nycomed, who was not interested in marketing women s products, BioSante reacquired Elestrin and assumed all manufacturing, distribution and marketing responsibilities for Elestrin in August 2008. Nycomed provided BioSante all information, documents and know-how that related to Elestrin, including the manufacture, use or sale of the product. In addition, Nycomed agreed not to market or sell any low-dose topical estrogen gel products for the treatment of menopausal hot flashes for a period of 12 months. The termination, release and settlement agreement also provides for a mutual release between the parties and the survival of the confidentiality, indemnification and insurance provisions of the exclusive sublicense agreement for a period of five years.

In December 2008, BioSante entered into a sublicense agreement and an asset purchase agreement with Azur for the marketing of Elestrin and the sale of certain assets related to Elestrin. Upon execution of the agreement, BioSante received \$3.325 million comprised of a \$0.5 million product licensing fee and \$2.825 million for transfer of the Elestrin trademark and inventories, among other items, less \$462,500 BioSante paid to Antares, its licensor. Azur has agreed to promote Elestrin using its women s health sales force that consists of approximately 60 sales people that targets estrogen prescribing physicians in the U.S. comprised mostly of gynecologists. In addition, Azur has agreed to minimum marketing expenditures in the first two years of the agreement. The financial terms of the sublicense agreement include an upfront sublicense fee, sales-based milestone payments and royalty payments to BioSante ranging primarily from 10 percent to 20 percent and depending primarily upon the annual sales levels of Elestrin. Azur s obligation to pay royalties will end on the later of (i) the last expiration of the patents covering Elestrin in the United States and (ii) December 31, 2023. Either party may terminate the license agreement upon the other party s material breach of the agreement after written notice specifying the alleged breach and an opportunity to cure the breach or upon the other party s insolvency or bankruptcy. Azur may terminate the sublicense agreement for any reason upon 90 days prior

Table of Contents

written notice and BioSante may terminate the sublicense agreement if Azur discontinues distribution of the product for at least three months.

In December 2008, BioSante signed an exclusive agreement with PharmaSwiss SA for the marketing of Elestrin in Israel. PharmaSwiss is responsible for regulatory and marketing activities in Israel. PharmaSwiss has submitted an Elestrin NDA in Israel based on BioSante s results and manufacturing information. Approval in Israel is expected to take approximately one year after the submission.

Our Other Hormone Therapy Products. In addition to LibiGel and Elestrin, BioSante s products include Bio-T-Gel and The Pill-Plus. BioSante has entered into several license and sublicense agreements covering these and some of its other proposed products.

Bio-T-Gel. In December 2002, BioSante entered into a development and license agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals USA, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd., pursuant to which Teva USA agreed to develop and market BioSante s male testosterone gel, Bio-T-Gel, for the U.S. market. The financial terms of the development and license agreement included a \$1.5 million upfront payment by Teva USA and royalties on sales of the product, if and when approved and marketed, in exchange for rights to develop and market the product. Teva USA also is responsible under the terms of the agreement for continued development, regulatory filings and all manufacturing and marketing associated with the product. In 2005, BioSante was notified that Teva USA had discontinued development of the product and indicated to BioSante a desire to formally terminate the agreement. In June 2007, BioSante signed an amendment to the agreement under which BioSante and Teva USA withdrew its previous notice of its desire to terminate the agreement and reinitiated funding and development of the product. Teva USA also agreed to pay BioSante certain milestone payments plus royalties on sales of the product, if and when commercialized. The product is owned by BioSante with no royalty or milestone obligations to any other party. Teva USA is responsible under the revised agreement for continued development of the product, if and when commercialized. The product is owned by BioSante with no royalty or milestone obligations to any other party. Teva USA is responsible under the revised agreement for continued development of the product, if and when commercialized with the product.

The Pill-Plus. The Pill-Plus is based on three issued U.S. patents claiming triple hormone therapy via any route of administration (the combination use of estrogen plus progestogen plus androgen, e.g. testosterone) and three issued U.S. patents pertaining to triple hormone contraception. In July 2005, BioSante obtained an exclusive license from Wake Forest University Health Sciences (formerly known as Wake Forest University) and Cedars-Sinai Medical Center for the three issued U.S. patents for triple hormone contraception. The financial terms of the license include an upfront payment, regulatory milestone payments, maintenance payments and royalty payments by BioSante if a product incorporating the licensed technology gets approved and subsequently is marketed. In May 2007, BioSante announced that it sub-licensed U.S. rights to a new triple hormone oral contraceptive to Pantarhei Bioscience B.V. (Pantarhei), a Netherlands-based pharmaceutical company. Pantarhei is responsible under the agreement for all expenses to develop and market the product. BioSante may receive certain development and regulatory milestones for the first product developed under the license. In addition, BioSante will receive royalty payments on any sales of the product in the U.S., if and when approved and marketed. If the product is sublicensed by Pantarhei to another company, BioSante will receive a percentage of any and all payments received by Pantarhei for the sublicense from a third party. BioSante has retained all rights under its licensed patents to the transdermal delivery of triple hormone contraceptives.

In September 2008, BioSante announced positive results of clinical work on its Pill-Plus triple hormone therapy oral contraceptive. The Pill-Plus adds a third hormone, an androgen, to the normal two hormone (estrogen and progestogen) oral contraceptive to prevent androgen deficiency which often leads to a decrease in sexual desire, sexual activity and mood changes. BioSante retains rights to the Pill-Plus for transdermal development and marketing. In a completed Phase II double-blind randomized clinical trial, the addition of an oral androgen resulted in restoration of testosterone levels to the normal and physiological range

Table of Contents

for healthy women. Paradoxically, many women who use oral contraceptives have reduced sexual desire, arousabilty and activity due to the estrogen and progestogen in normal oral contraceptives. The Pill-Plus is designed to improve the condition known as female sexual dysfunction in oral contraceptive users, among other potential benefits.

Other Proposed Products. In September 2000, BioSante sublicensed the marketing rights to its gel products in Canada to Paladin Labs Inc. In exchange for the sublicense, Paladin agreed to make an initial investment in BioSante, make future milestone payments and pay royalties on sales of the products in Canada. The milestone payments are required to be in the form of a series of equity investments by Paladin in BioSante common stock at a 10 percent premium to the market price of its stock at the time the equity investment is made.

In August 2001, BioSante entered into a sublicense agreement with Solvay Pharmaceuticals, B.V. covering the U.S. and Canadian rights to the estrogen/progestogen combination transdermal hormone therapy gel product licensed from Antares. Under the terms of the agreement, Solvay sublicenses BioSante s estrogen/progestogen combination transdermal hormone therapy gel product for an initial payment of \$2.5 million, future milestone payments and escalating sales-based royalties. Solvay has been responsible for all costs of development to date. BioSante believes that the hormone therapy product licensed to Solvay is not in active development by Solvay, and its does not expect its active development to occur at any time in the near future.

Description of BioSante s CaP Technology and Products in Development

BioSante believes its CaP technology can serve as a facial line filler in the area of aesthetic medicine and as an effective vehicle for delivering drugs and vaccines and enhancing the effects of vaccines. BioSante s CaP nanoparticles successfully have passed the first stage of toxicity studies for administration orally, into muscles, under the skin, and into the lungs by inhalation. BioSante successfully has completed a Phase I human clinical safety trial of CaP. BioSante has entered into several subcontract or development agreements with various corporate partners and governmental entities concerning its CaP technology.

Overview of CaP Technology. Research and development involving BioSante s CaP technology originated in a project under an agreement dated April 6, 1989 between the University of California and one of BioSante s predecessor companies, relating to viral protein surface absorption studies. The discovery research was funded at UCLA School of Medicine and was based, in essence, on the use of extremely small, solid, uniform particles as components that could increase the stability of drugs and act as systems to deliver drugs into the body. Research in these areas at UCLA or BioSante s laboratory has resulted in the issuance of a number of patents, which it either licenses from the University of California or own.

These ultra fine particles are made from inert, biologically acceptable materials, such as ceramics, pure crystalline carbon or biodegradable calcium phosphate-like particles. The size of the particles is in the nanometer range. A nanometer is one millionth of a millimeter and typically particles measure approximately 300 nanometers (nm). Because the size of these particles is measured in nanometers, BioSante uses the term nanoparticles to describe them.

BioSante uses the nanoparticles as the basis of a delivery system. The critical property of these nanoparticles is that biologically active molecules, proteins, peptides or pharmacological agents, for example, vaccine components like bacterial or viral antigens or proteins like insulin, attached to them, retain their activity and can be protected from natural alterations to their molecular structure by adverse environmental

conditions. It has been shown in studies conducted by BioSante and confirmed by others that when these combinations are injected into animals, the attachment can enhance the biological activity as compared to injection of the molecule alone.

Table of Contents

BioSante believes its CaP technology has a number of benefits, including the following:

• it is biodegradable (capable of being decomposed by natural biological processes) and non-toxic and therefore potentially safe to use and introduce into the human body;

• it is fast, easy and inexpensive to manufacture, which should keep costs down and potentially lead to higher profit margins compared to other delivery systems;

• the nanometer (one-millionth of a millimeter) size range makes it ideal for delivering drugs through aerosol sprays, inhalation or intranasally, instead of using often painful and inconvenient injections; and

• it has excellent loading capacity the amount of molecules that can bond with the nanoparticles thereby potentially decreasing the dose needed to be taken by patients while enhancing the release capabilities.

Potential Commercial Applications for CaP. BioSante plans to develop commercial applications of its CaP technology and any proprietary technology developed as a result of its ongoing research and development efforts. Initially, BioSante plans to pursue primarily the development of:

- a facial line filler using CaP technology in the area of aesthetic medicine;
- injected and non-injected vaccines using CaP as a delivery system and vaccine adjuvant; and

• drug delivery systems, including a method of delivering proteins (e.g., insulin) orally or buccally, or through intranasal and subcutaneous routes of administration.

BioSante s pre-clinical research team in its laboratory in Doylestown, Pennsylvania currently is pursuing the development of its CaP technology in these areas as well as exploring other areas.

CaP Products in Development. The following is a list of BioSante s CaP products in development:

BioLook a facial line filler in development using proprietary CaP technology in the area of aesthetic medicine.

.

• BioVant proprietary CaP adjuvant and delivery technology in development for improved versions of current vaccines and new vaccines against viral and bacterial infections and autoimmune diseases, among others. BioVant also serves as a delivery system for non-injected delivery of vaccines.

• BioOral a delivery system using CaP technology for oral/buccal/intranasal administration of proteins and other therapies that currently must be injected.

• BioAir a delivery system using CaP technology for inhalable versions of proteins and other therapies that currently must be injected.

Aesthetic Medicine. In November 2007, BioSante signed a license agreement covering the use of its CaP as a facial filler (referred to as, BioLook) in aesthetic medicine. The license was signed with Medical Aesthetics Technology Corporation (referred to as MATC) with whom BioSante previously had been working in the field of aesthetic medicine under an option agreement. Under the license agreement, MATC is responsible for continued development of BioLook, including required clinical trials, regulatory filings and all manufacturing and marketing associated with the product. In exchange for this license, BioSante has taken an ownership position in MATC of approximately five percent of the common stock of MATC. In addition to the

Table of Contents

ownership position, BioSante may receive certain milestone payments and royalties as well as share in certain payments if MATC sublicenses the technology.

Pre-clinical work to date by MATC indicates that BioSante s BioLook nanotechnology performs well as a facial line filler and may be at least as long lasting and safe as other injectable fillers. Preliminary results indicate long lasting effects with no adverse events. BioLook should be extremely user friendly with minimal risk of side effects and may improve both facial wrinkles and fulfill larger facial volume needs. Further pre-clinical tests currently are underway to confirm these preliminary positive results and determine whether BioLook can extend the beneficial wrinkle-filling effects longer than those produced by the leading hyaluronic acid fillers, such as Restylane currently marketed by Medicis Pharmaceutical Corporation, which typically last about six months after injection into the skin. Human clinical testing of BioLook for this use is being planned and is expected to be initiated by MATC in 2009.

Vaccine Adjuvant and Delivery System. BioSante believes that its CaP nanoparticles may offer a means of preparing new improved formulations of current vaccines that are equal or better in their safety and immunogenicity, that is, in their capacity to elicit an immune response, compared to alum-formulated and non-adjuvanted vaccines but may be injected in lower concentrations and less often which could result in certain benefits, including cost savings and improved patient compliance. Also, BioSante believes that CaP will allow for creation of safe and effective vaccines for diseases and conditions for which new vaccine alternatives may be preferred. Further, BioSante believes that CaP will allow for vaccines to be delivered by alternate routes of administration such as intranasally rather than by injection.

BioSante s nanoparticles when combined with vaccine antigens have been shown in animal studies conducted by BioSante and others to possess an ability to elicit a higher immune response than non-adjuvanted vaccines and an immune response of the same magnitude as alum-formulated vaccines. These preclinical studies also have shown that BioSante s CaP nanoparticles also may sustain higher antibody levels over a longer time period than both alum-formulated vaccines and non-adjuvanted vaccines. Because BioSante s CaP nanoparticles are made of calcium phosphate-like material, which has a chemical nature similar to normal bone material and therefore is natural to the human body, as opposed to aluminum hydroxide, or alum, which is not natural to the human body, it believes that its nanoparticles may be safer to use than alum especially for intranasal delivery. In BioSante s animal studies, it observed no material adverse reactions when its CaP nanoparticles were administered at effective levels.

BioSante filed an investigational new drug, or IND, application with the FDA and have conducted a Phase I human clinical trial of CaP as a vaccine adjuvant and delivery system, which it calls BioVant. As discussed in more detail under the heading Government Regulation, the purpose of a Phase I trial is to evaluate the metabolism and safety of the experimental product in humans, the side effects associated with increasing doses, and, if possible, to gain early evidence of possible effectiveness. The Phase I trial of BioSante s CaP specifically looked at safety parameters, including local irritation and blood chemistry changes. The Phase I trial was a double blind, placebo controlled trial, in 18 subjects to determine the safety of CaP as a vaccine adjuvant. The trial results showed that there was no apparent difference in side-effect profile between CaP and placebo. Phase I and or Phase II clinical trials will need to be repeated for each CaP/vaccine and CaP/protein drug developed.

Drug Delivery Systems. The third field of use in which BioSante is exploring applying its CaP technology involves creating novel and improved forms of delivery of drugs, especially proteins (e.g., insulin). The attachment of drugs to CaP may enhance their effects in the body or enable the addition of further protective coatings to permit oral, delayed-release and mucosal (through mucous membranes) applications. Currently, insulin is given by frequent, inconvenient and often painful injections. However, several companies are in the process of developing and testing products that will deliver insulin orally or through inhalation. BioSante has shown pre-clinical efficacy in the oral delivery of insulin in normal and diabetic mouse models.

Table of Contents

In November 2008, BioSante announced that it had been awarded a \$150,000 Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) grant from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to support its development of formulations for the pulmonary delivery of interferon alpha (IFN- α) using its CaP technology. The grant will be used to fund product development for IFN- α formulated with CaP particles for administration via inhalation. The desired outcome is safe and effective treatment of hepatitis B and C. An inhaled product may allow for convenient self treatment which would be an improvement over the current injectable IFN- α .

License and Development Activities. In addition to continuing BioSante s own research and development in the potential commercial applications of its CaP technology, BioSante has sought and continue to seek opportunities to enter into business collaborations or joint ventures with vaccine companies and others interested in development and marketing arrangements with respect to its CaP technology. BioSante believes these collaborations may enable it to accelerate the development of potential improved vaccines and the delivery of injectable drugs by other routes of administration, such as orally, buccally, intranasally or through needle-free administration. BioSante s out-licensing activities with respect to its CaP vaccine adjuvant and delivery system for use in other companies vaccines, have to date included meeting with target sub-licensees and, in some cases, agreeing that the target sub-licensee will test its CaP adjuvant or delivery system in their animal models. Thereafter, the target sub-licensee may send to BioSante its vaccine antigen or DNA that BioSante will then formulate with its nanoparticles and return for use in the target sub-licensee.

It is important to point out that vaccine development is an expensive and long-term process. BioSante has used its strategy of utilizing primarily outside resources to fund CaP s development in order to leverage the expertise of other companies and the United States government and to minimize its spending on this expensive and long-term development work. BioSante s strategic plan is to focus on its hormone therapy products and to seek collaborations and funding for its CaP technology.

Sales and Marketing

BioSante currently has no sales and marketing personnel to sell any of its products on a commercial basis. Under BioSante s license and sublicense agreements, its license and sub-licensees have agreed to market the products covered by the agreements in certain countries. For example, under BioSante s sublicense agreement with Azur, Azur has agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to manufacture, market, sell and distribute Elestrin for commercial sale and distribution throughout the United States. If and when BioSante is ready to commercially launch a product not covered by its license or sublicense agreements, it will either contract with or hire qualified sales and marketing personnel or seek a joint marketing partner or licensee to assist it with this function.

Research and Product Development

BioSante spends a significant amount of its financial resources on product development activities, with the largest portion being spent on clinical trials of its products, including in particular LibiGel. BioSante spent approximately \$15.8 million in 2008, \$4.8 million in 2007 and \$3.9 million in 2006 on research and development activities. BioSante spent an average of approximately \$1.3 million per month on research and development activities. To save costs, in April 2009, BioSante decided to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study. Women already enrolled will continue in the study. BioSante intends to reinitiate screening and enrollment in the safety study once it has secured adequate funding or closed the proposed merger with Cell Genesys. Currently, BioSante continues to screen for and enroll new subjects in the LibiGel Phase III efficacy trials. This change in BioSante s clinical study screening likely will delay the submission of the LibiGel NDA. The amount of BioSante s research and development expenditures fluctuate from period-to-period depending upon: (1) the amount of resources, including cash

and cash equivalents, available; (2) BioSante s development schedule, including the timing of its clinical trials; (3) results of studies,

Table of Contents

clinical trials and regulatory decisions; (4) whether BioSante or its licensees are funding the development of the products; and (5) competitive developments.

Manufacturing

BioSante currently does not have any facilities suitable for manufacturing on a commercial scale basis any of its products nor does it have any experience in volume manufacturing. BioSante s plan is to use third-party current Good Manufacturing Practices, or cGMP, manufacturers to manufacture its products in accordance with FDA and other appropriate regulations. BioSante s gel hormone products for use in clinical trials are currently manufactured by an approved U.S.-based manufacturer under FDA-approved, cGMP conditions as is Elestrin for commercial supplies.

Patents, Licenses and Proprietary Rights

BioSante s success depends and will continue to depend in part upon its ability to maintain its exclusive licenses, to maintain patent protection for its products and processes, to preserve its proprietary information and trade secrets and to operate without infringing the proprietary rights of third parties. BioSante s policy is to attempt to protect its technology by, among other things, filing patent applications or obtaining license rights for technology that it considers important to the development of its business.

BioSante licenses the technology underlying certain of its products, other than Bio-T-Gel, The Pill-Plus and the CaP technology, from Antares Pharma, Inc. BioSante entered into the license agreement with Antares in June 2000. Under the agreement, Antares granted BioSante an exclusive license to certain products, including rights to sublicense the products, in order to develop and market the products in certain territories. BioSante is the exclusive license in certain territories for an Antares issued patent for these products in the United States and has filed additional patent applications (several that include BioSante personnel as inventors) for this licensed technology in the U.S. and several foreign jurisdictions. Under the agreement, BioSante is required to pay Antares certain development and regulatory milestone payments and royalties based on net sales of any products it or its sub-licensees sell incorporating the licensed technology. Specifically, BioSante is obligated to pay Antares 25 percent of all licensing-related proceeds and a portion of any associated royalties that it may receive. Bio-T-Gel was developed and is fully-owned by BioSante. BioSante licenses the technology underlying its proposed triple hormone contraceptives from Wake Forest University Health Sciences and Cedars-Sinai Medical Center. The financial terms of this license include regulatory milestone payments, maintenance payments and royalty payments by BioSante if a product incorporating the licensed technology gets approved and is subsequently marketed.

As described earlier, BioSante has entered into several sublicense agreements with respect to its products. The financial terms of these agreements generally include an upfront license fee, milestone payments, royalty payments to BioSante if a product incorporating the licensed technology gets approved and subsequently is marketed and a portion of any payments received from subsequent successful out-licensing efforts.

CaP Technology. In June 1997, BioSante entered into a licensing agreement with the Regents of the University of California, which has subsequently been amended, pursuant to which the University granted BioSante an exclusive license to certain United States patents owned by the University, including rights to sublicense such patents, in fields of use pertaining to vaccine adjuvants and drug delivery systems. The

expiration dates of these patents range from 2010 to 2014. In addition, BioSante owns several patents and patent applications covering the technology expiring beginning in 2021. The University of California also has filed patent applications for this licensed technology in several foreign jurisdictions, including Canada, Europe and Japan. The license agreement requires BioSante to undertake various obligations, including the payment of royalties to the University based on a percentage of the net sales of any products it sells or a licensee sells incorporating the licensed technology.

1	27
1	57

Table of Contents

As described earlier, BioSante has entered into a few agreements with respect to its CaP technology, including a license agreement covering the use of its CaP as a facial line filler (BioLook) in aesthetic medicine.

Patents and Patent Applications. As described above, BioSante has licensed a patent portfolio relating to its hormone therapy products from Antares. Antares also has a number of patent applications pending that BioSante believes it would benefit from and would be the subject of its license agreement with Antares.

In April 2007, BioSante announced that a new patent had issued covering the formulations used in LibiGel and Elestrin. The patent, which was issued on April 3, 2007 and covers both LibiGel and Elestrin, is expected to expire on June 25, 2022. This patent lists BioSante s Chief Executive Officer as a coinventor. In January 2009, BioSante announced that another patent had issued covering the formulation used in Elestrin. This patent, which issued on December 30, 2008, also lists BioSante s Chief Executive Officer as a coinventor and is also expected to expire on June 25, 2022. Both patents are assigned to Antares and licensed to BioSante.

With respect to BioSante s CaP technology, it owns two United States patents and a number of non-U.S. related patents and pending patent applications. BioSante also has patent applications pending with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and internationally relating to its development work with CaP, including applications as a vaccine adjuvant, as a carrier for biologically active material, as a controlled release matrix for biologically active material, and for other applications of its CaP technology. BioSante also has certain rights to several licensed patents from the University of California, which are governed under its license agreement with the University of California.

Trademarks and Trademark Applications/Registrations. BioSante owns trademark registrations in the U.S. and/or in certain foreign jurisdictions for the marks BIOSANTE®, LIBIGEL®, BIO-E-GEL® and BIOAIR . In addition, BioSante has filed trademark applications for several other marks including ELESTRIN (pursuant to its sublicense of Elestrin to Azur in the U.S., it transferred the Elestrin trademark in the U.S. to Azur), BIO-T-GEL , BIOVANT and covering goods that include or are closely related to products, vaccines and vaccine adjuvants and drug delivery platforms. In addition, BioSante owns common law rights to several trademarks, including BIOSANTE®, LIBIGEL®, ELESTRIN , BIO-E-GEL®, BIO-T-GEL , THE PILL-PLUS , LIBIGEL-E/T , BIO-E/P-GEL , BIOLOOK , CAP-ORAL , BIOVANT , and BIOAIF For those trademarks for which registration has been sought, registrations have issued for some of those trademarks in certain jurisdictions and others currently are in the application/prosecution phase.

Confidentiality and Assignment of Inventions Agreements. BioSante requires its employees, consultants and advisors having access to its confidential information to execute confidentiality agreements upon commencement of their employment or consulting relationships with BioSante. These agreements generally provide that all confidential information BioSante develops or makes known to the individual during the course of the individual s employment or consulting relationship with BioSante must be kept confidential by the individual and not disclosed to any third parties. BioSante also requires all of its employees and consultants who perform research and development for it to execute agreements that generally provide that all inventions conceived by these individuals during their employment by BioSante will be BioSante s property.

Competition

There is intense competition in the biopharmaceutical industry, including in the hormone therapy market, the market for prevention and/or treatment of the same infectious diseases BioSante targets and in the acquisition of new products. Potential competitors in the United States are numerous and include major pharmaceutical and specialized biotechnology companies, universities and other institutions. In general, competition in the pharmaceutical industry can be divided into four categories: (1) corporations with large research and developmental departments that develop and market products in many therapeutic areas;

Table of Contents

(2) companies that have moderate research and development capabilities and focus their product strategy on a small number of therapeutic areas; (3) small companies with limited development capabilities and only a few product offerings; and (4) university and other research institutions. All of BioSante s competitors in categories (1) and (2) and some of its competitors in category (3) have longer operating histories, greater name recognition, substantially greater financial resources and larger research and development staffs than BioSante does, as well as substantially greater experience than BioSante in developing products, obtaining regulatory approvals, and manufacturing and marketing pharmaceutical products. A significant amount of research in the field is being carried out at academic and government institutions. These institutions are becoming increasingly aware of the commercial value of their findings and are becoming more aggressive in pursuing patent protection and negotiating licensing arrangements to collect royalties for use of technology that they have developed.

There are several firms currently marketing or developing products similar to BioSante. They include Upsher-Smith Laboratories, Inc., Noven Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Wyeth, Auxilium Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Ascend Therapeutics, Inc., Watson Pharmaceuticals, Inc., KV Pharmaceutical Co. and Solvay Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Competitor products include oral tablets, transdermal patches, a spray and gels. BioSante expects its FDA-approved product, Elestrin, and its other products, if and when approved for sale, to compete primarily on the basis of product efficacy, safety, patient convenience, reliability and patent position. In addition, the first product to reach the market in a therapeutic or preventative area is often at a significant competitive advantage relative to later entrants in the market and may result in certain marketing exclusivity as per federal legislation. Acceptance by physicians and other health care providers, including managed care groups, is also critical to the success of a product versus competitor products.

With regard to BioSante s CaP technology, the international vaccine industry is dominated by three companies: GlaxoSmithKline plc, sanofi-aventis (through its subsidiaries, including Institut Merieux International S.A., Pasteur Merieux Serums et Vaccins, S.A., Connaught Laboratories Limited and Connaught Laboratories, Inc.) and Merck & Co., Inc. The larger, better known pharmaceutical companies have generally focused on a traditional synthetic drug approach, although some have substantial expertise in biotechnology. During the last decade, however, significant research activity in the biotechnology industry has been completed by smaller research and development companies, like BioSante, formed to pursue new technologies.

Governmental Regulation

Pharmaceutical companies are subject to extensive regulation by national, state and local agencies in countries in which they do business. Pharmaceutical products intended for therapeutic use in humans are governed by extensive FDA regulations in the United States and by comparable regulations in foreign countries. Any products developed by BioSante will require FDA approvals in the United States and comparable approvals in foreign markets before they can be marketed. The process of seeking and obtaining FDA approval for a previously unapproved new human pharmaceutical product generally requires a number of years and involves the expenditure of substantial resources.

Following drug discovery, the steps required before a drug product may be marketed in the United States include:

completion of preclinical laboratory and animal testing;

• the submission to the FDA of an investigational new drug application, commonly known as an IND application, which must be evaluated and found acceptable by the FDA before human clinical trials may commence;

the completion of clinical and other studies to assess safety and parameters of use;

Table of Contents

• the completion of multiple adequate and well-controlled human clinical trials to establish the safety and effectiveness of the drug product for its intended use;

• the submission to the FDA of a new drug application, commonly known as an NDA, or an abbreviated NDA, commonly known as an ANDA;

• satisfactory completion of an FDA pre-approval inspection of manufacturing facilities at which the drug product is produced, and potentially other involved facilities as well, to assess compliance with current good manufacturing practice, or cGMP, regulations and other applicable regulations; and

FDA approval of the NDA or ANDA prior to any commercial sale or shipment of the product.

Pre-Clinical Studies and Clinical Trials. Typically, preclinical studies are conducted in the laboratory and in animals to gain preliminary information on a proposed product s uses and physiological effects and harmful effects, if any, and to identify any potential safety problems that would preclude testing in humans. The results of these studies, together with the general investigative plan, protocols for specific human studies and other information, are submitted to the FDA as part of the IND application. The FDA regulations do not, by their terms, require FDA approval of an IND. Rather, they allow a clinical investigation to commence if the FDA does not notify the sponsor to the contrary within 30 days of receipt of the IND. As a practical matter, however, FDA approval is often sought before a company commences clinical investigations. That approval may come within 30 days of IND receipt but may involve substantial delays if the FDA requests additional information.

BioSante s submission of an IND, or those of its collaboration partners, may not result in FDA authorization to commence a clinical trial. A separate submission to an existing IND must also be made for each successive clinical trial conducted during product development. Depending on its significance, the FDA also must approve changes to an existing IND. Further, an independent institutional review board, or IRB, for each medical center proposing to conduct the clinical trial must review and approve the plan for any clinical trial before it commences at that center and it must monitor the study until completed. Alternatively, a central IRB may be used instead of individual IRBs. The FDA, the IRB or the sponsor may suspend a clinical trial at any time on various grounds, including a finding that the subjects or patients are being exposed to an unacceptable health risk. Clinical testing also must satisfy extensive Good Clinical Practice requirements and regulations for informed consent.

The sponsor of a drug product typically conducts human clinical trials in three sequential phases, but the phases may overlap or not all phases may be necessary. The initial phase of clinical testing, which is known as Phase I, is conducted to evaluate the metabolism, uses and physiological effects of the experimental product in humans, the side effects associated with increasing doses, and, if possible, to gain early evidence of possible effectiveness. Phase I studies can also evaluate various routes, dosages and schedules of product administration. These studies generally involve a small number of healthy volunteer subjects, but may be conducted in people with the disease the product is intended to treat. The total number of subjects is generally in the range of 20 to 80. A demonstration of therapeutic benefit is not required in order to complete Phase I trials successfully. If acceptable product safety is demonstrated, Phase II trials may be initiated.

Phase II trials are designed to evaluate the effectiveness of the product in the treatment of a given disease and involve people with the disease under study. These trials often are well controlled, closely monitored studies involving a relatively small number of subjects, usually no more

than several hundred. The optimal routes, dosages and schedules of administration are determined in these studies. If Phase II trials are completed successfully, Phase III trials are often commenced, although Phase III trials are not always required.

Phase III trials are expanded, controlled trials that are performed after preliminary evidence of the effectiveness of the experimental product has been obtained. These trials are intended to gather the additional

¹⁴⁰

Table of Contents

information about safety and effectiveness that is needed to evaluate the overall risk/benefit relationship of the experimental product and provide the substantial evidence of effectiveness and the evidence of safety necessary for product approval. Phase III trials are usually conducted with several hundred to several thousand subjects.

A clinical trial may combine the elements of more than one phase and typically two or more Phase III studies are required. A company s designation of a clinical trial as being of a particular phase is not necessarily indicative that the trial will be sufficient to satisfy the FDA requirements of that phase because this determination cannot be made until the protocol and data have been submitted to and reviewed by the FDA. In addition, a clinical trial may contain elements of more than one phase notwithstanding the designation of the trial as being of a particular phase. The FDA closely monitors the progress of the phases of clinical testing and may, at its discretion, re-evaluate, alter, suspend or terminate the testing based on the data accumulated and its assessment of the risk/benefit ratio to patients. It is not possible to estimate with any certainty the time required to complete Phase I, II and III studies with respect to a given product.

New Drug Applications. Upon the successful completion of clinical testing, an NDA is submitted to the FDA for approval. This application requires detailed data on the results of preclinical testing, clinical testing and the composition of the product, specimen labeling to be used with the drug, information on manufacturing methods and samples of the product. The FDA reviews all NDAs submitted before it accepts them for filing and may request additional information rather than accepting an NDA for filing. Once the submission is accepted for filing, the FDA begins an in-depth review of the NDA. Under the policies agreed to by the FDA under the Prescription Drug User Fee Act, or PDUFA, the FDA has 10 months in which to complete its initial review of a standard NDA and respond to the applicant. The review process and the PDUFA goal date may be extended by three months if the FDA requests or the NDA sponsor otherwise provides additional information or clarification regarding information already provided in the submission within the last three months of the PDUFA goal date. The FDA typically takes from 10 to 18 months to review an NDA after it has been accepted for filing. Following its review of an NDA, the FDA invariably raises questions or requests additional information. The NDA approval process can, accordingly, be very lengthy. Further, there is no assurance that the FDA will ultimately approve an NDA.

During its review of an NDA, the FDA may refer the application to an advisory committee for review, evaluation and recommendation as to whether the application should be approved. The FDA may refuse to approve an NDA and issue a not approvable letter if the applicable regulatory criteria are not satisfied, or it may require additional clinical or other data, including one or more additional pivotal Phase III clinical studies. Even if such data are submitted, the FDA may ultimately decide that the NDA does not satisfy the criteria for approval. Data from clinical trials are not always conclusive and the FDA may interpret data differently than BioSante or its collaboration partners interpret data. If the FDA s evaluations of the NDA and the clinical and manufacturing procedures and facilities are favorable, the FDA may issue either an approval letter or an approvable letter, which contains the conditions that must be met in order to secure final approval of the NDA. If and when those conditions have been met to the FDA may require testing, including Phase IV clinical trials, and surveillance programs to monitor the effect of approved products that have been commercialized, and the FDA has the power to prevent or limit further marketing of a drug based on the results of these post-marketing programs. Drugs may be marketed only for the FDA-approved indications and in accordance with the FDA-approved label. Further, if there are any modifications to the drug, including changes in indications, other labeling changes, or manufacturing processes or facilities, BioSante may be required to submit and obtain FDA approval of a new NDA or NDA supplement, which may require BioSante to develop additional data or conduct additional preclinical studies and clinical trials.

Special Protocol Assessments. The special protocol assessment, or SPA, process generally involves FDA evaluation of a proposed Phase III clinical study protocol and a commitment from the FDA that the

Table of Contents

design and analysis of the trial are adequate to support approval of an NDA, if the trial is performed according to the SPA and meets its endpoints. The FDA s guidance on the SPA process indicates that SPAs are designed to evaluate individual clinical trial protocols primarily in response to specific questions posed by the sponsors. In practice, the sponsor of a product candidate may request an SPA for proposed Phase III trial objectives, designs, clinical endpoints and analyses. A request for an SPA is submitted in the form of a separate amendment to an IND, and the FDA s evaluation generally will be completed within a 45-day review period under applicable PDUFA goals, provided that the trials have been the subject of discussion at an end-of-Phase II and pre-Phase III meeting with the FDA, or in other limited cases.

If an agreement is reached, the FDA will reduce the agreement to writing and make it part of the administrative record. While the FDA s guidance on SPAs states that documented SPAs should be considered binding on the review division, the FDA has the latitude to change its assessment if certain exceptions apply. Exceptions include identification of a substantial scientific issue essential to safety or efficacy testing that later comes to light, a sponsor s failure to follow the protocol agreed upon, or the FDA s reliance on data, assumptions or information that are determined to be wrong.

In January 2008, BioSante announced that it successfully completed and reached agreement with the FDA under the SPA process for its Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials for LibiGel in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in surgically menopausal women. In July 2008, BioSante received another SPA for its LibiGel program in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in naturally menopausal women.

The Hatch-Waxman Act. Under the Hatch-Waxman Act, newly-approved drugs and new conditions of use may benefit from a statutory period of non-patent marketing exclusivity. The Hatch-Waxman Act provides three years of marketing exclusivity for the approval of new and supplemental NDAs for, among other things, new indications, dosages or strengths of an existing drug, if new clinical investigations that were conducted or sponsored by the applicant are essential to the approval of the application. It is under this provision that BioSante received three years marketing exclusivity for Elestrin and expects to receive three years of marketing exclusivity for LibiGel.

Other Regulatory Requirements. Regulations continue to apply to pharmaceutical products after FDA approval occurs. Post-marketing safety surveillance is required in order to continue to market an approved product. The FDA also may, in its discretion, require post-marketing testing and surveillance to monitor the effects of approved products or place conditions on any approvals that could restrict the commercial applications of these products.

All facilities and manufacturing techniques used to manufacture products for clinical use or sale in the United States must be operated in conformity with current good manufacturing practice regulations, commonly referred to as cGMP regulations, which govern the production of pharmaceutical products. BioSante currently does not have any manufacturing capability. In the event BioSante undertakes any manufacturing activities or contract with a third-party manufacturer to perform its manufacturing activities, it intends to establish a quality control and quality assurance program to ensure that its products are manufactured in accordance with the cGMP regulations and any other applicable regulations.

Foreign Regulation. Products marketed outside of the United States are subject to regulatory approval requirements similar to those in the United States, although the requirements governing the conduct of clinical trials, product licensing, pricing and reimbursement vary widely from country to country. No action can be taken to market any product in a country until an appropriate application has been approved by the regulatory authorities in that country. The current approval process varies from country to country, and the time spent in gaining approval varies from that required for FDA approval. In certain European countries, the sales price of a product must also be approved. The pricing review period often begins after market approval is granted. BioSante intends to seek and utilize foreign partners to apply for foreign approvals of its products.

Table of Contents

Employees

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had 24 employees, including 20 in product development and four in management or administrative positions. None of BioSante s employees is covered by a collective bargaining agreement. BioSante also engages independent contractors from time to time on an as needed basis.

Properties

BioSante s principal executive office is located in a leased facility in Lincolnshire, Illinois, where BioSante leases approximately 12,000 square feet of office space for approximately \$22,000 per month. BioSante s lease for this space expires in April 2010 and is renewable for an additional year expiring April 2011. BioSante s CaP development operations are located within the Bucks County Biotech Park in Doylestown, Pennsylvania where BioSante leases approximately 2,000 square feet of laboratory space for approximately \$3,900 per month. This lease is renewable in one year increments each July and expires in July 2010. Management of BioSante considers its leased properties suitable and adequate for BioSante s current and foreseeable needs.

Legal Proceedings

Other than the litigation commenced against BioSante in connection with the merger as described in more detail under the heading The Merger Litigation Relating to the Merger , BioSante is not currently a party to any litigation, and is not aware of any pending or threatened litigation against it that BioSante believes would adversely affect its business, operating results or financial condition.

Available Information

BioSante is a Delaware corporation that was initially formed as a corporation organized under the laws of the Province of Ontario in 1996. BioSante s principal executive offices are located at 111 Barclay Boulevard, Lincolnshire, Illinois 60069. BioSante s telephone number is (847) 478-0500, and its Internet web site address is www.biosantepharma.com. The information contained on BioSante s web site or connected to its web site is not incorporated by reference into and should not be considered part of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

BioSante makes available, free of charge and through its Internet web site, its annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and any amendments to any such reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as soon as reasonably practicable after BioSante electronically files such material with, or furnishes it to, the SEC. BioSante also makes available, free of charge and through its Internet web site, to any stockholder who requests, its corporate governance guidelines, the charters of its board committees and its Code of Conduct and Ethics. Requests for copies can be directed to Investor Relations at (847) 478-0500, extension 120.

Table of Contents

CELL GENESYS S BUSINESS

Overview

Cell Genesys, Inc. is a biotechnology company that was focused on the development and commercialization of novel biological therapies for patients with cancer. In August 2008 and October 2008, Cell Genesys terminated its Phase III clinical trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, its lead product program, and subsequently implemented a substantial restructuring plan and announced its intention to explore alternatives for Cell Genesys. In June 2009, Cell Genesys announced entry into a definitive merger agreement with BioSante by which Cell Genesys would merge in an all-stock transaction with BioSante continuing as the surviving company.

Cell Genesys has largely implemented its restructuring plan and taken the following steps:

• Ended the development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and oncolytic virus therapy products, closed or transferred all IND filings with the FDA and closed out all clinical trial sites and contracts related to those activities. Cell Genesys has transferred the GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer IND to investigators at Johns Hopkins University while maintaining its commercial rights to this and other GVAX therapy products.

• Reduced its staff by approximately 60 percent from 290 people to 122 people as of October 31, 2008, by 65 percent to 97 people as of November 30, 2008, by 80 percent to 61 people as of December 31, 2008 and to nine people as of August 1, 2009, primarily as a result of eliminating all of its research and development, manufacturing, clinical and regulatory activities personnel.

• Repurchased in October 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$26.3 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value in a series of privately negotiated transactions with institutional holders of such notes, for aggregate consideration of approximately \$10.5 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest, thereby reducing the annualized interest expense by approximately \$800,000.

• Repurchased in December 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$47.8 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of 60 percent from face value in a tender offer for aggregate consideration of approximately \$19.1 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest.

• Terminated the Cell Genesys s lease for its head office and research facility in South San Francisco, California as of January 2, 2009, following a payment of \$14.7 million to the South San Francisco landlord in satisfaction and release of its \$86.0 million obligation through the lease s 2017 expiration date and temporarily relocated its manufacturing facility in Hayward, California.

• Repurchased in January 2009 \$2.6 million in face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value for aggregate consideration of approximately \$1.0 million.

• Terminated Cell Genesys s lease for its manufacturing facility in Hayward, California following a payment of \$3.6 million and the issuance of 1.0 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock to the Hayward landlord in April 2009 in complete satisfaction of its remaining \$24.0 million lease obligation and relocated Cell Genesys s corporate headquarters to short-term office space in South San Francisco.

Table of Contents

• Completed termination of Cell Genesys s collaboration agreement with Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited for GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, effective in the first quarter of 2009.

• Substantially reduced the number of patents and terminated a number of license agreements in order to reduce costs, including without limitation the terminated agreements relating to the development and commercialization of oncolytic therapies with Novartis Pharma, AG and certain affiliates as well as a gene activation technology license agreement with sanofi-aventis.

• Terminated a committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital, Limited. signed in 2007 due to a substantial fall in Cell Genesys s stock price below the minimum purchase price of \$1.75 per share.

• Completed in June 2009 a tender offer to exchange all of the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011, resulting in the repurchase of an aggregate of \$67.1 million face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock, and \$20.8 million of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013, \$1.2 million of the 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 remain outstanding and the withdrawal of a creditor derivative lawsuit filed by Tang Capital Partners, LP, or Tang Capital, on May 5, 2009 in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware against Cell Genesys and its directors and executive officers.

• Entered into a Warrant Exchange Agreement with Capital Ventures International, or CVI, in connection with CVI s warrant to purchase 8,530,806 shares of Cell Genesys common stock, in order to reduce the potential cash payment otherwise payable in the event of certain transactions, including certain merger transactions.

As a result of these restructuring efforts, Cell Genesys had nine employees as of August 1, 2009, and its primary assets as of June 30, 2009 were its cash and cash equivalents, short term investments and restricted cash of \$35.6 million, its intellectual property, which cover several product categories including GVAX, oncolytic viruses and anti-body production (including as of August 1, 2009, 95 U.S. and non-U.S. patents issued or granted to Cell Genesys or available for use by Cell Genesys based on licensing arrangements and 82 U.S. and non-U.S. applications pending in its name or available for use by Cell Genesys based on licensing arrangements) and its minority interest in Ceregene, Inc.

Cell Genesys, Inc. was incorporated in the State of Delaware in 1988. Cell Genesys s principal executive offices are located at 400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525, South San Francisco, CA 94080. Cell Genesys s phone number is (650) 266-3000. Cell Genesys s Internet home page is located at http://www.cellgenesys.com; however, the information in, or that can be accessed through, its home page is not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Cell Genesys files with the SEC annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to these reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. You may read and copy materials Cell Genesys files with the SEC at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549 and you may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information on statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC and state the address of that site (http://www.sec.gov). These materials also become available, free of charge, on or through Cell Genesys s Internet home page as soon as reasonably practicable after it electronically files such material with, or furnishes it to, the SEC.

Cell Genesys common stock trades on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol CEGE. In October 2008, Cell Genesys received a NASDAQ Staff Deficiency Letter indicating that Cell Genesys had

Table of Contents

become non-compliant with the minimum \$1.00 bid price requirement for continued listing on The NASDAQ Global Market. The letter indicated that in light of extraordinary market conditions, NASDAQ had determined to suspend enforcement of the minimum bid price and market value of publicly held shares requirements through January 16, 2009. Subsequently, on December 19, 2008, NASDAQ announced that given the continued extraordinary market conditions, NASDAQ is extending the suspension of the minimum bid price and market value of publicly held shares requirements through April 20, 2009. On July 13, 2009, Cell Genesys received a letter that NASDAQ is continuing the temporary suspension of the bid price and market value of publicly held shares until July 31, 2009. Accordingly, Cell Genesys now has until January 29, 2010 to regain compliance. Compliance would be achieved if the bid price of Cell Genesys common stock closed at \$1.00 per share or more for a minimum of 10 consecutive days during that period.

Cell Genesys holds a minority equity interest of approximately 16 percent in Ceregene, Inc. In 2001, Cell Genesys spun out its central nervous system gene therapy technology into Ceregene. Ceregene is continuing to develop gene therapies for the treatment of neurodegenerative disorders, including Parkinson s disease, Alzheimer s disease and other disorders.

GVAX Cancer Immunotherapy Program

Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapies are cancer treatments designed to stimulate the patient s immune system to effectively fight cancer. GVAX cancer immunotherapies are comprised of tumor cells that are genetically modified to secrete an immune-stimulating cytokine known as granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor, or GM-CSF, and are then irradiated for safety. Since GVAX cancer immunotherapies consist of whole tumor cells, the cancer patient s immune system can be activated against multiple tumor cell components, or antigens, potentially resulting in greater clinical benefit than if the immunotherapy consisted of only a single tumor cell component. Additionally, the secretion of GM-CSF by the modified tumor cells can greatly enhance the immune response by recruiting and activating dendritic cells at the injection site, a critical step in the optimal response by the immune system to any immunotherapy product. The antitumor immune response which occurs throughout the body following administration of a GVAX product can potentially result in the destruction of tumor cells that persist or recur following surgery, radiation therapy or chemotherapy treatment.

More than 1,000 patients received Cell Genesys s GVAX cancer immunotherapies in multiple Phase I, Phase II and Phase III clinical trials, and the immunotherapies have been shown to have a favorable side effect profile that avoids many of the toxicities associated with conventional cancer therapies. GVAX cancer immunotherapies can be conveniently administered in an outpatient setting as an injection into the skin, a site where immune cells, including in particular dendritic cells, can be optimally accessed and activated. Cell Genesys s GVAX cancer immunotherapies were being tested as non patient-specific, or allogeneic, products. Cell Genesys intended to develop these immunotherapies as off-the-shelf pharmaceutical products.

GVAX Immunotherapy for Prostate Cancer

Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer is a non patient-specific product comprised of two genetically-modified prostate cancer cell lines. Cell Genesys intended to develop and manufacture this immunotherapy as an off-the-shelf pharmaceutical for use after hormonal therapy for advanced-stage prostate cancer. Prostate cancer is the second leading cause of cancer death in men in the United States, with approximately 30,000 men dying each year from the disease. When a man is diagnosed with early-stage prostate cancer, he is treated with either a prostatectomy, which is the surgical removal of the prostate, and/or radiation therapy. If the patient relapses, he is treated with hormone therapy to suppress testosterone in order to reduce the growth of the tumor. When the hormone therapy fails, the patient may or may not be treated with chemotherapy depending upon whether the disease has spread, or metastasized, to other parts of the body. Cell Genesys had designed its Phase III clinical trials to evaluate whether GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer was superior to standard chemotherapy in

patients who have ceased responding to, or have become refractory to, hormone therapy and have metastatic disease.

Table of Contents

Cell Genesys completed five Phase I and Phase II clinical trials of its GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer in approximately 200 patients with various stages of recurrent prostate cancer, and the immunotherapy had a favorable safety profile in each trial. These clinical trials included two Phase II clinical trials in hormone-refractory prostate cancer, or HRPC, patients with radiologic evidence of metastatic, or spreading disease, which was the target population for the Phase III trials. These trials were designed to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the immunotherapy, as well as treatment regimens for Phase III clinical trials.

Cell Genesys was conducting two Phase III clinical trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer in metastatic HRPC. The first Phase III clinical trial, referred to as VITAL-1, commenced in July 2004 and compared GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer to Taxotere chemotherapy administered with prednisone in metastatic HRPC patients who are asymptomatic with respect to cancer-related pain. The VITAL-1 trial was designed to demonstrate superior survival in the patients receiving GVAX cancer immunotherapy compared to patients receiving Taxotere plus prednisone therapy. VITAL-1 was fully enrolled with a total of 626 patients. In January 2008, Cell Genesys announced that the IDMC for VITAL-1 completed a pre-planned interim analysis in the timeframe originally estimated and recommended that the study continue. As is customary to preserve study blinding, the IDMC provided Cell Genesys no additional information at that time other than the recommendation to continue the trial. The second Phase III clinical trial, referred to as VITAL-2, commenced in June 2005 and compared GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer plus Taxotere chemotherapy to Taxotere chemotherapy plus prednisone with respect to a survival benefit in metastatic HRPC patients with cancer-related pain.

In August 2008, Cell Genesys terminated the VITAL-2 trial. Cell Genesys ended the trial as recommended by the study s IDMC which, in a routine safety review meeting of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 trials, observed an imbalance in deaths between the two treatment arms of the VITAL-2 study, with a higher number of deaths in the GVAX immunotherapy in combination with Taxotere arm compared to the Taxotere plus prednisone arm. Cell Genesys conducted an initial analysis of the incomplete clinical trial data set that was reviewed by the IDMC in August 2008. The analysis revealed no apparent imbalance in patient baseline characteristics with respect to both demographic and disease prognostic factors. In addition, no significant toxicities in the GVAX immunotherapy plus Taxotere combination therapy arm were observed that could explain the imbalance in deaths and in fact, the vast majority of deaths in both treatment arms were reported as due to progression of prostate cancer. In September 2008, the FDA, as expected, placed a partial clinical hold on the GVAX Phase III program for prostate cancer as a result of Cell Genesys s announcement in August 2008 of the termination of the VITAL-2 trial. In October 2008, Cell Genesys terminated the VITAL-1 Phase III clinical trial of GVAX immunotherapy based on the results of a previously unplanned futility analysis conducted at Cell Genesys s request by the study s IDMC which indicated that the trial had less than a 30 percent chance of meeting its predefined endpoint of an improvement in survival. In view of the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 trials, Cell Genesys ended further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer.

Prior to Cell Genesys s announcement in October 2008 that it placed on hold the further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Cell Genesys continued to deploy the majority of its research and development resources to advance GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Expenses related to GVAX immunotherapy for leukemia, GVAX immunotherapy for pancreatic cancer, the oncolytic virus therapy CG0070 and other potential product candidates in preclinical studies were a minor proportion of Cell Genesys s overall spending in research and development activities. For the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, Cell Genesys s research and development expenses were \$92.5 million, \$106.1 million, and \$96.3 million, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys s research and development expenses were \$0.5 million.

Historical Corporate Collaborations

Cell Genesys was party to several corporate collaborations which it has since terminated.

Table of Contents

Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited

Cell Genesys entered into a worldwide collaborative agreement with Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited for the development and commercialization of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer which has been terminated. Under the terms of the agreement, Cell Genesys granted exclusive worldwide commercial rights to GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer for the prevention, diagnosis and treatment of prostate cancer and other urological neoplasms or urological hyperplasias. In exchange for these rights and in consideration for prior costs incurred by Cell Genesys in the development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Takeda made a non-refundable and non-creditable upfront payment of \$50 million. Cell Genesys received full payment of the \$50 million in April 2008. As of June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys had received payments from Takeda of \$81 million for development costs, including the \$50 million up front payment.

Additionally, Takeda agreed to pay for all external development costs associated with the ongoing Phase III clinical development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, including the cost of product, all internal and external additional development costs and all commercialization costs. Cell Genesys s decision to place on hold further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer was agreed to by Takeda and resulted in Takeda terminating the collaboration agreement in December 2008. Reimbursement revenue from Takeda ended during the first quarter of 2009.

Novartis AG

In July 2003, Cell Genesys announced a global alliance with Novartis AG for the development and commercialization of oncolytic virus therapies. Under the agreement, Cell Genesys acquired exclusive worldwide rights to certain oncolytic virus therapy products and related intellectual property of Genetic Therapy, Inc., or GTI, an affiliate of Novartis, as well as certain related intellectual property of Novartis. Cell Genesys also received a payment of \$28.5 million from Novartis to be dedicated to the further development of several oncolytic virus therapy products developed by both itself and GTI, for which Novartis has certain marketing options. In exchange, Cell Genesys issued to Novartis and GTI 1,999,840 shares of Cell Genesys common stock. In addition, the agreement provided the basis for the sharing of future additional development costs and potential profits for certain oncolytic virus products on a worldwide basis. Upon the exercise of certain options by Novartis, development costs for markets outside the United States and was to pay Cell Genesys a royalty on potential future sales outside the United States. Novartis was also required to reimburse Cell Genesys on a cost-plus basis for products that Cell Genesys manufactures for them to sell outside of the United States.

In September 2004, the terms of Cell Genesys s agreement with Novartis were amended to include the grant to Cell Genesys of a non-exclusive worldwide perpetual license to all patent rights of Novartis relating to GM-CSF, a component of Cell Genesys s GVAX cancer immunotherapies, in the field of gene therapy. This license bore a low single digit royalty. Also included in the agreement was acknowledgment that certain GVAX cancer immunotherapy products, such as Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, would not require this license and hence would not be subject to future royalty payments to Novartis. Cell Genesys entered into a termination agreement on March 25, 2009 with Novartis terminating the agreement and license.

Medarex, Inc.

In May 2003, Cell Genesys entered into a research and development collaboration agreement with Medarex, Inc. to evaluate combination therapy with Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and Medarex s anti-CTLA-4 antibody called ipilimumab. Cell Genesys initiated a Phase I trial of this combination therapy in September 2004 which was expanded in April 2007 to treat up to a total of approximately 25 to 30 patients. Cell Genesys formally terminated this trial in November 2008 as a result of

Table of Contents

the decision to end further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Cell Genesys and Medarex terminated the collaboration agreement effective February 20, 2009.

Patents and Trade Secrets

The patent positions and proprietary rights of pharmaceutical and biotechnology firms, including Cell Genesys, are generally uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. Cell Genesys believes there will continue to be significant litigation in the industry regarding patent and other intellectual property rights.

As of June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys had 95 U.S. and non-U.S. patents issued or granted to Cell Genesys or available for use by Cell Genesys based on licensing arrangements and 82 U.S. and non-U.S. applications pending in Cell Genesys s name or available for use by Cell Genesys based on licensing arrangements. Cell Genesys cannot be certain whether any given patent application filed by Cell Genesys or its licensors will result in the issuance of a patent or if any given patent issued to Cell Genesys or its licensors will later be challenged and invalidated. Nor can Cell Genesys be certain whether any given patent that may be issued to Cell Genesys or its licensors will provide any significant proprietary protection to its products and business.

Litigation or other proceedings also may be necessary to enforce or defend Cell Genesys s proprietary rights and patents. To determine who was first to make an invention claimed in a United States patent application or patent and thus be entitled to a patent, the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or USPTO, can declare an interference proceeding. In the United States, patents may be revoked or invalidated in court actions or in reexamination proceedings in the USPTO. In Europe, patents can be revoked through opposition or nullity proceedings. Such litigation or proceedings could result in substantial cost or distraction to us, or result in an adverse decision as to Cell Genesys or its licensors patent applications and patents. Cell Genesys is not currently involved in any interference proceedings concerning its or its licensors patent applications and patents.

Others may have filed patent applications and obtained patents and may in the future file patent applications and obtain patents relating to Cell Genesys s products and technologies. Cell Genesys is aware of competing intellectual property relating to its technologies and products. From time to time Cell Genesys has received communications from third parties claiming to have conflicting rights relating to components of its products and technologies. Regardless of their ultimate merit, any infringement or other intellectual property claims against Cell Genesys s products and technologies may be expensive and time-consuming to litigate and may divert management attention. If any such claim were successful, Cell Genesys could be required to obtain licenses to a third party s technologies, patents or other proprietary rights or to their biological or chemical reagents in order to develop and market its products. Moreover, Cell Genesys may choose to voluntarily seek such a license in order to avoid the expense and uncertainty of fully defending its position. In either event, such a license may not be available to Cell Genesys on acceptable terms or on any terms, and it may have to discontinue that portion of its business, or such third party may seek an injunction to prevent Cell Genesys from practicing their proprietary technology. In addition, to the extent Cell Genesys licenses its intellectual property to other parties, it may incur expenses as a result of contractual agreements in which it indemnifies those licensing its technologies against losses incurred if practicing its intellectual property infringes upon the proprietary rights of others. The failure to license any technologies or biological or chemical reagents required to develop or commercialize Cell Genesys is not currently involved in any technologies or biological or chemical reagents required to develop or commercialize Cell Genesys is not currently involved in any litigation concerning patent applications and patents of third parties.

No assurance can be given that others will not independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary information and techniques, or otherwise gain access to Cell Genesys s trade secrets or disclose such technology, or that Cell Genesys can meaningfully protect its rights to its

unpatented trade secrets.

Cell Genesys required its employees and consultants to execute confidentiality agreements upon the commencement of employment and consulting relationships with Cell Genesys. These agreements provide

Table of Contents

that all confidential information developed by or made known to an individual during the course of the employment or consulting relationship generally must be kept confidential. In the case of employees, the agreements provide that all inventions conceived by the individual, while employed by Cell Genesys, relating to Cell Genesys are its exclusive property. While Cell Genesys has implemented reasonable business measures to protect confidential information, these agreements may not provide meaningful protection for its trade secrets in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure of such information.

Competition

Cell Genesys faced substantial competition in the development of products for cancer and other diseases, but is no longer developing any products. This competition from other manufacturers of the same types of products and from manufacturers of different types of products designed for the same uses is expected to continue in both U.S. and international markets. Cancer immunotherapies and oncolytic virus therapies are rapidly evolving areas in the biotechnology industry and are expected to undergo many changes in the coming years as a result of technological advances. Cell Genesys is currently aware of a number of groups that are developing cancer immunotherapies and oncolytic virus therapies including early-stage and established biotechnology companies, pharmaceutical companies, academic institutions, government agencies and research institutions. Examples in the cancer immunotherapy area include Dendreon Corporation, which has completed a Phase III trial for its product in prostate cancer and has filed a BLA with the FDA, and Onyvax Ltd., which has commenced Phase II trials in prostate cancer. Antigenics, Inc., and Oncothyreon Inc. also are developing immunotherapy products for other types of cancers.

Human Resources

As of August 1, 2009, Cell Genesys employed nine people, all of whom are engaged in restructuring and activities related to the evaluation of and implementation of strategic alternatives for the business. All remaining employees are expected to be terminated in connection with the merger, but Dr. Sherwin, Cell Genesys s chief executive officer and a Cell Genesys director, and Dr. John T. Potts, Jr., M.D., a current Cell Genesys director, are expected to serve on the board of directors of the combined company following completion of the merger.

Properties

Cell Genesys houses its corporate headquarters in leased office space in South San Francisco, California, pursuant to a six-month lease dated February 21, 2009. Cell Genesys expects to extend the lease for at least two additional months upon its expiration.

Legal Proceedings

Other than the litigation commenced against Cell Genesys in connection with the merger as described in more detail under the heading The Merger Litigation Relating to the Merger , Cell Genesys is not currently a party to any litigation, and is not aware of any pending or threatened litigation against it that Cell Genesys believes would adversely affect its business, operating results or financial condition.

Table of Contents

BIOSANTE S MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

You should read the following discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations together with the Selected Historical Financial Data of BioSante section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and BioSante s financial statements and the related notes included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In addition to historical information, the following discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. BioSante s actual results could differ materially form those anticipated by the forward-looking statements due to important factors including, but not limited to, those set forth in the Risks Related to BioSante section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Business Overview

BioSante is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on developing products for female sexual health, menopause, contraception and male hypogonadism. BioSante also is engaged in the development of its proprietary calcium phosphate nanotechnology, or CaP, primarily for aesthetic medicine, novel vaccines and drug delivery.

BioSante s primary products are gel formulations of testosterone and estradiol. BioSante s key products include:

• LibiGel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development under an SPA for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction.

• Elestrin once daily transdermal estradiol (estrogen) gel approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration indicated for the treatment of moderate-to-severe vasomotor symptoms (hot flashes) associated with menopause and marketed in the U.S.

• The Pill-Plus (triple hormone contraceptive) once daily use of various combinations of estrogens, progestogens and androgens in development for the treatment of FSD in women using oral or transdermal contraceptives.

• Bio-T-Gel once daily transdermal testosterone gel in development for the treatment of hypogonadism, or testosterone deficiency, in men.

With respect to LibiGel, BioSante believes based on agreements with the FDA, including an SPA received in January 2008, that two Phase III safety and efficacy trials and one year of LibiGel exposure in a Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study with a four-year follow-up post-NDA filing and potentially post-FDA approval are the essential requirements for submission and, if successful, approval by the FDA of a new drug application for LibiGel for the treatment of FSD, specifically, hypoactive sexual desire disorder in menopausal women. The

January 2008 SPA agreement covers the pivotal Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD for surgically menopausal women. In July 2008, BioSante received another SPA for its LibiGel program in the treatment of FSD, specifically, HSDD in naturally menopausal women.

Currently, three LibiGel Phase III studies are underway; two LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trials and one Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study. Both Phase III safety and efficacy trials are double-blind, placebo-controlled trials that will enroll up to approximately 500 surgically menopausal women each for a six-month clinical trial. The Phase III safety study is a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-center, cardiovascular events driven study of between 2,400 and 3,100 women exposed to LibiGel or placebo for 12 months after which time BioSante intends to submit an NDA to the FDA. In June 2009, BioSante announced that based upon a review of study conduct and blinded data from the LibiGel Phase III cardiovascular and breast cancer safety study, the LibiGel Safety Study External Executive

Table of Contents

Committee recommended continuation of the LibiGel Phase III clinical program. The Executive Committee evaluated study information from over 1,000 women enrolled totaling approximately 600 women-years of exposure in the Phase III LibiGel safety study. All serious adverse events including those in the cardiovascular categories as well as non-serious adverse events experienced to date by the women enrolled in the study have been reviewed by the committee. In view of the very low cardiovascular event rate, the LibiGel Phase III clinical studies will continue. Following NDA submission and potential FDA approval, BioSante will continue to follow the subjects in the safety study for an additional four years. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to continue to require significant resources.

With respect to Elestrin, BioSante submitted an NDA in February 2006 and received non-conditional and full approval of the NDA from the FDA in December 2006 with no Phase IV development commitments. In addition, BioSante received three years of marketing exclusivity for Elestrin. In November 2006, BioSante entered into an exclusive sublicense agreement with Bradley Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (which was subsequently purchased by Nycomed U.S. Inc.) for the marketing of Elestrin in the United States, which agreement was subsequently terminated by the parties effective August 6, 2008. Upon execution of the sublicense agreement with Nycomed, BioSante received an upfront payment of \$3.5 million. In addition, Nycomed paid BioSante \$10.5 million in milestone payments during 2007 as a result of the FDA approval of Elestrin in the U.S., which occurred in December 2006 and royalties on sales of Elestrin commencing in June 2007, when Nycomed commercially launched Elestrin. BioSante did not receive any meaningful royalties from Nycomed on sales of Elestrin.

In August 2008, BioSante entered into a termination, release and settlement agreement with Nycomed, pursuant to which it reacquired Elestrin and assumed all manufacturing, distribution and marketing responsibilities for Elestrin in exchange for, among other things, a \$100,000 payment to Nycomed. In December 2008, BioSante entered into a sublicense agreement and an asset purchase agreement with Azur for the marketing of Elestrin and the sale of certain assets related to Elestrin pursuant to which BioSante received approximately \$3.3 million, comprised of a \$500,000 product sublicensing fee and approximately \$2.8 million for transfer of the Elestrin trademark and inventories, among other items. Under the sublicense agreement, BioSante is entitled to receive additional payments of up to an aggregate of \$144.5 million if certain sales-based milestones are achieved. In addition, under the sublicense agreement, Azur has agreed to pay BioSante royalties on sales of Elestrin ranging primarily from 10 percent to 20 percent depending primarily upon the annual sales levels. In addition, Azur has agreed to minimum marketing expenditures in the first two years of the agreement. As a result of BioSante s ublicense agreement with Azur, under its agreement with Nycomed, BioSante was required to pay Nycomed an additional \$150,000. In April 2009, BioSante announced the initiation of sales and marketing activity of Elestrin by Azur. Azur will market Elestrin to estrogen prescribing physicians, comprised mostly of gynecologists. Azur recently increased its Women s Health and Urology sales force to 65 people in part, to support the launch of Elestrin. In December 2008, BioSante signed an exclusive agreement with PharmaSwiss SA for the marketing of Elestrin in Israel. PharmaSwiss is responsible for regulatory and marketing activities in Israel. In June 2009, PharmaSwiss submitted a new drug application to the Israeli authorities based on BioSante s approved U.S. NDA (new drug application) and manufacturing information. Approval of Elestrin in Israel is expected approximately one year after such submission.

BioSante licenses the technology underlying certain of its products, other than Bio-T-Gel, The Pill-Plus and the CaP technology, from Antares Pharma, Inc. BioSante s license agreement with Antares requires it to pay Antares certain development and regulatory milestone payments and royalties based on net sales of any products BioSante or its sub-licensees sell incorporating the licensed technology. Specifically, BioSante is obligated to pay Antares 25 percent of all licensing-related proceeds and a portion of any associated royalties that it may receive. Bio-T-Gel was developed and is fully-owned by BioSante. BioSante licenses the technology underlying its proposed triple hormone contraceptives from Wake Forest University Health Sciences and Cedars-Sinai Medical Center. The financial terms of this license include regulatory milestone payments, maintenance payments and royalty payments by BioSante if a product incorporating the licensed technology gets approved and is subsequently marketed.

Table of Contents

In September 2008, BioSante announced positive results of clinical work on its Pill-Plus triple hormone therapy oral contraceptive. The Pill-Plus adds a third hormone, an androgen, to the normal two hormone (estrogen and progestogen) oral contraceptive to prevent androgen deficiency which often leads to a decrease in sexual desire, sexual activity and mood changes. In a completed Phase II double-blind randomized clinical trial, the addition of an oral androgen resulted in restoration of testosterone levels to the normal and physiological range for healthy women. Paradoxically, many women who use oral contraceptives have reduced sexual desire and activity due to the estrogen and progestogen in normal oral contraceptives. The Pill-Plus is designed to improve FSD in oral contraceptive users, among other potential benefits.

BioSante s strategy with respect to its CaP technology is to continue development of its nanoparticle technology and actively seek collaborators and licensees to fund and accelerate the development and commercialization of products incorporating the technology. In addition to continuing BioSante s own product development in the potential commercial applications of its CaP technology, it has sought and continues to seek opportunities to enter into business collaborations or joint ventures with vaccine companies and others interested in development and marketing arrangements with respect to its CaP technology. For example, in November 2007, BioSante signed a license agreement with Medical Aesthetics Technology Corporation (MATC) covering the use of its CaP as a facial line filler in aesthetic medicine (BioLook). Under the license agreement, MATC is responsible for continued development of BioLook, including required clinical trials, regulatory filings and all manufacturing and marketing associated with the product. In exchange for the license, BioSante received an ownership position in MATC of approximately five percent of the common stock of MATC. In addition to the ownership position, BioSante may receive certain milestone payments and royalties as well as share in certain payments if MATC sublicenses the technology. As another example, in November 2008, BioSante announced that it had been awarded a \$150,000 Small Business Innovation Research grant from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to support its development of formulations for the pulmonary delivery of interferon alpha (IFN- α) using its CaP technology. The grant will be used to fund product development for IFN- α formulated with CaP particles for administration via inhalation. BioSante has focused on flu vaccines, most recently concentrating on a potential swine flu vaccine.

One of BioSante s strategic goals is to continue to seek and implement strategic alternatives with respect to its products and its company, including licenses, business collaborations and other business combinations or transactions with other pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. Therefore, as a matter of course from time to time, BioSante engages in discussions with third parties regarding the licensure, sale or acquisition of its products and technologies or a merger, sale or acquisition of BioSante. As part of this process, in June 2009, BioSante entered into the merger agreement with Cell Genesys.

Proposed Merger with Cell Genesys

On June 29, 2009, BioSante entered into an agreement and plan of merger with Cell Genesys. The merger agreement provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement, Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante continuing as the surviving company. Subject to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, at the effective time of and as a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment, in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger.

As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and immediately following the completion of the merger, current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of

Table of Contents

the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. The exact exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger.

Following the merger, the executive officers of the combined company will be the current executive officers of BioSante and the board of directors of the combined company will be comprised of eight members, including the six current members of BioSante s board of directors and two members of the current Cell Genesys board of directors, Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. and John T. Potts, Jr., M.D., with Louis W. Sullivan, M.D. the current chairman of the board of BioSante, remaining as chairman of the combined company.

The merged company will focus primarily on LibiGel, but also will seek future development opportunities for Cell Genesys s GVAX Immunotherapies, including potential combination with BioVant, BioSante s vaccine adjuvant, as well as possible external collaborations, and also will seek to outlicense other of Cell Genesys s technologies. In addition, the merged company will own a 16 percent equity ownership position in Ceregene, Inc., a former subsidiary of Cell Genesys which is developing gene therapies for neurodegenerative disorders.

At the effective time of the merger, all outstanding warrants to purchase Cell Genesys common stock that are unexercised which by their terms will survive the merger will be assumed by BioSante and become warrants to purchase BioSante common stock, except for the warrant subject to a certain warrant exchange agreement dated May 17, 2009, which will be cashed out pursuant to the terms thereof prior to the merger. In addition, as of a date not less than 30 days prior to the anticipated effective time of the merger, all options to purchase Cell Genesys common stock, other than certain designated options held by Cell Genesys s current officers, will become fully vested and exercisable until the merger is effective. Upon the effective time of the merger, such unexercised options, other than the assumed options, will terminate, and the assumed options will become options to purchase BioSante common stock. In addition, as a result of the merger, BioSante will assume the \$1.2 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and the \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 issued by Cell Genesys, which will become convertible into shares of BioSante common stock. The underlying number of shares and the exercise or conversion price of these warrants, options and convertible notes will be adjusted based on the final exchange ratio used in the merger. As a result of th

Consummation of the merger is subject to a number of customary closing conditions, as well as a condition that Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, is a specified minimum amount as of 10 calendar days prior to the anticipated closing date of the merger, which amount varies depending upon the closing date of the merger.

The merger agreement contains certain termination rights for both BioSante and Cell Genesys in certain circumstances. If the merger agreement is terminated due to certain triggering events specified in the merger agreement, Cell Genesys or BioSante will be required to pay the other party a termination fee of \$1.0 million. The merger agreement also provides that under specified circumstances, Cell Genesys or BioSante may be required to reimburse the other party up to \$500,000 for the other party s expenses in connection with the transaction. Any expenses paid by such party will be credited against the termination fee if the termination fee subsequently becomes payable by such party.

Assuming the merger closes on or before October 31, 2009, BioSante anticipates that Cell Genesys will have approximately \$21.5 million in cash and cash equivalents after the payment of Cell Genesys s anticipated liabilities. The merger is expected to be completed in late third or fourth quarter of 2009. The merger is not intended to qualify as a tax-free reorganization for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Table of Contents

One of the primary reason why the BioSante board of directors entered into the merger agreement was BioSante s need for financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and the lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives for BioSante to access capital, especially in light of the state of the capital markets for equity offerings, which historically has been BioSante s method for raising additional financing. BioSante anticipates that if the merger is completed, the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger will provide BioSante sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel. If the merger is not completed, BioSante would need to raise substantial additional funds immediately through private or public equity offerings, partnerships with pharmaceutical companies, debt financing or other arrangements in the near future and may be unable to do so within the timeframe in which it would be required to do so and at acceptable terms, which would require BioSante to significantly curtail its operations.

Financial Overview

Substantially all of BioSante s revenue to date has been derived from upfront, milestone and royalty payments earned on licensing and sublicensing transactions and from subcontracts. To date, BioSante has used primarily equity financing, licensing income and interest income to fund its ongoing business operations and short-term liquidity needs, and BioSante expects to continue this practice for the foreseeable future although BioSante recently proposed to merge with Cell Genesys as an alternative method for raising financing.

BioSante s business operations to date have consisted mostly of licensing and research and development activities and BioSante expects this to continue for the immediate future. If and when BioSante s proposed products for which BioSante has not entered into marketing relationships receive FDA approval, BioSante may begin to incur other expenses, including sales and marketing related expenses if BioSante chooses to market the products itself. BioSante currently does not have sufficient resources on a long-term basis to complete the FDA approved process on commercialization of any of BioSante s current or proposed products for which BioSante has not entered into marketing relationships. BioSante expects the Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to continue to require significant resources.

One of the primary reasons BioSante is proposing to merge with Cell Genesys is its need for additional financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and its lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives to access capital, especially in light of the state of the markets for equity offerings, which historically has been BioSante s method for raising additional financing. If the merger is completed, BioSante expects that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger will provide it sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel.

BioSante believes that its cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$6.0 million at June 30, 2009 will be sufficient to meet its liquidity requirements through the next four to six months. To save costs, in April 2009, BioSante decided to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study; those women already enrolled continue in the study. BioSante intends to reinitiate screening and enrollment in the safety study once it has secured adequate funding or closed the proposed merger with Cell Genesys. Currently, BioSante continues to screen for and enroll new subjects in the LibiGel Phase III efficacy trials. This change in BioSante s clinical study screening likely will delay the eventual submission of the LibiGel NDA.

If the merger with Cell Genesys is not completed or is delayed, BioSante will need to raise additional financing immediately. Even if the merger with Cell Genesys is completed, BioSante likely will need to raise additional financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel in the near future, unless LibiGel is licensed or sold to another company. Due to the current economic recession and market conditions, as well as the status of product development programs, there is uncertainty regarding whether additional financing will be available to BioSante on favorable

terms, or at all. If adequate funds are not available or are not available on

Table of Contents

acceptable terms when needed, BioSante may be required to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of its programs designed to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products, including most importantly, the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. As an alternative to raising additional financing, BioSante may choose to sublicense LibiGel, Elestrin (outside the territories already sublicensed) or another product to a third party who may finance a portion or all of the continued development and, if approved, commercialization, sell certain assets or rights under its existing license agreements or enter into other business collaborations or combinations, including the possible sale of BioSante. BioSante may be required to relinquish greater or all rights to its proposed products at an earlier stage of development or on less favorable terms than it otherwise would choose. Failure to obtain adequate financing also may adversely affect BioSante sability to operate as a going concern and cause it to significantly curtail or cease ongoing operations. The unaudited interim condensed financial statements of BioSante included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus do not include any adjustments to reflect the possible future effects on the recoverability and classification of assets or the amounts and classifications of liabilities that may result should BioSante be unable to continue as a going concern.

BioSante recognized royalty and other revenues from sales of Elestrin of \$85,449 and \$90,934 during the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2009, respectively. BioSante s corresponding obligation to pay Antares a portion of the royalties received equaled \$16,200 and \$21,101 for the three and six month period ended June 30, 2009, and is recorded within general and administrative expenses.

BioSante incurred expenses of approximately \$1.1 million per month on research and development activities during the six months ended June 30, 2009. BioSante s research and development expenses decreased 11 percent to \$3.5 million for the second quarter 2009 compared to \$3.9 million for the second quarter 2008, primarily as a result of its decision in April 2009 to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study. If BioSante is unable to obtain additional financing prior to the completion of its merger with Cell Genesys, it expects its monthly research and development expenses to remain at approximately \$1.0 million until such time as it no longer has sufficient resources to continue its research and development activities, or until additional funding sources become available. If, however, BioSante obtains additional financing or once it completes the merger with Cell Genesys, it expect its monthly research and development expenses to approximately \$1.5 million. The amount of BioSante s actual research and development expenses to increase to approximately \$1.5 million. The amount of resources, including cash and cash equivalents, available; (2) BioSante s development schedule, including the timing of BioSante s clinical trials; (3) results of studies, clinical trials and regulatory decisions; (4) whether BioSante s or its licensees are funding the development of BioSante s products; and (5) competitive developments.

BioSante s general and administrative expenses for the second quarter 2009 decreased \$384,200, or 24 percent, compared to the second quarter 2008. This decrease was due primarily to a decrease in business development and other personnel-related costs.

BioSante s general and administrative expenses may fluctuate from period-to-period depending upon the amount of non-cash, stock-based compensation expense, legal, public and investor relations, business development, accounting and corporate governance and other fees and expenses incurred.

BioSante recognized a net loss for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 of approximately \$4.6 million and \$8.7 million, respectively, compared to a net loss of approximately \$6.0 million and \$9.7 million, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008. These decreases primarily were due to the decreased LibiGel clinical development expenses discussed above and impairment charges incurred in 2008 related to other-than-temporary impairment of auction rate securities, which more than offset lower interest income as a result of depositing all of BioSante s cash into a non-interest bearing 100% FDIC-insured checking account during the first quarter of 2009. BioSante expects to incur substantial and continuing losses for the foreseeable future. This is true especially as BioSante s own product development programs expand and various clinical studies continue, including in particular the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel.

Table of Contents

The actual amount of these losses, however, may vary significantly from period-to-period and will depend on, among other factors:

• the progress, timing, cost and results of BioSante s preclinical and clinical development programs, including in particular its Phase III clinical trial program for LibiGel, and its other product development efforts;

• patient recruitment and enrollment in BioSante s current and future clinical trials, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

- the commercial success and net sales of Elestrin;
- BioSante s ability to license LibiGel or its other products for development and commercialization;
- the cost, timing and outcome of regulatory reviews of BioSante s proposed products;
- the rate of technological advances;
- ongoing determinations of the potential markets for and commercial success of BioSante s proposed products;
- the timing and cost of various cash and non-cash general and administrative expenses;

• the success, progress, timing and costs of BioSante s business development efforts to implement business collaborations, licenses and other business combinations or transactions, including BioSante s efforts to evaluate various strategic alternatives available with respect to its products and company;

- the activities of BioSante s competitors; and
- BioSante s opportunities to acquire new products or take advantage of other unanticipated opportunities.

Results of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2009 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2008

The following table sets forth BioSante s results of operations for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008.

Three Months Ended							
		2009		2008		\$ Change	% Change
Revenue	\$	115,163	\$	25,869	\$	89,294	345.2%
Expenses							
Research and development		3,493,576		3,934,118		(440,542)	(11.2)%
General and administrative		1,208,956		1,593,156		(384,200)	(24.1)%
Impairment of short-term investments		0		660,200		(660,200)	(100.0)%
Interest income		0		125,847		(125,847)	(100.0)%
Net loss	\$	(4,620,701)	\$	(6,048,067)	\$	(1,427,366)	(23.6)%

Table of Contents

Revenue increased \$89,294 for the three months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of the recognition of Elestrin royalty revenue and grant revenue from a Small Business Innovation Research grant from the NIH to support BioSante s development of formulations for the pulmonary delivery of interferon alpha (IFN- α) using its CaP technology during the three months ended June 30, 2009.

Research and development expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 11 percent compared to the three months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of BioSante s decision in April 2009 to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study.

General and administrative expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 24 percent compared to the three months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of a decrease in business development and other personnel-related costs.

Net loss for the three months ended June 30, 2008 included impairment charges related to other-than-temporary impairment of auction rate securities totaling \$660,200. No such charges were incurred during the three months ended June 30, 2009.

Interest income for the three months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 100 percent compared to interest income for the three months ended June 30, 2008 as a result of depositing all of BioSante s cash into a non-interest bearing, 100% FDIC insured checking account during the first quarter of 2009.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2009 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2008

The following table sets forth BioSante s results of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008.

		Six Mont	hs End	ed						
	June 30,									
		2009		2008		\$ Change	% Change			
Revenue	\$	183,591	\$	88,866	\$	94,725	106.6%			
Expenses										
Research and development		6,565,816		6,612,064		(46,248)	(0.7)%			
General and administrative		2,238,158		2,918,649		(680,491)	(23.3)%			
Impairment of short-term investments		0		660,200		(660,200)	(100.0)%			
Interest income		11,648		449,424		(437,776)	(97.4)%			
Net loss	\$	(8,671,313)	\$	(9,674,705)	\$	(1,003,392)	(10.4)%			

Revenue increased 94,725 for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of the recognition of Elestrin royalty revenue and grant revenue from a Small Business Innovation Research grant from the NIH to support BioSante s development of formulations for the pulmonary delivery of interferon alpha (IFN- α) using its CaP technology.

Research and development expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 0.7 percent compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of BioSante s decision in April 2009 to delay screening new subjects for the LibiGel Phase III safety study.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 23 percent compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 primarily as a result of a decrease in business development and other personnel-related costs.

Table of Contents

Non-cash, stock option and warrant expense for the six months ended June 30, 2009 increased to \$672,843 compared to \$623,499 for the six months ended June 30, 2008 due to an increase in the number of stock options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2009.

Net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2008 included impairment charges related to other-than-temporary impairment of auction rate securities totaling \$660,200. No such charges were incurred during the six months ended June 30, 2009.

Interest income for the six months ended June 30, 2009 decreased 97 percent compared to interest income for the six months ended June 30, 2008 as a result of lower average invested cash balances during the six months ended June 30, 2009, and depositing all of BioSante s cash in a non-interest bearing, 100% FDIC-insured checking account during the first quarter 2009.

Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, BioSante s results of operations.

		Year Ended December 31,								
		2008			2007			2006		
Revenue	4	6	3,780,829		\$	493,054		\$	14,438,621	
Expenses			21,794,471			9,172,498			12,075,691	
Research and development			15,789,980			4,751,313			3,908,290	
General and administrative			5,124,934			4,331,361			4,549,620	
Licensing expense			836,420						3,500,000	
Interest income			588,464			1,095,009			428,343	
Net (loss) income	47	6	(17,425,178)	\$	(7,584,435)	\$	2,791,273	
Net (loss) income per share (basic and diluted)	47	6	(0.64)	\$	(0.30)	\$	0.13	
Weighted average number of shares outstanding			27,307,494			25,485,513			21,483,911	

Year Ended December 31, 2008 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2007

Revenue for the year ended December 31, 2008 increased 667 percent compared to revenue for 2007 primarily as a result of BioSante s sublicense of Elestrin to Azur and an increase in royalty and other revenue from Elestrin sales.

BioSante incurred expenses of approximately \$1.3 million per month on research and development activities during the year ended December 31, 2008. BioSante s research and development expenses increased 232 percent to \$15.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to the year ended December 31, 2007, primarily as a result of the conduct of the LibiGel Phase III clinical studies.

BioSante s general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2008 increased \$793,573, or 18 percent, compared to the year ended December 31, 2007. This increase was due primarily to an increase in investor and public relations expenses and business development and other personnel-related costs.

BioSante s non-cash, stock option and warrant expense for the year ended December 31, 2008 increased \$462,563, or 62 percent, compared to the year ended December 31, 2007. The primary reason for this increase was the grant of options to purchase an aggregate of 45,000 shares of BioSante common stock to new employees in the third quarter 2008 and options and warrants to purchase an aggregate of 682,250 and 80,000 shares of BioSante common stock, respectively, to new and certain existing employees and an investor and public relations firm in the second quarter 2008. BioSante s general and administrative expenses may fluctuate from year-to-year and quarter-to-quarter depending upon the amount of non-cash, stock-based compensation expense, legal, public and investor relations, business development, accounting and corporate governance and other fees and expenses incurred.

1	~	n
L	7	ч
	-	/

Table of Contents

BioSante recognized \$836,420 in licensing expense for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to no licensing expense for 2007 due to expenses associated with both the Nycomed termination agreement and Azur licensing agreement.

Interest income for the year ended December 31, 2008 decreased 46 percent compared to interest income during 2007 primarily as a result of a lower average invested cash balances and lower average interest rates on BioSante s invested funds.

BioSante recognized a net loss for the year ended December 31, 2008 of approximately \$17.4 million compared to a net loss of approximately \$7.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2007. This increase was primarily due to the increased LibiGel clinical development expenses discussed above.

Year Ended December 31, 2007 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2006

Revenue for the year ended December 31, 2007 decreased significantly compared to revenue for 2006 primarily due to the recognition in 2006 of \$14.0 million in licensing revenue as a result of the execution of BioSante s sublicense agreement with Nycomed and subsequent FDA approval of Elestrin in 2006.

Research and development expenses for the year ended December 31, 2007 increased 22 percent compared to research and development expenses for 2006 primarily as a result of increased spending in 2007 on BioSante s Phase III LibiGel clinical trial program, which commenced in December 2006.

BioSante s general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2007 decreased five percent compared to general and administrative expenses for 2006 primarily as a result of a decrease in business development costs and a decrease in non-cash, stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by an increase in personnel-related expenses. BioSante s non-cash, stock option-based compensation expense for the year ended December 31, 2007 decreased \$365,573, or 34 percent, compared to non-cash, stock-based compensation expense for the year ended December 31, 2006 primarily as a result of \$746,616 of expense that was recorded in 2006 related to the March 2006 grant of stock options to its non-employee directors, which options were immediately exercisable and as a result were fully expensed on the grant date.

Licensing expense for the year ended December 31, 2007 decreased significantly compared to licensing expense for 2006 primarily due to the recognition in 2006 of \$3.5 million in licensing expense as a result of the execution of BioSante s sublicense agreement with its former Elestrin sub-licensee, subsequent FDA approval of Elestrin in 2006 and related licensing expense to its Elestrin licensor as of December 31, 2006.

Interest income for the year ended December 31, 2007 increased 156 percent compared to interest income during 2006 primarily as a result of a higher average invested cash balances and higher average interest rates on BioSante s invested funds.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Working Capital

Substantially all of BioSante s revenue to date has been derived from upfront, milestone and royalty payments earned on licensing and sublicensing transactions and from subcontracts. BioSante s business operations to date have consisted mostly of licensing and research and development activities and it expects this to continue for the immediate future. If and when BioSante s other products for which it has not entered into marketing relationships receive FDA approval, BioSante may begin to incur other expenses, including material sales and marketing and other expenses if it chooses to market the products itself. BioSante currently does not have sufficient resources to establish its own sales and marketing function, obtain regulatory approval of its other proposed products or complete the commercialization of any of its proposed products that are not

Table of Contents

licensed to others for development and marketing. BioSante expects the ongoing Phase III clinical study program of LibiGel to continue to require significant resources.

To date, BioSante has used primarily equity financings, licensing income and interest income to fund its ongoing business operations and short-term liquidity needs, and it expects to continue this practice for the foreseeable future, although BioSante recently proposed to merge with Cell Genesys as an alternative method for raising financing. BioSante recognized royalty and other revenues from sales of Elestrin of \$85,449 and \$90,934 during the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2009, respectively. As of June 30, 2009, BioSante had approximately \$6.0 million of cash and cash equivalents, as compared to \$14.7 million of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments as of December 31, 2008. In January 2009, all \$3.0 million of BioSante s then short-term investments were converted into cash and cash equivalents as a result of the sale of \$3.0 million of its auction rate securities to UBS Financial Services, Inc. and its affiliates for full par value plus accrued but unpaid interest. BioSante expects its cash and cash equivalent balance to decrease as it continues to use cash to fund its operations. As of June 30, 2009, BioSante did not have any outstanding debt or existing credit facilities under which it could borrow funds, other than the Committed Equity Financing Facility described below.

In December 2008, BioSante entered into a Committed Equity Financing Facility with Kingsbridge Capital Limited in which Kingsbridge has committed to purchase, subject to certain conditions and at BioSante s sole discretion, up to the lesser of \$25.0 million or 5,405,840 shares of BioSante common stock through the end of December 2010. Under the terms of the CEFF, BioSante is not obligated to utilize any of the \$25.0 million available under the CEFF and there are no minimum commitments or minimum use penalties. BioSante has access, at its discretion, to the funds through the sale of newly-issued shares of BioSante common stock. The funds that can be raised under the CEFF over the two-year term will depend on the then-current price for BioSante common stock and the number of shares actually sold, which may not exceed an aggregate of 5,405,840 shares. BioSante may access capital under the CEFF by providing Kingsbridge with common stock at discounts ranging from eight to 14 percent, depending on the average market price of BioSante common stock during the applicable pricing period. Kingsbridge will not be obligated to purchase shares under the CEFF unless certain conditions are met, which include a minimum price for BioSante s common stock of \$1.15 per share; the accuracy of representations and warranties made to Kingsbridge; compliance with laws; continued effectiveness of the registration statement registering the resale of shares of common stock issued or issuable to Kingsbridge; and the continued listing of BioSante s common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market. In addition, Kingsbridge is permitted to terminate the CEFF if it determines that a material and adverse event has occurred affecting BioSante s business, operations, properties or financial condition and if such condition continues for a period of 10 trading days from the date Kingsbridge provides BioSante notice of such material and adverse event. In connection with the CEFF. BioSante issued a warrant to Kingsbridge to purchase 300,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$4.00. The warrant became exercisable on June 15, 2009, and will remain exercisable, subject to certain exceptions, for a period of five years thereafter. Other than attorneys fees and other direct costs related to the registration of these shares, BioSante did not make any other payments to secure the CEFF. The CEFF does not impose any material restrictions on BioSante s operating or financial activities. During the term of the CEFF, Kingsbridge is prohibited from engaging in any short selling or derivative transactions related to BioSante common stock. As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had not sold any shares to Kingsbridge under the CEFF.

As of June 30, 2009, BioSante s cash and cash equivalents of \$6.0 million, all of which resided in a 100 percent FDIC insured, non-interest bearing checking account.

BioSante s future capital requirements will depend upon numerous factors, including:

- •
- BioSante s ability to complete the proposed merger with Cell Genesys;

Table of Contents

• the progress, timing, cost and results of BioSante s preclinical and clinical development programs, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel, and its other product development efforts;

• patient recruitment and enrollment in BioSante s current and future clinical trials, including in particular its Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel;

- the commercial success and net sales of Elestrin;
- BioSante s ability to license LibiGel or its other products for development and commercialization;
- the cost, timing and outcome of regulatory reviews of BioSante s proposed products;
- the rate of technological advances;
- the commercial success of BioSante s proposed products;
- BioSante s general and administrative expenses;
- the timing and cost of obtaining third party reimbursement for BioSante s products;

• the success, progress, timing and costs of BioSante s business development efforts to implement business collaborations, licenses and other business combinations or transactions, including its efforts to continue to evaluate various strategic alternatives available with respect to its products and its company; and

• the activities of BioSante s competitors.

In April 2009, BioSante decided to delay screening new subjects for its LibiGel Phase III safety study; those women already enrolled continue in the study. BioSante intends to reinitiate screening and enrollment in the safety study once it has secured adequate funding or closed the proposed merger with Cell Genesys. Currently, BioSante continues to screen for and enroll new subjects in the LibiGel Phase III efficacy trials. This change in BioSante s clinical study screening likely will delay the eventual submission of the LibiGel NDA.

One of the primary reasons BioSante is proposing to merge with Cell Genesys is its need for additional funding to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel and the lack of other currently available acceptable alternatives for BioSante to access capital, especially in light of the state of the markets for equity offerings, which historically has been BioSante s method for raising additional financing. Assuming the merger closes on or before October 31, 2009, BioSante anticipates that Cell Genesys will have approximately \$21.5 million in cash and cash equivalents after the payment of Cell Genesys s anticipated liabilities. In addition, as of such date, Cell Genesys will have outstanding, and if the merger is completed, BioSante would assume, an aggregate of \$20.8 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 and \$1.2 million in principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011. If the merger with Cell Genesys is completed, BioSante expects that the cash resources of the combined company expected to be available at the closing of the merger would provide BioSante sufficient capital to maintain its projected business operations through at least the next 12 months, including continued Phase III clinical development of LibiGel. The merger is expected to be completed in the late third or fourth quarter of 2009.

If the merger with Cell Genesys is not completed or is delayed, BioSante will need to raise additional financing immediately. Even if the merger with Cell Genesys is completed, BioSante likely will need to raise additional financing to continue its Phase III clinical studies for LibiGel, unless LibiGel is licensed or sold to another company. Due to the current economic recession and market conditions, as well as the status of

Table of Contents

product development programs, there is uncertainty regarding whether additional financing will be available to BioSante on favorable terms, or at all. If adequate funds are not available or are not available on acceptable terms when needed, BioSante may be required to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of its programs designed to obtain regulatory approval of its proposed products, including most importantly, the Phase III clinical study program for LibiGel. If BioSante raises additional funds through the issuance of equity or convertible debt securities, the percentage ownership of its stockholders could be significantly diluted, and the newly issued securities may have rights, preferences or privileges senior to those of its existing stockholders. If BioSante incurs debt financing, a substantial portion of its operating cash flow may be dedicated to the payment of principal and interest on such indebtedness, thus limiting funds available for its business activities, and BioSante could be subject to covenants that restrict its ability to operate its business and make distributions to its stockholders. These restrictive covenants may include limitations on additional borrowing and specific restrictions on the use of BioSante s assets, as well as prohibitions on its ability to create liens, pay dividends, redeem its stock or make investments. As an alternative to raising additional financing, BioSante may choose to sublicense LibiGel, Elestrin (outside the territories already sublicensed) or another product to a third party who may finance a portion or all of the continued development and, if approved, commercialization, sell certain assets or rights under its existing license agreements or enter into other business collaborations or combinations, including the possible sale of BioSante. BioSante may be required to relinquish greater or all rights to its proposed products at an earlier stage of development or on less favorable terms than it otherwise would choose. Failure to obtain adequate financing also may adversely affect BioSante s ability to operate as a going concern and cause it to significantly curtail or cease ongoing operations. The accompanying unaudited interim condensed financial statements do not include any adjustments to reflect the possible future effects on the recoverability and classification of assets or the amounts and classifications of liabilities that may result should BioSante be unable to continue as a going concern.

Uses of Cash and Cash Flow

Six Months Ended June 30, 2009 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2008

Net cash used in operating activities was \$8.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to net cash used in operating activities of \$7.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. Net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily the result of the net loss for that period which was slightly lower compared to the prior year period due to lower clinical trial related expenses, and to a lesser extent, changes in accounts payable and accrued liabilities. Net cash used in operating activities of \$7.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was primarily the result of the net loss for that period, and to a lesser extent, changes in prepaid expenses and other assets, offset primarily by an increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$2.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to net cash provided by investing activities of \$1.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. Net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2009 was due to the redemption of approximately \$3.0 million in short-term investments, partially offset by purchases of capital assets. Net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was due to the redemption of \$2.0 million in short-term investments, partially offset by purchases of capital assets.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$82,548 for the six months ended June 30, 2009 which related primarily to payment of acquisition related costs, compared to net cash provided by investing activities of \$33,970 for the six months ended June 30, 2008, which was the result of a warrant exercise.

Accrued liabilities for acquisition related costs were \$725,850 as of June 30, 2009.

Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006

Net cash used in operating activities was \$15.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to net cash provided by operating activities of \$739,991 for the year ended December 31, 2007 and

Table of Contents

net cash used in operating activities of \$5.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. Net cash used in operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2008 was primarily the result of the net loss for that period which was higher due to higher clinical trial related expenses, and to a lesser extent, an increase in prepaid expenses and other assets related to an increase in BioSante s prepaid clinical trial-related costs, partially offset by an increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities. Net cash provided by operating activities of \$739,991 for the year ended December 31, 2007 was due primarily to the receipt of approximately \$10.5 million from Nycomed, 25 percent of which was due to BioSante s licensor, partially offset by its net loss of \$7.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2007.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$11.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to net cash used in investing activities of \$11.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and net cash provided by investing activities of \$5.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. Net cash provided by investing activities for 2008 was due to the redemption of approximately \$11.0 million in short-term investments, partially offset by purchases of capital assets associated with clinical trial software and a bottle filling machine due to the conduct of BioSante s LibiGel clinical trial program. Net cash used in investing activities for 2007 and 2006 consisted primarily of purchases and sales, respectively, of short-term investments.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$319,377 for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to \$18.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$7.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. Net cash provided by investing activities for 2008 resulted from warrant exercises. Net cash provided by financing activities during 2007 resulted primarily from the completion of a private placement resulting in net proceeds to BioSante of approximately \$17.3 million, after deduction of transaction expenses, and to a lesser extent, warrant and stock option exercises. Net cash provided by financing activities for 2006 was primarily the result of the completion of BioSante s June 2006 private placement that resulted in net proceeds to BioSante of approximately \$7.1 million, after deduction of transaction expenses.

Commitments and Contractual Obligations

BioSante did not have any material commitments for capital expenditures as of June 30, 2009. BioSante has, however, several potential financial commitments, including product development milestone payments to the licensors of certain of its products, payments under its license agreement with Wake Forest University Health Sciences, as well as minimum annual lease payments.

The following table summarizes the timing of these future contractual obligations and commitments as of December 31, 2008 (there were no material changes through June 30, 2009):

		Payments Due by Period												
		Total		Le	ss than 1 Year		1	3 Years		2	-5 Years			ore than 5 Years
	¢			ф			ф 1-			3	-5 1 ears			1 cars
Operating Leases	\$	384,198		\$	293,478		\$	90,720						
Obligation under License Agreement with Antares		5,393			5,393									
Commitments Under License Agreement with Wake Forest		720,000			130,000			230,000			160,000			200,000
Total Contractual Cash Obligations	\$	1,109,591		\$	428,871		\$	320,720		\$	160,000		\$	200,000

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

BioSante does not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a material effect on its financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources. As a result, BioSante is not materially exposed to any financing, liquidity, market or credit risk that could arise if it had engaged in these arrangements.

Table of Contents

Critical Accounting Policies

BioSante s significant accounting policies are described in Note 2 to its financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The discussion and analysis of BioSante s financial statements and results of operations are based upon its financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The preparation of these financial statements requires management to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amount of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. The Securities and Exchange Commission has defined a company s most critical accounting policies as those that are most important to the portrayal of its financial condition and results of operations, and which requires BioSante to make its most difficult and subjective judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates of matters that are inherently uncertain. Based on this definition, BioSante has identified the critical accounting policies described below. Although BioSante believes that its estimates and assumptions are reasonable, they are based upon information available when they are made. Actual results may differ significantly from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

Revenue Recognition

BioSante s enters into various licensing agreements that generate license revenue or other upfront fees and which also may involve subsequent milestone payments earned upon its completion of development milestones or upon the occurrence of certain regulatory actions, such as the filing of a regulatory application or the receipt of a regulatory approval. BioSante recognizes non-refundable license fees as revenue when it has a contractual right to receive such payment, the contract price is fixed or determinable, the collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured and it has no further performance obligations under the license agreement. Non-refundable license fees that meet these criteria and are due to BioSante upon execution of an agreement are recognized as revenue immediately.

Milestones, in the form of additional license fees, typically represent non-refundable payments to be received in conjunction with the achievement of a specific event identified in the contract, such as completion of specified clinical development activities and/or regulatory submissions and/or approvals. BioSante recognizes revenues from milestone payments that meet the criteria in the preceding paragraph when the milestone is achieved.

Additionally, BioSante records royalty revenue based upon sales of products under a license when such royalties are earned, which is generally in the quarter when the related products are sold.

Deferred revenue arises from payments received in advance of the culmination of the earnings process. BioSante classifies as a current liability any deferred revenue that is expected to be recognized within the next 12 months. If applicable, BioSante will recognize deferred revenue in future periods when the applicable revenue recognition criteria have been met.

Research and Development Costs

Research and development costs are charged to expense as incurred. Government grants are recorded as an offset to the related research and development costs when BioSante has complied with the conditions attached to the grant and there is reasonable assurance that the funds will be received. Non-refundable advance payments for goods and services to be used in future research and development activities are recorded as assets and the payments are expensed when the research and development activities are performed.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

On January 1, 2008, BioSante adopted the required provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 157, Fair Value Measurements, (SFAS 157) for financial assets and liabilities.

1	6	4
I	U	-

Table of Contents

In February 2008, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Staff Position (FSP) No. FAS 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157, (FSP 157-2) which delays the effective date of SFAS 157 for certain non-financial assets and liabilities to fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. BioSante adopted these standards on January 1, 2009. The adoption of FSP 157-2 did not have a material impact on BioSante s financial statements.

In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. FAS 157-3, Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active, (FSP 157-3), which clarifies the application of SFAS 157 in an inactive market and illustrates how an entity would determine fair value when the market for a financial asset is not active. FSP 157-3 is effective immediately and applies to prior periods for which financial statements have not been issued. The implementation of FSP 157-3 did not have a material impact on BioSante s financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (Revised 2007) Business Combinations (SFAS 141(R)) which is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. SFAS 141(R) retains the underlying fair value concepts of its predecessor (SFAS No. 141), but changes the method for applying the acquisition method in a number of significant respects, including the requirement to expense transaction fees and expected restructuring costs as incurred, rather than including these amounts in the allocated purchase price; the requirement to recognize the fair value of contingent consideration at the acquisition date, rather than the expected amount when the contingency is resolved; and the requirement to recognize a gain in relation to a bargain purchase price, rather than reducing the allocated basis of long-lived assets. BioSante adopted these standards on January 1, 2009. Because these standards are generally applied prospectively, the effect of adoption on BioSante s financial statements will depend primarily on specific transactions, if any, completed after 2008. See Note 6 to BioSante s unaudited financial statements for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 for discussion of the anticipated accounting impact of the merger with Cell Genesys.

In May 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 165, Subsequent Events (SFAS 165), which provides guidance on management s assessment of subsequent events. SFAS 165 clarifies that management must evaluate, as of each reporting period, events or transactions that occur for potential recognition or disclosure in the financial statements, the circumstances under which an entity should recognize events or transactions occurring after the balance sheet date through the date that the financial statements are issued or are available to be issued. SFAS 165 requires the disclosure of the date through which an entity has evaluated subsequent events and the basis for that date. BioSante adopted SFAS 165 for the three months ended June 30, 2009. The implementation of SFAS 165 did not have a material impact on BioSante s financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 168, the FASB Accounting Standards Codification and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (SFAS 168), establishing the FASB Accounting Standards Codification (Codification) as the source of authoritative U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) recognized by the FASB to be applied by nongovernmental entities. SFAS 168 replaces SFAS No. 162, The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles and is effective for financial statements issued for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009. The Codification reorganizes current GAAP into a topical format that eliminates the current GAAP hierarchy and establishes instead two levels of guidance authoritative and nonauthoritative. On the effective date, all then-existing non-SEC accounting literature and reporting standards are superseded and deemed nonauthoritative. The FASB will no longer update or maintain the superseded standards. We will adopt this standard for our quarter ended September 30, 2009. The adoption of the FAS 168 will not have a material impact on BioSante s financial statements. However, because the Codification completely replaces existing standards, it will affect the way GAAP is referenced by BioSante in its financial statements.

Table of Contents

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT BIOSANTE S MARKET RISK

The primary objective of BioSante s investment activities is to preserve principal. To achieve this objective, BioSante typically in the past has sought to invest in highly liquid and high quality debt securities. To minimize the exposure due to adverse shifts in interest rates, BioSante typically seeks to invest its excess funding in cash and cash equivalents and high-quality, short-term securities with maturities of less than one year. Currently, all of BioSante s cash and cash equivalents reside in its 100 percent FDIC-insured non-interest bearing checking account.

167

Table of Contents

CELL GENESYS S MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read together with Cell Genesys s consolidated financial statements and consolidated condensed financial statements and accompanying notes appearing elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements, based on current expectations and related to future events and Cell Genesys s future financial performance, that involve risks and uncertainties. Cell Genesys s actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many important factors, including those set forth under Risks Related to Cell Genesys and elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Overview

Cell Genesys was a biotechnology company that was focused on the development and commercialization of novel biological therapies for patients with cancer. In August 2008 and October 2008, it terminated its Phase III clinical trials of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, its lead product program, implemented a substantial restructuring plan, and announced its intention to pursue alternatives for the company, including merger with or acquisition by another company, further restructuring of Cell Genesys and allocation of its resources toward other biopharmaceutical product areas, sale of the company s assets and liquidation of the company. In June 2009, Cell Genesys announced entry into a definitive merger agreement with BioSante by which Cell Genesys would merge with BioSante in an all-stock transaction with BioSante continuing as the surviving company.

Cell Genesys has continued to implement its restructuring plan and taken the following steps:

• Ended the development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and oncolytic virus therapy products, closed or transferred all IND filings with the FDA and closed out all clinical trial sites and contracts related to those activities. Cell Genesys has transferred the GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer IND to investigators at Johns Hopkins University while maintaining its commercial rights to this and other GVAX therapy products.

• Reduced its staff by approximately 60 percent from 290 people to 122 people as of October 31, 2008, by 65 percent to 97 people as of November 30, 2008, by 80 percent to 61 people as of December 31, 2008 and to nine people as of August 1, 2009, primarily as a result of eliminating all of its research and development, manufacturing, clinical and regulatory activities personnel.

• Repurchased in October 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$26.3 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value in a series of privately negotiated transactions with institutional holders of such notes, for aggregate consideration of approximately \$10.5 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest, thereby reducing the annualized interest expense by approximately \$800,000.

• Repurchased in December 2008 an aggregate of approximately \$47.8 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of 60 percent from face value in a tender offer for aggregate consideration of approximately \$19.1 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest.

• Completed the termination of all major facility leases, including for its former head office and research facility in South San Francisco, California as of January 2, 2009, following a payment of \$14.7 million to the South San Francisco landlord in December 2008, and for its manufacturing facility in Hayward, California following a payment of \$3.6 million and the issuance of 1.0

1	6	c
T	υ	C

Table of Contents

million shares of common stock to the Hayward landlord in April 2009; and relocated Cell Genesys s corporate headquarters to short-term office space in South San Francisco.

• Repurchased in January 2009 \$2.6 million in face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value for aggregate consideration of approximately \$1.0 million.

• Completed termination of Cell Genesys s collaborative agreement with Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited for GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, effective in the first quarter of 2009.

• Substantially reduced the number of patents and terminated a number of license agreements in order to reduce costs, including without limitation the terminated agreements relating to the development and commercialization of oncolytic therapies with Novartis Pharma, AG and certain affiliates as well as a gene activation technology license agreement with sanofi-aventis.

• Terminated a committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital, Limited. signed in 2007 due to a substantial fall in Cell Genesys s stock price below the minimum purchase price of \$1.75 per share.

• Completed a tender offer in June 2009 to exchange all of the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of the 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011, at a purchase price for each \$1,000 principal amount of (i) \$500 in cash, plus accrued interest, (ii) 206 shares of common stock, and (iii) \$310 of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013. As a result of such tender offer, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of \$67.1 million face value of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible notes due in November 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of common stock, and \$20.8 million in principal of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 remain outstanding. The offer was commenced in connection with a Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement that Cell Genesys entered into with Tang Capital Partners, LP, or Tang, on May 10, 2009, in settlement of a creditor derivative lawsuit filed by Tang Capital on May 5, 2009 in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware against Cell Genesys and its directors and executive officers. The lawsuit sought, among other things, a declaration that Cell Genesys is insolvent and an injunction prohibiting executive retention payments. On July 1, 2009, following the completion of the offer and pursuant to the terms of the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement, the Court dismissed Tang s lawsuit with prejudice.

• Entered into a Warrant Exchange Agreement with Capital Ventures International, or CVI, in connection with CVI s warrant to purchase 8,530,806 shares of Cell Genesys common stock, in order to reduce the potential cash payment otherwise payable in the event of certain transactions, including certain merger transactions.

As a result of these restructuring efforts, Cell Genesys had nine employees as of August 1, 2009, all of whom were engaged in restructuring and activities related to the evaluation of and implementation of strategic alternatives for the business, and its primary assets as of June 30, 2009 were its cash and cash equivalents, short term investments and restricted cash of \$35.6 million, its intellectual property, and its minority interest in Ceregene.

In June 2009, Cell Genesys announced that it had entered into a definitive merger agreement with BioSante by which Cell Genesys will merge with BioSante in an all-stock transaction, with BioSante continuing as the surviving company. Under the terms of the merger agreement, Cell Genesys stockholders will receive 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock for each share of Cell Genesys common stock Cell Genesys stockholders own. Based on the companies closing stock prices on June 29, 2009, the date the

Table of Contents

merger agreement was entered into, this represents \$0.347 per share of consideration to be received by Cell Genesys stockholders, or a total consideration of approximately \$38 million, and a premium of 12 percent to the closing sale price of Cell Genesys common stock on that date. Upon completion of the transaction, BioSante stockholders prior to the merger are expected to own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding shares of the combined company and Cell Genesys former stockholders are expected to own 39.6 percent, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

Critical Accounting Policies and the Use of Estimates

The accompanying discussion and analysis of Cell Genesys s financial condition and results of operations is based on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures, which it has prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. The preparation of these consolidated financial statements requires management to make estimates, assumptions and judgments that affect the reported amounts in Cell Genesys s consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. These estimates form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities. Actual results may differ from these estimates. Cell Genesys considers certain accounting policies related to revenue recognition, income taxes, stock-based compensation, warrant liability, fair value and asset impairment to be critical accounting policies.

Revenue Recognition

Cell Genesys s revenues previously were derived principally from research and licensing agreements with collaborators. Revenue under such collaboration agreements typically included up-front payments, cost reimbursements, milestone payments and license fees. Cell Genesys evaluated whether the delivered element under these arrangements has value to its customer on a stand-alone basis and whether objective and reliable evidence of fair value of the undelivered item exists. Deliverables that do not meet these criteria were treated as one unit of accounting for the purposes of revenue recognition.

Up-front Payments. Up-front payments from Cell Genesys s research collaborations included payments for licenses, technology transfer and access rights. Non-refundable up-front license fees and other payments under collaboration agreements where Cell Genesys could not establish stand-alone value for the delivered license and where Cell Genesys had continued involvement following the execution of the collaboration agreement were deferred and recognized on a straight-line or ratable method over the period of its continuing involvement unless it determined that another methodology was more appropriate. Cell Genesys recognized cost reimbursement revenue under collaborative agreements as the related research and development services were rendered, which approximated when related costs were incurred, as provided for under the terms of these agreements.

Milestones: Payments for milestones that are based on the achievement of substantive and at-risk performance criteria were recognized in full upon achievement of the incentive milestone events in accordance with the terms of the agreement. Incentive milestone payments were triggered either by the results of Cell Genesys s research efforts or by events external to it, such as regulatory approval to market a product or the achievement of specified sales levels by a marketing partner. As such, the incentive milestones are substantially at risk at the inception of the agreement, and the amounts of the payments assigned thereto are commensurate with the milestone achieved. Upon the achievement of an incentive milestone event, Cell Genesys had no future performance obligations related to that milestone payment.

License Fees. Non-refundable license fees where Cell Genesys had completed all obligations at the execution of the arrangement were recognized as revenue upon execution of the technology licensing agreement when delivery had occurred, collectability was reasonably assured and the price was fixed and determinable.

Table of Contents

Income Taxes

Income tax benefits previously recorded have been based on a determination of deferred tax assets and liabilities and any valuation allowances that might be required against these deferred tax assets. Cell Genesys records a valuation allowance to reduce deferred tax assets to the amounts that are more likely than not to be realized. Cell Genesys has recorded a valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets because Cell Genesys does not expect to generate sufficient taxable income in the future to benefit from these deferred tax assets. Cell Genesys considered anticipated future taxable income, and potential tax planning strategies in assessing the need for valuation allowances. Certain of these determinations require judgment on the part of management. If Cell Genesys determines that it will be able to realize deferred tax assets in the future in excess of the carrying value of its net deferred tax assets, adjustments to the deferred tax assets will increase income by reducing tax expense in the period that such determination is reached. Likewise, if Cell Genesys determining Cell Genesys s income tax benefits. Various internal and external factors may have favorable or unfavorable effects on Cell Genesys s future effective tax rate. These factors include, but are not limited to, changes in tax laws and regulations, Cell Genesys s ability to identify and successfully complete a strategic transaction, its future levels of spending for research and development, and changes in its overall level of pre-tax earnings or losses.

Cell Genesys adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, or FIN 48 on January 1, 2007. FIN 48 clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an entity s financial statements in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes, or FAS 109, and prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for financial statement disclosure of tax positions taken or expected to be taken on a tax return. Additionally, FIN 48 provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition.

As a result of the implementation of FIN 48, Cell Genesys did not recognize any adjustment in the liability for unrecognized income tax benefits and, therefore, implementation of FIN 48 did not result in a cumulative adjustment to accumulated deficit. As of the adoption date of January 1, 2007, Cell Genesys had \$25.0 million of unrecognized tax benefits, all of which would affect its effective tax rate if recognized. As of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys had zero unrecognized tax benefits and \$4.0 million as of December 31, 2007, all of which would affect its effective tax rate if recognized. Cell Genesys s policy is to account for interest and penalties related to income tax matters in the income tax provision in the consolidated statement of operations. Accrued interest and penalties related to income tax matters are included within the related tax liability line in the consolidated balance sheet.

On the adoption date of January 1, 2007, Cell Genesys had \$10.4 million of accrued interest and zero penalties related to tax contingencies recorded in the consolidated balance sheet. Cell Genesys had zero accrued interest and penalties related to tax contingencies as of December 31, 2008. Cell Genesys had accrued \$2.2 million of interest and zero penalties related to tax contingencies as of December 31, 2007.

In July 2005, the IRS issued a Notice of Proposed Adjustment, or NOPA, seeking to disallow \$48.7 million of net operating losses that Cell Genesys deducted in its tax return for the year ended December 31, 2000 and seeking a \$3.4 million penalty for substantial underpayment of tax in the year ended December 31, 2000. Cell Genesys responded to the NOPA in September 2005, disagreeing with the conclusions reached by the IRS in the NOPA and seeking to resolve this matter in the Appeals Office of the IRS. In May 2007, Cell Genesys reached final settlement regarding this matter with the IRS in the amount of \$3.3 million with respect to the fiscal years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002. This amount was comprised of \$2.3 million in federal tax and \$1.0 million in related interest. No penalty was assessed.

Table of Contents

Cell Genesys filed tax returns in the U.S., U.K. and California. In general, Cell Genesys s tax returns filed for the years 2005 through 2008 remain open to examination for U.S. and U.K. purposes, and those filed for the years 2001 through 2008 remain open to examination for California purposes.

Stock-based Compensation

Cell Genesys s operating expenses include the cost of stock-based compensation awarded to its employees. Cell Genesys accounts for employee stock-based compensation in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment, or FAS 123R. Under the provisions of FAS 123R, Cell Genesys estimates the fair value of its employee stock-based awards at the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model, which requires the use of certain subjective assumptions. When establishing an estimate of the expected term of an award, Cell Genesys considers its historical stock option exercise experience including its post vesting termination pattern and the term of the options outstanding. As required under the accounting rules, Cell Genesys reviews its valuation assumptions at each grant date and, as a result, it is likely to change its valuation assumptions used to value employee stock-based awards granted in future periods.

FAS 123R requires that employee stock-based compensation costs be recognized over the requisite service period, or the vesting period, in a manner similar to all other forms of compensation paid to employees. Accordingly, for the six months ended June 30 2009, Cell Genesys recognized \$0.3 million of stock-based compensation expense in operating expenses with an allocation of \$0.1 million to research and development and \$0.2 million to general and administrative expenses. For the six months ended June 30, 2008, Cell Genesys recognized \$3.4 million of stock-based compensation expenses in operating expenses with an allocation of \$2.6 million to research and development and \$0.8 million to general and administrative expenses. For the year ended December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys recognized \$4.9 million of stock-based compensation expenses with an allocation of \$3.6 million to research and development and \$1.3 million to general and administrative expenses.

The allocation of employee stock-based compensation costs to each operating expense line is estimated based on specific employee headcount information at each grant date and revised, if necessary, in future periods if actual employee headcount information differs materially from those estimates. As a result, the amount of employee stock-based compensation costs Cell Genesys records in future periods in each operating expense line may differ significantly from what Cell Genesys has recorded in the current period. As of June 30, 2009, total stock-based compensation cost related to nonvested stock options not yet recognized was \$1.6 million, some of which may not be recorded to stock-based compensation cost related to nonvested stock options do not vest due to Cell Genesys s substantial restructuring plan. Total stock-based compensation cost related to nonvested restricted stock units not yet recognized as of June 30, 2009 was \$21,000, which is expected to be fully vested and recorded to stock-based compensation expense over a weighted-average period of three months.

See Note 1, Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Note 8, Stockholder s Equity and Stock-Based Compensation of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

Warrant Liability

For a warrant classified as a derivative liability, the fair value of the warrant is recorded on the consolidated balance sheet at inception of such classification and adjusted to fair value at each financial reporting date. The changes in fair value of the warrant are recorded in the consolidated

statements of operations as a component of other income (expense). The fair value of the warrant is estimated using the Black Scholes option valuation model through May 17, 2009 and based upon the amount of cash that would be

Table of Contents

paid to settle the warrant as of June 30, 2009. The warrant will continue to be reported as a liability until such time as the instrument is exercised or is otherwise modified to remove the provisions which require this treatment, at which time the warrant is adjusted to fair value and reclassified from liabilities to stockholders equity. If the warrant is reclassified as permanent equity, the fair value of the warrant would be recorded in stockholders equity and no further adjustment would be made in subsequent periods.

Fair Value

.

In September 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 157, Fair Value Measurements, or FAS 157. FAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands the disclosure requirements regarding fair value measurements. FAS 157 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007 for financial assets and liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis in the financial statements. In accordance with FASB Staff Position No. FAS 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157, for all other non-financial assets and liabilities, FAS 157 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position No. 157-3, Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset is Not Active, or FSP 157-3, that clarifies the application of FAS 157 in a market that is not active and provides an example to illustrate key considerations in determining the fair value of a financial asset is not active. FSP 157-3 is effective upon issuance, including prior periods for which the financial statements have not been issued.

On January 1, 2008, Cell Genesys adopted the provisions of FAS 157 on a prospective basis for its financial assets and liabilities. Cell Genesys does not hold any non-financial assets or liabilities that are recognized or disclosed at fair value. FAS 157 requires that Cell Genesys determine the fair value of assets and liabilities using the fair value hierarchy established in FAS 157 and describes three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value, as follows:

Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

• Level 2 Inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

• Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

The adoption of this statement did not have a material impact on Cell Genesys s consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

In accordance with FAS 157, the following table represents the fair value hierarchy for Cell Genesys s assets and liabilities (cash equivalents, investments and warrant liability) measured at fair value as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008 (in thousands):

	Fair Value Measurement at June 30, 2												
Description		Total			Total		Level 1]	Level 2		L	evel 3
Assets:													
Money market funds		\$	26,778		\$		\$	26,778		\$			
U.S. government and governmental agency obligations			5,008					5,008					
Total assets		\$	31,786		\$		\$	31,786		\$			
Liabilities:													
Warrant liability(1)		\$	277		\$		\$			\$	277		

⁽¹⁾ For valuation assumptions refer to the *Common Stock and Warrants* Section Note 9, Stockholders Equity, of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in the quarterly report filed on Form 10-Q by Cell Genesys with the SEC on August 5, 2009

¹⁷³

Table of Contents

				Fair Value Measurements at December 31, 2008									
Description		Total			Total		Level 1		Level 2				Level 3
Assets:													
Money market funds		\$	30,029		\$		\$	30,029		\$			
Corporate notes			30,498					30,498					
U.S. government and governmental agency													
obligations			22,146					22,146					
Total assets		\$	82,673		\$		\$	82,673		\$			
Liabilities:													
Warrant liability(2)		\$	633		\$		\$			\$	633		

⁽²⁾ For valuation assumptions refer to the *Common Stock and Warrant* section of Note 8, Stockholders Equity and Stock-Based Compensation of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in the annual report filed on Form 10-K by Cell Genesys with the SEC on March 9, 2009.

The table below includes a roll forward of the balance sheet amounts for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and year ended December 31, 2008 (including the change in fair value) for financial instruments classified as Level 3 (the warrant liability). When a determination is made to classify a financial instrument within Level 3, the determination is based upon the significance of the unobservable parameters to the overall fair value measurement. However, Level 3 financial instruments typically include, in addition to the unobservable components, observable components (that is, components that are actively quoted and can be validated to external sources). Accordingly, the gains and losses in the table below include changes in fair value due in part to observable factors that are part of the methodology.

	Six M	onths Ended		Yea	r Ended	
Description	Jun	e 30, 2009		December 31, 2008		
Balance, beginning	\$	633		\$		
Purchases, issuances, and settlements		(1,723)		12,113	
Total losses (gains) included in earnings(1)		1,367			(11,480)	
Balance, ending	\$	277		\$	633	

⁽¹⁾ Losses for the six months ended June 30, 2009 related to the revaluation of the warrant liability from December 31, 2008 to June 30, 2009. Gain for the year ended December 31, 2008 related to the revaluation of the warrant liability from the date of the warrant issuance (May 14, 2008) through December 31, 2008. These gains and losses are reflected in Cell Genesys s consolidated statements of operations as a component of other income (expense).

Asset Impairment

Cell Genesys s policy regarding long-lived assets is to evaluate the recoverability of its assets when the facts and circumstances suggest that the assets may be impaired. This assessment of fair value is performed based on the estimated undiscounted cash flows compared to the carrying value of the assets. If the future cash flows (undiscounted and without interest charges) are less than the carrying value, a write-down would be recorded to reduce the related asset to its estimated fair value.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

In May 2009, the FASB issued Statement No. 165, Subsequent Events (SFAS 165), which establishes general standards of accounting for, and requires disclosure of, events that occur after the balance sheet date but before financial statements are issued or are available to be issued. Cell Genesys adopted the provisions of SFAS 165 for the quarter ended June 30, 2009 and evaluated its subsequent events through August 5, 2009, the date the condensed consolidated financial statements were issued. The adoption of SFAS 165 did not have a material effect on Cell Genesys s consolidated financial statements.

174

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

Revenue

Cell Genesys has historically derived substantially all of its revenues from collaborative and license arrangements as shown in the table below. Revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2009 were \$0.7 million compared to \$30.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. Revenues were \$94.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2008, compared to \$1.4 million in both of the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006. The following table shows Cell Genesys s revenues by source for the periods indicated:

		Six Months ended Year ended December 31, June 30, Year ended December 31, 2009 2008 2009 (In thousands) (In thousands)													
		2	2009			2008			2009			2008	<i>.</i>		2007
								(In t	housands)						
Takeda	9	5	638		\$	15,813		\$	80,376		\$			\$	
GBP IP, LLC						12,000			12,000						
sanofi-aventis Group			109			1,000			1,000			1,000			1,000
Ceregene, Inc.												13			83
Other						1,171			1,195			367			281
	97	5	747		\$	29,984		\$	94,571		\$	1,380		\$	1,364

Cell Genesys currently has no significant source of revenues.

Takeda Development and Commercialization Collaborative Agreement

In March 2008, Cell Genesys entered into a worldwide collaborative agreement with Takeda Pharmaceutical Company Limited, or Takeda, for the development and commercialization of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Under the terms of the agreement, effective March 31, 2008, Cell Genesys granted exclusive worldwide commercial rights to GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer for the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of prostate cancer and other urological neoplasms or urological hyperplasias. In exchange for these rights and in consideration for prior costs incurred by Cell Genesys in the development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Takeda made a non-refundable and non-creditable upfront payment of \$50 million. Cell Genesys received full payment of the \$50 million in April 2008.

Cell Genesys applied EITF Issue No. 00-21, Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables , in evaluating the appropriate accounting for this agreement. In accordance with this guidance, Cell Genesys identified the initial license transfer, certain development services and certain regulatory filing support as deliverables under this agreement and concluded that these deliverables should be accounted for as a single unit of accounting based upon the determination that these deliverables are linked and there is no objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered items. Therefore, the elements could not be accounted for separately. Since both Cell Genesys service and the benefit to Takeda were performed and realized consistently throughout the service period and were reflective of a consistent level of effort over the service period, and since benefit was realized consistently throughout, Cell Genesys amortized the upfront payment from Takeda ratably over the estimated term to complete the deliverables.

In October 2008, Cell Genesys placed on hold the further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer following the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials. Cell Genesys s decision to place on hold further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer resulted in Takeda terminating its collaborative agreement in December 2008. Due to the termination of Cell Genesys s collaborative agreement, all deliverables under this agreement were cancelled. As a result, on December 1, 2008, Cell Genesys recognized as revenue the remaining balance of deferred revenue of \$37.9 million of the upfront payment from Takeda.

Table of Contents

Additionally, Takeda agreed to pay for all external development costs associated with the ongoing Phase III clinical development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, including the cost of product, all internal and external additional development costs and all commercialization costs. As of December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys had recognized revenues from Takeda of \$30.4 million for development costs. For the six months ended June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys recorded reimbursement revenue of \$0.6 million. Reimbursement revenue from Takeda ended during the first quarter of 2009 as a result of Takeda terminating this agreement.

GBP IP, LLC Technology and Intellectual Property Agreement

In December 2007, Cell Genesys sold for \$12.0 million all of its assets, intellectual property and previously established licensing agreements relating to its lentiviral gene delivery technology, commonly referred to as lentiviral vectors, to GBP IP, LLC, an affiliate of GBP Capital, the majority shareholder in privately held Lentigen Corporation. Cell Genesys received full payment of \$12.0 million in December 2007. Under the agreement for the transaction, Cell Genesys retained its rights to use the technology for research and development purposes including potential future use with its cancer immunotherapy products. Cell Genesys applied EITF Issue No. 00-21, Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables, in evaluating the appropriate accounting for this agreement. Cell Genesys identified the delivery of biological materials (including certain GMP-compliant materials), intellectual property and previously established licensing agreements related to its lentiviral gene delivery technology as the primary deliverables under this agreement and concluded that these deliverables should be accounted for as a single unit of accounting based upon the determination that the remaining undelivered items did not have reliable and objective evidence of fair value. Therefore, the elements could not be accounted for separately. Recognition of revenue was deferred until Cell Genesys performed all of its obligations under the agreement which occurred during the three months ended March 31, 2008.

Other

For each of the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, Cell Genesys recognized \$1.0 million in connection with its gene activation technology license agreement with sanofi-aventis group for gene activated erythropoietin. Cell Genesys recognized revenue of \$0.7 million and \$30 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively, for such license. In March 2009, Cell Genesys entered into a settlement agreement with sanofi-aventis group which provided for the settlement of any and all issues under the license agreement between the companies. The settlement resulted from a notice from sanofi-aventis group in November 2008 informing Cell Genesys of its intention to terminate this license agreement. Cell Genesys did not recognize any revenue from its previously majority owned subsidiary, Ceregene, Inc., or Ceregene, of which Cell Genesys now owns a minority position, for the year ended December 31, 2008. Cell Genesys recorded contract revenue of \$13,000 and \$0.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively, for services provided to Ceregene. In addition, Cell Genesys recognized revenue of \$0.8 million from a sublicense of certain patents related to the hemophilia and lysosomal storage disorder technology in 2008, compared to zero for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006.

Operating Expenses

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses were \$0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and \$54.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. Research and development expenses were \$92.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to \$106.1 million for

the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$96.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. The decreases for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to the year ended December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 were due to the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials.

Table of Contents

The increase for the year ended December 31, 2007 over the year ended December 31, 2006 was attributed to the increase in Phase III clinical activities for Cell Genesys s GVAX immunotherapy program for prostate cancer in Europe, as well as its expansion in clinical trials and other product development activities in both its GVAX cancer immunotherapy and oncolytic virus therapy programs.

Prior to Cell Genesys s announcement in October 2008 that it placed on hold the further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Cell Genesys continued to deploy the majority of its research and development resources to advance GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. Expenses related to GVAX immunotherapy for leukemia, GVAX immunotherapy for pancreatic cancer, the oncolytic virus therapy CG0070 and other potential product candidates in preclinical studies were a minor proportion of its overall spending in research and development activities. Cell Genesys does not expect to incur further research and development expenses due to the restructuring activities that Cell Genesys has implemented as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of compensation, including non-cash, stock-based compensation, for employees in executive and operational functions, including finance, legal, information technology, human resources and business development. Other significant costs include facilities costs and professional fees for accounting and legal services, including legal services associated with exploring alternatives for Cell Genesys and obtaining and maintaining patents. General and administrative expenses were \$10.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to \$10.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008, and \$17.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to \$20.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$17.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. The increase for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 was due primarily to the costs of restructuring activities and the evaluation of strategic alternatives. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to the year ended December 31, 2007 was due primarily to a substantial reduction of company operations following the ending of development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. The increase for the year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 was primarily due to the increase in infrastructure costs associated with product development and other business activities. Future spending for general and administrative costs, excluding restructuring costs and costs associated with exploring alternatives, is expected to decrease significantly as additional activities are phased out.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

As a result of the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials and ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer, Cell Genesys recorded a \$69.5 million impairment charge related to leasehold improvements, equipment and other assets in its former corporate headquarters facility in South San Francisco, Hayward and Memphis facilities that were previously capitalized and deemed not recoverable as it determined that the carrying value exceeded the fair value of the assets. The \$69.5 million charge was included in impairment of long-lived assets on the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. In addition, Cell Genesys shortened the estimated life of the remaining fixed assets related to its administrative space in the Hayward facility to February 2009 as Cell Genesys vacated the Hayward facility in February 2009.

In the year ended December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys recorded a \$2.1 million impairment charge related to certain intangible assets and construction in process that were previously capitalized and deemed not recoverable as it abandoned these projects due to the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials and ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer. In addition, Cell Genesys also recorded \$0.1 million of impairment charges during the year ended December 31, 2008 due to

Table of Contents

discontinuation of various capital projects. These charges were included in impairment of long-lived assets on the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

Additionally, Cell Genesys reclassified certain computer equipment to held for sale and ceased the depreciation of these assets as of December 31, 2008. Cell Genesys recorded a \$43,000 impairment charge against this equipment as it determined that the carrying value exceeded the fair value of the assets. The \$43,000 charge was included in impairment of long-lived assets on the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

Restructuring Charges

In October 2008, in view of the termination of both the VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 Phase III clinical trials, Cell Genesys placed on hold the further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and following approval by the Cell Genesys board of directors implemented a substantial restructuring plan that resulted in a significant reduction of its staff. In connection with this restructuring, Cell Genesys terminated its lease on its facility in South San Francisco, California, temporarily relocated its corporate headquarters to Hayward, California, and relocated its headquarters to short-term office space in San Francisco, California. Cell Genesys paid the landlord a lease termination fee of \$14.7 million in December 2008. As a result, Cell Genesys recorded a restructuring charge of \$13.8 million in the year ended December 31, 2008, related to its restructuring, including \$14.3 million for workforce reduction costs, \$0.1 million of non-cash stock-based compensation expense, and \$14.1 million for lease termination costs partially offset by a \$14.7 million gain from the termination of a capital lease. At December 31, 2008, \$4.9 million of termination benefits remained unpaid, which were classified under accrued restructuring liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet.

In connection with this restructuring, in March 2009, Cell Genesys entered into agreements to terminate Cell Genesys s leases on Cell Genesys s facilities in Hayward, California, and relocated Cell Genesys s corporate headquarters to short-term office space in South San Francisco, California. In connection with the lease termination becoming effective, Cell Genesys paid the landlord a lease termination fee of \$3.6 million and issued 1.0 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock with a fair value of \$0.3 million to the landlord in April 2009. Additionally, Cell Genesys vacated its Memphis facility in February 2009 and did not renew the lease when it expired in April 2009. As a result, Cell Genesys recorded a restructuring charge of \$3.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, including \$3.5 million for workforce reduction initiatives, and \$3.9 million for lease termination costs partially offset by a \$4.1 million non-cash gain from recognizing the deferred rent related to terminated operating leases. At June 30, 2009, \$0.9 million of lease termination fees and termination benefits remained unpaid, which were classified under accrued restructuring liabilities on the condensed consolidated balance sheet.

Other Income

Gain from Purchase and Exchange of Convertible Senior Notes

In October and November 2004, Cell Genesys issued \$145.0 million aggregate principal amount of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011. In October and December 2008, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of approximately \$74.1 million principal amount of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value for aggregate consideration of approximately \$29.6 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest. This purchase of debt resulted in a net gain of approximately \$42.7 million after deducting transaction costs of approximately \$0.8 million and \$1.1 million of unamortized debt issuance costs

related to the repurchased notes. In January 2009, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of approximately \$2.6 million principal amount of the notes, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value for aggregate consideration of approximately \$1.0 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest. This purchase of debt resulted in a net gain of approximately \$1.5 million after deducting \$50,000 of unamortized debt issuance costs related to the repurchased notes.

Table of Contents

In June 2009, Cell Genesys completed an exchange offer in which it repurchased an aggregate of \$67.1 million face value of its 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of common stock, and \$20.8 million in principal of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013. This exchange of debt resulted in a net gain of approximately \$4.4 million after deducting transaction costs of approximately \$0.4 million and \$0.8 million of unamortized debt issuance costs related to the purchased notes. As of August 1, 2009, approximately \$1.2 million in principal of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 remain outstanding and \$20.8 million in principal of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 are outstanding. The exchange offer was commenced in connection with a Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement Cell Genesys entered into with Tang Capital Partners, LP, or Tang Capital, on May 10, 2009, in settlement of a creditor derivative lawsuit filed by Tang Capital on May 5, 2009 in The Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware against Cell Genesys and its directors and executive officers. The lawsuit sought, among other things, a declaration that Cell Genesys is insolvent and an injunction prohibiting previously disclosed executive retention payments. On July 1, 2009, following the completion of the exchange offer and pursuant to the terms of the Settlement and Exchange Support Agreement, the Court dismissed Tang s lawsuit with prejudice.

Gain (Loss) Related to Warrant Liability

The fair value at December 31, 2008 of Cell Genesys s warrant liability was \$11.5 million lower than its fair value at the date of the issuance of the warrant resulting in a gain of \$11.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2008.

In order to facilitate the pursuit of potential alternatives and to reduce the cash payment required under the terms of CVI s warrant to purchase approximately 8.5 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock in the event Cell Genesys were to consummate certain transactions, Cell Genesys entered into a Warrant Exchange Agreement on May 17, 2009. Pursuant to the Warrant Exchange Agreement, Cell Genesys issued to CVI (i) 4.0 million shares of common stock and (ii) a new warrant to purchase 4.3 million shares of common stock, or the Remainder Warrant, that may be exchanged for shares of common stock and, under certain circumstances involving a change in control, cash, valued in the aggregate amount of \$2 million, or the Put Right. The potential cash payments associated with the original warrant were estimated to be approximately \$4.2 million on the last trading day prior to the execution of such agreement and had exceeded \$5 million for 10 of the 20 prior trading days prior to the execution of such agreement, reaching a high of approximately \$6.7 million on April 28, 2009. As of June 30, 2009, in accordance with the terms of the Warrant Exchange Agreement, CVI had partially exercised its Put Right, thereby reducing the aggregate dollar value required to settle the Remainder Warrant from \$2 million to \$0.3 million and the right to purchase shares of common stock from 4.3 million to 0.6 million. CVI was issued an additional 4.0 million shares of common stock based on such partial exercise, which brought the cumulative total number of shares of common stock issued to CVI in May and June 2009 to 8.0 million. Accordingly, the fair value of the Remainder Warrant was determined to be equal to \$0.3 million, based upon the amount of cash that would be paid to settle the warrant, as of June 30, 2009. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys recorded losses of \$3.3 million and \$3.7 million, respectively, related to the revaluation and partial settlement in stock of these warrants. In the three and six months ended June 30, 2008, Cell Genesys recorded a gain of \$5.7 million from the revaluation of the warrant liability.

Gain on Sale of Abgenix Common Stock

During 2006, Cell Genesys sold all of its remaining 3.0 million shares of Abgenix common stock for a gain of \$62.7 million.

Table of Contents

Interest and Other Income

Interest and other income were \$0.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and \$2.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. The decrease for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 was due primarily to the decrease in short-term investments, and to a lesser extent lower interest rates.

Interest and other income was \$4.0 million in 2008 compared to \$9.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$7.5 million in 2006. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to the year ended December 31, 2007 was attributed primarily to lower interest rates and, to a lesser extent, lower average cash and short-term investment balances. The increase for the year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 was primarily attributed to higher average cash and short-term investment balances. In addition, Cell Genesys received \$1.0 million from Laboratoire Serono S.A., or Serono, for its agreement to withdraw from a patent dispute between Cell Genesys and Serono relating to gene activation technology in December 2007. The amount of this settlement is included in Interest and other income in 2007.

Interest Expense

Interest expense was \$1.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and \$5.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. The decrease for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 was due to having less convertible notes outstanding at June 30, 2009. Additionally, the termination of Cell Genesys s South San Francisco capital lease in December 2008 resulted in a \$1.2 million decrease in interest expense.

Interest expense was \$9.9 million in 2008 compared to \$10.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$10.5 million in 2006. The decrease for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to repurchases of Cell Genesys s convertible senior notes. Cell Genesys recorded interest expense related to its notes, including amortization of related debt issuance costs, of \$5.0 million in 2008, compared to \$5.3 million in each of 2007 and 2006. The repurchase of Cell Genesys s notes will result in a reduction of annualized interest expense by approximately \$2.3 million. In addition, Cell Genesys recorded interest expense associated with its South San Francisco, California capital lease obligation of \$4.9 million in 2008, \$5.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$5.2 million in the year ended 2006. The termination of Cell Genesys s South San Francisco capital lease will result in an additional reduction in interest expense of approximately \$5.0 million per year.

Income Taxes, Income Tax Provision and Income Tax Benefit

The income tax provision was zero for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009. The tax provision for the six months ended June 30, 2008 related to additional accruing interest recorded for unrecognized tax benefits.

In July 2005, the IRS issued a Notice of Proposed Adjustment, or NOPA, seeking to disallow \$48.7 million of net operating losses that Cell Genesys deducted for the 2000 fiscal year and seeking a \$3.4 million penalty for substantial underpayment of tax in the year ended

December 31, 2000. Cell Genesys responded to the IRS in September 2005, disagreeing with the conclusions reached by the IRS in the NOPA and seeking to resolve this matter with the Appeals Office of the IRS. In May 2007, Cell Genesys reached final settlement regarding this matter with the IRS in the amount of \$3.3 million with respect to the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002. This amount was comprised of \$2.3 million in federal tax and \$1.0 million in related interest. No penalty was assessed.

Cell Genesys recorded a tax benefit of \$6.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to a tax benefit of \$25.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and a tax provision of \$29.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. The tax benefit for the year ended December 31, 2008 was primarily attributed to the reversal of \$6.2 million of previously accrued income taxes as a result of closing certain years

180

Table of Contents

to examination under relevant statutes of limitation. The tax benefit recorded for the year ended December 31, 2007 was related to the reversal of \$26.4 million of previously accrued income taxes as a result of the final settlement with the IRS in May 2007, partially offset by additional accrued interest for tax contingencies. The tax provision for the year ended December 31, 2006 relates to a realized gain on the sale of 3.0 million shares of Abgenix common stock and \$2.8 million related to additional interest recorded for tax contingencies.

Cell Genesys has filed tax returns in the U.S., U.K. and California. In general, the years 2005 through 2008 remain open to examination for U.S. and U.K. purposes, and 2001 through 2008 for California purposes. At December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys had federal net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$435 million which will expire in the years beginning 2009 through 2028 if not utilized, such net operating loss carryforwards may be eliminated or severely limited for tax purposes as a result of the merger.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

At June 30, 2009, Cell Genesys had approximately \$35.6 million in cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, of which \$2.7 million was classified as restricted and was related to letters of credit securing certain executive retention payment agreements with the remaining executive officers. The decrease from December 31, 2008 reflected the repurchase in an exchange offer of \$67.1 million of Cell Genesys s 3.125% convertible senior notes due 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of common stock, and \$20.8 million of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013, and payment of certain fees in connection with terminating Cell Genesys s lease agreements for the facility in Hayward, California. Cell Genesys has historically maintained its financial position through strategic management of its resources including accessing debt and equity financing and funding from various corporate collaborations and licensing agreements.

After CVI s partial exercise of its put right under the remainder warrant, the fair value of the remainder warrant was determined to be equal to the \$0.3 million remaining cash settlement value of this warrant as of June 30, 2009.

Equity Financing

On April 9, 2009, Cell Genesys terminated the committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital Limited, or Kingsbridge, pursuant to which Kingsbridge committed to purchase, subject to certain conditions, up to the lesser of 11.6 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock or an aggregate of \$75.0 million during the three year period following entry into the facility. However, Kingsbridge was not obligated to purchase shares at prices below \$1.75 per share, which Cell Genesys common stock was trading substantially below as of April 9, 2009, or at a price below 85 percent of the closing share price of Cell Genesys common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the commencement of a drawdown. As of the date of the termination, Cell Genesys had raised \$23.0 million from the sale of 7.1 million shares of common stock to Kingsbridge and there remained approximately 4.5 million shares that may have been sold. There were no draw-downs during the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008. No termination penalties were incurred as a result of the termination.

In May 2008, Cell Genesys received gross proceeds of \$30.0 million in a registered direct offering, before deducting placement agents fees and stock issuance costs of approximately \$1.9 million, resulting in net proceeds of approximately \$28.1 million, from the sale of 7.1 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at \$4.22 per share and warrants to purchase 8.5 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at a price

Table of Contents

of \$10.00 per share. The offering was made pursuant to Cell Genesys s effective May 2007 shelf registration statement on Form S-3. These warrants are exercisable beginning on November 14, 2008 for a period of seven years thereafter.

Cell Genesys has an effective shelf registration statement on Form S-3 which allows Cell Genesys to offer up to \$150.0 million of securities on short notice in one or more public offerings under the Securities Act. As of June 30, 2009, \$120 million was available for issuance under this shelf registration statement.

Debt Financing

In October and November 2004, Cell Genesys issued and sold a total of \$145.0 million aggregate principal amount of 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 in a private placement. Cell Genesys received approximately \$139.9 million in proceeds after deducting the initial purchasers discount and estimated offering expenses, which it used, in part, to repay bank debt totaling \$95.0 million. Under certain circumstances, Cell Genesys may redeem some or all of the convertible senior notes on or after November 1, 2009 at a redemption price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes. Holders of the notes may require Cell Genesys to repurchase some or all of their notes if a fundamental change (as defined in the indenture) occurs, at a repurchase price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest (and additional amounts, if any) to, but not including, the repurchase date. The notes are convertible into Cell Genesys common stock, initially at the conversion price of \$9.10 per share, equal to a conversion rate of approximately 109.8901 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustments for stock dividends, stock splits and other similar events. Debt issuance costs of \$5.3 million incurred in connection with the issuance of the notes were recorded as other noncurrent assets, and were being amortized to interest expense on a straight-line basis over the contractual term of the notes.

In October 2008, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of \$26.3 million face value of the convertible senior notes, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value in a series of privately negotiated transactions with institutional holders of the notes, for aggregate consideration of \$10.5 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest. In December 2008, Cell Genesys completed a tender offer in which it repurchased an aggregate of \$47.8 million face value of the convertible senior notes, at an overall discount of 60 percent from face value, for aggregate consideration of approximately \$19.1 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest. Cell Genesys recorded a net gain of \$42.7 million from the purchase of debt comprised of a gross gain of \$44.6 million less transaction costs of \$0.8 million and \$1.1 million of unamortized debt issuance costs related to the repurchased notes. As of December 31, 2008, there was \$70.9 million aggregate principal amount of the convertible senior notes and \$1.0 million of unamortized debt issuance costs remaining to be amortized as interest expense.

In January 2009, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of \$2.6 million face value of the convertible senior notes, at an overall discount of approximately 60 percent from face value in a series of privately negotiated transactions with institutional holders of the notes, for aggregate consideration of \$1.0 million in cash, plus accrued but unpaid interest. As a result of the retirement of the repurchased notes, \$68.3 million aggregate principal amount of the convertible senior notes remained outstanding as of March 31, 2009.

In June 2009, Cell Genesys completed the exchange offer discussed above. As a result of the exchange offer, Cell Genesys repurchased an aggregate of \$67.1 million face value of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 for approximately \$33.5 million in cash and \$0.3 million in accrued interest, 13.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock, and \$20.8 million of new 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013. As of August 1, 2009, approximately \$1.2 million of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 remained outstanding and \$20.8 million of the new 3.125% convertible senior notes due May 2013 were outstanding.

Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities was \$16.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to \$8.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. The increase was primarily due to the termination of the collaborative agreement with Takeda which provided \$50 million of funding in 2008, as well as the \$3.6 million lease termination fee paid in April 2009 in connection with the Hayward lease termination becoming effective and ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer.

Net cash used in operating activities was \$57.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to \$89.7 million in 2007 and \$91.7 million in 2006. The decrease in cash used in 2008 compared to the year ended December 31, 2007 was primarily due to an increase of approximately \$62.7 million of receipts from collaborative and license agreements and other income partially offset by costs related to Cell Genesys s restructuring, including a \$14.7 million lease termination fee and \$11.0 million of employee termination related payments. The decrease in cash used for the year ended December 31, 2007 compared to the year ended December 31, 2006 was primarily due to the one time receipt of \$12.0 million from the sale of Cell Genesys s intellectual property in December 2007, partially offset by the increased costs associated with Phase III clinical activities in Europe.

Cell Genesys expects its operating expenses, except for restructuring costs and costs associated with exploring alternatives, to continue to decrease significantly in the near future as further activities are phased out.

Net Cash Provided by Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$48.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, which related primarily to maturities of short-term investments. Net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2009 increased by \$70.8 million compared to the six months ended June 30, 2008 primarily due to reinvesting maturities of short-term investments into cash and cash equivalents in the 2009 period. Net cash provided by investing activities was \$22.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008, which related primarily to maturities and sales of short-term investments, partially offset by purchases of short-term investments. During the six months ended June 30, 2008, Cell Genesys sold three credit card asset-backed debt securities issued by one issuer with a book value of \$7.1 million based on possible future credit concerns. These three securities comprised Cell Genesys s entire holdings from this issuer. Cell Genesys realized gains of \$13,986 from the sale of these securities. Capital expenditures were \$11,000 and \$0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$67.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to net cash provided by investing activities of \$4.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$8.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. Net cash provided in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2008 increased by \$62.9 million compared to the year ended December 31, 2007 primarily due to purchasing a lower amount of short-term investments in 2008 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2007. During the year ended December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys sold three credit card asset-backed debt securities issued by one issuer with a book value of \$7.1 million based on possible future credit concerns. These three securities comprised Cell Genesys s entire holdings from this issuer. Cell Genesys realized gains of \$13,986 from the sale of these securities. Capital expenditures were \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2006 primarily due to increased reinvestment of the cash received from the maturity of short-term investments for the year ended December 31, 2007 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2007. Additionally, \$65.4 million was received from the sale of Abgenix, Inc. common stock in the year ended December 31, 2006. Capital expenditures of \$4.5

Table of Contents

million in 2007 were partially offset by \$2.2 million of proceeds from the sale of property and equipment. Capital expenditures for the year ended December 31, 2006 were \$2.0 million.

As of August 1, 2009, all of Cell Genesys s investments have matured and Cell Genesys s excess cash is invested in a U.S. government money market fund.

Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities of \$34.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 related to the repurchase of an aggregate of \$2.6 million face value of Cell Genesys s convertible senior notes for approximately \$1.0 million and the debt exchange discussed above under which \$33.5 million was paid to the convertible debtholders upon the exchange. Net cash provided by financing activities was \$27.8 for the six months ended June 30, 2008, relating primarily to the net proceeds of \$28.2 million from a registered direct offering.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$3.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 compared to net cash provided by financing activities of \$85.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 and \$52.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. Net cash used in financing activities of \$3.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2008, related primarily to the purchase of an aggregate of \$74.1 million face value of Cell Genesys s convertible senior notes for approximately \$30.4 million including transaction costs, partially offset by net proceeds of approximately \$28.1 million in a registered direct offering from the sale of 7.1 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at \$4.22 per share and warrants to purchase 8.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 related primarily to net proceeds of \$55.4 million in a registered direct offering from the sale of \$10.00 per share. Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$32.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2007 related primarily to net proceeds of \$55.4 million in a registered direct offering from the sale of 10.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at \$5.55 per share and warrants to purchase 2.2 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at \$5.55 per share and warrants to purchase 2.2 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock at a price of \$7.18 per share, and \$30.1 million from the sale of 9.5 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock to Kingsbridge. Cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2006 included net proceeds of \$27.9 million from the sale of 6.3 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock to Kingsbridge and net proceeds of \$25.0 million from the sale of 5.8 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock under an underwritten public offering.

Contractual Obligations

During the six months ended June 30, 2009, there were material changes outside of the ordinary course of business in Cell Genesys s payments due under contractual obligations from the year ended December 31, 2008. In March 2009, Cell Genesys entered into an agreement to terminate its leases on its facilities in Hayward, California. In connection with the lease termination becoming effective in April 2009, Cell Genesys paid the landlord a termination fee of \$3.6 million and issued 1.0 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock, with a fair value of \$0.3 million, to the landlord in April 2009. In February 2009, Cell Genesys relocated its corporate offices to short-term office space in South San Francisco, California, and entered into a six month lease, which Cell Genesys expects to extend for at least two additional months.

Capital Leases. Cell Genesys s South San Francisco former headquarters facility lease was recorded as a capital lease as a result of certain amendments that required Cell Genesys to fund the costs of certain structural components of the facility. In December 2008, Cell Genesys entered into an agreement to terminate this lease. In consideration of the early termination of the lease, Cell Genesys paid the landlord a total fee of \$14.7 million in December 2008.

In May 2007, Cell Genesys sold a portion of its leasehold improvements and equipment located in its Memphis facility for \$2.2 million in cash. These leasehold improvements and equipment related to manufacturing activities that are no longer being carried out at this facility. The net book value of the assets sold was \$0.8 million, resulting in a gain on sale of \$1.4 million. Additionally, Cell Genesys amended its lease for the Memphis facility with the landlord and the buyer entered into a separate lease with the landlord for a majority portion of the facility. Cell Genesys continued to lease the remaining portion of the facility for its product distribution center. The Memphis facility lease expired in April 2009 and was not renewed.

The following table represents the future payments by year of Cell Genesys s long-term contractual obligations at June 30, 2009:

			Payment (in the	•			
	Total	2009	2010		2011	2012	2013
Convertible senior notes and							
related Interest	\$ 24,616	\$ 248	\$ 688	\$	1,922	\$ 650	\$ 21,208

Under certain circumstances, Cell Genesys may redeem some or all of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 1, 2009 or the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 after November 1, 2011 at a redemption price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes. Holders of the notes may require Cell Genesys to repurchase some or all of their notes if a fundamental change (as defined in the indenture) occurs, at a repurchase price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest (and additional amounts, if any) to, but not including, the repurchase date. The 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 are convertible into Cell Genesys common stock, initially at the conversion price of \$9.10 per share, equal to a conversion rate of 109.8901 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustments for stock dividends, stock splits and other similar events. The 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 are convertible into Cell Genesys common stock, initially at the conversion price of \$0.68 per share, equal to a conversion rate of 1,470.5882 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustments for stock dividends, stock dividends, stock splits and similar other events.

Capital Requirements

Cell Genesys s capital requirements depend on numerous factors, including its ability to successfully implement its restructuring plan and whether it determines to pursue other biopharmaceutical product areas. Cell Genesys s announcement that it has terminated VITAL-1 and VITAL-2 has significantly depressed its stock price and severely impaired its ability to raise additional funds. It could be difficult or impossible for Cell Genesys to raise additional capital.

Cell Genesys believes that its current liquidity position will be sufficient to meet its cash needs for at least the next year under its current restructuring plan. However, sources of liquidity available to Cell Genesys are limited, and, if it determines to pursue other biopharmaceutical product areas, it would need to raise significant additional funds, which depend on many factors beyond its control and it may be difficult or impossible to raise additional funds, as discussed above.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008 and 2007, Cell Genesys did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements, as defined in Item 303(a)(4)(ii) of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC.

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT CELL GENESYS S MARKET RISK

Interest Rate Risk

Cell Genesys is exposed to interest rate sensitivity on its investments in debt securities and its outstanding fixed rate debt. The objective of Cell Genesys s investment activities is to preserve principal, while at the same time maximizing yields without significantly increasing risk. To achieve this objective, Cell Genesys invests in highly liquid, investment grade and government debt securities. Cell Genesys s investments in debt securities are subject to interest rate risk. To minimize the exposure due to an adverse shift in interest rates, Cell Genesys invests in short-term securities and its goal is to maintain an average maturity of less than one year. Cell Genesys has estimated its interest rate risk, as of June 30, 2009, to be insignificant from an immediate one percent increase in interest rates as all of its securities will mature within one month. The following table provides information about Cell Genesys s financial instruments that are sensitive to changes in interest rates.

Interest Rate Sensitivity Principal Amount by Expected Maturity and Average Interest Rate

As of June 30, 2009	2009		2010		2011		2012 housand	s)	2013		Total		Jı	ir Value une 30, 2009
Total Investment Securities	\$ 31,780		\$		\$		\$		\$		\$ 31,780		\$	31,786
Average Interest Rate	0.84	%									0.84	%		
Fixed interest Rate Convertible Senior Notes(1)	\$ 248		\$ 688		\$ 1,922		\$ 650		\$ 21,108		\$ 24,616		\$	21,480
Average Interest Rate	3.125	%	3.125	%	3.125	%	3.125	%	3.125	%	3.125	%		

As of December 31, 2008		2009		2010			2011]	Fotal		Dece	r Value mber 31, 2009
						(In tl	nousands)						
Total Investment Securities	\$	82,427		\$		\$			\$	82,427		\$	82,673
Average Interest Rate		2.04	%							2.04	%		
Fixed interest Rate Convertible Senior Notes(1)	\$	2,215		\$ 2,215		\$	73,082		\$	77,512		\$	27,329
Average Interest Rate		3.125	%	3.125	%		3.125	%		3.125	%		

⁽¹⁾ Under certain circumstances, Cell Genesys may redeem some or all of the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 on or after November 1, 2009 or the 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 after November 1, 2011 at a redemption price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes. Holders of the notes may require Cell Genesys to repurchase some or all of their notes if a fundamental change (as defined in the indenture) occurs, at a repurchase price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest (and additional amounts, if any) to, but not including, the repurchase date. The 3.125% convertible senior notes due

in November 2011 are convertible into Cell Genesys common stock, initially at the conversion price of \$9.10 per share, equal to a conversion rate of 109.8901 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustments for stock dividends, stock splits and other similar events. The 3.125% convertible senior notes due in May 2013 are convertible into Cell Genesys common stock, initially at the conversion price of \$0.68 per share, equal to a conversion rate of 1,470.5882 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustments for stock dividends, stock splits and similar other events.

1	8	6
---	---	---

MANAGEMENT FOLLOWING THE MERGER

Directors and Executive Officers of the Combined Company Following the Merger

Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement and as a result of the merger, the officers of BioSante immediately prior to the effective time will continue to be the officers of BioSante at the effective time of the merger and the directors of BioSante immediately prior to the effective time will continue to be the directors of BioSante at the effective time of the merger, as well as Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. and John T. Potts, Jr., M.D., both current directors of Cell Genesys. Pursuant to the merger agreement, David W. Carter, Nancy M. Crowell, James M. Gower, Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D., Eugene L. Step, Inder M. Verma, Ph.D. and Dennis L. Winger, currently members of the Cell Genesys board of directors, will resign immediately prior to the completion of the merger. Dr. Sullivan, BioSante s chairman of the board will continue as chairman of the board of the combined company.

The following table lists the names and ages as of August 1, 2009 and positions of the individuals who are expected to serve as directors and executive officers of the combined company upon completion of the merger:

Name	Age	Title
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	75	Chairman of the Board
Stephen M. Simes	57	Vice Chairman, President, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Fred Holubow	70	Director
Peter Kjaer	48	Director
Ross Mangano	63	Director
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	77	Director
Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D.	74	Director
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	60	Director
Phillip B. Donenberg	49	Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

The Honorable Louis W. Sullivan, M.D. has been BioSante s Chairman of the Board since March 1998 and has been a director of BioSante since its formation. Dr. Sullivan served as Secretary of Health and Human Services in the cabinet of President George H.W. Bush from 1989 to 1993. Since retiring from the Bush Administration, Dr. Sullivan has been associated with the Morehouse School of Medicine in Atlanta, Georgia. Currently, he serves as President Emeritus and he previously served as President and Dean of the School from 1981 to 1985 and as President from 1985 to 1989 and from 1993 to 2002. Dr. Sullivan serves on the board of directors of Henry Schein Inc., United Therapeutics Corporation and Emergent BioSolutions Inc. Dr. Sullivan also serves as chairman of the National Health Museum in Atlanta, Georgia and as chairman of the Sullivan Alliance to Increase Generosity in the Health Profession.

Stephen M. Simes has served as BioSante s Vice Chairman, President and a director of BioSante since January 1998 and Chief Executive Officer since March 1998. From October 1994 to January 1997, Mr. Simes was President, Chief Executive Officer and a director of Unimed Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (wholly-owned by Solvay Pharmaceuticals Inc.), a company with a product focus on infectious diseases, AIDS, endocrinology and oncology. From 1989 to 1993, Mr. Simes was Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Gynex Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a company which concentrated on the AIDS, endocrinology, urology and growth disorders markets. In 1993, Gynex was acquired by Savient Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (formerly Bio-Technology General Corp.), and from 1993 to 1994, Mr. Simes served as Senior Vice President and director of Savient Pharmaceuticals Inc. Mr. Simes s career in the pharmaceutical industry started in 1974 with G.D. Searle & Co. (now part of Pfizer Inc.).

Fred Holubow has been a director of BioSante since July 1999. Since January 2001, Mr. Holubow has been a Managing Director of William Harris Investors, Inc., a registered investment advisory firm. From August 1982 to January 2001, Mr. Holubow served as Vice President of Pegasus Associates, a registered

Table of Contents

investment advisory firm he co-founded. He specializes in analyzing and investing in pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies. Mr. Holubow currently serves on the board of directors of Micrus Endovascular Corporation, and in the past has served on the boards of ThermoRetec Corporation, Savient Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (formerly Bio-Technology General Corp.), Gynex Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Unimed Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Peter Kjaer has been a director of BioSante since July 1999. Mr. Kjaer has been President and Chief Executive Officer of Jet-Asia Ltd., a Hong Kong-based aircraft and management company, since April 1996.

Ross Mangano has been a director of BioSante since July 1999. Mr. Mangano has been the President and a director of Oliver Estate, Inc., a management company specializing in investments in public and private companies, since 1971. Mr. Mangano in the past has served on the board of directors of Cerprobe Corporation, Tower Federal Savings & Loan, Cypress Communications, Inc. and Mego Financial Corp.

John T. Potts, Jr., M.D. has served as a director of Cell Genesys since May 1997. His career spans more than 40 years of service in science and medicine. Dr. Potts is currently the Jackson Distinguished Professor of Clinical Medicine at Harvard Medical School. After medical training at the University of Pennsylvania, he did his internship and residency at Massachusetts General Hospital (MGH) from 1957 to 1959, then went to the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to work with Nobel laureate Christian Anfinsen in protein chemistry. Dr. Potts remained at the NIH from 1959 to 1968, when he returned to the MGH as chief of endocrinology. He served as chairman of the Department of Medicine and physician-in-chief from 1981 to 1996. In his role as director of research from 1995 to 2004, Dr. Potts was responsible for developing policies and strategies for preserving and strengthening the extensive scientific research effort at MGH, an endeavor which he continues to the present. The author or co-author of more than 500 scientific publications, he is a member of the National Academy of Sciences, the Institute of Medicine, and the American Academy of Arts and Sciences. Dr. Potts is a director of ReceptorBase, Inc. and Zeltiq Aesthetics, a founder of Radius Health, Inc., and a member of the Scientific Advisory Boards of MPM Capital and HealthCare Ventures, as well as the Medical Advisory Board of Cell Genesys.

Edward C. Rosenow, III, M.D. has been a director of BioSante since November 1997. Dr. Rosenow is a Master Fellow of the American College of Physicians as well as Master Fellow the American College of Chest Physicians. Dr. Rosenow was the Arthur M. and Gladys D. Gray Professor of Medicine at the Mayo Clinic from 1988 until his retirement in 1996. Beginning with his residency in 1960, Dr. Rosenow has worked at the Mayo Clinic in many professional capacities including as a Consultant in Internal Medicine (Thoracic Diseases) from 1966 to 1996, an Assistant Professor, Associate Professor and Professor of Medicine at the Mayo Clinic Medical School, President of the Mayo Clinic Staff in 1986, and Chair of the Division of Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine from 1987 to 1994. Dr. Rosenow has also served as a consultant to NASA, space station FREEDOM at the Johnson Space Center in Houston, Texas from 1989 to 1990 and as the President of the American College of Chest Physicians from 1989 to 1990. In 1998, he received the Mayo Distinguished Alumnus Award. In 2007, Dr. Rosenow was awarded a named professorship, the Edward C. Rosenow III, MD Professorship in the Art of Medicine at the Mayo Clinic School of Medicine, given by Bruce, Martha and Zylpha Clinton.

Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. joined Cell Genesys in March 1990. Dr. Sherwin served as chief executive officer of Cell Genesys since its inception, and in March 1994 he was elected to the additional position of chairman of the board of directors. From 1983 to 1990, Dr. Sherwin held various positions at Genentech, Inc., a biotechnology company, most recently as vice president of clinical research. Prior to 1983, Dr. Sherwin was on the staff of the National Cancer Institute. Dr. Sherwin currently serves as the chairman of the board of Ceregene, Inc., a former subsidiary of Cell Genesys, which he co-founded in 2001. Dr. Sherwin was also a co-founder of Abgenix, Inc, another former subsidiary of Cell Genesys, which was acquired by Amgen in 2006. He is also a director of Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc. and Rigel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Dr. Sherwin, who also serves as chairman of the board of the Biotechnology Industry Organization, holds a

Table of Contents

B.A. in biology from Yale University, an M.D. from Harvard Medical School and is board-certified in internal medicine and medical oncology.

Phillip B. Donenberg, CPA, has served as BioSante s Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary since July 1998. Before joining BioSante, Mr. Donenberg was Controller of Unimed Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (currently a wholly owned subsidiary of Solvay Pharmaceuticals, Inc.) from January 1995 to July 1998. Prior to Unimed Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Mr. Donenberg held similar positions with other pharmaceutical companies, including Gynex Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (currently Savient Pharmaceuticals, Inc.), Applied NeuroSolutions, Inc. (formerly Molecular Geriatrics Corporation) and Xtramedics, Inc.

Director Independence

Prior to the completion of the merger, the BioSante board of directors will affirmatively determine which of the eight individuals that will serve as directors of the combined company is an independent director as defined under the Marketplace Rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market. The Marketplace Rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market provide a non-exclusive list of persons who are not considered independent. No director qualifies as independent unless the board of directors affirmatively determines that the director does not have a material relationship with the listed company that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment. Based on information provided by the directors and by BioSante and Cell Genesys with regard to each of the eight individuals expected to serve as a member of the board of directors of the combined company and such individual s business and personal activities as they may relate to BioSante, Cell Genesys, the combined company and their respective management, it is anticipated that all of the eight individuals that will serve as directors of the combined company will be independent other than Mr. Simes and Dr. Sherwin.

Board Committees of the Combined Company

The board of directors of the combined company will have the same committee structure as BioSante prior to the merger and therefore will have an Audit and Finance Committee, a Compensation Committee, a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and a Scientific Review Committee. Each of these committees will operate under a charter that has been previously approved by the board of directors of BioSante and will have the composition and responsibilities described below.

Audit and Finance Committee

The primary responsibilities of the Audit and Finance Committee of the combined company will include:

• overseeing the combined company s accounting and financial reporting processes, systems of internal control over financial reporting and disclosure control and procedures on behalf of the board of directors and reporting the results or findings of its oversight activities to the board;

• having sole authority to appoint, retain and oversee the work of the combined company s independent registered public accounting firm and establishing the compensation to be paid to the independent registered public accounting firm;

• establishing procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls and/or auditing matters and for the confidential, anonymous submission by the combined company s employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters;

• reviewing and pre-approving all audit services and permissible non-audit services to be performed for the combined company by its independent registered public accounting firm as provided under the federal securities laws and rules and regulations of the SEC; and

Table of Contents

• overseeing the combined company s system to monitor and manage risk, and legal and ethical compliance programs, including the establishment and administration (including the grant of any waiver from) a written code of ethics applicable to each of the combined company s principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions.

The Audit and Finance Committee will have the authority to engage the services of outside experts and advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate to carry out its duties and responsibilities.

It is anticipated that the Audit and Finance Committee of the combined company will consist of Mr. Holubow (Chair), Mr. Kjaer and Dr. Sullivan. It is expected that the board of directors of the combined company will determine that Mr. Holubow is an audit committee financial expert as defined in Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K.

Compensation Committee

The primary responsibilities of the Compensation Committee of the combined company will include:

• recommending to the board of directors for its determination the annual salaries, incentive compensation, long-term incentive compensation, special or supplemental benefits or perquisites and any and all other compensation applicable to the combined company s chief executive officer and other executive officers;

• reviewing and making recommendations to the board of directors regarding any revisions to corporate goals and objectives with respect to compensation for the combined company s chief executive officer and other executive officers and establishing and leading a process for the full board of directors to evaluate the performance of the combined company s chief executive officer and other executive officers in light of those goals and objectives;

• administering the combined company s equity-based compensation plans applicable to any employee of the combined company and recommend to the board of directors specific grants of options and other awards for all executive officers and determining specific grants of options and other awards for all other employees, under the combined company s equity-based compensation plans; and

• annually reviewing and discussing with management the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of the combined company s proxy statement in connection with the combined company s annual meeting of stockholders and based on such review and discussions make a recommendation to the board of directors as to whether the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section should be included in the combined company s proxy statement in accordance with applicable rules and regulations of the SEC and any other applicable regulatory bodies.

The Compensation Committee will have the authority to engage the services of outside experts and advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate to carry out its duties and responsibilities.

It is anticipated that the Compensation Committee of the combined company will consist of Dr. Sullivan (Chair), Mr. Mangano and Dr. Rosenow.

1	n	0
н	ч	()
	/	v

Table of Contents

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The primary responsibilities of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the combined company will include:

• identifying individuals qualified to become board members;

• recommending director nominees for each annual meeting of the combined company s stockholders and director nominees to fill any vacancies that may occur between meetings of stockholders;

• being aware of the best practices in corporate governance and developing and recommending to the board of directors a set of corporate governance standards to govern the board of directors, its committees, the company and its employees in the conduct of the business and affairs of the combined company;

- developing and overseeing the annual board and board committee evaluation process; and
- establishing and leading a process for determination of the compensation applicable to the non-employee directors on the board.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will have the authority to engage the services of outside experts and advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate to carry out its duties and responsibilities.

It is anticipated that the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the combined company will consist of Dr. Sullivan (Chair), Mr. Holubow, Mr. Kjaer, Mr. Mangano and Dr. Rosenow.

Scientific Review Committee

The Scientific Review Committee of the combined company will assist the board of directors in evaluating potential new licenses or new products and reviewing ongoing activities of the combined company s current products. The Scientific Review Committee will have the authority to engage the services of outside experts and advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate to carry out its duties and responsibilities.

It is anticipated that the Scientific Review Committee of the combined company will consist of Dr. Sullivan (Chair), Mr. Holubow and Dr. Rosenow.

Director Compensation

It is anticipated that the compensation to be paid to the combined company s directors after the merger will be substantially similar to the compensation currently paid to members of the BioSante board of directors. Please see Compensation of BioSante s Directors and Executive Officers for information regarding the compensation of BioSante s directors.

Executive Compensation

It is anticipated that the compensation be paid to the combined company s executive officers after the merger will be substantially similar to the compensation currently paid to BioSante s executive officers. Please see Compensation of BioSante s Directors and Executive Officers for information regarding the compensation of BioSante s executive officers.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

It is anticipated that the compensation committee of the combined company will consist of Dr. Sullivan (Chair), Mr. Mangano and Dr. Rosenow. Each member of the compensation committee is an outside director as that term is defined in Section 162(m) of the Code and a non-employee director within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 of the rules promulgated under the Exchange Act. None of the combined company s executive officers serve as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers who will serve on the combined company s board of directors or compensation committee following the merger.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

It is anticipated that the policies and procedures of the combined company with respect to the review, approval, or ratification of related-person transactions will be substantially similar to BioSante s current policies and procedures. Please see Certain Relationships and Related Transactions for information regarding BioSante s current policies and procedures.

COMPENSATION OF BIOSANTE S DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Director Compensation

The following table provides summary information concerning the compensation of each individual who served as a director of BioSante during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, other than Stephen M. Simes, BioSante s vice chairman, president and chief executive officer. Mr. Simes is not compensated separately for serving on the BioSante board of directors or any of the board committees. His compensation for serving as an executive officer of BioSante is set forth under the heading Executive Compensation.

Name			s Earned or l in Cash (\$)		Option Awards)(1) (2) (3)	Con	ll Other pensation (\$)(4)		Total
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	-	5 F alt	73,000	(‡ \$	43,332	\$	(\$)(4)	 \$	116,332
Fred Holubow		T	47,500	-	32,345	Ŧ	0		79,845
Peter Kjaer			29,000		32,345		0		61,345
Ross Mangano			37,000		32,345		0		69,345
Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D.			34,000		32,345		0		66,345

⁽¹⁾ Reflects the dollar amount recognized as stock-based compensation expense for each BioSante director for financial statement reporting purposes with respect to the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement of Accounting Financial Standards (SFAS) No. 123 (revised 2004), *Share-Based Payment* (FAS 123R) for option awards granted to each BioSante director in 2008 and in previous years. Pursuant to SEC rules, the amounts shown exclude the impact of estimated forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. The grant date fair value is determined based on BioSante s Black-Scholes option pricing model. The amounts in the table reflect BioSante s accounting expense, and do not correspond to the actual value realized by the BioSante directors. The following table provides the fair value of options granted to the directors for compensation expense recognized during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 and the related specific assumptions used in the valuation of each such option award:

Grant Date		Fa	rant Date ir Value er Share	Risk Free Interest Rate		Expected Life	Expected Volatility		Expected Dividend Yield
03/31/08	0	5	2.93	3.45 %	b	10 years	67.84	%	0
03/16/06			3.11	4.10%	6	10 years	73.94	%	0

(2) The following table provides information regarding each stock option granted to each director of BioSante during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008:

Name	Grant	Number of			Grant Date
	Date	Securities	Exercise	Expiration	Fair Value of
		Underlying	Price	Date	Option

		Options Granted (#)(a)		(\$/	Share)		Awards (\$)(b)
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	03/31/08	15,000	(c)	\$	4.405	03/30/2018	43,883
Fred Holubow	03/31/08	10,000	(c)	\$	4.405	03/30/2018	29,255
Peter Kjaer	03/31/08	10,000	(c)	\$	4.405	03/30/2018	29,255
Ross Mangano	03/31/08	10,000	(c)	\$	4.405	03/30/2018	29,255
Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D.	03/31/08	10,000	(c)	\$	4.405	03/30/2018	29,255

⁽a) Represents options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan, the material terms of which are described in more detail below under the heading Executive Compensation Grants of Plan-Based Awards to Executive Officers BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan.

(b) BioSante refers you to note (4) above for a discussion of the assumptions made in calculating the grant date fair value of option awards.

(c) This option vested in full on March 31, 2009.

(3) The following table provides information regarding the aggregate number of options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock outstanding at December 31, 2008 and held by each of the directors of BioSante listed in the above table:

Name	Aggregate Number of Securities Underlying Options	Exercisable/ Unexercisable	Range of Exercise Price(s)	Range of Expiration Date(s)	
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	67,500	49,166/18,334	\$3.87 6.70	12/31/2010 03/3	30/2018
Fred Holubow	62,500	49,166/13,334	\$3.87 6.70	12/31/2010 03/3	30/2018
Peter Kjaer	62,500	49,166/13,334	\$3.87 6.70	12/31/2010 03/3	30/2018
Ross Mangano	62,500	49,166/13,334	\$3.87 6.70	12/31/2010 03/3	30/2018
Edward C. Rosenow III, M.D.	62,500	49,166/13,334	\$3.87 6.70	12/31/2010 03/3	30/2018

(4)

BioSante does not provide perquisites or other personal benefits to its directors.

The BioSante board of directors has delegated to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee the responsibility, among other things, to establish and lead a process for the determination of compensation payable to BioSante s non-employee directors. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee makes recommendations regarding compensation payable to BioSante s non-employee directors to the entire BioSante board of directors, which then makes the final decisions.

The principal elements of BioSante s director compensation program for 2008 included:

• annual cash retainers;

meeting fees;

- reimbursement of expenses; and
- long-term equity-based incentive compensation, in the form of stock options.

In November 2007, BioSante engaged Remedy Compensation Consulting, a compensation consulting firm, to conduct a competitive assessment of non-employee director compensation of companies in BioSante s industry sector to assist the BioSante board of directors in determining non-employee director compensation. BioSante has defined its industry sector as a peer group of 21 other publicly-held life science companies, with net sales and market capitalizations similar to BioSante. All but one of the peer companies had less than \$30 million in annual net sales for the most recent fiscal year prior to the survey, with most of such companies, like BioSante, having either minimal or no net sales. All of the peer companies had market capitalizations as of a recent date prior to the survey of between approximately one-half and two times that of BioSante s then market capitalization (\$85.7 million to \$296.8 million). BioSante also chose these companies for inclusion in its peer group based on other business characteristics similar to BioSante, including stage of development, types of products sold or developed and employee headcount. BioSante used the same peer group for purposes of analyzing its executive compensation. See the information under the heading Compensation Discussion and Analysis Setting Executive Compensation Use of Peer Group Data for the names of the companies in BioSante s peer group and for additional information regarding the peer group.

Remedy Compensation Consulting conducted an assessment of the following pay elements: cash compensation, including annual retainers and meeting fees; equity grants, including stock options; and additional Board and Board committee chair and member compensation. In determining director compensation, BioSante targets total compensation and each element of compensation at the median of BioSante s industry sector. According to the findings of Remedy Compensation Consulting, BioSante s total

Table of Contents

direct compensation for BioSante s non-employee directors prior to changes made in March 2008 was slightly above the median of BioSante s peer companies. Although BioSante s annual cash retainer for Board service was at the 75th percentile of its peer companies, total cash compensation was below the market median of BioSante s peer companies. With respect to BioSante s equity-based compensation, in terms of the number of options granted, BioSante s initial and recurring option grants were below the 50th percentile, but in terms of value delivered, BioSante s annual option grant was above the 50th percentile. BioSante s total additional compensation for its Chairman of the Board and Board committee chairs was below the 50th percentile.

In March 2008, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, based in part on the assessment by Remedy Compensation Consulting, recommended to the BioSante board of directors changes to BioSante s non-employee director compensation. The BioSante board of directors approved the recommendations at its regular meeting in March 2008. The changes approved by the BioSante board of directors were as follows and were effective immediately:

• Increase the in-person board meeting fee from \$1,000 to \$2,000 and increase the telephonic board and board committee meeting fee from \$500 to \$1,000;

• Increase the annual retainer fee to the chair of the Audit and Finance Committee from \$5,000 to \$10,000 and introduce an annual retainer fee for the chair of each of the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of \$5,000;

• Introduce an initial option grant of 15,000 shares of common stock to non-employee directors, upon their initial election to the BioSante board of directors, which stock option would vest in four equal annual installments;

• Introduce an annual option grant of 10,000 shares of common stock to non-employee directors, which stock option would vest in one year; and

• Introduce an annual option grant of 5,000 shares of common stock to the Chairman of the Board, which stock option would vest one year from the date of grant.

In the interest of conserving cash, in March 2009, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recommended to the BioSante board of directors additional changes to BioSante s non-employee director compensation. The BioSante board of directors approved the recommendations at its regular meeting in March 2009. The changes approved by the BioSante board of directors were as follows and were effective immediately:

• Decrease the annual cash retainer fee to each board member from \$20,000 to \$18,000 and decrease the annual cash retainer fee to BioSante s Chairman of the Board from \$25,000 to \$22,500;

• Decrease the annual retainer fee to the chair of the Audit and Finance Committee from \$10,000 to \$9,000 and decrease the annual retainer fee for the chair of each of the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee from \$5,000 to \$4,500; and

• Decrease the in-person board meeting fee from \$2,000 to \$1,800 and decrease the telephonic board and board committee meeting fee from \$1,000 to \$900.

In addition, in lieu of automatic annual grants of stock options to director at the end of each March, the BioSante board of directors in February 2009 granted each of BioSante s non-employee directors an option to purchase 50,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock on the date of grant, or \$1.51 per share, which option will vest in full one year from the date of grant.

Cash Compensation

The cash compensation paid to BioSante s non-employee directors consists of annual cash retainers paid to each board member, the Chairman of the Board and each board committee chair, except for the chair of the Scientific Review Committee. The following table sets forth the annual cash retainers currently paid to BioSante s non-employee directors:

Description		nnual Cash Retainer
Board Member	\$	18,000
Chairman of the Board		22,500
Audit Committee Chair		9,000
Compensation Committee Chair		4,500
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee Chair		4,500

The annual cash retainers are paid on a quarterly basis in the beginning of each calendar quarter. For example, the retainers paid in the beginning of the first calendar quarter are for the period from January 1 through March 31.

BioSante also pays each of its non-employee directors an additional cash fee of \$1,800 for each board meeting attended in person and \$900 for each board meeting attended via telephone and each board committee meeting attended in person or via telephone.

BioSante does not compensate Mr. Simes separately for serving on the BioSante board of directors or any of the board committees. BioSante does, however, reimburse each member of the BioSante board of directors, including Mr. Simes, for out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with attending board and board committee meetings.

Stock Options

From time to time, BioSante grants options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock to BioSante s non-employee directors. In March 2008, BioSante granted each non-employee director a ten-year option to purchase 10,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock on the date of grant. The Chairman of the Board received an additional ten-year option to purchase 5,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock on the date of grant. These options vested in full on March 31, 2009. In February 2009, BioSante granted each non-employee director a ten-year option to purchase 50,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value of BioSante common stock on the date of grant. These stock options were granted on February 2, 2009 and will vest in full on February 2, 2010.

Indemnification Agreements

BioSante has entered into agreements with all of its directors under which BioSante is required to indemnify them against expenses, judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred, including expenses of a derivative action, in connection with an actual or threatened proceeding if any of them may be made a party because he or she is or was a director of BioSante. BioSante will be obligated to pay these amounts only if the director acted in good faith and in a manner that he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to BioSante s best interests. With respect to any criminal proceeding, BioSante will be obligated to pay these amounts only if the director had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. The indemnification agreements also set forth procedures that will apply in the event of a claim for indemnification.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis of BioSante

Overview

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis section describes the material elements of the compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to BioSante s two executive officers who are considered named executive officers as a result of their officer positions and the amount of compensation they earned during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008: Stephen M. Simes, BioSante s Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, and Phillip B. Donenberg, BioSante s Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary. This discussion analyzes the information contained in the tables and related footnotes and narrative under the heading Executive Compensation Summary of Cash Compensation and Other Compensation found later in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In so doing, this discussion describes BioSante s compensation objectives, philosophy, policies and practices with respect to its named executive officers. Although this discussion focuses primarily on compensation awarded to, earned by and paid to BioSante s named executive officers during 2008, this discussion also describes compensation actions taken prior to and after 2008 to the extent it enhances the understanding of or gives context to BioSante s executive compensation disclosure for 2008.

Objectives and Philosophy of BioSante s Executive Compensation Program

BioSante s executive compensation program is designed to:

attract and retain executives important to the success of BioSante and the creation of value for BioSante s stockholders;

motivate BioSante s executives to achieve company and individual performance objectives and create stockholder value;

• reward BioSante s executives for the achievement of company and individual performance objectives, the creation of stockholder value in the short and long term and their contributions, in general, to the success of BioSante; and

• impose consequences for company, individual and stock price underperformance.

In order to achieve these objectives, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors make compensation decisions based on the following philosophy and principles:

• BioSante favors having a significant component of variable compensation tied to attainment of company objectives and achievement of individual goals over solely fixed compensation.

• BioSante seeks to reward achievement of key company objectives, such as successful clinical testing, obtaining regulatory approvals for BioSante s products, executing in-licensing and out-licensing agreements, entering into strategic relationships to market and sell BioSante s products and raising additional financing on terms favorable to BioSante, that create value for BioSante s stockholders and ultimately and presumably should result in an increase in BioSante s stock price.

• A greater percentage of total compensation should be tied to performance and stock price, and therefore at risk, as position and responsibility increases. Individuals, such as BioSante s executives, with greater roles and responsibilities associated with achieving BioSante s objectives should bear a greater proportion of the risk that those objectives are not achieved and BioSante s stock price decreases than other employees and should receive a greater proportion of the reward if objectives are met or surpassed and BioSante s stock price increases.

Table of Contents

• BioSante seeks to align the interests of its executives with the interests of its stockholders through the use of long-term, equity-based incentive compensation, in the form of stock options, and further emphasized through change in control arrangements which are designed to provide financial motivation to BioSante s executives to complete a transaction that the Board of Directors believes is in the best interests of BioSante s stockholders.

Setting Executive Compensation

Based on the objectives of BioSante s executive compensation program, the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors have structured BioSante s executive compensation program to motivate its executives to achieve the business goals established by the Board of Directors and reward its executives for achieving these goals.

Determination of Amount of Compensation. BioSante s executive compensation program as a whole and each individual element of the program is designed to be market competitive in order to attract, motivate and retain executives necessary to the achievement of BioSante s objectives. BioSante generally targets total compensation and each element of total compensation at the median of BioSante s industry sector. In determining the amount of compensation to pay BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors generally consider factors, such as:

- the executive s position within the company and the level of responsibility, skills and experience required by the executive s position;
- the ability of the executive to impact key business initiatives;
- the executive s individual experience and qualifications;
- an assessment of the risk that the executive would leave BioSante and the harm to BioSante s business initiatives if the executive left;
- BioSante s ability to replace such individual and the overall competitive environment for executive talent;
- company performance determined on an after-the-fact basis as opposed to in comparison to specific pre-established objectives;

• individual performance of the executive, as determined on an after-the-fact basis and in isolation and in comparison to any goals established or discussed in advance by the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors and the individual executive;

- current and historical compensation levels;
- the executive s length of service to BioSante;
- recommendations of BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer;

- peer group compensation data gathered by and recommendations of BioSante s compensation consultant;
- the trading price of BioSante common stock;

•

•

• the retention value of executive equity holdings, including outstanding stock options;

Table of Contents

BioSante s cash position;

• and tally sheets which detail the value of each element of the executive s compensation, including under various termination scenarios;

other considerations the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors deem relevant.

Determination of Form of Compensation. The principal elements of BioSante s executive compensation program include base salary, annual incentive compensation, long-term equity-based incentive compensation, in the form of stock options, and other compensation as described in more detail below under the heading Elements of BioSante s Executive Compensation Program. In determining the form of compensation to pay BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors view these elements of BioSante s executive compensation program as related but distinct. Although the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors review total compensation, they do not believe that significant compensation derived by an executive from one element of BioSante s compensation program should necessarily negate or result in a reduction in the amount of compensation the executive receives from other elements or that, conversely, decreased compensation derived from one element of compensation should necessarily result in an increase in the amount the executive should receive from one or more other elements of compensation. However, in 2009, BioSante s executives received larger stock option grants, in part, to compensate them for no base salary increases for 2009, no discretionary bonuses paid for 2008 and the intrinsic value of their outstanding stock options being zero.

Except as described below, neither the Compensation Committee nor the Board of Directors has adopted any formal or informal policies or guidelines for allocating compensation between long-term and currently paid out compensation, between cash and non-cash compensation, or among different forms of non-cash compensation. However, the philosophy of the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors is to make a greater percentage of an executive s compensation performance-based, and therefore at risk, as the executive s position and responsibility increases given the influence that more senior level executives generally have on company performance. It is also the view of the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors to keep cash compensation to the minimum competitive level (which BioSante defines to be the median of the peer group) while providing the opportunity to be appropriately rewarded through long-term equity-based incentive compensation, in the form of stock options, if the company s stock price performs well over time. Thus, individuals with greater roles and responsibilities associated with achieving BioSante s objectives and thus presumably increasing BioSante s stock price should bear a greater proportion of the risk that those goals are not achieved and BioSante s stock price decreases than other employees and should receive a greater proportion of the reward if objectives are met or surpassed and BioSante s stock price increases.

Role of Compensation Committee. Information about the Compensation Committee and its composition, responsibilities and the processes and procedures used to consider and determine executive compensation for 2008 can be found under the heading Board Committees Compensation Committee. The responsibilities of the Compensation Committee include making recommendations to the Board of Directors regarding the compensation payable to BioSante s executive officers and administering BioSante s equity-based compensation plans. In recommending to the Board of Directors executive compensation for BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee considers the factors described below under the heading Determination of Amount of Compensation, as well as the recommendations of BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer and the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant.

Role of Management. BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer assists the Compensation Committee in gathering compensation related data regarding BioSante s executives, including himself, and making recommendations to the Compensation Committee regarding the form and amount of compensation to be paid to each executive, including himself. In making such recommendations, BioSante s President and Chief

Executive Officer considers many of the same factors bulleted above that the Compensation Committee

Table of Contents

considers in setting executive compensation. In making final decisions regarding compensation to be paid to BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors considers the recommendations of BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer recognizing that due to his reporting and otherwise close relationship with employees, the President and Chief Executive Officer is often in a better position than the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors to evaluate the performance of employees (other than himself). In some cases, the Compensation Committee also considers other input from management regarding their own compensation. However, the Compensation Committee recognizes the inherent conflict of interest involved in connection with the recommendations of BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer and other members of management, especially with respect to their own compensation. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors, consider other factors, such as its own views as to the form and amount of compensation to be paid, peer group data provided by and recommendations of the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant, the general performance of the company and the individual officers, the company s cash position and the other factors bulleted above. Final deliberations and decisions by the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation Committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation Committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation Committee and the Board of Directors regarding the form and amount of compensation C

Role of Compensation Consultant. Remedy Compensation Consulting s engagement with BioSante includes reviewing and advising on all significant aspects of executive compensation. This includes base salaries, bonuses and equity awards, as well as severance and change in control arrangements. The Chair of the Compensation Committee, Louis W. Sullivan, M.D., consulted with a representative of Remedy Compensation Consulting prior to several of the Compensation Committee meetings held in 2008. A representative of Remedy Compensation Consulting also was invited to attend several meetings of the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors during 2008. Remedy Compensation Consulting was engaged directly by BioSante s Compensation Committee and did not advise BioSante s management and only worked with management with the express permission of the Compensation Committee.

At the end of 2007 and during 2008, at the request of the Compensation Committee, Remedy Compensation Consulting recommended a peer group of companies, collected relevant market data from these companies to allow the Compensation Committee to compare elements of BioSante s compensation program to those of its peers, provided information on executive compensation trends and implications for BioSante and made other recommendations to the Compensation Committee regarding certain aspects of BioSante s executive compensation program. In addition, at the end of 2007 and beginning of 2008, the Compensation Committee engaged Remedy Compensation Consulting to provide an executive staffing study and a study of severance and change in control arrangements.

In making its final decision regarding the form and amount of compensation to be paid to BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee considers the information gathered by and recommendations of Remedy Compensation Consulting. The Compensation Committee values especially Remedy Compensation Consulting s benchmarking information and input regarding best practices and trends in executive compensation matters. With respect to the benchmarking information gathered by Remedy Compensation Consulting, the Compensation Committee recognizes that although benchmarking may not always be appropriate as a stand-alone tool for setting compensation due to the aspects of BioSante s business and objectives that may be unique to BioSante, the Compensation Committee nevertheless believes that gathering this information is an important part of its compensation Consulting s recommendations and an executive, however, the Compensation Committee gives less weight to the peer group data and Remedy Compensation Consulting s recommendations regarding executive compensation.

Use of Peer Group Data. At the end of 2007, BioSante s compensation consultant conducted an executive compensation competitive assessment of the base salaries, annual bonus opportunity, total cash compensation, stock options and total direct compensation paid to BioSante s executive officers and reviewed

Table of Contents

the option holdings of BioSante s executive officers in comparison to similar executives of other companies in BioSante s industry sector. The Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors have used this information to assist them in determining the amount of base salary, annual incentive compensation, total compensation and the form and amount of long-term equity-based incentive compensation to pay BioSante s executives.

At the end of 2007, BioSante worked with Remedy Compensation Consulting to define a peer group of 21 other publicly-held life science companies, with net sales and market capitalizations similar to BioSante s. All but one of the peer companies had less than \$30 million in annual net sales for the most recent fiscal year prior to the survey, with most of such companies, like BioSante, having either minimal or no net sales. All of the peer companies had market capitalizations as of a recent date prior to the survey of between approximately one-half and two times that of BioSante s then market capitalization (\$85.7 million to \$296.8 million). BioSante also chose these companies for inclusion in BioSante s peer group based on other business characteristics similar to BioSante s, including stage of development, types of products sold or developed and employee headcount. The companies in BioSante s peer group include the following:

Alexza Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Alfacell Corporation Altus Pharmaceuticals Inc. Anika Therapeutics, Inc. Antares Pharma, Inc. Columbia Laboratories, Inc. Combinatorx, Incorporated Critical Therapeutics, Inc. Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Cytrx Corporation Genvec, Inc. Immtech Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ISTA Pharmaceuticals, Inc. NexMed, Inc. Novavax, Inc. Nuvelo, Inc. OxiGENE, Inc. Palatin Technologies, Inc. Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Repros Therapeutics Inc. Tercica, Inc.

In the beginning of 2008, the Compensation Committee consulted with Remedy Compensation Consulting on several occasions in connection with setting base salaries for 2008 and in revising and putting in place certain severance and change in control arrangements during summer of 2008. However, to save costs, the Compensation Committee did not engage Remedy Compensation Consulting to update the peer group or prepare a revised annual executive compensation competitive assessment in 2008. The Compensation Committee did not believe such an assessment was necessary in light of the fact that no material changes were expected to be made to the compensation of BioSante s executives.

While the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors recognize that benchmarking may not always be appropriate as a stand-alone tool for setting compensation due to the aspects of BioSante s business and objectives that may be unique to BioSante, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors, nevertheless, believe that gathering this information is an important part of its compensation-related decision-making process.

Elements of BioSante s Executive Compensation Program

The principal elements of BioSante s executive compensation program for 2008 included:

- base salary;
- annual incentive compensation;
- long-term equity-based incentive compensation, in the form of stock options; and

Table of Contents

• other compensation, such as perquisites, and other compensation arrangements, such as change in control and severance arrangements.

Base Salary. BioSante provides a base salary for its named executive officers, which, unlike some of the other elements of BioSante s executive compensation program, is not subject to company or individual performance risk. BioSante recognizes the need for most executives to receive at least a portion of their total compensation in the form of a guaranteed base salary that is paid in cash regularly throughout the year to support their standard of living.

BioSante initially fixes base salaries for its executives at a level it believes enables it to hire and retain them in a competitive environment and to reward satisfactory individual performance and a satisfactory level of contribution to BioSante s overall business objectives. BioSante also takes into account the base compensation that is payable by companies in its peer group.

The Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors review base salaries for BioSante s executives each year beginning in December and generally approve any increases for the following year in January or as soon as practicable thereafter. Regardless of when the final decision regarding base salaries for a calendar year is made, any increases in base salaries are effective as of January 1 of that year, which could result in a retroactive payment to the executive shortly after the final decision is made.

In determining the amount of base salaries for BioSante s executives, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors strive to target base salaries at the median of the range of salaries for executives in similar positions and with similar responsibilities at companies in BioSante s peer group. The median was selected to assure that BioSante pays approximately the same for a given position in the marketplace, without overor under-compensating an executive. Deviation from the median may be determined to be appropriate based on the Compensation Committee s and the Board s assessment of the responsibilities of the position, and the executive s performance and experience, recognizing that not all positions are directly correlated at different companies and not all individuals have the same talents as their peers.

The determinations of the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors regarding the base salaries of BioSante s executives are based on a number of factors, including those listed above under the heading Setting Executive Compensation Determination of Amount of Compensation. The Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors also recognize that in addition to the typical responsibilities and duties held by BioSante s executives by virtue of their positions, BioSante s executives often possess additional responsibilities and perform additional duties that would be typically delegated to others in most organizations with additional personnel and resources due to the small number of its employees. This recognition was confirmed by the results of an executive staffing analysis performed by Remedy Compensation Consulting for the Compensation Committee in December 2007. The focus of the analysis was on executive staffing levels, in terms of numbers and aggregate compensation levels, compared to selected metrics, including number of employees, market capitalization and revenue. The peer group of companies used in the executive staffing analysis was the same group of 21 peer companies used in the executive compensation analysis. The results of the executive staffing analysis showed that BioSante as of the measurement date had significantly fewer executives and employees than the companies in its peer group and its total executive base pay levels were low in comparison to its peer companies and its market capitalization per executive was high in comparison to its peer companies.

Finally, in determining base salaries each year, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors take into consideration employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives, which obligate BioSante absent any consent by the executive to increase the base salaries of its executives each year, at a minimum rate consistent with any increase in the Consumer Price Index.

Annual Incentive Compensation. BioSante provides its named executive officers the opportunity for annual incentive compensation, which is designed to provide a direct financial incentive to its executives for

Table of Contents

the achievement of annual performance objectives of BioSante and individual goals of the executives. The Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, determines the amount of the bonus each year for each executive based on, among other things, the achievement of informal performance objectives of BioSante and individual goals by the executive. Conceptual performance objectives and individual goals for each executive for any given year are usually discussed among the executives and the Compensation Committee during the beginning of the year but are not formally established or agreed upon in advance. After the completion of each year, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee and excluding the President and Chief Executive Officer who is not present during these discussions, determines, the amount of annual performance bonus to be paid to each executive. Such determination is made after first receiving input from BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer as to his views of the amount of bonus each executive, including himself, should receive. In determining the final amount of annual performance bonus to be paid to each executive, the Board of Directors considers the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, the recommendations of BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer, the Board s own views as to the achievement of company performance and individual executive goals as discussed in concept at the beginning of the year, the general performance of the company and the executives during the year regardless of any specific objectives discussed in the beginning of the year, the performance of the company s stock price during the year, competitive compensation data and other relevant factors. The amount of annual cash bonuses paid to BioSante s executives is highly discretionary and has been highly variable from year to year. For example, for 2007, Mr. Simes received an annual bonus of \$256,100 and Mr. Donenberg received an annual bonus of \$87,600; whereas, for 2008, each executive received no annual bonus. In terms of payment of the annual performance bonus, it is usually made in cash and for the past several years has been paid to BioSante s executives in two installments: one-half in January and the remaining amount on the last day of the year, so long as the executive remains an employee of BioSante as of such date or if not employed as of such date was terminated by BioSante without cause. The primary purpose of structuring the payment in two installments has been for retention purposes.

Long-Term Equity-Based Incentive Compensation. Although BioSante does not have any detailed stock retention or ownership guidelines, the Board of Directors has adopted Corporate Governance Standards that address ownership of BioSante common stock by BioSante s executives and which encourage BioSante s executives to have a financial stake in BioSante in order to align the interests of BioSante s stockholders and management. BioSante, therefore, provides long-term equity-based incentive compensation to its named executive officers, as well as to all of its employees, in the form of stock options.

BioSante believes that stock options are an important part of its overall compensation program. Through the grant of stock options, BioSante seeks to align the long-term interests of its executives and other employees with the long-term interests of its stockholders by creating a strong and direct linkage between compensation and return. When BioSante s executives deliver returns to BioSante s stockholders, in the form of increases in BioSante s stock price or otherwise, stock options permit an increase in their compensation. Thus, stock options also may enable BioSante to attract, retain and motivate executives and other employees by maintaining competitive levels of total compensation. However, unless BioSante s stock price increases after the stock option grants are made, they deliver no value to the option holders.

All of BioSante s stock options have been granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan or the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan. Both of these plans have been approved by BioSante s stockholders. Although the 2008 plan is an omnibus plan that permits the grant of equity-based incentive awards besides stock options, such as restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights, performance units and stock bonuses, to date, only incentive and non-statutory stock options have been granted. The 2008 plan contains both an overall limit on the number of shares of BioSante common stock that may be issued, as well as individual and other grant limits. For more information regarding the terms of BioSante s 2008 plan, we refer you to Grants of Plan-Based Awards to Executive Officers of the Combined Company BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan.

Table of Contents

BioSante has adopted a Policy and Procedures Regarding the Grant of Stock Options and Other Equity-Based Incentive Awards. Under the policy, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, has the authority to grant options to executive officers. Grants to be made in connection with new hires and promotions of executive officers will be recommended by BioSante s President and Chief Executive Officer and will be considered and acted upon by the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, at the next Board of Directors meeting or by unanimous written consent resolutions, or in the case of executive officers, as part of their compensation package at the time of hire or promotion. Current executive officers and other employees are eligible for option grants thereafter on a periodic basis. BioSante does not have a program, plan or practice to time stock option grants to executives in coordination with the release of material nonpublic information.

The policy also sets forth the general terms and conditions of BioSante s stock option grants. BioSante generally grants incentive stock options within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code in order to provide its executives and other employees the additional tax benefit associated with incentive stock options, which BioSante believes at this time as a result of BioSante s net loss position outweighs its interest in obtaining the federal corporate income tax deduction which would be available if BioSante granted non-statutory stock options. The stock options granted to BioSante s executives and other employees typically vest or become exercisable over a period of three years from the date of grant, with one-third of the underlying shares vesting in each year on the anniversary of the date of grant, so long as the optionee continues to be employed by BioSante. Stock options typically remain exercisable for a period of 10 years from the date of grant, so long as the optionee continues to be employed by BioSante. BioSante also in the past has granted and in the future may grant performance-based stock options that vest upon the attainment of certain performance milestones.

It is BioSante s policy to set the per share exercise price of all stock options granted under the plan at an amount equal to the fair market value of a share of BioSante common stock on the date of grant. The date of grant for these purposes means the date on which the corporate approval for the option grant was obtained, which means the date on which the Board of Directors met and approved the option grant. For purposes of BioSante s 2008 plan, the fair market value of BioSante common stock is the closing sale price of BioSante common stock, as reported by the NASDAQ Stock Market. BioSante may not under the terms of its 2008 plan, without prior approval of its stockholders, seek to effect any re-pricing of any previously granted underwater option. For purposes of the 2008 plan, an option is deemed to be underwater at any time when the fair market value of BioSante common stock is less than the exercise price. Other typical terms of the stock options BioSante grants to its executives and other employees are described elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus under the heading Grants of Plan-Based Awards to Executive Officers of the Combined Company BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan.

BioSante reviews the long-term equity-based incentives for its executives, on an individual basis and on an aggregate basis, at the time BioSante determines performance bonuses for the previous year and base salaries for the current year. The determination of the Board of Directors regarding the number of stock options to grant BioSante s executives is based primarily on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee and a number of other factors, including those described under the heading Setting Executive Compensation Determination of Amount of Compensation. In particular, the Board considers the retention value of an executive s current equity holdings and the executive s percentage ownership of BioSante common equity outstanding, including stock options.

All Other Compensation. It is generally BioSante s policy not to extend significant perquisites and other benefits to its named executive officers that are not generally available to its employees. The only significant perquisites that BioSante provides to its executives are those that are required under the terms of their employment letter agreements. Both of BioSante s executives receive a monthly auto allowance and reimbursement for supplemental life insurance and excess long-term disability insurance premiums and taxes associated with the premiums. BioSante is required to provide these benefits to its executives under their employment letter agreements and have decided to continue to provide such benefits since BioSante believes

Table of Contents

such benefits are commonly provided to executives at other similarly sized companies and the cost of providing such benefits is not material. BioSante s executives also receive benefits, which are received by BioSante s other employees, including 401(k) matching contributions, health, dental and life insurance benefits, and reimbursement for certain minimal health club costs. BioSante does not provide pension arrangements or post-retirement health coverage for its employees, including its executives. BioSante also does not provide any nonqualified defined contribution or other deferred compensation plans. BioSante s executive compensation program also includes change in control arrangements and post-termination severance arrangements, which are provided under BioSante s equity-based compensation plans and the employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives, as described in more detail below under the heading Change in Control and Post-Termination Severance Arrangements.

Employment Letter Agreements

In connection with BioSante s hiring of Mr. Simes as its President and Chief Executive Officer and Mr. Donenberg as its Chief Financial Officer in 1998, BioSante entered into employment letter agreements with each of them. BioSante believed it was prudent to enter into a more formal agreement with Messrs. Simes and Donenberg regarding the terms of their employment in light of their positions as BioSante s top executives, for BioSante s business planning purposes and for each executive s benefit for certain terms of his arrangement, such as severance, to be agreed upon in advance and documented in writing. The current term of Mr. Simes s employment letter agreement continues until December 31, 2011. On January 1 of each year, the term is automatically extended for an additional one year unless on or before October 1 immediately preceding the extension, either party gives written notice to the other of the termination of the agreement or cessation of further extensions. The term of Mr. Donenberg s employment letter agreement continues until either party gives 30 days written notice to the other of the termination of the agreement is to ensure that a written agreement remains in place at all times during Mr. Simes s employment with BioSante provides notice of its intent not to renew the agreement, it shall be treated as a termination of Mr. Simes s employment by BioSante without cause, in which case Mr. Simes would be entitled to the severance benefits described in more detail under the heading Change in Control and Post-Termination Severance Arrangements Severance Arrangements below. The purpose of this provision to provide Mr. Simes severance protection in the event BioSante decides to terminate his employment regardless of the timing of any such decision.

Change in Control and Post-Termination Severance Arrangements

Overview and Rationale for Change in Control and Severance Arrangements. The BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan and the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan and the individual agreements entered into in connection with the grant of stock options under such plans provide for the immediate vesting of all stock options then held by BioSante s executives, as well as all other employees, upon the completion of a change in control of BioSante. In addition, BioSante s executives have employment letter agreements with BioSante that provide for certain severance payments and benefits upon the termination of their employment with BioSante under certain circumstances, including upon a change in control of BioSante. These arrangements, including the quantification of the payment and benefits provided under these arrangements, are described in more detail later in this joint proxy statement/prospectus under the heading Executive Compensation and Other Information with Respect to the Combined Company Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in

Control.

The employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives which provide for these severance and change in control arrangements were entered into in connection with BioSante hiring them as executive officers, which in the case of Mr. Simes was in January 1998, and in the case of Mr. Donenberg was in June 1998. These agreements were amended in July 2008 to ensure compliance with regulations on non-qualified

Table of Contents

deferred compensation severance benefits as mandated by Section 409A of the Code and to make certain changes to the change in control provisions, as described in more detail below.

BioSante believes its change in control and severance arrangements are an important part of its executive compensation program due to the important retention and motivational value. BioSante believes that its change in control arrangements mitigate some of the risk that exists for executives working in a smaller company, where there is a meaningful likelihood that the company may be acquired. These arrangements are intended to attract and retain qualified executives who may have employment alternatives that may appear to them, in light of a possible change in control of BioSante, to be less risky absent these arrangements. BioSante believes that relative to its overall value, its potential change in control benefits are relatively minor. BioSante also believes based on the change in control and severance arrangements study conducted by BioSante s compensation consultant that the change in control provisions in BioSante s equity-based compensation plans and the severance and change in control arrangements provided in the employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives are, for the most part, consistent with the design provisions and benefit levels of many other companies in BioSante s peer group. A study conducted by BioSante s outside compensation consultant indicated that similar protections are provided by 95 percent of the companies in BioSante s peer group, and thus BioSante believes it must continue to offer such protections in order to be competitive and to retain its executives.

Change in Control Arrangements. BioSante believes the change in control provisions in its equity-based compensation plans and Mr. Simes s and Mr. Donenberg s employment letter agreements are particularly important. Pursuant to the terms of BioSante s equity-based compensation plans, all stock options held by BioSante s executives (as well as all other optionees) become immediately vested and exercisable upon the completion of a change in control of BioSante. Thus, the immediate vesting of stock options would be triggered by the change in control and thus is known as a single trigger change in control arrangement. While BioSante recognizes that single trigger change in control arrangements are sometimes criticized as creating a windfall for optionees, it, nonetheless, believes such arrangements are appropriate since they provide important retention value during what can often be an uncertain time for employees and provide executives additional financial motivation to complete a transaction that the Board of Directors believes is in the best interests of BioSante s stockholders. If an executive were to leave prior to the completion of the change in control arrangements of the other companies in BioSante s peer group BioSante believes that single trigger vesting of equity awards also is consistent with the change in control arrangements of many companies in BioSante s peer group.

In order for BioSante s executives to receive any other payments or benefits as a result of a change in control of BioSante, however, there must be a termination event, such as a termination of the executive s employment by BioSante without cause or a termination of the executive s employment by the executive for good reason. The employment letter agreements provide BioSante s executives the ability to terminate their employment for good reason during the 13th month after a change in control. BioSante believes this modified single trigger arrangement is appropriate for its two executives to reward them for the completion of a change in control transaction and to recognize the reality that executives such as CEOs and CFOs are often terminated in connection with most change in control transactions. Other than for this one-time right, the termination of the executive s employment by the executive without good reason will not give rise to additional payments or benefits either in a change in control situation or otherwise. As opposed to the immediate acceleration of equity-based awards, BioSante believes that other change in control payments and benefits should properly be tied to termination following a change in control, given the intent that these amounts provide economic security to ease in the executive s transition to new employment.

If any payments to BioSante s executives under their employment letter agreements or otherwise are considered contingent upon a change in control for purposes of Section 280G of the Code and would constitute an excess parachute payment under the Code, then such payments either would be reduced to the largest amount as will result in no portion of such payments being subject to 280G excise tax or the executive

Table of Contents

would be required to pay the 280G excise tax on the amount of any excess parachute payment received, whichever is more beneficial to the executive. In deciding upon such a provision, the Board of Directors decided that any change in control payments to executives should not necessarily be capped, but also did not want to require BioSante to gross up any payments for 280G excise taxes that may be due and payable by the executive. Accordingly, the Board of Directors agreed to the provision as a more middle of the road response. Since BioSante has substantial net operating losses, the Board of Directors did not feel strongly about the possibility that such a provision may cause the company to lose a tax deduction on amounts paid to the executives in connection with a change in control.

Severance Arrangements. The employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives also provide that if Mr. Simes s or Mr. Donenberg s employment is terminated by BioSante without cause or by the executive for good reason, or if in the case of Mr. Simes, BioSante gives notice of its intent not to renew his employment agreement, the executive would be entitled to a severance payment, as well as continued health, dental, disability and other benefits are described in more detail later in this joint proxy statement/prospectus under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control. The purpose of these severance provisions to provide the executives financial protection in the event BioSante decides to terminate their employment and motivation to keep working for BioSante despite the possibility that BioSante could terminate their employment at any time pursuant to the agreements. As mentioned above, BioSante believes based on the severance arrangements study conducted by BioSante s compensation consultant that the severance arrangements provided in the employment letter agreements with BioSante s executives are, for the most part, consistent with the design provisions and benefit levels of many other companies in BioSante s peer group.

Analysis of Executive Compensation Arrangements for 2008 Stephen M. Simes

Overview. As President and Chief Executive Officer, Stephen M. Simes has overall responsibility for the execution of BioSante s annual and long-term company objectives and strategy. Under Mr. Simes s leadership, during 2008, BioSante made significant progress in the development of LibiGel®, BioSante s transdermal testosterone gel in Phase III clinical development for the treatment of female sexual dysfunction. More specifically, during 2008:

• BioSante reached two Special Protocol Agreements, or SPAs, with the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, on key FDA requirements for the development and approval of LibiGel in the treatment of female sexual dysfunction, or FSD, specifically, hypoactive sexual desire disorder, or HSDD. The SPA process and agreement affirms that the FDA agrees that the LibiGel Phase III safety and efficacy clinical trial design, clinical endpoints, sample size, planned conduct and statistical analyses are acceptable to support regulatory approval. Further, it indicates that these agreed measures will serve as the basis for regulatory review and any decision by the FDA to approve a new drug application for LibiGel. The January 2008 SPA agreement covers the pivotal Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD for surgically menopausal women. The July 2008 SPA agreement covers the Phase III safety and efficacy trials of LibiGel in the treatment of FSD in naturally menopausal women.

• BioSante reacquired the U.S. marketing rights to Elestrin from Nycomed U.S. Inc. and relicensed such rights and sold certain related assets to Azur Pharma International II Limited.

BioSante signed an exclusive agreement with PharmaSwiss SA for the marketing of Elestrin in Israel.

BioSante put in place a \$25 million committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge Capital Limited.

Table of Contents

• Although BioSante engaged Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. in June 2008 to assist BioSante in seeking strategic alternatives, it was unable to complete a significant sale transaction or business combination in 2008.

• The price of BioSante common stock decreased from \$3.78 per share on December 31, 2007 to \$1.00 per share on December 31, 2008.

Base Salary. Mr. Simes s base salary for 2008 was \$417,640, which represented a six percent increase over his base salary for 2007. In establishing Mr. Simes s base salary for 2008 and specifically approving a six percent increase over his base salary for 2007, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors considered competitive market data gathered by the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant. Although such data indicated that Mr. Simes s base salary was slightly higher than the median of base salaries of other chief executive officers of companies in BioSante s peer group, the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors believed a six percent increase in Mr. Simes s base salary was appropriate in light of the company s and his individual performance during 2007.

The Compensation Committee and Board of Directors recently established Mr. Simes s base salary for 2009, which will remain the same as Mr. Simes s base salary for 2008. In establishing Mr. Simes s base salary for 2009 and specifically approving no increase over his base salary for 2008, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors considered the current economic recession and the company s cash position.

Annual Incentive Compensation. Mr. Simes received no discretionary cash bonus for 2008. The Compensation Committee and Board of Directors believed although a bonus may be warranted for 2008 performance, a bonus was not advisable in light of the company s current cash position.

Long-Term Equity-Based Incentive Compensation. In January 2008, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, granted Mr. Simes an option to purchase 100,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$3.995 per share, which represented the fair market value of BioSante common stock, as determined under BioSante s stock plan, on the date of grant. In determining the number of stock options to grant Mr. Simes in January 2008, the Board of Directors took into consideration the company s and Mr. Simes s individual performance during 2007 and the fact that according to competitive data gathered by the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant, most companies in BioSante s peer group grant equity awards, such as stock options, on an annual basis, to their executives.

In February 2009, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, granted Mr. Simes an option to purchase 300,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$1.51 per share, which represented the fair market value of BioSante common stock, as determined under BioSante s stock plan, on the date of grant. In determining the number of stock options to grant Mr. Simes in February 2009, the Board of Directors took into consideration: (1) the recommendation of Mr. Simes; (2) the fact that Mr. Simes did not receive an increase in his base salary for 2009 or a discretionary bonus for 2008; (3) the fact that all of Mr. Simes s then currently outstanding options to purchase shares of BioSante common stock were out-of-the-money; and (4) the fact that according to competitive data gathered by the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant, most companies in BioSante s peer group grant equity awards, such as stock options, on an annual basis, to their executives.

All Other Compensation. All other compensation paid to Mr. Simes during 2008 amounted to \$30,879, which represented 7.4 percent of his base salary for 2008 and 4.4 percent of his total compensation for 2008 as calculated for purposes of the Summary Compensation Table of the

Combined Company found later in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. All other compensation paid to Mr. Simes during 2008 consisted of a car allowance in the amount of \$12,000, reimbursement of premiums for supplemental term life and long-term disability insurance in the amount of \$5,684 and taxes associated with such premiums in the amount of \$2,945 and a 401(k) matching contribution in the amount of \$10,250, which match is available to all employees. BioSante is required under the terms of its employment letter agreement with Mr. Simes to

Table of Contents

provide the \$1,000 per month car allowance, which amount has not changed since the execution of his agreement in January 1998, and to provide Mr. Simes supplemental term life and long-term disability insurance.

Total Compensation Mix. The table below illustrates how total compensation for Mr. Simes was allocated between performance and non-performance based components, how performance based compensation is allocated between short-term and long-term components and how total compensation is allocated between cash and equity components. For purposes of this table, BioSante s long-term equity-based compensation (including the amount of long-term equity incentives included in total compensation) is based on its grant date fair value computed in accordance with FAS 123R, which is different than the manner in which this amount is calculated for purposes of the Summary Compensation Table. See Executive Compensation Summary of Cash and Other Compensation.

Total Compensation Mix									
(base salary, short-term cash incentives, long-term									
equity incentives and executive benefits and perquisites)									
% of	Total		% of Perfor	mance Based Total		% of Total			
Compensation that is:			Compe	nsation that is:	Comp	Compensation that is:			
Performance Based(1)	Not Performance Based(2)		Short-Term(3) Long-Term(4)		Cash Based(5)	Equity Based(6)			
35.7%	64.3%		0.0%	100.0%	64.3%	35.7%			

(1) Short-term cash incentives plus long-term equity incentives divided by total compensation

(2) Base salary plus executive benefits and perquisites divided by total compensation

(3) Short-term cash incentives divided by short-term cash incentives plus long-term equity incentives

(4) Long-term equity incentives divided by short-term cash incentives plus long-term equity incentives

(5) Base salary plus short-term cash incentives and executive benefits and perquisites divided by total compensation

(6) Long-term equity incentives divided by total compensation

Consistent with the philosophy of BioSante s executive compensation program, historically, the majority of Mr. Simes s compensation was performance-based. As a performance driven culture, BioSante favors having a significant component of variable compensation tied to results and achievement over solely fixed compensation. However, for 2008, the percentage of Mr. Simes s total compensation that was performance based is much lower than in past years due to the fact that Mr. Simes did not receive a discretionary cash bonus for 2008. As in past years, to align the interests of BioSante s executives with the interests of BioSante s stockholders, the majority of the performance-based compensation paid to Mr. Simes in 2008 was in the form of long-term equity incentives and a significant part of his 2008 total compensation paid was equity-based.

Analysis of Executive Compensation Arrangements for 2008 Phillip B. Donenberg

Overview. As Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary, Phillip B. Donenberg has overall responsibility for BioSante s financial and accounting matters, Securities and Exchange Commission filings, corporate governance matters and investor relations. Due to his position and responsibilities, Mr. Donenberg played a significant role in connection with the following activities during 2008:

- the execution of BioSante s agreements with Nycomed, Azur and PharmaSwiss;
- the establishment of BioSante s \$25 million committed equity financing facility with Kingsbridge;
- BioSante s process to seek strategic alternatives;

Table of Contents

- timely and efficient financial statement quarterly reviews, annual financial audit and SEC filings;
- effectiveness of BioSante s disclosure controls and procedures as well as BioSante s internal control over financial reporting; and
- corporate governance efforts.

Base Salary. Mr. Donenberg s base salary for 2008 was \$232,140, which represented a six percent increase over his base salary for 2007. In establishing Mr. Donenberg s base salary for 2008 and specifically approving a six percent increase over his base salary for 2007, the Compensation Committee and Board of Directors considered the progress the company made towards its goals during 2007 and Mr. Donenberg s contributions towards such progress, the fact that Mr. Donenberg s base salary was significantly below the median of base salaries of other chief financial officers of companies in BioSante s peer group and Mr. Donenberg s strong individual performance during 2007.

The Compensation Committee and Board of Directors recently established Mr. Donenberg s base salary for 2009, which will remain the same as Mr. Donenberg s base salary for 2008. In establishing Mr. Donenberg s base salary for 2009 and specifically approving no increase over his base salary for 2008, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors considered the current economic recession and the company s cash position.

Annual Incentive Compensation. Mr. Donenberg received no discretionary cash bonus for 2008. The Compensation Committee and Board of Directors believed although a bonus may be warranted for 2008 performance, a bonus was not advisable for 2008 in light of the company s current cash position.

Long-Term Equity-Based Incentive Compensation. In January 2008, the Board of Directors granted Mr. Donenberg an option to purchase 60,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$3.995 per share, which represented the fair market value of BioSante common stock on the date of grant as determined under BioSante s stock plan. In determining the number of stock options to grant Mr. Donenberg in January 2008, the Board of Directors took into consideration: (1) the company s performance during 2007; (2) Mr. Donenberg s individual performance during 2007; and (3) the fact that according to competitive data gathered by BioSante s compensation consultant, most companies in BioSante s peer group grant equity awards, such as stock options, on an annual basis, to their executives.

In July 2005, Mr. Donenberg was granted a stock option to purchase 25,000 shares of BioSante common stock, which option was to vest upon the achievement of certain performance goals. In February 2007, the Compensation Committee determined that certain performance goals had been achieved, thereby resulting in the vesting of 20,000 shares underlying the option. The performance goals that had been achieved or partially achieved included (1) outlicensing a product; (2) becoming a leader and working on employee relations; (3) the initiation of coverage by an investment bank or third party; and (4) the involvement in activities to enhance investor/public relations. In March 2008, the Compensation Committee determined that certain additional performance goals had been achieved, thereby resulting in the vesting of the remaining 5,000 shares underlying the option. The performance goals that had been achieved included the completion of BioSante s June 2007 financing and the initiation of coverage by two new analysts.

In February 2009, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, granted Mr. Donenberg an option to purchase 125,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$1.51 per share, which represented the fair market value of BioSante common stock, as determined under BioSante s stock plan, on the date of grant. In determining the number of stock options to grant Mr. Donenberg in February 2009, the Board of Directors took into consideration: (1) the recommendation of Mr. Simes; (2) input from Mr. Donenberg; (3) the fact that Mr. Donenberg did not receive an increase in his base salary for 2009 or a discretionary bonus for 2008; (4) the fact that all of Mr. Donenberg s then currently outstanding stock options were out-of-the-money; and (5) the fact that according to competitive data gathered

Table of Contents

by the Compensation Committee s compensation consultant, most companies in BioSante s peer group grant equity awards, such as stock options, on an annual basis, to their executives.

All Other Compensation. All other compensation paid to Mr. Donenberg during 2008 amounted to \$20,123, which represented 8.7 percent of his base salary for 2008 and 5 percent of his total compensation for 2008 as calculated for purposes of the Summary Compensation Table of the Combined Company found later in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. All other compensation paid to Mr. Donenberg during 2008 consisted of a car allowance in the amount of \$7,200, a 401(k) matching contribution in the amount of \$7,250 and reimbursement of the premium for supplemental long-term disability insurance of \$4,518 and taxes associated with such premium in the amount of \$1,155. BioSante is required under the terms of its employment letter agreement with Mr. Donenberg to provide the \$600 per month car allowance, which amount has not changed since the execution of his agreement in April 1998, and to provide Mr. Donenberg supplemental term life and long-term disability insurance.

Total Compensation Mix. The table below illustrates how total compensation for Mr. Donenberg was allocated between performance and non-performance based components, how performance based compensation is allocated between short-term and long-term components and how total compensation is allocated between cash and equity components. For purposes of this table, BioSante s long-term equity-based compensation (including the amount of long-term equity incentives included in total compensation) is based on its grant date fair value computed in accordance with FAS 123R, which is different than the manner in which this amount is calculated for purposes of the Summary Compensation Table. See Executive Compensation Summary of Cash and Other Compensation.

Total Compensation Mix											
(base salary, short-term cash incentives, long-term											
equity incentives and executive benefits and perquisites)											
% of Total				% of Performance Based Total				% of Total			
Compensation that is:				Compensation that is:				Compensation that is:			
Performance		Not Performance									
Based(1)		Based(2)		Short-Term(3) Long-Term(4)				Cash Based(5)		Equity Based(6)	
38.5%		61.5%		0.0%		100.0%		61.5%		38.5%	

(1)	Short-term cash incentives	plus long-term equity	incentives divided by tota	l compensation

(2) Base salary plus executive benefits and perquisites divided by total compensation

(3) Short-term cash incentives divided by short-term cash incentives plus long-term equity incentives

- (4) Long-term equity incentives divided by short-term cash incentives plus long-term equity incentives
- (5) Base salary plus short-term cash incentives and executive benefits and perquisites divided by total compensation
- (6) Long-term equity incentives divided by total compensation

Consistent with the philosophy of BioSante s executive compensation program, historically, a significant portion of Mr. Donenberg s compensation was performance-based. As a performance driven culture, BioSante favors having a significant component of variable compensation tied to results and achievement over solely fixed compensation. However, for 2008, the percentage of Mr. Donenberg s total compensation that was performance based is much lower than in past years due to the fact that Mr. Donenberg did not receive a discretionary cash bonus for 2008. As in part years, to align the interests of BioSante s executives with the interests of BioSante s stockholders, the majority of the performance-based compensation paid to Mr. Donenberg in 2008 was in the form of long-term equity incentives and a significant part of his 2008 total compensation paid was equity-based.

Accounting and Tax Considerations

Accounting for Equity-Based Compensation. BioSante accounts for equity-based compensation paid to BioSante s employees under the rules of Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement of Accounting

Table of Contents

Financial Standards (SFAS) No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment, which requires BioSante to estimate and record an expense over the service period of the award. Accounting rules also require BioSante to record cash compensation as an expense at the time the obligation is accrued. Unless and until BioSante achieves sustained profitability, the availability to it of a tax deduction for compensation expense will not be material to its financial position. BioSante structures its cash compensation so that it is taxable to its executives at the time it becomes available to them. BioSante currently intends that all cash compensation paid will be tax deductible for it. However, with respect to equity-based compensation awards, all of BioSante s executives have received equity-based compensation awards in the form of incentive stock options, which would not entitle BioSante to any related tax deduction if there is no disqualifying disposition by the optionee. However, some of the incentive stock options that have been issued have exceeded the \$100,000 per year dollar limitation (with respect to exercisability) set forth in Section 422 of the Code. Accordingly, the incentive stock options issued in excess of this \$100,000 per year limitation will be treated as non-qualified stock options for tax purposes. BioSante, therefore, will be entitled to a tax deduction in the year in which the non-qualified stock options on the date of exercise exceeds the option exercise price.

Deductibility of Compensation for Tax Purposes Under Section 162(m). Section 162(m) of the Code limits to \$1,000,000 per person the amount that a publicly held company may deduct for compensation paid to each of its chief executive officer and its next three most highly compensated officers (but excluding the CFO) to \$1.0 million per year. Since none of BioSante s executives received compensation over \$1.0 million during 2008, BioSante was not affected by the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation. BioSante believes it has been operating in good faith compliance with the non-qualified deferred compensation rules in Section 409A of the Code. In July 2008, BioSante amended its employment letter agreements with its two named executive officers to comply in both form and substance with the non-qualified deferred compensation rules.

Executive Compensation

Summary of Cash and Other Compensation

The following table provides summary information concerning all compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to BioSante s principal executive officer and principal financial officer during the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006. BioSante did not have any other executive officers as of December 31, 2008. BioSante refers to these individuals in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as its named executive officers. These individuals will continue to serve the combined company in similar capacities following the merger.

Summary Compensation Table of BioSante - 2008

					Option	All Other Compen-	
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary	Be	onus(1)	Awards(2)(3)	Sation(4)	Total
Stephen M. Simes	2008	\$ 417,640	\$	0	\$ 271,333	\$ 30,879	\$ 719,852
Vice Chairman, President and Chief	2007	394,000		256,100	188,333	41,859	880,292
Executive Officer	2006	374,400		140,400	86,030	40,336	641,166

Phillip B. Donenberg	2008	232,140	0	174,105	20,123	426,368
Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer	2007	219,000	87,600	185,151	19,109	510,860
and Secretary	2006	208,572	41,714	127,622	14,700	392,608

(1) Represents discretionary cash bonus earned in year as indicated, but actually paid to executive in the following year. BioSante refers you to the information under the headings Annual Performance Bonus and Compensation Discussion and Analysis for a discussion of the factors taken into consideration by the Board of Directors in determining the amount of bonus paid to each executive.

Table of Contents

(2) Reflects the dollar amount recognized as stock-based compensation expense for financial statement reporting purposes with respect to the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively, in accordance with FAS 123R for option awards granted to each executive in the applicable year and in previous years. Pursuant to SEC rules, the amounts shown exclude the impact of estimated forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. The grant date fair value is determined based on BioSante s Black-Scholes option pricing model. The amounts in the table reflect BioSante s accounting expense, and do not correspond to the actual value realized by the executives. The following table provides the fair value of options granted to BioSante s named executive officers for compensation expense recognized during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 and the related specific assumptions used in the valuation of each such option award:

Grant	Grant Date Fair	Risk Free	Expected	Expected	Expected
Date	Value Per Share	Interest Rate	Life	Volatility	Dividend Yield
01/15/08	\$2.49	3.72%	10 years	67.51%	0
01/12/07	2.26	4.86%	10 years	69.52%	0
03/16/06	3.11	4.10%	10 years	73.94%	0
07/19/05	3.03	4.04%	10 years	73.38%	0
07/19/05	2.87	4.76%	10 years	69.23%	0
07/19/05	1.63	3.60%	10 years	67.84%	0

(3) Represents options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan, the material terms of which are described in more detail below under the heading Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan.

(4)

The amounts shown in this column include the following with respect to each executive:

		401(k)	Insurance	Tax	Auto
Name	Year	Match(a)	Premiums(b)	Gross-Up(c)	Allowance
Stephen M. Simes	2008	\$10,250	\$5,684	\$2,945	\$12,000
	2007	10,250	12,804	6,805	12,000
	2006	10,000	11,581	6,756	12,000
Phillip B. Donenberg	2008	\$7,250	\$4,518	\$1,155	\$7,200
	2007	7,750	3,222	927	7,200
	2006	7,500			7,200

(a) Based on 50 percent of amount the executive voluntarily contributed to plan.

(b) Includes reimbursement for premiums paid by Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg for long-term disability insurance and by Mr. Simes for supplemental term life insurance.

(c) Based on the executive s tax rate at the time the premium was paid.

Simes Employment Letter Agreement. In January 1998, BioSante entered into an employment letter agreement with Stephen M. Simes pursuant to which Mr. Simes serves as BioSante s Vice Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer and a member of the Board of Directors. BioSante amended the agreement in July 2008 to ensure compliance with regulations on non-qualified deferred compensation severance benefits as mandated by Section 409A of the Code and to make certain changes to the change in control provisions. The current term of the agreement continues until December 31, 2011. On January 1 of each year, the term is automatically extended for an additional one year unless on or before October 1 immediately preceding the extension, either party gives written notice to the other of the termination of the agreement or cessation of further extensions. Under the agreement, Mr. Simes is entitled to a base salary in an amount determined by the Board of Directors. Mr. Simes is also entitled to a monthly stipend of \$1,000 for automobile use, reimbursement of premiums for supplemental term life and long-term disability insurance and taxes associated with such premiums and four weeks paid vacation each year. If Mr. Simes is terminated without cause or upon a change in control or if he terminates his employment for good reason, he will be entitled to certain payments and benefits as described in more detail under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control. Under the agreement, Mr. Simes is subject to customary assignment of inventions, confidentiality and non-competition provisions.

Table of Contents

Donenberg Employment Letter Agreement. In June 1998, BioSante entered into an employment letter agreement with Phillip B. Donenberg pursuant to which Mr. Donenberg serves as BioSante s Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary. BioSante amended the agreement in July 2008 to ensure compliance with regulations on non-qualified deferred compensation severance benefits as mandated by Section 409A of the Code and to make certain changes to the change in control provisions. The term of the agreement continues until either party gives 30 days written notice to the other of the termination of the agreement. Under the agreement, Mr. Donenberg is entitled to a base salary in an amount determined by the Board of Directors, which base salary, however, must be adjusted upward each year at a minimum equal to changes in the Consumer Price Index. Mr. Donenberg is entitled to receive an annual performance bonus, the amount and terms of which will be determined in the discretion of the Board of Directors. Mr. Donenberg is also entitled to a monthly stipend of \$600 for automobile use, reimbursement of premiums for supplemental term life and long-term disability insurance and taxes associated with such premiums and three weeks paid vacation each year. If Mr. Donenberg is terminated without cause or upon a change in control or if he terminates his employment for good reason, he will be entitled to certain payments and benefits as described in more detail under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control. Under the agreement, Mr. Donenberg is subject to customary assignment of inventions, confidentiality and non-competition provisions.

Annual Performance Bonus. As required under the terms of their employment letter agreements, BioSante provides Messrs. Simes and Donenberg the opportunity to earn an annual performance bonus each year. The Board of Directors determines the amount of the bonus each year for each executive based on, among other things, input received from Mr. Simes, its own views as to the achievement of company performance and individual executive goals as discussed in concept at the beginning of the year, the performance of the company s stock price during the year, competitive compensation data and other factors that may be relevant during any given year. BioSante did not pay any annual performance bonuses to its executives for 2008. For more information regarding the annual performance bonuses, BioSante refers you to the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

BioSante 401(k) Savings Plan. BioSante maintains the BioSante 401(k) Savings Plan under which all participants, including executive officers, may voluntarily request that BioSante reduce their pre-tax compensation by up to 100 percent (subject to certain special limitations). BioSante contributed an amount equal to 50 percent of the amount that each participant contributed under this plan, up to a maximum amount allowed by law.

Indemnification Agreements. BioSante has entered into agreements with all of its executives under which it is required to indemnify them against expenses, judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred, including expenses of a derivative action, in connection with an actual or threatened proceeding if any of them may be made a party because he or she is or was one of BioSante s executives. BioSante will be obligated to pay these amounts only if the executive acted in good faith and in a manner that he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to BioSante s best interests. With respect to any criminal proceeding, BioSante will be obligated to pay these amounts only if the executive autowas unlawful. The indemnification agreements also set forth procedures that will apply in the event of a claim for indemnification.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards to Executive Officers

The following table provides information concerning grants of plan-based awards to each of BioSante s named executive officers during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. Plan-based awards were granted to BioSante s named executive officers under BioSante s former BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan. The material terms of these awards and the material plan provisions relevant to these awards are described in the notes to the table below or in the narrative following the table below. Options were granted to the named executive officers subsequent to December 31, 2008 in January 2009 under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan. The material terms of these awards

Table of Contents

and the material plan provisions relevant to these awards are described in the narrative following the table below. These options also are described in more detail in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. BioSante did not grant any non-equity incentive plan awards or equity incentive plan awards within the meaning of the SEC rules during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards of BioSante- 2008

Name	Grant Date(1)	Board Approval Date	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options(#)(2)	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards(\$/Sh) (3)	Closing Market Price on Date of Grant		F: S	rant Date air Value tock and Option ards(\$) (4)
Name	 Date(1)	Date	Options(#)(2)	Awarus(\$/511) (5)	Glant	_	Aw	ai us(\$) (4)
Stephen M. Simes	01/15/08	01/15/08	100,000	\$ 3.995	\$ 3.94		\$	249,941
Phillip B. Donenberg	01/15/08	01/15/08	60,000	3.995	3.94			149,695

(1)

The grant date is the date on which the Board of Directors met to approve the option grant.

(2) Represents an option granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan, the material terms of which are described in more detail below under the heading BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan. The option has a ten-year term and vests over a three-year period, with one-third of the underlying shares vesting on each of January 15, 2009, January 15, 2010 and January 15, 2011, so long as the individual remains an employee of BioSante as of such date.

(3) BioSante sets the per share exercise price of stock options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan at an amount equal to 100 percent of the fair market value of a share of BioSante common stock on the date of grant, which under the 1998 plan is defined as the mean between the reported high and low sale prices of BioSante common stock, as then reported by the stock exchange on which BioSante common stock is then listed.

(4) BioSante refers you to note (2) to the Summary Compensation Table for a discussion of the assumptions made in calculating the grant date fair value of the option awards.

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan. Under the terms of the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan, BioSante s named executive officers, in addition to other employees and individuals, are eligible to receive equity-based incentive awards, such as stock options. Although the 2008 plan is an omnibus plan that permits the grant of equity-based incentive awards besides stock options, such as restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights, performance units and stock bonuses, to date, only incentive and non-statutory stock options have been granted.

The 2008 plan contains both an overall limit on the number of shares of BioSante common stock that may be issued, as well as individual and other grant limits. Under the terms of the 2008 plan, no more than 2,000,000 shares of BioSante common stock may be issued pursuant to the plan or the exercise of incentive options and no more than 250,000 shares of BioSante common stock may be issued or issuable in connection with restricted stock grants, stock unit awards, performance awards and stock bonuses, in each case subject to adjustment and certain exceptions.

Incentive stock options must be granted with a per share exercise price equal to at least the fair market value of a share of BioSante common stock on the date of grant. For purposes of the 2008 plan, the fair market value of BioSante common stock is the closing sale price of BioSante common stock, as reported by the NASDAQ Stock Market. BioSante sets the per share exercise price of all stock options granted under the plan at an amount equal to the fair market value of a share of BioSante common stock on the date of grant.

Table of Contents

Except in connection with certain specified changes in BioSante s corporate structure or shares, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors may not, without prior approval of BioSante s stockholders, seek to effect any re-pricing of any previously granted, underwater option by amending or modifying the terms of the underwater option to lower the exercise price, canceling the underwater option and granting replacement options having a lower exercise price, or other incentive award in exchange, or repurchasing the underwater options and granting new incentive awards under the 2008 plan. For purposes of the 2008 plan, an option is deemed to be underwater at any time when the fair market value of BioSante common stock is less than the exercise price.

Options will become exercisable at such times and in such installments as may be determined by the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors, as the case may be, provided that options may not be exercisable after 10 years from their date of grant. BioSante generally provides for the vesting of stock options granted to executives in equal annual installments over a three-year period commencing on the one-year anniversary of the date of grant.

Optionees must pay the exercise price of stock options in cash. However, the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors, as the case may be, may allow payment to be made (in whole or in part) by (1) using a broker-assisted cashless exercise procedure pursuant to which the optionee, upon exercise of an option, irrevocably instructs a broker or dealer to sell a sufficient number of shares of BioSante common stock or loan a sufficient amount of money to pay all or a portion of the exercise price of the option and/or any related withholding tax obligations and remit such sums to BioSante and directs BioSante to deliver stock certificates to be issued upon such exercise directly to such broker or dealer; or (2) using a cashless exercise procedure pursuant to which the optionee surrenders to BioSante shares of BioSante common stock either underlying the option or that are otherwise held by the optionee.

Under the terms of the 2008 plan, unless otherwise provided in a separate agreement, if an executive s employment or service with BioSante terminates for any reason, the unvested portion of the option will immediately terminate and the executive s right to exercise the then vested portion of the option will:

• immediately terminate if the executive s employment or service relationship with BioSante terminated for cause ;

• continue for a period of 12 months if the executive s employment or service relationship with BioSante terminates as a result of the executive s death or disability; or

• continue for a period of 90 days if the executive s employment or service relationship with BioSante terminates for any reason, other than for cause or upon death or disability.

As set forth in the 2008 plan, the term cause will be as defined in any employment or other agreement or policy applicable to the executive or, if no such agreement or policy exists, will mean (1) dishonesty, fraud, misrepresentation, embezzlement or deliberate injury or attempted injury, in each case related to BioSante or any subsidiary, (2) any unlawful or criminal activity of a serious nature, (3) any intentional and deliberate breach of a duty or duties that, individually or in the aggregate, are material in relation to the overall duties, or (4) any material breach of any employment, consulting, confidentiality or non-compete agreement entered into with BioSante or any subsidiary.

As described in more detail under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control, if there is a change in control of BioSante, then, under the terms of the 2008 plan, unless otherwise provided by the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors in its sole discretion either in the agreement evidencing an incentive award at the time of grant or at any time after the grant of an incentive award, all options and stock appreciation rights will become immediately exercisable in full and will remain exercisable for the remainder of their terms, regardless of whether the holder to whom such option and stock appreciation rights have been granted remains in the employ or service of BioSante or any subsidiary, all

Table of Contents

outstanding restricted stock awards will become immediately fully vested and non-forfeitable; and any conditions to the payment of stock unit awards or restricted stock units, performance awards or units and stock bonuses will lapse.

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan. The terms of the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan are substantially similar to the terms of BioSante s 2008 plan, except that under the 1998 plan, only stock options, stock awards and stock units could be granted.

Other Information Regarding Plan-Based Awards. Under a provision contained in Mr. Simes s and Mr. Donenberg s employment letter agreements, upon the termination of their employment by BioSante without cause, all stock options then held by them would be accelerated and all such options would become fully vested and immediately exercisable for a period of one year after the termination date, as described in more detail under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End

The following table provides information regarding unexercised stock option awards that had not vested for each of BioSante s named executive officers and that remained outstanding at December 31, 2008. BioSante did not have any equity incentive plan or stock awards outstanding at December 31, 2008.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End of BioSante 2008

		Option Awards			
	Number of Securities	-			
	Underlying	Number of Securities		Option	Option
	Unexercised Options	Underlying Unexercised	ŀ	Exercise	Expiration
Name	(#) Exercisable	Options (#) Unexercisable(1)	F	Price (\$)	Date
Stephen M. Simes	71,407		\$	4.00	04/06/2011
	108,507			3.40	09/26/2012
	126,667			2.10	05/29/2013
	83,333	166,667(2)		2.775	01/11/2017
		100,000(3)		3.995	01/14/2018
Phillip B. Donenberg	21,547			4.00	04/06/2011
	37,564			3.40	09/26/2012
	79,166			2.10	05/29/2013
	25,000			3.715	07/18/2015
	25,000			3.715	07/18/2015
	41,666	20,834(4)		3.87	03/15/2016
	16,667	33,333(2)		2.775	01/11/2017
		60,000(3)		3.995	01/14/2018

(1) Upon the occurrence of a change in control, the unvested and unexercisable options described in this table will be accelerated and become fully vested and immediately exercisable as of the date of the change in control. For more information, BioSante refers you to the discussion under the headings Grants of Plan-Based Awards to Executive Officers BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan and Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control. Under a provision contained in Mr. Simes s and Mr. Donenberg s employment letter agreements, upon the termination of their employment by BioSante without cause, all stock options then held by them would be accelerated and all such options would become fully vested and immediately exercisable for a period of one year after the termination date, as described in more detail under the heading Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.

(2) This option vests over a three-year period, one-third of the underlying shares vesting on each of January 12, 2008, January 12, 2009 and January 12, 2010, so long as the executive remains an employee or consultant of BioSante as of such date.

Table of Contents

(3) This option vests over a three-year period, one-third of the underlying shares vesting on each of January 15, 2009, January 15, 2010 and January 15, 2011, so long as the executive remains an employee or consultant of BioSante as of such date.

(4)

The remaining portion of this option vested on March 16, 2009.

Options Exercised and Stock Vested

None of BioSante s named executive officers exercised stock options during the year fiscal ended December 31, 2008. BioSante does not have any outstanding stock awards and thus did not have any stock awards vest during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

General. BioSante has entered into employment letter agreements with each of its two named executive officers, Stephen M. Simes and Phillip B. Donenberg, which may require it to provide certain payments to the executive upon a termination of his employment or change in control of BioSante. Whether an executive receives a payment and the amount of such payment, if applicable, depends upon the triggering event. For more information regarding these agreements, BioSante refers you the discussion under the headings Summary of Cash and Other Compensation Simes Employment Letter Agreement and Summary of Cash and Other Compensation Donenberg Employment Letter Agreement. In addition, BioSante s equity-based compensation plans also provide benefits as a result of a change in control of BioSante.

Termination by BioSante for Cause. Under the terms of both employment letter agreements, if Mr. Simes s or Mr. Donenberg s employment is terminated BioSante for cause, the executive would be entitled to be paid his annual base salary, car allowance and any out-of-pocket expenses incurred through the date of his termination and any amounts the executive would be entitled to under any company benefit plan. For purposes of the agreements, cause means any of the following: (1) fraud; (2) theft or embezzlement of BioSante s assets; (3) a violation of law involving moral turpitude; (4) repeated and willful failure to follow instructions of the Board of Directors provided that the conduct has not ceased or the offense cured within 30 days following written warning from BioSante; and (5) conviction of willfully engaging in illegal conduct constituting a felony or gross misdemeanor under federal or state law which is materially and demonstrably injurious to the company or which impairs the executive s ability to substantially perform his duties for the company. The agreements also provide that the executive must abide by certain non-competition provisions for one year after termination for cause. Under the terms of BioSante s equity-based compensation plans, if Mr. Simes s or Mr. Donenberg s employment is terminated by BioSante for cause, the executive s outstanding stock options will immediately terminate and may not then be exercisable.

Termination by BioSante Without Cause. Under the terms of both employment letter agreements, if Mr. Simes s or Mr. Donenberg s employment is terminated by BioSante without cause or if in the case of Mr. Simes, BioSante gives notice of its intent not to renew his employment agreement, the executive would be entitled to be paid his annual base salary, car allowance and any out-of-pocket expenses incurred through the date of termination. Additionally, the executive would be entitled to receive:

• a severance payment, which would be paid in one lump sum in the case of Mr. Simes and in 12 equal monthly installments in the case of Mr. Donenberg, equal to, in the case of Mr. Simes, the sum of his annual base salary, most recent annual bonus and annual car allowance, and in the case of Mr. Donenberg, his annual base salary at the time of termination;

• continued term life and disability insurance at BioSante s expense, which, in the case of Mr. Simes, would be for a period of one year from the date of his termination or the remaining term of his agreement, whichever is longer, and in the case of Mr. Donenberg, would be for a

Table of Contents

period of one year from the date of his termination, unless in either case the executive obtains full-time employment;

• continued participation by the executive and his family at BioSante s expense in its group health and dental insurance programs, which in the case of Mr. Simes, would be for a period of one year from the date of his termination or the remaining term of his agreement, whichever is longer, and in the case of Mr. Donenberg, would be for a period of one year from the date of his termination, unless in either case the executive becomes eligible to participate in another employer s corresponding group insurance plans;

• in the case of Mr. Simes, provision of outplacement services up to a maximum amount of \$30,000 and use of an office and reasonable secretarial support for one year, unless Mr. Simes becomes otherwise employed within such period; and

payment for all unused vacation days accrued to the date of termination.

In addition, in the event BioSante terminates Mr. Simes s or Mr. Donenberg s employment without cause, all outstanding stock options then held by the executive at such time will become immediately exercisable and the executive will have one year from the date following his termination of employment to exercise such options.

Termination by Executive for Good Reason. Under the terms of both employment letter agreements, Mr. Simes or Mr. Donenberg may terminate his agreement upon 30 days written notice to BioSante for good reason. For purposes of the agreements, good reason means (1) assignment of duties inconsistent with his position or a change in responsibilities, title or office; (2) the failure of BioSante to continue, or the taking of action by BioSante that could adversely affect, benefits plans in which the executive is participating (with some exceptions); (3) reduction of salary or car allowance or failure to increase salary as provided in the agreement; and (4) any other breach by BioSante of the agreement. If Mr. Simes or Mr. Donenberg terminates his agreement for good reason, then BioSante must provide him the payments and benefits described above under Termination by BioSante Without Cause. Under the terms of BioSante s equity-based compensation plans, all outstanding stock options then held by the executive at such time will remain exercisable to the extent then exercisable for a period of three months.

Termination in the Event of Death or Permanent Disability. Both employment letter agreements terminate in the event of the executive s death or permanent disability. In the event of death, the executive s base salary and car allowance will be terminated as of the end of the month in which the executive s death occurs. Upon an executive s disability, BioSante can terminate the executive s employment upon 30 days written notice. For purposes of the agreements, disability means an inability, due to illness, accident or any other physical or mental incapacity, to substantially perform the executive s duties for a period of four consecutive months or for a total of six months in any 12 month period. Upon termination of an executive s employment due to disability, the executive will be entitled to receive compensation until the later of (1) the date of termination of employment for disability or (2) the date upon which the executive begins to receive long-term disability insurance benefits. In addition, in the event the executive a such time will become immediately exercisable and the executive or his estate will have one year from the date of termination of employment to exercise such options.

Table of Contents

Change in Control. BioSante s named executive officers have received stock options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan and the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan. Under the terms of such plans, such stock options become fully exercisable following a change in control of BioSante, which is defined under the plans as:

• the sale, lease, exchange or other transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of BioSante to a corporation that is not controlled by BioSante;

- the approval by BioSante s stockholders of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of BioSante;
- certain merger or business combination transactions;

• more than 50 percent of BioSante s outstanding voting shares are acquired by any person or group of persons who did not own any shares of common stock on the effective date of the plan; or

• certain changes in the composition of the Board of Directors.

In order for BioSante s executives to receive any other payments or benefits as a result of a change in control of BioSante, there must be a termination event, such as a termination by BioSante for any reason other than for cause or a termination by the executive for good reason. Such termination event must occur either within the period beginning on the date of the change in control and ending on the last day of the first full calendar month following the second year anniversary date of the change in control or prior to the change in control if the termination of employment was either a condition of the change in control or was at the request or insistence of a person related to the change in control. For purposes of the change in control provisions, the definition of good reason is broader than outside the context of change in control and includes: (1) BioSante s failure to obtain from any successor the assent to assume the employment letter agreements; (2) any purported termination by BioSante of the executive s employment that is not properly effected; (3) a requirement that the executive be based at any office or location that is more than 30 miles further from the office or location thereof immediately preceding the change in control; and (4) any termination by the executive of his employment for any reason during the 13th month after the completion of the change in control.

If such a termination event occurs, the executive would be entitled to be paid his annual base salary, car allowance and any out-of-pocket expenses incurred through the date of termination. Additionally, the executive would be entitled to receive:

[•] a severance payment, which would be paid in one lump sum equal to, in the case of Mr. Simes, the sum of: (1) two times his annual base salary, plus (2) his most recent annual bonus, plus (3) his maximum annual bonus (100 percent of base salary) for the year in which the change in control occurs, and in the case of Mr. Donenberg, the sum of: (1) 1½ times his annual base salary, plus his maximum annual bonus (100 percent of base salary) for the year in which the change in control occurs;

• substantially the same health, dental, life and disability insurance benefits the executive received prior to his termination for a period of up to 24 months for Mr. Simes and 18 months in the case of Mr. Donenberg;

- provision of outplacement services up to a maximum amount of \$30,000;
- reimbursement for out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the executive on behalf of BioSante; and
- payment for all unused vacation days accrued to the date of termination.

Table of Contents

If any payments to an executive under the employment letter agreements or otherwise are considered contingent upon a change in control for purposes of Section 280G of the Code and would constitute an excess parachute payment under the Code, then such payments either would be reduced to the largest amount as will result in no portion of such payments being subject to 280G excise tax or the executive would be required to pay any additional 20 percent excise tax on the amount of any parachute payment received, whichever is more beneficial to the executive.

Potential Payments to Named Executive Officers. The table below describes the potential payments to each of BioSante s executives in the event of a termination of his employment on December 31, 2008 or a change in control of BioSante on December 31, 2008. The table below does not include any accrued and unpaid base salary to which the executives also would be entitled.

	Executive Benefits	Term- Nation For		Term- Nation Upon Death Or Disa-			Termination Without Cause or for Good		Change in Control (No Termination		Change in Control (Termination		
Name	and Payments		Cause]	Bility		Reason	Event)				Event)
Stephen M. Simes	Severance Payment	\$	0		\$	0		\$ 685,740		\$	0	\$	1,509,020
	Unvested and Accelerated Stock Options(1)(2)		0			0		0			0		0
	Term Life and Disability Insurance(3)		0			0		8,629			0		17,258
	Group Health and Dental Plan Benefits(4)		0			0		23,676			0		47,352
	Accrued but Unpaid Vacation		103,607			103,607		103,607			0		103,607
	Outplacement Services		0			0		30,000			0		30,000
	Office Space and Administrative Services(5)	0		0		0		36,000		0			0
	Total	\$	103,607	e,	\$	103,607		\$ 887,652		\$	0	\$	1,707,237
Phillip B. Donenberg	Severance Payment	\$	0	_	\$	0		\$ 232,140		\$	0	\$	580,350
Donenberg	Unvested and Accelerated Stock Options(1)(2)	٩	0		9	0		<u>5</u> 232,140 0		φ	0	ۍ ا	0
	Term Life and Disability Insurance(3)		0			0		5,673			0		5,673
	Group Health and Dental Plan Benefits(4)		0			0		023,676			0		35,514
	Accrued but Unpaid Vacation		10,303		10,303			10,303			0		10,303
	Outplacement Services Total	\$	0 10,303	0 \$ 10,303			0 \$ 271,792		\$	0	\$	30,000 661,840	

⁽¹⁾ The value of the automatic acceleration of the vesting of unvested stock options held by an executive is based on the difference between: (a) the market price of the shares of BioSante common stock underlying the unvested stock options held by such officer as of December 31, 2008, which is based on the closing sale price of BioSante common stock on December 31, 2008 (\$1.00), and (b) the exercise price of the options.

(2) In February 2009, Mr. Simes was granted an option to purchase 300,000 shares of BioSante common stock and Mr. Donenberg was granted an option to purchase 125,000 shares of BioSante common stock, at an exercise price of \$1.51 per share, which options vest in three equal annual installments on the first, second and third anniversary of the date of grant. The value of the automatic acceleration of the vesting of these stock options is not included in the above table.

(3) The value of the term life and disability insurance is based on BioSante s current group plans and any applicable supplemental insurance provided to such executives at the 2008 rates actually paid.

(4)

The value of the group health plan benefits is based on premium rates in effect in December 2008.

Table of Contents

(5) The value of office space and administration services is based on current market information for the Chicago, Illinois area received from a third party.

Required Resignations; Confidentiality and Other Provisions. Pursuant to the terms of the employment letter agreements, Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg have agreed upon any termination of their employment to resign from any and all director, officer, trustee, agent and any other positions with BioSante or its affiliates, such as its employee benefit plans. In addition, certain terms of their agreements will survive any termination of their employment of inventions and confidentiality provisions and in the event of certain terminations, portions of the non-competition provisions. Finally, any payments made to Mr. Simes and Mr. Donenberg as a result of a separation of service under the non-qualified deferred compensation rules of Section 409A under the Code will be suspended for six months, if necessary.

Table of Contents

COMPENSATION OF CELL GENESYS S DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Director Compensation

The following table provides information about Cell Genesys s non-employee director compensation during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. The compensation paid to Dr. Sherwin, who is also employed by Cell Genesys, is presented below in the Summary Compensation Table and the related explanatory tables. Dr. Sherwin is not entitled to receive additional compensation for his services as a director.

Name	Fees Earned Or Paid in Cash		Stock Awards(1)(2)		Option Awards(1)(3)	Non- Equity Incentive Plan Compensatior	L	Change in Pension Value & Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation Earnings		Other pensation		Total
David W. Carter	\$ 43,250		\$ 11	870	97	\$ 10,799	\$		\$	\$			\$ 65,919
Nancy M. Crowell	53,250		11	870		10,799							75,919
James M. Gower	38,250		11	870		10,799							60,919
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	76,500	(4)	11	870		15,244							103,614
Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D.	44,000		11	870		13,953					10,000	(5)	79,823
Eugene L. Step	51,500		11	870		10,799							74,169
Inder M. Verma, Ph.D.	38,250		11	870		13,953					10,000	(5)	74,073
Dennis L. Winger	50,250		11	870		12,121							74,241

⁽¹⁾ Amounts shown reflect the value determined by Cell Genesys for accounting purposes for these awards and do not reflect whether the recipient has actually realized a financial benefit from the awards. The amounts shown reflect the compensation costs recognized for stock option awards in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 for financial statement reporting purposes as determined pursuant to provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payments (FAS 123R), disregarding any estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. No stock awards or option awards granted to non-employee directors were forfeited during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. The assumptions used in the calculation of values of option awards are provided in Note 1 to the 2008 Director Compensation Table above.

⁽²⁾ Each of Cell Genesys s non-employee directors was granted an award of 4,000 restricted stock units on June 30, 2008 with a grant-date fair value of \$10,400. Each of Cell Genesys s non-employee directors in aggregate held 4,000 unvested restricted stock units as of December 31, 2008.

(3) Each of Cell Genesys s non-employee directors was granted an option to purchase 7,500 shares of common stock on June 30, 2008 with a grant-date fair value of \$10,799. On December 31, 2008, Cell Genesys s non-employee directors held outstanding options covering the following numbers of shares of Cell Genesys common stock: Mr. Carter (60,000), Ms. Crowell (82,500), Mr. Gower (60,000), Dr. Potts (77,500), Dr. Shenk (92,500), Mr. Step (60,000), Dr. Verma (77,500), and Mr. Winger (60,000).

(4) Dr. Potts served on Cell Genesys s Medical Advisory Board and acted as the board of directors representative to the Medical Advisory Board for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, for which he received an additional \$25,000 in fees in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. The Medical Advisory Board was disbanded as of December 31, 2008.

(5) Dr. Shenk and Dr. Verma provided periodic scientific advice to Cell Genesys and in consideration of such additional services during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, Dr. Shenk and Dr. Verma each earned \$10,000. Also, in connection with their service under this arrangement, Dr. Shenk and Dr. Verma were each granted an option to purchase 2,500 shares of common stock on January 31, 2008 with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant, which options were fully vested on the date of the grant and had a grant date fair value of \$3,154.

Table of Contents

Under Cell Genesys s current compensation program for directors who are not employees of Cell Genesys, annual compensation consists of:

- an annual retainer of \$30,000;
- a fee of \$1,500 for each board meeting attended in person and \$750 for each board meeting attended telephonically;
- reimbursement of expenses incurred in attending board meetings;
- an annual grant of 4,000 restricted stock units; and

• an annual grant of a fully vested option to purchase 7,500 shares of Cell Genesys common stock with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant.

In addition, prior to discontinuation of Cell Genesys s Medical Advisory Board effective as of December 31, 2008, the board of directors representative to Cell Genesys s Medical Advisory Board received an annual fee of \$25,000 and a fully vested option to purchase 2,500 shares of Cell Genesys common stock with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant. The option grant was not awarded in 2008 as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and the implementation of a substantial restructuring plan for the business.

Additional compensation for committee service is as follows:

•

- an annual retainer of \$5,000 for non-chair members of the compensation and nomination and governance committees;
- an annual retainer of \$7,500 for the chairperson of the compensation and nominating and governance committees;
- an annual retainer of \$7,500 for non-chair members of the audit committee; and
 - an annual retainer of \$12,000 for the chairperson of the audit committee.

Under the terms of Cell Genesys s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, non-employee directors are granted, on the date they initially become a director, an option to purchase 30,000 shares of Cell Genesys common stock with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant, which option vests as to 25 percent of the shares subject to the option one year after the date of grant, and as to 1/48th of the shares subject to the option each month during the three-year period thereafter, provided that the optionee continues to serve as a director on each relevant vesting date.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Cell Genesys s compensation committee did not increase base salaries in 2009, did not approve funding of the 2008 bonus pool which would have been payable in February 2009, and did not approve the annual stock option grants that were otherwise scheduled to be made in February 2009, as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and the implementation of a substantial restructuring plan for the business.

Overview of Compensation Program

The compensation committee of the Cell Genesys board of directors has responsibility for establishing, implementing and continually monitoring adherence with Cell Genesys s compensation

Table of Contents

philosophy. The compensation committee s goal is to ensure that the total compensation paid to Cell Genesys s chief executive officer, other executive officers and employees is fair, reasonable and competitive. Generally, the types of compensation and benefits provided to Cell Genesys s chief executive officer and other executive officers are similar to those provided to all other employees.

Throughout this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the individuals who served as Cell Genesys s chief executive officer and chief financial officer during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, as well as the other individuals included in the Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys, are referred to as Cell Genesys s named executive officers.

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Cell Genesys s executive compensation program is designed to attract and retain executives who will contribute to Cell Genesys s long-term success, to reward executives for achieving both Cell Genesys s short- and long-term goals, to link executive and stockholder interests through equity-based compensation plans, and to provide a compensation package that recognizes both individual contributions and company performance. A substantial portion of each executive s total compensation is intended to be variable and to relate to, and be contingent upon, performance. The compensation committee evaluates the performance and determines the compensation of the chief executive officer and Cell Genesys s other executive officers annually, based upon individual performance and the achievement of corporate goals.

Cell Genesys s primary objective is to align compensation with its business goals and overall company performance. Cell Genesys s aim is to attract, retain and reward executive officers and other employees who contribute to its long-term success and to motivate those individuals to enhance value. Key elements of this goal are:

• to recruit and retain highly qualified executive officers by offering overall compensation that is competitive with that offered for comparable positions in other companies in the biotechnology industry;

• to motivate executives to achieve important business and performance objectives and to reward them when such goals are met; and

• to align the interests of executive officers with the long-term interests of stockholders through participation in Cell Genesys s equity incentive plan.

Role of Executive Officers in Compensation Decisions

Cell Genesys s management provides recommendations to the compensation committee regarding most compensation matters, including executive and director compensation. However, the compensation committee does not delegate any of its functions to others in setting compensation. The compensation committee makes all compensation decisions, except that those pertaining to the chief executive officer are

ratified by the full board of directors.

The chief executive officer annually reviews the performance and compensation of each named executive officer (except for the performance and compensation of the chief executive officer). The chief executive officer s recommendations based on these reviews, including with respect to salary adjustments, annual cash and stock-based performance incentive award amounts for each of the named executive officers (other than himself), are presented to the compensation committee. The compensation committee can exercise its discretion in modifying any recommended adjustments or awards to executive officers. In 2008, the compensation committee agreed to defer officer reviews after determining that no salary increases, cash bonuses or annual stock option grants would be awarded.

2	2	4
2	2	2

Table of Contents

Setting Executive Compensation

Based on the foregoing compensation program objectives, the compensation committee has structured Cell Genesys s annual and long-term incentive-based cash and non-cash executive compensation to motivate executives to achieve Cell Genesys s business goals and reward the executives for achieving such goals. For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, the compensation committee, in early 2008, engaged Radford Surveys & Consulting, or Radford, an outside human resources consulting firm, to conduct an annual review of its total compensation program for its chief executive officer and other executive officers. Radford provided the compensation committee with relevant market data and alternatives to consider when making compensation decisions for the named executive officers and other executive officers.

In making compensation decisions, the Cell Genesys compensation committee compares each element of total compensation against a primary peer group of 15 specific companies within the biotechnology industry selected based on business scope, market capitalization, stage of development and location, which Cell Genesys refers to collectively as its Compensation Peer Group. This group, which is periodically reviewed and updated by the compensation committee, consists of companies against which the compensation committee believes Cell Genesys competes for talent and for stockholder investment.

Compensation Peer Group:

Arena Pharmaceuticals, Inc. BioMarin Pharmaceuticals Inc. Cell Therapeutics, Inc. Dendreon Corporation Exelixis Inc. Geron Corporation Kosan Biosciences Incorporated Neurocrine BioSciences, Inc. Onyx Pharmaceuticals, Inc. PDL BioPharma, Inc. Sangamo BioSciences, Inc. Telik, Inc. Theravance, Inc. Vical Incorporated XOMA Ltd.

In addition to Cell Genesys s Compensation Peer Group, Cell Genesys competes with many larger companies, universities and other research organizations both nationally and specifically in the San Francisco Bay area for top executive-level talent. As such, the compensation committee generally sets total compensation targets for the named executive officers and other executive officers slightly above the market median for comparable positions in Cell Genesys s Compensation Peer Group. Variations may occur as dictated by the experience level of the individual, competition for expertise in key positions or other market factors.

Consistent with the philosophy described above, incentive compensation represents a significant percentage of each executive s total compensation. There is no pre-established policy or target for the allocation between either cash and non-cash or short-term and long-term incentive compensation. Rather, the compensation committee reviews information provided by Radford to determine the appropriate level and mix of incentive compensation. Incentive compensation is awarded based on company and/or individual performance (depending on the type of award) against established goals. As used in this discussion, the term total direct compensation means the aggregate amount of the executive s base salary, annual incentive bonus, and long-term equity incentive awards based on the grant-date fair value of such awards as determined under the accounting principles used in Cell Genesys s financial reporting.

Elements of the Compensation Program

There were three major elements that comprised Cell Genesys s compensation program in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008:

• base salary;

• performance-based cash incentive plan; and

Table of Contents

• stock-based incentive compensation.

Cell Genesys also provides its named executive officers with severance benefits if the executive s employment terminates under certain circumstances. In general, Cell Genesys does not maintain programs providing perquisites and personal benefits to its executive officers.

Each of the major elements of compensation listed above is considered useful and necessary to meet one or more of the principal objectives of Cell Genesys's compensation policy. For instance, base salary is set with the goal of attracting executives and adequately compensating and rewarding them on a day-to-day basis for the time spent and the services they perform and skills and experience they bring to Cell Genesys, while Cell Genesys's annual bonuses and equity incentives are geared toward providing an incentive and reward for the achievement of short-term and long-term business objectives and retaining key talent. In setting compensation levels for a particular executive, the compensation committee takes into consideration the proposed compensation package as a whole and each element individually, as well as the executive s past and expected future contributions to Cell Genesys's business. Cell Genesys's compensation program. However, Cell Genesys strongly believes in engaging and retaining the best talent in critical functions, and this may entail negotiations with individual executives who have significant compensation packages with current or potential employers. In order to enable Cell Genesys to hire and retain talented executives, the compensation committee may determine that it is in Cell Genesys's best interests to negotiate packages that may deviate from Cell Genesys's standard practices in setting the compensation for certain of its executive officers when such deviation is deemed appropriate in light of competitive or other market forces.

Base Salary: Base salaries for Cell Genesys s named executive officers and other executives are determined based on market data analysis of comparable positions in Cell Genesys s Compensation Peer Group. A competitive base salary is provided to each executive officer to recognize the skills and experience each individual brings to Cell Genesys and the performance contributions they make. When determining the base salary for an executive, Cell Genesys references a target slightly above the median of the base salaries of similar positions in Cell Genesys s Compensation Peer Group. Other factors are also taken into account such as internal comparisons, individual skills and experience, length of time with Cell Genesys, performance contributions and competitiveness of the marketplace. Salaries are reviewed on an annual basis, taking into account the factors described above, and are made in connection with annual performance reviews. The amounts of such adjustments are calculated using merit increase guidelines based on the executive s position within the relevant compensation range and the results of his or her performance review. The recommended percentage increases are established annually and reflect the compensation committee s assessment of appropriate salary adjustments based on competitive surveys and general economic conditions.

After considering the factors identified above, the compensation committee in early 2008 increased each of the named executive officers base salary for 2008 by between four and six percent. Base salaries were not increased in 2009 as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and the implementation of a substantial restructuring plan for the business.

Base salaries paid to each of the named executive officers for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 are reflected in the column labeled as Salary of the Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Performance-Based Cash Incentive Plan: All employees, including the named executive officers, may earn an annual cash bonus, set as a percentage of base salary, based on the achievement of individual and corporate goals. Corporate goals are established at the start of each year by the compensation committee in conjunction with the full board of directors. These goals generally include progress made in Cell Genesys s pre-clinical programs and clinical trials, achievement of manufacturing processes and production levels, strategic alliances, and financial management which includes financing activities and financial results, such as

Table of Contents

managing Cell Genesys s annual operating expenses within budget. Performance against the corporate goals is used to determine the amount of any cash bonus that is paid to Cell Genesys s employees, including each of the named executive officers. A minimum percentage of the goals must be met each year in order to fund the bonus program at a threshold level. It is also possible to exceed the target funding of the plan by a certain amount if the goals are exceeded in predetermined ways.

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, the compensation committee did not approve funding the overall corporate bonus pool for all of Cell Genesys s employees as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and the implementation of a substantial restructuring plan for the business. Accordingly, no bonuses were paid for 2008 to any of the named executive officers.

Stock-Based Incentive Compensation: Each of Cell Genesys's named executive officers, Cell Genesys's other executive officers, and all of Cell Genesys's employees have received stock option grants under the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan. Stock options enable Cell Genesys to provide long-term incentives to its employees, including the named executive officers, and to align their interests with those of the stockholders. Stock option award levels are determined based on market data and vary among participants based on their positions within the company. Stock options are generally granted at the time of hire, upon promotion and annually based on performance. Annual option grants for employees are typically made at the compensation committee is regularly scheduled February meeting. Newly hired or promoted employees, other than executive officers, receive their award of stock options on the last business day of the month of their hire or promotion. Options for newly hired executive officers are typically approved in advance by the compensation committee and granted on the first day of their employment.

Given the historical volatility of Cell Genesys s stock s trading price, Cell Genesys believes that it is important to grant equity incentive awards as close as possible to the start-date of newly hired employees. Cell Genesys also believes that this policy of pre-determined timing of grants is important to help ensure that grants are not timed so as to benefit from the release of material non-public information.

Stock options have an exercise price equal to the NASDAQ Global Market closing price of Cell Genesys common stock on the date of grant, and thus an option holder is rewarded only by the appreciation in price of Cell Genesys common stock. Stock options also promote retention as they generally have a four-year vesting period and expire 10 years after the date of grant. Guidelines for the number of options granted to each eligible employee are determined by the compensation committee based on several factors, including a valuation analysis reflecting market-based compensation, historic actual option exercises relative to outstanding shares and option grants, the employee s job level, and the performance of each participant. The size of each resulting grant developed under this procedure is targeted to be at or slightly above the market median of similar positions in Cell Genesys s Compensation Peer Group as a means of both providing an incentive for Cell Genesys s favorable performance, as well as to reflect the risk attached to the future growth of the biotechnology industry.

In February 2008, the compensation committee relied upon the above-mentioned factors to approve stock option grants to each of Cell Genesys s named executive officers.

Stock-based incentive awards granted to Cell Genesys s named executive officers in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 are reflected in the Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys and the Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table of Cell Genesys included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

In February 2009, the compensation committee decided not to approve stock option grants to Cell Genesys s named executive officers and other employees as a result of ending further development of GVAX immunotherapy for prostate cancer and the implementation of a substantial restructuring plan for the business.

Severance Benefits: Cell Genesys believes that severance protections, particularly in the context of a change in control transaction, can play a valuable role in attracting and retaining key executive officers.

Table of Contents

Accordingly, Cell Genesys provides such protections for its named executive officers and other executive officers to promote stability and continuity of senior management. The compensation committee evaluates the level of severance benefits to provide a named executive officer on a case-by-case basis, and in general, Cell Genesys considers these severance protections an important part of an executive s compensation and consistent with competitive practices.

As described in more detail below, a named executive officer would be entitled to severance benefits in the event of an involuntary termination by Cell Genesys without cause of his or her employment. The compensation committee has determined that it is appropriate to provide these executives with severance benefits under these circumstances in light of their positions with Cell Genesys and as part of their overall compensation package. The severance benefits for these executives are generally determined as if they continued to remain employed by Cell Genesys for one year (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, two years) following their actual termination date. Because Cell Genesys believes that a termination by the executive for good reason (or constructive termination) is conceptually the same as an actual termination by Cell Genesys without cause, Cell Genesys believes it is appropriate to provide severance benefits following such a constructive termination of the executive s employment.

Cell Genesys believes that the occurrence, or potential occurrence, of a change in control transaction will create uncertainty regarding the continued employment of its executive officers. This uncertainty results from the fact that many change in control transactions result in significant organizational changes, particularly at the senior executive level. In order to encourage certain of Cell Genesys s executive officers to remain employed with Cell Genesys during an important time when their prospects for continued employment following the transaction are often uncertain, Cell Genesys provides the named executive officers with enhanced severance benefits if there is an involuntary termination of their employment in connection with a change in control. The severance benefits for these executives are generally determined as if they continued to remain employed by Cell Genesys for 18 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 30 months) following their actual termination date. As noted above, because Cell Genesys believes that a termination by the executive for good reason is conceptually the same as a termination by Cell Genesys without cause, and because Cell Genesys believes that in the context of a change in control, potential acquirers would otherwise have an incentive to constructively terminate the executive s employment to avoid paying severance, Cell Genesys believes it is appropriate to provide severance benefits in these circumstances.

As part of his change in control severance benefits, Dr. Sherwin also would be reimbursed for the full amount of any 280G excise taxes imposed on his severance payments and any other payments under Section 4999 of the Code. Cell Genesys provides Dr. Sherwin with a gross-up for any 280G excise taxes that may be imposed because Cell Genesys determined the appropriate level of change in control severance protections without factoring in the adverse tax effects on the executive that may result from these 280G excise taxes. The 280G excise tax gross-up is intended to make the executive whole for any adverse tax consequences he may become subject to under the tax law and to preserve the level of change in control severance protections that Cell Genesys has determined to be appropriate. Cell Genesys believes this protection is a reasonable part of the compensation package for Dr. Sherwin and generally consistent with industry practice.

As noted above under Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger, if any amounts Dr. Sherwin is entitled to receive as a result of the merger would be subject to 280G excise taxes, he has agreed to waive his rights to receive certain payments to the extent necessary to eliminate such 280G excise taxes.

Accounting and Tax Considerations Deductibility of Executive Compensation

Section 162(m) of the Code places a limit of \$1.0 million per executive officer on the amount of compensation that Cell Genesys may deduct for federal income tax purposes in any one year for certain executive officers. Cell Genesys s intent generally is to design and administer executive

compensation programs in a manner that will preserve the deductibility of compensation paid to its executive officers, and it

Table of Contents

believes that a substantial portion of its current executive compensation program (including the stock options granted to its named executive officers as described above) satisfies the requirements for exemption from the \$1.0 million deduction limitation. However, Cell Genesys reserves the right to design programs that recognize a full range of performance criteria important to its success, even where the compensation paid under such programs may not be deductible. The compensation committee will continue to monitor the tax and other consequences of Cell Genesys s executive compensation program as part of its primary objective of ensuring that compensation paid to Cell Genesys executive officers is reasonable, performance-based and consistent with the goals of the company and its stockholders.

Executive Compensation

Summary of Compensation of Cell Genesys Executive Officers

The following table provides information about compensation earned during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 by Cell Genesys s named executive officers.

Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys For The Fiscal Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

						Non-Equity Incentive		
Name &				Stock	Option	Plan	All Other	
Principal Position	Year	Salary	Bonus(1)	Awards(2)	Awards(3)	Compensation(1)	Compensation(3)	Total
Stephen A. Sherwin,								
M.D.	2008	\$ 602,500	\$	\$ 101,646	\$ 313,075	\$	\$ 6,415	\$ 1,023,646
CEO and Chairman of	2007	577,500		73,844	345,183	300,000	5,516	1,302,043
the Board	2006	555,000			350,631	237,500	5,322	1,148,453
Sharon Tetlow	2008	345,000		50,828	194,540		3,743	594,111
SVP and CFO	2007	325,000		36,922	156,198	135,000	3,810	656,930
	2006	287,000			129,723	100,000	3,810	520,533
Robert J. Dow, MBChB SVP, Chief Medical	2008	445,000		50,828	193,636		621,302	1,310,766
Officer(4)	2007	425,000		36,922	144,419	157,500	129,924	893,795
0))////	2007	330,000	43,257	50,922	117,806	112,500	100,474	704,037
Carol C. Grundfest	2008	298,500		50,828	111,327		4,139	464,794
SVP, Regulatory Affairs and Portfolio	2007	285,000		36,922	227,846	105,500	4,242	659,510
Management(5)	2006	272,500			267,209	85,000	4,242	628,951
Christine B. McKinley SVP, Human	2008	261,000		50,828	119,920		5,129	436,877
Resources(6)	2007	250,000		36,922	147,719	86,500	4,238	524,839
	2006	240,000		,	189,253	75,000	4,177	508,430
	2000			FO 0 - 0	100			50.1 / FF
Robert H. Tidwell	2008	339,000		50,828	128,357		6,267	524,452
	2007	325,000		36,922	187,773	112,5000	6,564	668,259

SVP, Corporate							
Development							
	2006	313,500		292,415	80,000	6,564	602,479
Peter K. Working, Ph.D.	2008	303,323	50,828	137,216		438,832	930,199
SVP, Research and	2007	318,500	36,922	167,382	110,000	5,322	638,126
Development(7)	2006	306,500		181,181	85,000	5,322	578,003
-							

(1) As described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above, Cell Genesys did not award any cash incentive bonus to its named executive officers for 2008.

(2) Amounts shown reflect the value determined by Cell Genesys for accounting purposes for these awards and do not reflect whether the recipient has actually realized a financial benefit from the awards. The amounts shown reflect the compensation costs recognized for stock option awards in fiscal 2008, 2007 and 2006 for financial statement reporting purposes as determined pursuant to provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payments , or FAS 123R, disregarding any estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. Dr. Dow and Dr. Working forfeited 53,579 and 53,578 option awards, respectively, due to their termination in October 2008. No other stock awards or option awards granted to named executive officers were forfeited during

Table of Contents

2008. The assumptions used in the calculation of values of option awards are provided in Note 1 to the 2008 Director Compensation Table above.

(3) The amount shown reflects for each named executive officer a \$3,000 matching contribution under Cell Genesys s 401(k) plan and the value attributable to life insurance benefits provided by Cell Genesys which amounted to \$3,415 for Dr. Sherwin, \$743 for Ms. Tetlow, \$1,139 for Ms. Grundfest, \$3,267 for Mr. Tidwell and \$2,129 for Ms. McKinley in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

(4) Dr. Dow s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008. During his employment, Cell Genesys compensated Dr. Dow in British pounds, his home currency, and converted his U.S. dollar salary and cash bonus into British pounds at an agreed fixed rate to eliminate his exposure to fluctuations in the exchange rate between the U.S. dollar and British Pound. The amount reported under All Other Compensation for Dr. Dow for 2008 reflects a \$584,638 severance payment, \$8,896 related to tax indemnification, \$23,434 related to the U.S. dollar weakening against the British pound, and the value attributable to life insurance benefits provided by Cell Genesys which amounted to \$4,334.

(5)

Ms. Grundfest s employment was terminated on March 15, 2009.

(6) Ms. McKinley s employment was terminated on February 28, 2009. Ms. McKinley was not a named executive officer for 2006 or 2007.

(7) Dr. Working s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008. The amount shown under All Other Compensation for 2008 reflects a \$432,250 severance payment, a \$3,000 matching contribution under Cell Genesys s 401(k) plan, \$612 for consulting, and the value attributable to life insurance benefits provided by Cell Genesys which amounted to \$2,970. Dr. Working was not a named executive officer of Cell Genesys for 2006 or 2007.

Compensation of Named Executive Officers of Cell Genesys

The Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys above quantifies the value of the different forms of compensation earned by or awarded to Cell Genesys s named executive officers for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006. The primary elements of each named executive officer s total compensation reported in the table are base salary, an annual bonus, and long-term equity incentives consisting of stock options and restricted stock unit awards. Named executive officers also earned the other benefits listed under All Other Compensation in the Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys, as further described in the footnotes to the table.

The Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys should be read in conjunction with the tables and narrative descriptions that follow. The Grants of Plan-Based Awards of Cell Genesys table and the accompanying description of the material terms of the stock options and restricted stock unit awards granted during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 provide information regarding the long-term equity incentives awarded to Cell Genesys s named executive officers. The Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End and Option Exercises and Stock Vested

tables provide further information on the named executive officers potential realizable value and actual value realized with respect to their equity awards.

Description of Indemnification Agreements

Cell Genesys has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its executive officers, including the named executive officers. Among other things, these agreements provide that an executive will be reimbursed by Cell Genesys for additional income and employment taxes the executive may pay as a result of working for Cell Genesys in more than one country in the same tax year.

22	1
25	T

Grants of Plan-Based Awards of Cell Genesys

The following table provides information about grants of plan-based awards during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 to Cell Genesys s named executive officers.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards of Cell Genesys

For The Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008

Name &	Grant	Und Thresh-	er No	d Future Pa n-Equity In n Awards(1)	ve	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards	Grant Date Fair Value
Principal Position	Date	hold		Target	Maximum		Units(#)	(#)	(\$/Share)	 (2)
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	2/6/2008	\$						375,000	\$ 1.84	\$ 360,300
CEO and Chairman of the Board	N/A		\$	271,125	\$	373,550				
	01610000							100.000	1.0.4	06.000
Sharon Tetlow	2/6/2008			102 500		144.000		100,000	1.84	96,080
SVP and CFO	N/A			103,500		144,900				
Robert J. Dow, MBChB(3)	2/6/2008							65,000	1.84	62,452
SVP, Medical Affairs and Chief	2/0/2008							05,000	1.04	02,452
Medical Officer	N/A									
Metaletar Officer	IV/A									
Carol C. Grundfest	2/6/2008							65,000	1.84	62,452
SVP, Regulatory Affairs and	_, .,							,		,
Portfolio Management(4)	N/A			89,550		125,370				
2 0 ()				,		,				
Christine B. McKinley	2/6/2008							65,000	1.84	62,452
SVP, Human Resources(5)	N/A			78,300		109,620				
Robert H. Tidwell	2/6/2008							65,000	1.84	62,452
SVP, Corporate Development	N/A			101,700		142,380				
Peter K. Working, Ph.D.	2/6/2008							65,000	1.84	62,452
SVP, Research and Development(6)	N/A									

(1)

No cash incentive bonus was awarded to any of Cell Genesys s named executive officers for 2008.

(2) The value of the awards is determined using the fair value recognition provisions of FAS 123(R) and the assumptions referred to in footnote (2) of the Summary Compensation Table of Cell Genesys above.

(3)	Dr. Dow s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008.
(4)	Ms. Grundfest s employment was terminated on March 15, 2009.
(5)	Ms. McKinley s employment was terminated on February 28, 2009.

(6) Dr. Working s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008.

Description of Plan-Based Awards

The material terms of each of the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards reported in the Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table of Cell Genesys are described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis of Cell Genesys above.

Table of Contents

Each of the equity-based awards reported in the Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table was granted under, and is subject to, the terms of the 2005 Plan. The 2005 Plan is administered by the compensation committee, which has authority to interpret the plan provisions and make all required determinations under the plan. This authority includes making required proportionate adjustments to outstanding awards upon the occurrence of certain corporate events such as reorganizations, mergers and stock splits, and making provision to ensure that any tax withholding obligations incurred in respect of awards are satisfied. Awards granted under the plan are generally only transferable to a beneficiary of a named executive officer upon his or her death. However, the compensation committee may establish procedures for the transfer of awards to other persons or entities, provided that such transfers comply with applicable securities laws and, with limited exceptions provided in the plan document, are not made for value. Under the plan will generally become fully vested and, in the case of options, exercisable, unless the compensation committee provides for the substitution, assumption, exchange or other continuation of the outstanding awards. Any options that become vested in connection with a change in control generally must be exercised prior to the change in control, or they will be canceled, subject to any provision made by the compensation committee for the options to be assumed or to otherwise continue following the transaction.

Options

Each option reported in the table above was granted with a per-share exercise price equal to the closing price of a share of Cell Genesys common stock on the applicable grant date and is scheduled to vest in monthly installments over the four-year period following the grant date, provided that the executive continues to be employed with Cell Genesys through the vesting date. Once vested, each option will generally remain exercisable until its normal expiration date. Each of the options granted to Cell Genesys s named executive officers in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 has a term of ten years. However, vested options may terminate earlier in connection with a change in control transaction or a termination of the named executive officer s employment. Subject to any accelerated vesting that may apply in the circumstances, the unvested portion of the option will immediately terminate upon a termination of the named executive officer s employment. The named executive officer will generally have three months to exercise the vested portion of the option following a termination of employment. This period is extended to twelve months if the termination is a result of the named executive officer s death or disability. The options granted to named executive officers during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 do not include any dividend rights.

Restricted Stock Units

There were no restricted stock units granted to Cell Genesys s named executive officers for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

Outstanding Equity Awards

The following table provides information about equity awards held by Cell Genesys s named executive officers that were outstanding as of December 31, 2008.

Outstanding Equity Awards of Cell Genesys as of December 31, 2008

		0	ption Awards Equity			Stock A	wards
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Incentive Plan Awards; Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested
Stephen A. Sherwin CEO and Chairman of the Board	$\begin{array}{c} 93,750(1)\\ 47,917(2)\\ 42,500(3)\\ 110,156(4)\\ 60,000\\ 60,000\\ 100,000\\ 80,000\\ 70,000\\ 100,000\\ \end{array}$	281,250(1) 52,083(2) 17,500(3) 2,344(4)	()	\$ 1.84 3.07 6.07 6.73 14.04 9.14 15.42 19.63 9.50 5.88	2/6/2018 2/7/2017 2/7/2016 2/3/2015 2/2/2014 2/4/2013 2/7/2012 2/6/2011 12/9/2009 2/2/2009		\$
Sharon E. Tetlow SVP and Chief Financial Officer	25,000(1) 23,959(2) 21,502(3) 131,250(5)	75,000(1) 26,041(2) 8,750(3) 18,750(5)		1.84 3.07 6.07 5.80	2/6/2018 2/7/2017 2/7/2016 6/1/2015		
Robert J. Dow, MBChB SVP, Medical Affairs and Chief Medical Officer	29,545(6) 34,376(6) 27,500(6) 150,000(6)			1.84 3.07 6.07 4.66	1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009		
Carol C. Grundfest(7) SVP, Regulatory Affairs and Portfolio Management	16,250(1) 23,959(2) 44,271(3) 41,615(4) 11,250 100,000	48,750(1) 26,041(2) 18,229(3) 885(4)		1.84 3.07 6.07 6.73 14.04 10.76	2/6/2018 2/7/2017 2/7/2016 2/3/2015 2/2/2014 7/23/2013		
Christine B. McKinley(8) SVP, Human Resources	16,250(1) $23,959(2)$ $49,583(3)$ $41,615(4)$ $22,500$ $22,500$ $22,500$ $30,000$ $25,000$	48,750(1) 26,041(2) 20,417(3) 885(4)		1.84 3.07 6.07 6.73 14.04 9.14 15.42 19.63 9.50 5.88	2/6/2018 2/7/2017 2/7/2016 2/3/2015 2/2/2014 2/4/2013 2/7/2012 2/6/2011 12/9/2009 2/2/2009		
Robert H. Tidwell SVP, Corporate Development	$\begin{array}{c} 16,250(1)\\ 23,959(2)\\ 21,250(3)\\ 53,855(4)\\ 40,000\\ 30,000\\ 50,000\\ 22,500\\ 10,000\\ 100,000\\ \end{array}$	48,750(1) 26,041(2) 8,750(3) 1,145(4)		$ \begin{array}{r} 1.84\\3.07\\6.07\\6.73\\14.04\\9.14\\11.95\\15.42\\19.63\\30.81\end{array} $	2/6/2018 2/7/2017 2/7/2016 2/3/2015 2/2/2014 2/4/2013 7/24/2012 2/7/2012 2/6/2011 8/31/2010		

Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Option Awards Equity Incentive Plan Awards; Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price	Option Expiration Date	Stock A Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Awards Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested
Peter K. Working SVP, Research and Development	$\begin{array}{c} 29,546(9)\\ 34,376(9)\\ 27,500(9)\\ 55,000(9)\\ 30,000(9)\\ 30,000(9)\\ 50,000(9)\\ 10,000(9)\\ 100,000(9)\end{array}$			1.84 3.07 6.07 6.73 14.04 9.14 11.95 15.42 19.05	1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009 1/30/2009		

(1) Options granted on February 6, 2008. Vesting occurs over a period of four years in a series of forty-eight (48) successive, equal monthly installments beginning on the grant date.

(2) Options granted on February 7, 2007. Vesting occurs over a period of four years in a series of forty-eight (48) successive, equal monthly installments beginning on the grant date.

(3) Options granted on February 7, 2006. Vesting occurs over a period of four years in a series of forty-eight (48) successive, equal monthly installments beginning on the grant date.

(4) Options granted on February 3, 2005. Vesting occurs over a period of four years in a series of forty-eight (48) successive, equal monthly installments beginning on the grant date.

(5) Options granted on June 1, 2005. Twenty-five percent (25%) of the option vested on June 1, 2006 and the remainder vests upon the optione s completion of each additional month of service in a series of thirty-six (36) successive equal monthly installments.

(6) Dr. Dow s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008. This table reflects vested options which were outstanding on December 31, 2008 and terminated on January 30, 2009.

(7)

Ms. Grundfest s employment was terminated on March 15, 2009.

(8)

Ms. McKinley s employment was terminated on February 28, 2009.

(9) Dr. Working s employment was terminated on October 30, 2008. This table reflects vested options which were outstanding on December 31, 2008 and terminated on January 30, 2009

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table provides information about the exercise of stock options by Cell Genesys s named executive officers during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 and the vesting during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 of other stock awards previously granted to the named executive officers.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

	Option Awards					Sto	Stock Awards			
	Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)		Value Realized On Exercise (\$)			Number of Shares Acquired on		Real O Ves		(alue alized On esting \$)(1)
Name & Principal Position	Exercise (#)		ተ	(\$)	-	Vesting (#)		¢		
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D. CEO and Chairman of the Board			¢			50,000		¢		153,500
Sharon E. Tetlow SVP and Chief Financial Officer			_			25,000		_		76,750
Robert J. Dow, MBChB SVP, Medical Affairs and Chief										
Medical Officer						25,000				76,750
Carol C. Grundfest SVP, Regulatory Affairs and Portfolio										
Management						25,000				76,750
Christine B. McKinley SVP, Human Resources						25,000				76,750
Robert H. Tidwell SVP, Corporate Development						25,000				76,750
Peter K. Working SVP, Research and Development						25,000				76,750

⁽¹⁾ The dollar amounts shown in this column are determined by multiplying the number of shares or units, as applicable, that vested by the per-share closing price of Cell Genesys common stock on the vesting date.

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control of Cell Genesys

In October 2007, Cell Genesys entered into Change of Control Severance Agreements with certain key employees, including each of the named executive officers. As described below, these agreements provide for severance benefits that may become payable to these executives in connection with a termination of their employment with Cell Genesys and/or a change in control of Cell Genesys. In each case, payment of the severance and other benefits described below is contingent on the executive s execution of a release of claims in favor of Cell Genesys on termination of employment. As noted above, outstanding equity-based awards held by Cell Genesys s named executive officers may be subject to accelerated vesting in connection with a change in control of Cell Genesys under the terms of Cell Genesys s 2005 Plan.

Payments Made Upon Involuntary Termination. Pursuant to each named executive officer s Change of Control Severance Agreement, if the executive s employment with Cell Genesys terminates as a result of an involuntary termination (as such term is defined in the agreement), the executive will be entitled to a lump sum severance payment equal to 12 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 24 months) of the Employee s Annual Compensation defined as an amount equal to the sum of the employee s (i) annual base salary at the highest rate in effect during the preceding 12 months, plus (ii) 100 percent of the executive and his or her family members also will be entitled to continued coverage under Cell Genesys s health plans for one year (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, two years) following the date of termination (subject to earlier termination if the executive becomes eligible to be covered under another employer s health plan). In addition, the portion of the executive s outstanding and unvested stock options, restricted stock and restricted stock unit awards that were scheduled to vest within the 12-month period (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, the 24-month period) following the termination will become fully vested.

Payments Made Upon Involuntary Termination in Connection with Change in Control. In the event of an involuntary termination of the named executive officer s employment within 60 days before or two years following a change in control of Cell Genesys (as defined in the Change of Control Severance Agreement), the

236

Table of Contents

executive will be entitled to the severance benefits described above except that the payment will be equal to 18 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 30 months) and the continued coverage under Cell Genesys s health plans will generally continue for 18 months (or, in the case of Dr. Sherwin, 30 months) following the termination. In addition, the executive s outstanding and unvested stock options, restricted stock and restricted stock unit awards will become fully vested and, in the case of options, will remain exercisable for ten years after the original grant date (or, if shorter, the maximum term of the option and subject to earlier termination on a change in control of us). In the case of Dr. Sherwin, if his benefits in connection with a change in control are subject to the 280G excise tax, Cell Genesys will make an additional payment to him so that the net amount of such payment (after taxes) he receives is sufficient to pay the 280G excise tax due (a gross-up payment).

As noted above under Interests of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers in the Merger, if any amounts Dr. Sherwin is entitled to receive as a result of the merger would be subject to 280G excise taxes, he has agreed to waive his rights to receive certain payments to the extent necessary to eliminate such 280G excise taxes.

Estimated Severance and Change in Control Benefits

The following charts present Cell Genesys s estimate of the amount of the benefits to which each of the named executive officers would have been entitled had the executive s employment terminated under the circumstances described above on December 31, 2008:

Involuntary Termination Other Than in Connection with Change in Control

	Cash		Co	ntinuation of			Equity
Name	Severance		Health Benefits			Acc	eleration(1)
Stephen A. Sherwin	\$	1,747,250	\$	29,459		\$	
Sharon E. Tetlow		448,500		13,012			
Carol C. Grundfest		338,050					
Christine B. McKinley		339,300		13,012			
Robert H. Tidwell		440,700		14,730			

Involuntary Termination in Connection with Change in Control

	Cash			Co	ntinuation of		Equity
Name	Severance		Health Benefits			Acc	eleration(1)
Stephen A. Sherwin	\$	2,184,063		\$	36,824	\$	
Sharon E. Tetlow		672,750			19,519		
Carol C. Grundfest(2)		582,075					
Christine B. McKinley(3)		508,950			19,519		
Robert H. Tidwell		661,050			22,094		

⁽¹⁾ These columns report the intrinsic value of the unvested portions of each executive s awards that would accelerate in the circumstances. For options, this value is calculated by multiplying the amount (if any) by which the closing price of Cell Genesys common stock on the last trading day of the fiscal year exceeds the exercise price of the option by the number of shares subject to the accelerated portion of the option. On December 31, 2008, each of the outstanding options held by Cell Genesys s named executive officers had an exercise price that was greater than the closing price of Cell Genesys common stock on that date.

Ms. Grundfest s employment was terminated on March 15, 2009.

(3)

(2)

Ms. McKinley s employment was terminated on February 28, 2009.

237

Termination Payments

As noted above, Dr. Dow and Dr. Working each terminated employment in October 2008. Each executive received severance benefits under his Change of Control Severance Agreement with Cell Genesys. Dr. Dow received a cash severance payment of \$584,638, which included a lump sum for 12 months of health coverage, and accelerated vesting of his outstanding equity awards as described above. Dr. Working received a cash severance payment of \$432,250 as well as continued health coverage (at an estimated cost to Cell Genesys of \$1,227 per month) and accelerated vesting of his outstanding equity awards as described above. Each executive signed a release of claims in favor of Cell Genesys upon termination.

238

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions of BioSante

Please see Compensation of BioSante s Directors and Executive Officers Executive Compensation for information regarding the compensation of BioSante s directors and executive officers and for information regarding employment, indemnification and other agreements BioSante has entered into with its directors and executive officers.

The BioSante board of directors has delegated to the Audit and Finance Committee, pursuant to the terms of a written policy, the authority to review, approve and ratify related party transactions. If it is not feasible for the Audit and Finance Committee to take an action with respect to a proposed related party transaction, the BioSante board of directors or another committee of the BioSante board of directors, may approve or ratify it. No member of the BioSante board of directors or any committee may participate in any review, consideration or approval of any related party transaction with respect to which such member or any of his or her immediate family members is the related party.

BioSante s policy defines a related party transaction as a transaction, arrangement or relationship (or any series of similar transactions, arrangements or relationships) in which BioSante (including any of its subsidiaries) was, is or will be a participant and in which any related party had, has or will have a direct or indirect interest.

Prior to entering into or amending any related party transaction, the party involved must provide notice to BioSante s finance department of the facts and circumstances of the proposed transaction, including:

• the related party s relationship to BioSante and his or her interest in the transaction;

• the material facts of the proposed related party transaction, including the proposed aggregate value of such transaction or, in the case of indebtedness, the amount of principal that would be involved;

- the purpose and benefits of the proposed related party transaction with respect to BioSante;
- if applicable, the availability of other sources of comparable products or services; and

• an assessment of whether the proposed related party transaction is on terms that are comparable to the terms available to an unrelated third party or to employees generally.

If BioSante s finance department determines the proposed transaction is a related party transaction and the amount involved will or may be expected to exceed \$10,000 in any calendar year, the proposed transaction will be submitted to the Audit and Finance Committee for its prior review and approval or ratification. In determining whether to approve or ratify a proposed related party transaction, the Audit and Finance Committee will consider, among other things, the following:

• the purpose of the transaction;

the benefits of the transaction to BioSante;

•

• the impact on a director s independence in the event the related party is a non-employee director, an immediate family member of a non-employee director or an entity in which a non-employee director is a partner, shareholder or executive officer;

• the availability of other sources for comparable products or services;

Table of Contents

- the terms of the transaction; and
- the terms available to unrelated third parties or to employees generally.

Related party transactions that involve \$10,000 or less must be disclosed to the Audit and Finance Committee but are not required to be approved or ratified by the Audit and Finance Committee.

BioSante also produces quarterly reports to the Audit and Finance Committee of any amounts paid or payable to, or received or receivable from, any related party. These reports allow BioSante to identify any related party transactions that were not previously approved or ratified. In that event, the transaction will be promptly submitted to the Audit and Finance Committee for consideration of all the relevant facts and circumstances, including those considered when a transaction is submitted for pre-approval. Under BioSante s policy, certain related party transactions as defined under the policy, such as certain transactions not requiring disclosure under the rules of the SEC, will be deemed to be pre-approved by the Audit and Finance Committee and will not be subject to these procedures.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions of Cell Genesys

Please see Compensation of Cell Genesys s Directors and Officers for information regarding the compensation of Cell Genesys s directors and executive officers and for information regarding employment, indemnification and other agreements Cell Genesys has entered into with its directors and executive officers.

Cell Genesys s audit committee charter requires that members of the audit committee, all of whom are independent directors, review and approve or ratify all related party transactions for which such approval is required under applicable law, including SEC and NASDAQ rules. Current SEC rules define a related party transaction to include any transaction, arrangement or relationship in which Cell Genesys is a participant and in which any of the following persons has or will have a direct or indirect interest:

• Cell Genesys s executive officer, director or director nominee;

• any person who is known to be the beneficial owner of more than 5 percent of Cell Genesys common stock;

• any person who is an immediate family member (as defined under Item 404 of Regulation S-K) of a Cell Genesys executive officer, director or director nominee or beneficial owner of more than 5 percent of Cell Genesys common stock; or

• any firm, corporation or other entity in which any of the foregoing persons is employed or is a partner or principal or in a similar position or in which such person, together with any other of the foregoing persons, has a 5 percent or greater beneficial ownership interest.

On April 25, 2007, the Cell Genesys board of directors approved Cell Genesys s Related Party Transaction Policies and Procedures, which outlines procedures for approving any material transaction in which Cell Genesys and a related party are participants, including any transaction with a related party in which the aggregate amount involved is expected to exceed \$120,000. The Related Party Transaction Policies and Procedures provides that the audit committee shall review the material facts of the transaction and either approve or ratify, or disapprove, the transaction, subject to certain exceptions described below. In determining whether to approve or ratify a related party transaction, the audit committee takes into account, among other factors it deems appropriate, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third-party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related party s interest in the transaction. Certain transactions are deemed to be pre-approved by the audit committee under the terms of the Related Party Transaction Policies and Procedures, including:

Table of Contents

• any arrangement relating to executive officer or director compensation (so long as it will be described in Cell Genesys s proxy statement);

• any transaction with another company at which a related party s only relationship is as an employee (other than an executive officer), director or beneficial owner of less than 10 percent of that company s shares, if the aggregate amount involved does not exceed the greater of \$1,000,000, or 2 percent of that company s total annual revenues;

• any charitable contribution by Cell Genesys to a charitable organization or university at which a related party s only relationship is as an employee (other than an executive officer) or a director, if the aggregate amount involved does not exceed the lesser of \$1,000,000, or 2 percent of the charitable organization s total annual receipts;

• any transaction where the related person s interest arises solely from the ownership of Cell Genesys common stock and all holders of common stock received the same benefit on a pro rata basis (e.g. dividends);

any transaction involving a related party where the rates or charges involved are determined by competitive bids;

• any transaction with a related party involving the rendering of services as a common or contract carrier, or public utility, at rates or charges fixed in conformity with law or governmental authority; and

• any transaction with a related party involving services as a bank depositary of funds, transfer agent, registrar, trustee under a trust indenture, or similar services.

In addition, the Cell Genesys board of directors has delegated to the chair of the audit committee the authority to pre-approve or ratify, as applicable, any transaction with a related party in which the aggregate amount involved is expected to be less than \$1.0 million.

Table of Contents

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED CONSOLIDATED

FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Introduction to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Balance Sheet

On June 29, 2009, BioSante and Cell Genesys entered into a merger agreement. The merger agreement provides that upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement, Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante as the surviving corporation.

As a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment, in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. For a more detailed discussion of the exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment for additional information.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet set forth below has been presented as if the merger occurred on June 30, 2009, and includes adjustments to give effect to pro forma events that are directly attributable to the merger and factually supportable.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet combines the historical balance sheet of BioSante and the historical consolidated balance sheet of Cell Genesys, giving effect to the merger based on the initial estimates of the fair values of the individual assets and liabilities acquired.

Summary Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Data

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet set forth below gives effect to the proposed merger of BioSante and Cell Genesys. The merger will be accounted for under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP, as an acquisition of the net assets of Cell Genesys, whereby the individual assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded by BioSante as of the completion of the merger based on their estimated fair values. As Cell Genesys has ceased substantially all of its operations, the acquisition is not considered by BioSante to be a business combination, and the allocation of the purchase price will not result in the recognition by BioSante of any goodwill. The total estimated purchase price (based on application of an assumed exchange ratio of 0.1615 to pro forma shares outstanding as of June 30, 2009) calculated as described in Note 2 to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet, has been allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed in connection with the transaction, on the basis of initial estimates of their fair values. A final determination of these fair values, which cannot be made prior to the completion of the merger, will be based on the actual value of consideration paid, and valuations of the remaining net assets of Cell Genesys that exist as of the date of completion of the merger, which may differ from those portrayed in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined onsolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. No unaudited pro forma condensed combined pro forma condensed sheet as of both BioSante and Cell Genesys is not considered meaningful for purposes of illustr

Table of Contents

The valuation of assets acquired and liabilities assumed has not progressed to its final stages as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The actual amounts recorded as of the completion of the merger may differ materially from the information presented in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet as a result of:

- net cash of Cell Genesys as calculated 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger;
- the timing of completion of the merger and the subsequent independent valuation of the assets acquired;

• other changes in Cell Genesys s assets and liabilities that may occur prior to completion of the merger, which could cause material differences in the information presented below,

- a change in the trading price of BioSante common stock by the closing of the merger, and
- finalization of the purchase price allocation to assets acquired and liabilities assumed by BioSante.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet is based on the estimates and assumptions set forth in the accompanying notes to such statement. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet is prepared for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the financial position of BioSante that would have resulted had the merger been consummated as of June 30, 2009.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of BioSante and the historical consolidated financial statements of Cell Genesys included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Table of Contents

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Consolidated Balance Sheet

	As of June 30, 2009						
		BioSante	С	ell Genesys		ro Forma	Pro Forma
	Historical			Historical	djustments	Combined	
			(in thousands)				
ASSETS							
CURRENT ASSETS							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	5,986	\$	27,847	\$	(277)(C)	\$ 33,556
Short-term investments				5,008			5,008
Short-term restricted cash		115		2,700			2,700
Accounts receivable		117		010			117
Prepaid expenses		837		810		(702)(E)	1,647
Deferred acquisition costs		793 7,733		36,365		(793)(E) (1,070)	43,028
		1,155		30,305		(1,070)	43,028
PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, NET		753		208			961
OTHER ASSETS							
In-process research and development						5,000(G)	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						(5,000)(G)	
Ceregene investment						1,000(F)	1,000
Investment in MATC		140				-,(-)	140
Unamortized debt issuance costs and other							
assets				15		(15)(H)	
Restricted cash and investments and deposits		903					903
	\$	9,529	\$	36,588	\$	(85)	\$ 46,032
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS							
EQUITY CURRENT LIABILITIES							
Accounts payable	\$	2,550	\$	457	\$	2,533(A)	\$ 7,186
1.		,				1,646(E)	,
Due to licensor - Antares		16				, , , ,	16
Accrued restructuring				938		4,341(B)	5,279
Accrued compensation		285		288			573
Other accrued expenses		865		1,367			2,232
Warrant liability				277		(277)(C)	
Current portion of interest due on convertible							
senior note due 2013				662		(662)(I)	
		3,716		3,989		7,581	15,286
OTHER LIABILITIES							
Convertible senior notes due 2013 and 2011				22.015			22 01 5
principal portion				22,017			22,017
Non-current portion of interest due on				1.040		(1, 0, 40)(T)	
convertible senior notes due 2013		2 51 (1,840		(1,840)(I)	25 202
		3,716		27,846		5,741	37,303
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY							
Capital stock							
Common stock		3		110		(110)(D)	5
Common Stock		5		110		2(E)	5
Additional paid in capital		86,388		559,683		(559,683)(D)	119,137
paro in capital		30,200		229,000		(<i>CC</i>),(<i>C</i>)	11,,107

			32,749(E)	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(411)	411(D)	
	86,391	559,382	(526,631)	119,142
Accumulated deficit	(80,578)	(550,640)	550,640(D)	(110,413)
			(2,439)(E)	
			(5,000)(G)	
			(22,396)(J)	
	5,813	8,742	(5,826)	8,729
\$	9,529	\$ 36,588	\$ (85) \$	46,032

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.

Table of Contents

NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

1.

2

Basis of Presentation

On June 29, 2009, BioSante and Cell Genesys entered into a merger agreement. The merger agreement provides that upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement, Cell Genesys will merge with and into BioSante, with BioSante as the surviving corporation.

As a result of the merger, each share of Cell Genesys common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into 0.1615 of a share of BioSante common stock, subject to potential upward or downward adjustment, in accordance with a formula set forth in the merger agreement which is based on Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger. As a result of the merger, BioSante will issue an aggregate of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock to holders of Cell Genesys common stock and current BioSante stockholders will own approximately 60.4 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company and current Cell Genesys stockholders will own approximately 39.6 percent of the outstanding common stock of the combined company, assuming the 0.1615 exchange ratio is not adjusted and the number of outstanding shares of BioSante and Cell Genesys common stock remains unchanged until immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. For a more detailed discussion of the exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment for additional information. The merger is subject to customary closing conditions, including approval by BioSante and Cell Genesys stockholders.

Because BioSante stockholders are expected to own approximately 60.4 percent of the voting stock of the combined company after the transaction, BioSante will control the combined company and is deemed to be the acquiring company for accounting purposes. As Cell Genesys has ceased substantially all of its operations, the acquisition is considered to be an acquisition of assets under U.S. GAAP and not a business combination, and the allocation of the preliminary purchase price will not result in goodwill. Accordingly, the assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys will be recorded as of the merger closing date at their estimated fair values.

Purchase Price

As of June 29, 2009, the date the merger agreement was signed, Cell Genesys had 109,618,787 shares of common stock outstanding. The exchange ratio was set to 0.1615 shares of BioSante common stock for each share of Cell Genesys common stock, which was determined by the closing price on June 29, 2009 of \$2.15 per share for BioSante and a 12 percent premium to the \$0.31 per share closing price for Cell Genesys. The exchange ratio is subject to adjustment based on a formula that takes into account Cell Genesys s net cash, less certain expenses and liabilities, on a date 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger transaction. For a more detailed discussion of the exchange ratio, see The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration and Adjustment for additional information.

In accordance with FAS 141(R), Business Combinations, BioSante will base the value of consideration to acquire the assets and liabilities of Cell Genesys upon the price of BioSante common stock as of the date of the acquisition, plus the value of replacement warrants and options to be issued by BioSante, and the actual amount of direct costs of the merger. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet is prepared based on the closing price of BioSante common stock as of July 30, 2009 of \$1.85, resulting in a current value of share consideration of \$32.8 million. In connection with the merger, BioSante is required to issue replacement warrants and options to convert

outstanding warrants to purchase an aggregate of 2,162,162 shares of Cell Genesys common stock, outstanding options to purchase an aggregate of 1,282,500 shares of Cell Genesys common stock and an aggregate of 30,698,839 shares of Cell Genesys common stock reserved for future issuance pursuant to Cell Genesys s outstanding 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and May 2013. As a result of the merger and assuming a 0.1615 exchange ratio, BioSante

Table of Contents

will issue replacement warrants to purchase an aggregate of 349,189 shares of BioSante common stock related to conversion of outstanding Cell Genesys warrants and replacement options to purchase an aggregate of 207,113 shares of BioSante common stock related to conversion of outstanding Cell Genesys options. In addition, BioSante will reserve an aggregate of 4,957,863 shares of BioSante common stock for future issuance pursuant to Cell Genesys so outstanding 3.125% convertible senior notes due in November 2011 and May 2013, which notes will be assumed by BioSante in connection with the merger.

The estimated purchase price is preliminary because the proposed merger has not yet been completed. The actual purchase price may change based on Cell Genesys s net cash as of the determination date of 10 calendar days preceding the anticipated closing date of the merger, the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock outstanding as of the effective time of the merger, the number of warrants and options to purchase Cell Genesys common stock outstanding as of the effective time of the merger, the price of BioSante common stock as of the closing of the transaction, and BioSante s final costs to complete the merger.

The total purchase price is allocated to the acquired assets and assumed liabilities of Cell Genesys based on their estimated relative fair values as of the merger closing date. A preliminary estimate of the total purchase price, as described above is as follows (in thousands):

Fair value of BioSante common stock issued	\$ 32,751
Estimated transaction costs of BioSante	2,439
Total preliminary estimated purchase price	\$ 35,190

The allocation of the estimated purchase price is preliminary because the proposed merger has not yet been completed. The purchase price allocation will remain preliminary until BioSante completes its valuation of assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The final determination of the purchase price allocation is anticipated to be completed as soon as practicable after completion of the merger and will be based on the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of the merger closing date and the value of share consideration on the date of closing. The final amounts allocated to assets acquired and liabilities assumed may differ materially from the amounts presented in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet. Based on the information currently available to date, BioSante s management believes that the preliminary purchase price allocation reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet reasonably reflects the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed.

The estimated consideration expected to be transferred reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet does not purport to represent what the actual consideration will be when the merger is closed. The fair value of the BioSante common stock issued as consideration transferred will be measured on the closing date of the merger at the closing market price on that date. This likely will result in consideration that is different from the \$1.85 per share assumed in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet, which represents the closing price of BioSante common stock price as of July 30, 2009. An increase or decrease in the price of BioSante common stock price would impact the consideration paid as follows:

Increase/Decrease in	Increase/Decrease in
BioSante Stock Price	Value of Consideration
10%	\$2.9 million
20%	\$5.8 million
30%	\$8.6 million

The estimated consideration reflected herein also may be affected by Cell Genesys s final net cash amount. A provision in the merger agreement states that the number of shares of BioSante common stock Cell Genesys stockholders will be entitled to receive in exchange for all shares of Cell Genesys common stock at

Table of Contents

the consummation of the merger will be equal to the exchange ratio set forth in the merger agreement that is applicable based upon the difference between Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date and the target net cash amount applicable as of the date of the merger closing, all as set forth in the merger agreement. If Cell Genesys s net cash balance at the determination date is no more than \$500,000 greater than or no more than \$500,000 less than the applicable target net cash amount, then the exchange ratio will be 0.1615. The actual exchange ratio will be determined in accordance with the merger agreement and may be higher or lower than 0.1615 depending on whether the actual net cash balance of Cell Genesys s as of the determination date and the applicable target net cash. The merger agreement provides for a range of 38 different exchange ratios dependent upon these variables from a maximum exchange ratio of 0.2424 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is more than \$5,000,000 above the applicable target net cash amount to a minimum exchange ratio of 0.1036 if Cell Genesys s actual net cash balance is between \$4,750,001 to \$5,000,000 below the applicable target net cash amount.

BioSante does not anticipate that the transaction will result in material capitalizable intangible assets acquired in the transaction. This determination is based on management s preliminary review of the historical inception to date research and development expenses of Cell Genesys and the current stage of development of Cell Genesys s clinical development program. However, the independent valuation also will serve to assist in determining whether any other identifiable intangible assets were acquired and are measurable.

In order for costs to be allocated to in-process research and development (IPR&D) assets, each of the following criteria must be met:

- The acquired asset (whether tangible or intangible) should possess the characteristics of control and economic benefit.
- The fair value of the acquired asset should be measurable with reasonable reliability.
- The specific IPR&D project in which acquired assets are to be used must be identified, have substance and be incomplete.
- The acquired asset should have no alternative future use.

3.

BioSante s management assessed the four criteria described above for the research programs acquired, and expects that each criterion will be met. As such, BioSante expects that a portion of the amount of purchase price in excess of the fair values of tangible assets and liabilities acquired will be allocated to IPR&D based on the fair value of the research programs determined as of the date of acquisition. Amounts allocated to IPR&D assets, as well as any additional amount of excess purchase price, will be immediately charged to expense.

Pro Forma and Purchase Accounting Adjustments

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet includes pro forma adjustments giving effect to the changes in BioSante s capital structure directly resulting from the proposed merger. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined consolidated balance sheet does not include any adjustments for income taxes because the combined company is anticipated to incur significant tax losses for the foreseeable future. Certain aspects of the merger may give rise to significant amounts of taxable income. However, Cell Genesys expects to have sufficient net operating loss carryforwards available to it to eliminate any resulting tax liability.

The pro forma adjustments are as follows:

A. To reflect estimated additional costs of the merger of \$2.533 million to be borne by Cell Genesys, consisting of approximately \$1.25 million for investment advisors, \$0.595 million

Table of Contents

for legal and accounting, \$0.438 million for directors and officers insurance tail coverage and \$0.25 million for the Cell Genesys special meeting (including printing and mailing costs).

B. To reflect \$4.3 million of additional payments due to severed Cell Genesys employees pursuant to the contractual termination provisions in place at Cell Genesys consisting of \$3.5 million for severance and \$0.8 million for retention payments.

C.	To reflect payment of a warrant liability which is contractually payable at the time of closing.
D.	To eliminate Cell Genesys stockholders equity accounts.

To reflect components of estimated purchase price consideration (which totals \$35.2 million) consisting of:

a. the issuance of approximately 17.7 million shares of BioSante common stock, based on approximately 109.6 million shares of Cell Genesys common stock outstanding, at the assumed 0.1615 exchange ratio provided for in the merger agreement. The assumed price of BioSante stock is \$1.85 per share, which is based on the closing price of BioSante common stock as of July 30, 2009, resulting in estimated share consideration value of \$32.751 million.

b. estimated additional BioSante direct costs of the acquisition of \$1.646 million, consisting of approximately \$0.850 million for financial advisor, \$0.546 million for legal and accounting and \$0.25 million for the BioSante special meeting (including printing and mailing costs). BioSante has recorded liabilities of \$0.25 million for financial advisor, \$0.475 million for legal and accounting and has paid \$0.068 million for legal and accounting as of June 30, 2009, resulting in total estimated BioSante direct costs of the acquisition of \$2.439 million.

F. To reflect the estimated fair value of the ownership interest in Ceregene of \$1 million.

G. To record the estimated fair value attributable to IPR&D of \$5 million, which is immediately expensed as there is no alternative future use.

H.

E.

To reflect the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs.

I. To eliminate interest due liability recorded as part of a troubled debt restructuring completed in June 2009 that pertains to the entire life of the convertible senior notes due 2013.

J.

To record the amount of the purchase price in excess of the assets acquired.

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF BIOSANTE CAPITAL STOCK

The following summary of the material terms of the capital stock of BioSante is not intended to be a complete summary of all the rights and preferences of BioSante s capital stock. BioSante urges you to read BioSante s current certificate of incorporation and bylaws and BioSante s amended certificate of incorporation which, if BioSante Proposal No. 2 is approved, will be effective immediately prior to the merger, in their entirety, and refer to the applicable provisions of Delaware law, for a complete description of the rights and preferences of BioSante s capital stock.

Authorized and Outstanding Capital Stock

BioSante currently is authorized to issue 100,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, 4,687,684 shares of class C special stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, and 10,000,000 shares of undesignated preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value per share. At the BioSante special meeting, BioSante stockholders will be asked to approve an amendment to BioSante s certificate of incorporation to increase the number of shares of BioSante common stock BioSante is authorized to issue from 100 million to 200 million and to increase the number of BioSante capital stock BioSante is authorized to issue by 100 million, to reflect the increase in the authorized BioSante common stock.

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had 27,042,764 shares of common stock outstanding. As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had an aggregate of 2,736,691 shares of common stock reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding stock options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan and the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan and an additional 1,098,500 shares of common stock reserved for issuance pursuant to future grants under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan. As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had an aggregate of 2,878,705 shares of common stock reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding warrants.

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had 391,286 shares of class C special stock outstanding. Each share of class C special stock entitles its holder to one vote per share. Each share of BioSante s class C special stock is exchangeable, at the option of the holder, for one share of BioSante common stock, at an exchange price of \$2.50 per share, subject to adjustment upon certain capitalization events. Holders of BioSante s class C special stock are not entitled to receive dividends. Holders of BioSante s class C special stock are not entitled to participate in the distribution of BioSante s assets upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of BioSante. The holders of BioSante s class C special stock have no cumulative voting, preemptive, subscription, redemption or sinking fund rights.

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, BioSante does not have any shares of preferred stock outstanding.

Common Stock

For all matters submitted to a vote of BioSante stockholders, each holder of BioSante common stock is entitled to one vote for each share registered in the holder s name on BioSante s books. BioSante common stock does not have cumulative voting rights. The holders of a majority of the shares of BioSante common stock and class C special stock entitled to vote in any election of directors, voting together as a single class,

can elect all of the directors standing for election, if they so choose. Subject to limitations under Delaware law and preferences that may be applicable to any then outstanding preferred stock, holders of BioSante common stock are entitled to receive ratably those dividends, if any, as may be declared by the BioSante board of directors out of legally available funds. Upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of BioSante, the holders of BioSante common stock will be entitled to share ratably in the net assets legally available for distribution to stockholders after the payment of all of BioSante s debts and other liabilities, subject to the prior rights of any preferred stock then outstanding. All shares of outstanding BioSante common stock are fully paid and nonassessable. Holders of BioSante common stock do not have preemptive or subscription

Table of Contents

rights, and they have no right to convert their BioSante common stock into any other securities. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the BioSante common stock. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of BioSante common stock are subject to the rights of the holders of any series of preferred stock which BioSante may designate in the future. BioSante s certificate of incorporation and bylaws do not restrict the ability of a holder of BioSante common stock to transfer the holder s shares of BioSante common stock.

Class C Special Stock

Each share of BioSante class C special stock entitles its holder to one vote per share. Each share of BioSante class C special stock is exchangeable, at the option of the holder, for one share of BioSante common stock, at an exchange price of \$2.50 per share, subject to adjustment upon certain capitalization events. Holders of BioSante class C special stock are not entitled to receive dividends. Holders of BioSante class C special stock are not entitled to participate in the distribution of BioSante s assets upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of BioSante. There are six record holders of BioSante class C special stock and they have no cumulative voting, preemptive, subscription, redemption or sinking fund rights.

Preferred Stock

The BioSante board of directors is authorized, without approval of BioSante stockholders subject to any limitations prescribed by law and imposed by the listing standards of the NASDAQ Global Market, to issue up to an aggregate of 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions granted to or imposed upon the preferred stock, including voting rights, dividend rights, conversion rights, redemption privileges and liquidation preferences. The rights of the holders of BioSante common stock and class C special stock will be subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of holders of any preferred stock that may be issued in the future. The BioSante board of directors could authorize the issuance of shares of preferred stock with terms and conditions more favorable than the BioSante common stock or class C special stock. Prior to issuance of shares of each series of undesignated preferred stock, the BioSante board of directors is required by the Delaware General Corporate Law and BioSante s certificate of incorporation to adopt resolutions and file a Certificate of Designations, limitations and restrictions of the shares of such series. Issuance of preferred stock, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of BioSante. BioSante has no present plans to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Stock Options

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had an aggregate of 2,736,691 shares of BioSante common stock reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding stock options granted under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Stock Plan and the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan, at a weighted average exercise price of \$2.94. An additional 1,098,500 shares of BioSante common stock were reserved for issuance as of such date pursuant to future grants under the BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2008 Stock Incentive Plan.

Warrants

As of August 1, 2009, BioSante had an aggregate of 2,878,705 shares of BioSante common stock reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding warrants. As of such date, the following warrants were outstanding:

Table of Contents

• Warrants to purchase an aggregate of 534,996 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$7.00 per share issued to various institutional and accredited investors in connection with BioSante s private placement completed on May 14, 2004, these warrants will expire on August 13, 2009;

• Warrants to purchase an aggregate of 853,292 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$2.75 per share issued to various institutional and accredited investors in connection with BioSante s private placement completed on July 21, 2006;

• Warrants to purchase an aggregate of 763,750 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$8.00 per share issued to various institutional and accredited investors in connection with BioSante s private placement completed on June 13, 2007;

• A warrant to purchase up to 300,000 shares of BioSante common stock at an exercise price of \$4.00 per share issued to Kingsbridge Capital Limited on December 15, 2008 connection with BioSante s committed equity financing facility; and

• Warrants to purchase an aggregate of 426,667 shares of BioSante common stock at exercise prices ranging from \$2.00 to \$8.00 issued to investor and public relations vendors in 2007, 2008 and 2009.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Provisions of BioSante s Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Law

Some provisions of BioSante s certificate of incorporation and bylaws and Delaware law contain provisions that could make the following transactions more difficult: an acquisition of BioSante by means of a tender offer; an acquisition of BioSante by means of a proxy contest or otherwise; or removal of BioSante s incumbent officers and directors. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish or could deter transactions that BioSante stockholders may otherwise consider to be in their best interest or in BioSante s best interests, including transactions that might result in a premium over the market price for BioSante s shares.

These provisions, summarized below, are designed to discourage coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions also are designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of BioSante to first negotiate with the BioSante board of directors. The BioSante board of directors believes that the benefits of increased protection of its potential ability to negotiate with the proponent of an unfriendly or unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure BioSante outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging these proposals because negotiation of these proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.

Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

The following provisions in BioSante s certificate of incorporation and bylaws could delay or discourage transactions involving an actual or potential change in control or change in BioSante s management, including transactions that BioSante stockholders may otherwise consider to be in their best interest or in BioSante s best interests, including transactions that might result in a premium over the market price for BioSante s shares.

• *Authorized But Unissued Capital Stock*. BioSante has shares of common stock, class C special stock and undesignated preferred stock available for future issuance without stockholder approval, subject to any limitations imposed by the listing standards of the NASDAQ Global Market. BioSante may use these additional shares for a variety of corporate purposes, including for future public offerings to raise additional capital or to facilitate corporate acquisitions or for payment as a dividend on its capital stock. The existence of unissued and unreserved capital stock may

Table of Contents

enable the BioSante board of directors to issue shares to persons friendly to current management that could render more difficult or discourage a third-party attempt to obtain control of BioSante by means of a merger, tender offer, proxy contest or otherwise, thereby protecting the continuity of BioSante s management. In addition, the ability to authorize undesignated preferred stock makes it possible for the BioSante board of directors to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to change control of BioSante. These and other provisions may have the effect of deferring hostile takeovers or delaying changes in control or management of BioSante.

• **Stockholder Meetings**. BioSante s bylaws provide that a special meeting of stockholders may be called only by BioSante s chairman of the board, president and chief executive officer, or by the BioSante board of directors.

• **Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals.** BioSante s bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors, other than nominations made by or at the direction of the BioSante board of directors or a committee of the BioSante board of directors.

• *No Cumulative Voting Rights*. BioSante s certificate of incorporation and bylaws do not provide for cumulative voting rights. The holders of a majority of the shares of BioSante common stock and class C special stock entitled to vote in any election of directors, voting together as a single class, can elect all of the directors standing for election, if they so choose.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Law

As a Delaware corporation, BioSante is subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. This law prohibits a publicly-held Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder unless:

• prior to the date of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;

• upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85 percent of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding those shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers and by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or

• on or subsequent to the date of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Section 203 defines business combination to include:

•

- any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;
 - any sale, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10 percent or more of the corporation s assets involving the interested stockholder;

Table of Contents

• in general, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any of its stock to the interested stockholder; or

• the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits provided by or through the corporation.

Limitation of Liability and Indemnification

BioSante s certificate of incorporation contains certain provisions permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law relating to the liability of directors. The provisions eliminate a director s liability for monetary damages for a breach of fiduciary duty, except in circumstances involving wrongful acts, such as the breach of a director s duty of loyalty or acts or omissions that involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law. In addition, BioSante s certificate of incorporation contains provisions to indemnify BioSante s directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Listing of BioSante Common Stock

BioSante common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol BPAX.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for BioSante common stock is Computershare Investor Services, LLC.

COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF BIOSANTE STOCK AND CELL GENESYS STOCK

Both BioSante and Cell Genesys are incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware. Any differences, therefore, in the rights of BioSante stockholders and Cell Genesys stockholders arise primarily from differences in their respective certificates of incorporation and bylaws. Upon completion of the merger, the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the combined company will be identical in all respects to BioSante s certificate of incorporation, as amended effective immediately prior to the merger, which is referred to as the BioSante amended charter, and BioSante s bylaws, which are referred to as the BioSante bylaws. Consequently, after the effective time of the merger, the rights of the former Cell Genesys stockholders will be determined by reference to the amended BioSante charter and the BioSante bylaws. The following table compares the material differences between the current rights of Cell Genesys stockholders under Cell Genesys s certificate of incorporation and bylaws, which are referred to as the Cell Genesys charter and Cell Genesys bylaws, respectively, and the current rights of BioSante stockholders under BioSante s current certificate of incorporation, which is referred to as the BioSante bylaws, as well as the rights that those stockholders will have as stockholders of the combined company under the amended BioSante charter and BioSante bylaws following the completion of the merger.

BioSante has filed copies of the BioSante charter, the BioSante amended charter and the BioSante bylaws as exhibits to the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part. In addition, copies of the BioSante charter, the BioSante amended charter, the BioSante bylaws, the Cell Genesys charter and the Cell Genesys bylaws will be sent to holders of BioSante common stock or Cell Genesys common stock upon request. See Where You Can Find More Information. Because this summary does not provide a complete description of these documents, BioSante and Cell Genesys urge you to read each of their charters and bylaws as well as the amended BioSante charter in their entirety.

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Corporate Governance	<i>Before the merger.</i> The rights of Cell Genesys stockholders currently are governed by Delaware law and the Cell Genesys charter and the Cell Genesys bylaws.	<i>Before the merger</i> . The rights of BioSante stockholders currently are governed by Delaware law and the BioSante charter and the BioSante bylaws.
	<i>After the merger.</i> Upon completion of the merger, the rights of Cell Genesys stockholders who become BioSante stockholders in the merger will be governed by Delaware law, the amended BioSante charter and the BioSante bylaws.	<i>After the merger</i> . Upon completion of the merger, the rights of BioSante stockholders will be governed by Delaware law, the amended BioSante charter and the BioSante bylaws.
Authorized Capital	The authorized capital stock of Cell Genesys is 150,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.001 par value, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.001 par value.	The authorized capital stock of BioSante, including a description of the preferential rights of the undesignated preferred stock, is set forth under Description of BioSante Capital Stock Authorized and Outstanding Capital Stock.
Blank Check Preferred Stock	The Cell Genesys charter provides that the rights of the holders of Cell Genesys common stock are subject to the rights and preferences of the Cell Genesys preferred stock as the same may be designated from time to time by the Cell Genesys board of directors.	The BioSante charter provides, and upon completion of the merger the amended BioSante charter will provide, that the rights of the holders of BioSante common stock and class C special stock are subject to the rights and preferences of the BioSante preferred stock as the same may be designated from time to time by the BioSante board of directors. See Description of BioSante Capital Stock Preferred Stock.

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Number of Directors	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that the number of directors will not be less than one, as determined by action of the Cell Genesys board of directors. The Cell Genesys board of directors currently consists of nine directors.	The BioSante bylaws provide that the number of directors will not be less than one, as determined by action of the BioSante board of directors or stockholders at an annual or special meeting. The BioSante board of directors currently consists of six directors.
Classification of Board of Directors	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide for one class of directors, meaning each director stands for election on an annual basis.	The BioSante bylaws provide for one class of directors, meaning each director stands for election on an annual basis.
Removal of Directors	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that the stockholders may remove a director from office with or without cause.	The BioSante bylaws provides that a director may be removed from office with or without cause upon the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the total voting power of the then outstanding shares of capital stock entitled to vote.
Vacancies on the Board of Directors	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that vacancies occurring on the board of directors may be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by a plurality of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders. Any director chosen in accordance with the preceding sentence will hold office until the expiration of the term of office of the director whom he has replaced.	The BioSante bylaws provide that a vacancy occurring on the board of may be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by the sole remaining director. Any director chosen in accordance with the preceding sentence will hold office until the next election of directors or until such director s successor has been duly elected and qualified, or until such director s earlier resignation or removal.
Board Quorum	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that a majority of the authorized number of directors will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.	The BioSante bylaws provide that a majority of the authorized number of directors will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, but if at any meeting of the BioSante board of directors there is less than a quorum present, the majority of those present may adjourn the meeting from time to time, until a quorum is present.
Stockholder Quorum	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy at a meeting of the holders of shares representing a majority of the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote thereat constitutes a quorum. In the absence of a quorum, the stockholders so present may, by majority vote, adjourn the meeting from time to time until a quorum is present.	The BioSante bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy at a meeting of the holders of shares representing a majority of the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote thereat constitutes a quorum. In the absence of a quorum, the stockholders so present may, by majority vote, adjourn the meeting from time to time until a quorum is present.

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Stockholder Action by Written Consent	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that any action required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, if the holders of outstanding stock having at least the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting entitled to vote thereon were present and voted.	The BioSante bylaws provide that any action required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of BioSante stockholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, if the holders of outstanding stock having at least the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting entitled to vote thereon were present and voted.
Special Meetings of Stockholders	Under Delaware law, a special meeting of Cell Genesys stockholders may be called by the Cell Genesys board of directors or by any other person authorized to do so in the Cell Genesys charter or bylaws and the written notice of the special meeting must set forth the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that special meetings of Cell Genesys stockholders may be called by the Cell Genesys board of directors, chairman of the board of directors, or the president or any other director or officer who has been duly designated by the board of directors to call such meetings, or by one or more stockholders holding shares in the aggregate entitled to cast at least 10 percent of the votes at that meeting.	Under Delaware law, a special meeting of BioSante stockholders may be called by the BioSante board of directors or by any other person authorized to do so in the BioSante charter or bylaws and the written notice of the special meeting must set forth the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. The BioSante bylaws provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called by the chairman of the board, the president and chief executive officer, the chief financial officer, or the BioSante board of directors. The business to be transacted at a special meeting of BioSante stockholders must be limited to the purposes stated in the notice of meeting.

Stockholder Proposals

Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights

The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that a Cell Genesys stockholder wishing to bring business before the annual Cell Genesys stockholders meeting must provide timely written notice to Cell Genesys s corporate secretary. To be timely, the notice must be delivered to Cell Genesys s principal executive offices not later than the close of business on the day that is the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the day that is the 120th day prior to the one year anniversary of the previous year s annual meeting. However, if the date of the annual meeting has changed by more than 30 days from the date of the prior year s meeting, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be received not earlier than the close of business on the 120th day before the annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the 90th day before the annual meeting or the 10th day following the date on which public announcement of the date of the meeting is first made.

A Cell Genesys stockholder s notice to Cell Genesys regarding the proposal of business to be brought before an annual meeting must contain certain required information as described in the Cell Genesys bylaws, including, among other things:

• a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting;

- a description of any material interest of the Cell Genesys stockholder in such business;
- the name and address of the Cell Genesys stockholder making the proposal; and
- the class and number of shares beneficially owned by such Cell Genesys stockholder.

BioSante Stockholder Rights

The BioSante bylaws provide that a BioSante stockholder wishing to bring business before the annual BioSante stockholders meeting must provide timely written notice to BioSante s corporate secretary. To be timely, the notice must delivered to or mailed and received by BioSante not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days before the one year anniversary of the date on which BioSante first mailed its proxy statement to BioSante stockholders in connection with the previous year s annual meeting. However, if the date of the annual meeting has changed by more than 30 days from the date of the prior year s meeting, notice by the BioSante stockholder to be timely must be received not later than the 10th day following the date on which such notice of the date of the annual meeting was mailed or such public announcement of the date of the meeting is first made, whichever first occurs.

A BioSante stockholder s notice to BioSante regarding the proposal of business to be brought before an annual meeting must contain certain required information as described in the BioSante bylaws, including, among other things:

- a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting;
- a description of any material interest of the BioSante stockholder in such business;
- the name and address of the BioSante stockholder making the proposal;
- the class and number of shares beneficially owned by such BioSante stockholder; and
- a representation that the BioSante stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to bring the proposed business before the meeting.

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Stockholder Nominations	 The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that Cell Genesys stockholders wishing to nominate candidates for election to the Cell Genesys board of directors at an annual meeting must give proper and timely written notice to Cell Genesys s corporate secretary. To be timely, the notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at Cell Genesys s principal executive offices within the timeframe described under Stockholder Proposals above with respect to the submission of Cell Genesys stockholder proposals. A Cell Genesys stockholder s notice to Cell Genesys regarding director nominations must contain certain required information as described in the Cell Genesys bylaws, including, among other things: all information relating to the nominee that must be disclosed in the solicitation of proxies (or is otherwise required) for election of directors pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; 	 The BioSante bylaws provide that BioSante stockholders wishing to nominate candidates for election to the BioSante board of directors at an annual meeting must give proper and timely written notice to BioSante s corporate secretary. To be timely, the notice must be delivered to or mailed and received by BioSante within the timeframe described under Stockholder Proposals above with respect to the submission of BioSante stockholder proposals. A BioSante stockholder s notice to BioSante regarding director nominations must contain certain required information as described in the BioSante bylaws, including, among other things: the name, age, business address and residence address of the nominee; the class and number of shares of capital stock
	 if elected; the name and address, as they appear on Cell Genesys s stock transfer books, of the Cell Genesys stockholder and the beneficial owner, if any, giving the notice and on whose behalf the nomination is made; and the class, series and number of shares of Cell Genesys which are beneficially owned and of record by such Cell Genesys stockholder and such beneficial owner. 	 of BioSante beneficially owned by the nominee; any other information concerning the nominee; any other information concerning the nominee; that would be required under the rules of the SEC in a proxy statement soliciting proxies for the election of such nominee; and as to the stockholder giving the notice, the name and record address of the stockholder, the class and number of shares of BioSante which are beneficially owned by such BioSante stockholder, a description of all arrangements between such stockholder and the nominee, and a representation that such stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to nominate the person named in its notice.
Voting Stock	The Cell Genesys common stock is the only outstanding class of Cell Genesys voting securities. Under Delaware law, each share of Cell Genesys common stock is entitled to one vote on all matters submitted to Cell Genesys stockholders. The Cell Genesys charter provides that the stockholders shall have cumulative voting.	The BioSante common stock and class C special stock are the only outstanding classes of BioSante voting securities and will be the only outstanding classes of BioSante voting securities upon completion of the merger. Under Delaware law and the BioSante charter, and upon the completion of the merger, under the amended BioSante charter, each share of BioSante common stock and class C special stock will be entitled to one vote on all matters submitted to stockholders.

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Vote Required for Certain Stockholder Actions; Effect of Abstentions	Under Delaware law, except as otherwise required by Delaware law and unless the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the corporation provide otherwise, in all matters other than the election of directors, the affirmative vote of the majority of voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter is an act of the stockholders. The Cell Genesys charter and bylaws do not contain any provision altering this default rule.	Under Delaware law, except as otherwise required by Delaware law and unless the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the corporation provide otherwise, in all matters other than the election of directors, the affirmative vote of the majority of voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter is an act of the stockholders. The BioSante charter and BioSante bylaws do not contain, and the amended BioSante charter upon completion of the merger will not contain, any provision altering this default rule.
	Generally, under Delaware law, the approval of any merger or consolidation or a sale of all or substantially all of a corporation s assets requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes represented by the outstanding stock of the corporation entitled to vote on such matter. Abstentions have the effect of a vote against the proposal.	Generally, under Delaware law, the approval of any merger or consolidation or a sale of all or substantially all of a corporation s assets requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes represented by the outstanding stock of the corporation entitled to vote on such matter. Abstentions have the effect of a vote against the proposal.
Amendment of Certificate of Incorporation	Under Delaware law, the Cell Genesys charter may be amended by the adoption of a resolution of the Cell Genesys board of directors, followed by the vote of a majority of the outstanding voting power entitled to vote thereon and a majority of the outstanding stock of each class entitled to vote thereon. The Cell Genesys charter provides that amendments to the Cell Genesys charter may be made in accordance with the default positions of Delaware law.	Under Delaware law, the BioSante charter, and upon completion of the merger the BioSante amended charter, may be amended by the adoption of a resolution of the BioSante board of directors, followed by the vote of a majority of the outstanding voting power entitled to vote thereon and a majority of the outstanding stock of each class entitled to vote thereon as a separate class. The BioSante charter provides, and upon completion of the merger the amended BioSante charter will provide, that charter amendments may be made in accordance with the default positions of Delaware law.

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Amendment of Bylaws	The Cell Genesys bylaws may be altered or repealed by the Cell Genesys board of directors, but Cell Genesys stockholders may make additional bylaws or alter and repeal any bylaws.	The BioSante bylaws may be rescinded, altered, amended or repealed by BioSante board of directors, but BioSante stockholders may rescind, alter, amend or repeal any bylaws made by the board of directors, and may enact bylaws.
Limitation on Liability	The Cell Genesys charter provides that no director will be personally liable to the corporation or Cell Genesys stockholders for monetary damages for breaches of fiduciary duty as a director, except for a director s acts or omissions that: • were in breach of the director s duty of loyalty to the corporation or Cell Genesys stockholders;	The BioSante charter provides, and the amended BioSante charter upon completion of the merger will provide, that no director will be liable to the corporation or BioSante stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for a director s acts or omission that:
	 were not in good faith or involved intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law; 	• were in breach of the director s duty of loyalty the corporation or BioSante stockholders;
	• resulted in a violation of section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law for unlawful payment of a	• were not in good faith or involved intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law;
	dividend or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions; or	• resulted in a violation of section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law for unlawful
	• involved transactions from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.	payment of a dividend or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions; or
		• involved transactions from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. The
		BioSante charter further provides, and the amended BioSante charter upon completion of the merger will provide, that if Delaware law is amended to authorize corporations to further
		eliminate or limit the liability of a director, then the liability of a director will be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as amended.

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Indemnification	The Cell Genesys bylaws provide that any person who is subject to any proceeding by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of Cell Genesys will be indemnified and held harmless by Cell Genesys, in the case of a civil matter, if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and in the case of a criminal matter, if such person had no reasonable cause to	The BioSante charter provides, and the amended BioSante charter upon completion of the merger will provide, that the corporation will indemnify its directors, officers, employees or agents for any proceedings in which they are involved by reason of the fact that they are or were a director or officer of corporation to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law.
	believe his conduct was unlawful. In addition, Cell Genesys is required to pay expenses actually incurred in connection with the proceeding in advance of the final disposition of the proceeding. However, the payment of the expenses in advance of the final disposition will be made only upon delivery to Cell Genesys of an undertaking, by or on behalf of such director or officer, to repay all amounts advanced if it is ultimately determined that such director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified.	As described above under The Merger Agreement Certain Covenants, BioSante has agreed to provide, for a period of six years after the effective date of the merger, officers and directors liability insurance covering acts or omissions occurring before the effective time of the merger by each officer or director of BioSante or its subsidiaries covered by BioSante s current officers and directors liability insurance policy.
	In addition, the Cell Genesys bylaws provide that Cell Genesys may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation against any expense, liability or loss incurred by such person in any such capacity, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the bylaws.	

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
Dividends	Under Delaware law, except as set forth in the	Under Delaware law, except as set forth in the
	certificate of incorporation, a corporation is generally	certificate of incorporation, a corporation is
	permitted to declare and pay dividends out of surplus	generally permitted to declare and pay dividends
	(defined as the excess, if any, of net assets over capital)	out of surplus (defined as the excess, if any, of net
	or, if no surplus exists, out of net profits for the fiscal	assets over capital) or, if no surplus exists, out of
	year in which the dividend is declared and/or the	net profits for the fiscal year in which the dividend
	preceding fiscal year. However, the directors of a	is declared and/or the preceding fiscal year.
	corporation may not pay any dividends out of net profits if the capital of the corporation has been reduced to an	However, the directors of a corporation may not pay any dividends out of net profits if the capital
	amount less than the aggregate amount of capital	of the corporation has been reduced to an amount
	represented by the issued and outstanding stock of all	less than the aggregate amount of capital
	classes having a preference upon the distribution of	represented by the issued and outstanding stock of
	assets.	all classes having a preference upon the
		distribution of assets.
		The BioSante bylaws provide the BioSante board
		of directors may declare that the holders of shares
		of BioSante capital stock are entitled to receive,
		out of the assets of BioSante which are by law
		available therefor, dividends payable either in
		cash, in property or in shares of capital stock
		The BioSante charter provides, and the amended
		BioSante charter upon completion of the merger will provide, the holders of common stock shall be
		entitled to receive dividends if and when declared
		by the board of directors and that the holders of
		class C special stock shall not be entitled to
		receive any dividends.
		,, <u>,</u>

Stockholder Rights Plan

Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights

The Cell Genesys stockholder rights plan entitles each holder of Cell Genesys common stock to a right to purchase from Cell Genesys a unit consisting of one one-thousandth of a share of Cell Genesys Series A Preferred Stock at a purchase price of \$300 in cash per unit, subject to adjustment. The description and terms of such rights are set forth in an Amended and Restated Preferred Shares Rights Agreement, dated as of July 26, 2000, between Cell Genesys and U.S. Bank National Association, as rights agent.

Unless the rights are earlier redeemed, in the event that any person obtains 15 percent or more of Cell Genesys common shares then outstanding, then each holder of a right which has not theretofore been exercised (other than rights beneficially owned by the acquiring person, which will thereafter be void) will thereafter have the right to receive, upon exercise, common shares having a value equal to two times the purchase price of the rights. Similarly, unless the rights are earlier redeemed, in the event that, after any person obtains 15 percent or more of Cell Genesys common shares then outstanding, (i) Cell Genesys is acquired in a merger or other business combination transaction, or (ii) 50 percent or more of Cell Genesys s consolidated assets or earning power are sold (other than in transactions in the ordinary course of business), proper provision must be made so that each holder of a right which has not theretofore been exercised (other than rights beneficially owned by the acquiring person, which will thereafter be void) will thereafter have the right to receive, upon exercise, shares of common stock of the acquiring company having a value equal to two times the purchase price of the rights. At any time after the acquisition by a third person of 15 percent or more of Cell Genesys common shares then outstanding and prior to the acquisition by such person of 50 percent or more of Cell Genesys common shares then outstanding, the Cell Genesys board of directors may exchange the rights (other than rights owned by the acquiring person), in whole or in part, at an exchange ratio of one common share per right.

Until a right is exercised, the holder thereof, as such,

will have no rights as a stockholder of Cell Genesys (other than any rights resulting from such holder s ownership of common shares of Cell Genesys), including, without limitation, the right to vote or to receive dividends. The Cell Genesys board of directors may, at its option, redeem all, but not less than all, of the then outstanding rights for a nominal redemption

BioSante Stockholder Rights

BioSante does not have a stockholder rights plan. While BioSante has no present intention to adopt a stockholder rights plan, the BioSante board of directors, pursuant to its authority to issue preferred stock, could do so without BioSante stockholder approval at any future time. price (\$0.001 per right).

Table of Contents

	Cell Genesys Stockholder Rights	BioSante Stockholder Rights
	The Cell Genesys stockholder rights plan has been amended so as to provide that the merger with BioSante will not be deemed to be a triggering event and that the stockholder rights plan will expire immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.	
	Please note that the foregoing descriptions of the Cell Genesys stockholder rights plan and the Cell Genesys stockholder rights plan amendment are only summaries, are not complete and should be read together with the entire Cell Genesys stockholder rights plan and the amendment thereto, both of which have been publicly filed with the SEC.	
Certain Business Combinations / Anti-takeover Provisions	Under Delaware law, a corporation can elect not to be governed by section 203 of the DGCL, which generally protects publicly held Delaware corporations from unfair transactions and tactics by persons who acquire large blocks of stock without prior board approval. Cell Genesys has not made this election and is therefore subject to the restrictions of section 203 of the DGCL.	BioSante also is governed by section 203 of the DGCL.
	In general, section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder, unless the business combination or the transaction by which the person became an interested stockholder is approved in a prescribed manner. A business combination includes certain mergers, asset sales and other transactions resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. Subject to exceptions, an interested stockholder is a person who, alone or together with his affiliates and associates, owns 15 percent or more of the corporation s voting stock.	od
	These provisions could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of Cell Genesys or reducing the price that certain investors might be willing to pay in the future for Cell Genesys common stock.	

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF BIOSANTE

The following table sets forth information known to BioSante with respect to the beneficial ownership of each class of BioSante s capital stock as of August 1, 2009 for:

- each person known by BioSante to beneficially own more than 5 percent of any class of BioSante s voting securities;
- each of BioSante s directors;
- each of BioSante s executive officers; and
- all of BioSante s current directors and executive officers as a group.

The number of shares beneficially owned by a person includes shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009. Percentage calculations assume, for each person and group, that all shares that may be acquired by such person or group pursuant to options currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009 are outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of capital stock owned by such person or group. However, such unissued shares of capital stock are not deemed to be outstanding for calculating the percentage of capital stock owned by any other person. Except as otherwise indicated, BioSante believes that the beneficial owners of its capital stock listed in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, subject to community property laws where applicable. Unless otherwise indicated in the notes below, the address for each of the stockholders in the table below is c/o BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 111 Barclay Boulevard, Lincolnshire, IL 60069.

		Shares Beneficially Owned(1)(2)								
	Со	nmon Sto	ock		Class C	Special Stoc	ζ.	Common Stock and Common Stock		Percent of Total Voting
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number		Percent		Number	Perc	ent	Equivalents		Power(3)
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	95,398		*		100,000		25.6%	195,398		*
Stephen M. Simes	703,847	(4)	2.6	%				703,847		2.5 %
Fred Holubow	123,759		*					123,759		*
Peter Kjaer	96,925		*					96,925		*
Ross Mangano	2,302,916	(5)	8.5	%				2,302,916		8.4 %
Edward C. Rosenow, III, M.D.	80,040		*					80,040		*
Phillip B. Donenberg	344,433		1.32	%				344,433		1.2 %
JO & Co	1,909,661	(6)	7.1	%				1,909,661		7.0%
Hans Michael Jebsen	425,000	(7)	1.6	%	100,000		25.6%	525,000		1.9%

Marcus Jebsen	125,000(8)	*		50,000	12.8	%	175,000	*	
Angela Ho	80,000(9)	*		100,000	25.6	%	180,000	*	
All directors and executive officers as a	2 7 47 218 (10)	12.20	7	100.000	05.0	đ	2 0 47 210	12.5	CI
group (7 persons)	3,747,318(10)	13.3	/0	100,000	 25.6	%	3,847,318	13.5	%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent.

Table of Contents

(1) Includes for the persons listed below the following shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009:

Name	Stock Options
Directors	
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	67,500
Stephen M. Simes	506,580
Fred Holubow	62,500
Peter Kjaer	62,500
Ross Mangano	62,500
Edward C. Rosenow, III, M.D.	62,500
Named Executive Officers	
Stephen M. Simes	506,580
Phillip B. Donenberg	304,111
All directors and executive officers as a group (7 persons)	1,128,191

(2) Includes shares held by the following persons in securities brokerage accounts, which in certain circumstances under the terms of the standard brokerage account form may involve a pledge of such shares as collateral: Mr. Simes (89,728 shares), Mr. Holubow (61,259 shares), Mr. Mangano (66,800 shares) and Mr. Donenberg (40,322 shares).

(3) In calculating the percent of total voting power, the voting power of shares of BioSante common stock and shares of BioSante class C special stock is combined.

(4) Mr. Simes s beneficial ownership includes 197,167 shares of BioSante common stock held by Mr. Simes s trust and 100 shares of BioSante common stock held by Mr. Simes s son.

(5) Mr. Mangano s beneficial ownership includes: (1) 1,909,661 shares of BioSante common stock held by JO & Co., of which Mr. Mangano is President; (2) 30,000 shares of BioSante common stock held by Oliver & Co., of which Mr. Mangano is the trustee; and (3) an aggregate of 214,999 shares of BioSante common stock held in various accounts, of which Mr. Mangano is an advisor and/or a trustee. Mr. Mangano has sole voting and investment power over these shares. See note (6) below.

(6) Ross Mangano, a director of BioSante, has sole voting and investment power over these shares. See note (5) above. The address for JO & Co. is 112 West Jefferson Boulevard, Suite 613, South Bend, IN 46634.

(7) The address of Hans Michael Jebsen is c/o Jebsen & Co. Ltd., 28/F Caroline Center, 28 Yun Ping Road, Causeway Bay, Hong Kong, China.

(8) The address of Marcus Jebsen is c/o MF Jebsen International Ltd., 24/F Caroline Centre, 28 Yun Ping Road, Causeway Bay, Hong Kong.

(9) The address of Angela Ho address is c/o Jet Asia Ltd., 39/F Shun Tak Center, 200 Connaught Road Central, Hong Kong, China.

(10) The amount beneficially owned by all current directors and executive officers as a group includes 1,128,191 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options held by these individuals, 197,167 shares held in an individual s trust and 100 shares held by an individual s son. See notes (1), (4), (5) and (6) above.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF CELL GENESYS

The following table sets forth information known to Cell Genesys with respect to the beneficial ownership of Cell Genesys common stock as of August 1, 2009 for:

- each person known by Cell Genesys to beneficially own more than 5 percent of Cell Genesys common stock;
- each of Cell Genesys s directors;
- each of Cell Genesys s executive officers named in Cell Genesys s Summary Compensation Table; and
- all of Cell Genesys s current directors and executive officers as a group.

The number of shares beneficially owned by a person includes shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009. Percentage calculations assume, for each person and group, that all shares that may be acquired by such person or group pursuant to options currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009 are outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of capital stock owned by such person or group. However, such unissued shares of common stock are not deemed to be outstanding for calculating the percentage of capital stock owned by any other person. Except as otherwise indicated, Cell Genesys believes that the beneficial owners of its capital stock listed in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, subject to community property laws where applicable. Unless otherwise indicated in the notes below, the address for each of the stockholders in the table below is c/o Cell Genesys, Inc., 400 Oyster Point Boulevard, Suite 525, South San Francisco, California 94080.

	Shares Beneficially Owned(1)	
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Common Stock Percent of Voting P	
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	1,280,485(2)	1.2%
David W. Carter	68,000	*
Nancy M. Crowell	90,500	*
James M. Gower	74,536	*
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	108,036(3)	*
Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D.	124,500	*
Eugene L. Step	98,000	*
Inder M. Verma, Ph.D.	132,696	*
Dennis L. Winger	68,000	*
Sharon E. Tetlow	271,783	*

Robert H. Tidwell	411,887		*	
Robert J. Dow**	14,620		*	
Carol C. Grundfest**	308,346		*	
Christine B. McKinley**	335,374		*	
Peter K. Working**	17,949		*	
Kopp Holding Company, LLC(4)	11,718,544		10.79	%
Capital Ventures International(5)	8,530,806		7.89	%
Tang Capital Partners, LP(6)	9,502,089		8.79	%
All directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons)	2,792,171	(7)	2.5 9	%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent.

^{**} Former executive officer named in Cell Genesys s Summary Compensation Table who is no longer employed by Cell Genesys. The Cell Genesys common stock beneficially owned by such former executive officer is not reflected in the number of shares of Cell Genesys common stock owned by Cell Genesys s current directors and executive officers as a group.

²⁶⁷

Table of Contents

(1) Includes for the persons listed below the following shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009:

Name	Stock Options
Directors	
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	775,864
David W. Carter	60,000
Nancy M. Crowell	82,500
James M. Gower	60,000
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	77,500
Thomas E. Shenk, Ph.D.	92,500
Eugene L. Step	60,000
Inder M. Verma, Ph.D.	77,500
Dennis L. Winger	60,000
Named Executive Officers	
Sharon E. Tetlow	253,334
Robert H. Tidwell	395,938
Carol C. Grundfest	
Christine B. McKinley	
All directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons)	2,052,428

(2) Includes 30,000 shares held in irrevocable trust for Dr. Sherwin s child, as to which Dr. Sherwin disclaims any beneficial ownership.

(3) Includes 16,000 shares held in irrevocable trusts for Dr. Potts s children, as to which Dr. Potts disclaims any beneficial ownership.

(4) The address of Kopp Holding Company, LLC is 7701 France Avenue South, Suite 500, Edina, MN 55435.

(5) The address of Capital Ventures International is One Capital Place, P.O. Box 1787 GT Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands, British West Indies.

(6) The address of Tang Capital Partners, LP is 4401 Eastgate Mall, San Diego, CA 92121.

(6) The amount beneficially owned by all current directors and executive officers as a group includes 2,052,428 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options and 46,000 shares held in irrevocable trusts. See notes (2) and (3) above.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS OF COMBINED COMPANY

The table below sets forth information known to BioSante with respect to the beneficial ownership of each class of the combined company upon consummation of the merger for:

- each of the combined company s current directors and nominees for directors;
- each of the combined company s executive officers;

• each person known by the management of BioSante and Cell Genesys to become the beneficial owner of more than five percent of any class of the combined company upon the consummation of the merger; and

• all directors and executive officers of the combined company as a group.

The percent of common stock of the combined company is based on 44,751,366 shares of common stock and 391,286 shares of class C special stock of the combined company outstanding, which assumes a 0.1615 exchange ratio. The number of shares beneficially owned by a person includes shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009. Percentage calculations assume, for each person and group, that all shares that may be acquired by such person or group pursuant to options currently exercisable or that become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009 are outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of common stock owned by such person or group. However, such unissued shares of common stock are not deemed to be outstanding for calculating the percentage of common stock owned by any other person. Except as otherwise indicated, the combined company believes that the beneficial owners of its capital stock listed in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, subject to community property laws where applicable. Unless otherwise indicated in the notes below, the address for each of the stockholders in the table below is c/o BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 111 Barclay Boulevard, Lincolnshire, IL 60069.

	Common	Stock	Shares Beneficia Class C Spe	ally Owned(1)(2)	Common Stock and Common Stock	Percent of Total Voting
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Equivalents	Power(3)
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	95,398	*	100,000	25.6%	195,398	*
Stephen M. Simes	703,847(4)	1.6%			703,847	1.5%
Fred Holubow	123,759	*			123,759	*
Peter Kjaer	96,925	*			96,925	*
Ross Mangano	2,302,916(5)	5.1%			2,302,916	5.1%
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	4,931(6)	*			4,391	*
Edward C. Rosenow, III, M.D.	80,040	*			80,040	*
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	186,067(7)	*			186,067	*
Phillip B. Donenberg	344,433	*			344,433	*

Hans Michael Jebsen	425,000(8)	*	100,000	25.6%	525,000	1.9%
Marcus Jebsen	125,000(9)	*	50,000	12.8%	175,000	*
Angela Ho	80,000(10)	*	100,000	25.6%	180,000	*
All directors and executive officers as a						
group (9 persons)	3,938,316(11)	8.8%	100,000	25.6%	4,038,316	8.7%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent.

Table of Contents

(1) Includes for the persons listed below the following shares subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or become exercisable within 60 days of August 1, 2009:

Name	Stock Options
Directors	
Louis W. Sullivan, M.D.	67,500
Stephen M. Simes	506,580
Fred Holubow	62,500
Peter Kjaer	62,500
Ross Mangano	62,500
John T. Potts, Jr., M.D.	
Edward C. Rosenow, III, M.D.	62,500
Stephen A. Sherwin, M.D.	104,571
Named Executive Officers	
Stephen M. Simes	506,580
Phillip B. Donenberg	304,111
All directors and executive officers as a group (9 persons)	1,232,762

(2) Includes shares held by the following persons in securities brokerage accounts, which in certain circumstances under the terms of the standard brokerage account form may involve a pledge of such shares as collateral: Mr. Simes (89,728 shares), Mr. Holubow (61,259 shares), Mr. Mangano (66,800 shares) and Mr. Donenberg (40,322 shares).

(3) In calculating the percent of total voting power, the voting power of shares of BioSante common stock and shares of BioSante class C special stock is combined.

(4) Mr. Simes s beneficial ownership includes 197,167 shares of common stock held by Mr. Simes s trust and 100 shares of common stock held by Mr. Simes s son.

(5) Mr. Mangano s beneficial ownership includes: (1) 1,909,661 shares of common stock held by JO & Co., of which Mr. Mangano is President; (2) 30,000 shares of common stock held by Oliver & Co., of which Mr. Mangano is the trustee; and (3) an aggregate of 214,999 shares of common stock held in various accounts, of which Mr. Mangano is an advisor and/or a trustee. Mr. Mangano has sole voting and investment power over these shares. See note (6) below.

(6) Includes 2,584 shares of common stock held in irrevocable trusts for Dr. Potts s children, as to which Dr. Potts disclaims any beneficial ownership.

(7) Includes 4,845 shares of common stock held in irrevocable trust for Dr. Sherwin s child, as to which Dr. Sherwin disclaims any beneficial ownership.

(8) The address of Hans Michael Jebsen is c/o Jebsen & Co. Ltd., 28/F Caroline Center, 28 Yun Ping Road, Causeway Bay,Hong Kong, China.

(9) The address of Marcus Jebsen is c/o MF Jebsen International Ltd., 24/F Caroline Centre, 28 Yun Ping Road, CausewayBay, Hong Kong.

(10) The address of Angela Ho address is c/o Jet Asia Ltd., 39/F Shun Tak Center, 200 Connaught Road Central, Hong Kong, China.

(11) The amount beneficially owned by all current directors and executive officers as a group includes 1,232,762 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options held by these individuals, 197,167 shares held in an individual s trust, 100 shares held by an individual s son and 7,429 shares held in irrevocable trusts. See notes (1), (4), (5), (6) and (7) above.

LEGAL MATTERS

Oppenheimer Wolff & Donnelly LLP, Minneapolis, Minnesota, will pass upon the validity of the BioSante common stock offered by this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger will be passed upon by Oppenheimer Wolff & Donnelly LLP.

EXPERTS

The financial statements of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, appearing in the joint proxy statement/prospectus, which is part of this registration statement, and the effectiveness of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports appearing herein (which reports (1) express an unqualified opinion on the financial statements and includes an explanatory paragraph expressing substantial doubt about the ability of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. to continue as a going concern, and (2) express an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial statement schedules have been so included in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Cell Genesys, Inc. at December 31, 2008 and 2007, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, and the effectiveness of Cell Genesys s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, included in this registration statement of BioSante and the related joint proxy statement/prospectus of BioSante and Cell Genesys have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Each of BioSante and Cell Genesys is a public company and files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You may read and copy any document BioSante and Cell Genesys files at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. You can request copies of these documents by writing to the SEC and paying a fee for the copying cost. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for more information about the operation of the public reference room. Each of BioSante s and Cell Genesys s SEC filings are also available to the public at the SEC s web site at http://www.sec.gov.

Each of BioSante s and Cell Genesys common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market. Reports and other information concerning each of BioSante and Cell Genesys also may be inspected at the offices of the NASDAQ OMX Group, Inc., 9600 Blackwell Road, Rockville, MD 20850 or on the NASDAQ OMX Group, Inc. website at http://www.nasdaq.com.

BioSante also files annual audited and interim unaudited financial statements, proxy statements and other information with the Ontario, Alberta and British Columbia Securities Commissions. Copies of these documents that are filed through the System for Electronic Document Analysis

and Retrieval SEDAR of the Canadian Securities Administrators are available at its web site http://www.sedar.com.

In addition, each of BioSante and Cell Genesys maintains a website that contains information, including copies of reports, proxy statements and other information it files with the SEC. The address of BioSante s website is www.biosantepharma.com. The address of Cell Genesys s website is www.cellgenesys.com. Information contained on BioSante s or Cell Genesys s website or that can be accessed through BioSante s or Cell Genesys s websites does not constitute a part of this prospectus. BioSante

Table of Contents

and Cell Genesys have included their website addresses only as inactive textual references and do not intend them to be active links to their respective websites.

BioSante has filed a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC for the common stock offered under this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This joint proxy statement/prospectus does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement. You should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits for additional information that is not contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Whenever BioSante makes reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus to any of its contracts, agreements or other documents, you should refer to the exhibits attached to the registration statement for copies of the actual contract, agreement or other document. You may:

• inspect a copy of the Form S-4 registration statement, including the exhibits and schedules, without charge at the public reference room;

- obtain a copy from the SEC upon payment of the fees prescribed by the SEC; or
- obtain a copy from the SEC website.

You should rely only on the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus to vote your shares at the special meetings. Neither BioSante nor Cell Genesys has authorized anyone to provide you with information that differs from that contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated [____], 2009. You should not assume that the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than that date, and neither the mailing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to stockholders nor the issuance of shares of BioSante common stock in the merger shall create any implication to the contrary.

INDEX TO BIOSANTE S FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

BIOSANTE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2-F-3
Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2008 and 2007	F-4
Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006	F-5
Statements of Stockholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006	F-6
Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006	F-7
Notes to the Financial Statements for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006	F-8-F-27
BIOSANTE CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)	
Condensed Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008	F-28
Condensed Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008	F-29
Condensed Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008	F-30
Notes to the Condensed Financial Statements	F-31-F42

F-1

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Lincolnshire, Illinois

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related statements of operations, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We have not audited any financial statements of the Company for any period subsequent to December 31, 2008. However, as discussed in Note 14 to the financial statements, the Company has experienced significant demands on its liquidity and cash resources, which raises substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to these matters are also discussed in Note 14 to the financial statements. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated March 16, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion on the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Chicago, Illinois

March 16, 2009 (except for the matter discussed in Note 14, as to which the date is August 16, 2009)

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of

BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Lincolnshire, Illinois

We have audited the internal control over financial reporting of BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2008, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company s principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company s board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control* Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2008 of the Company and our report dated March 16, 2009 (except for the matter discussed in Note 14, as to which the date is August 6, 2009) expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements and included an explanatory paragraph regarding uncertainty about the Company s ability to continue as a going concern.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Chicago, Illinois

March 16, 2009

F-3

BIOSANTE PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

Balance Sheets

December 31, 2008 and 2007

11,760,920	\$ 15,648,948
3,026,334	15,005,976
229,775	14,566
1,070,051	337,420
16,087,080	31,006,910
814,894	54,896
140,000	140,000
637,397	39,536
17,679,371	\$ 31,241,342
	3,026,334 229,775 1,070,051 16,087,080 814,894 140,000 637,397

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

CURRENT LIABILITIES